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 32 
The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council convened in the 33 
Azalea Ballroom of the Grand Hotel Marriott, Point Clear, 34 
Alabama, Wednesday afternoon, January 24, 2007, and was called 35 
to order at 4:30 o’clock p.m. by Chairman Robin Riechers. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN ROBIN RIECHERS:  If we could, we’ll call the full 38 

council to order, please.  I’m going to defer reading the 39 
opening statement until tomorrow morning, when we have the 40 
public here, because part of that statement is in reference to 41 
their testimony and we will defer reading of that.  I would like 42 
everyone to turn their attention to the agenda for adoption of 43 
the agenda, from an ordering perspective. 44 
 45 
MR. CORKY PERRET:  So moved. 46 
 47 
MR. HARLON PEARCE:  I’m sorry I’m falling asleep, but I would 48 
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like to add something to Other Business, if I may.  I would like 1 
to add the discussion on the red drum stock assessment and where 2 
we’re at. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  So added.  With that addition, is there any 5 

objections to adoption of the agenda?  Hearing no objections, 6 
the agenda is adopted.  With that, are there any corrections to 7 
the minutes?  Hearing no corrections, do I hear any objections 8 
to approval of the minutes as written?  Hearing none, the 9 
minutes are approved as written. 10 
 11 
With that, we’ll now go into the committee reports that we 12 
discussed having and we will probably add one committee report 13 
to that, which was done this afternoon and has recently been 14 
passed out, the Budget and Personnel Committee.  First, we will 15 
go to the Shrimp Management Committee and Mr. Perret.  16 
 17 

SHRIMP MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 18 
 19 

MR. PERRET:  The Shrimp Management Committee met on January 23rd 20 

with a full complement of members.  The agenda was adopted as 21 
written and the minutes of the November 14th meeting were 22 
approved.  That was the Galveston meeting.                                                                                                                    23 
 24 
Dr. Jim Nance of the Galveston facility gave a biological review 25 
of the 2006 Texas closure.  He stated that brown shrimp catches 26 
in May for Louisiana were above average with very high catch per 27 
unit effort in Stat Zones 14 to 18.   28 
 29 
In June, offshore catches for Louisiana were also above average 30 
in offshore waters.  In July, catches off Texas were very high 31 
with some of the highest CPUEs that were ever seen.  Dr. Nance 32 
noted that inshore catches for Louisiana for the May to August 33 
period were above average, but Texas was down slightly. 34 
 35 
Offshore catches for Texas and Louisiana were up from 2006.  He 36 
reported that size typically increases from the May to August 37 
period and in Texas there were fewer than over sixty-seven count 38 
shrimp during this period than in most years, i.e., the shrimp 39 
were larger. 40 
 41 
With regard to distribution of catch, Dr. Nance stated that 42 
Louisiana accounted for approximately 52 percent of the catch 43 
and Texas approximately 32 percent.  Distribution from Texas was 44 
highest in the lower and middle Texas coast, with approximately 45 
83 percent of the total.   46 
 47 
He reported that white shrimp catch was about average.  In 48 
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conclusion, Dr. Nance found that: environmental factors resulted 1 
in the above average total catch; catch of brown shrimp was 2 
above average; catch of white shrimp was about average; there 3 
was a decrease in effort and a very large increase in catch per 4 
unit effort, at some of the highest levels ever recorded; the 5 
distribution of Gulf landings increased for both Louisiana and 6 
Texas ports and there was a slight change in the distribution of 7 
landings among Texas ports; the increase in yield from the 2006 8 
Texas Closure was from zero to 20 percent, which was down and 9 
primarily due to an increase in the larger shrimp sizes. 10 
 11 
Mr. Perret reported that the Shrimp Advisory Panel voted 12 
unanimously to recommend that the council support continuing the 13 
Cooperative Texas Closure for 2007 throughout the EEZ off Texas 14 
to the 200-mile limit.   15 
 16 
Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, 17 
that the council support the continuation of the Cooperative 18 
Texas Closure for 2007 throughout the EEZ off Texas to the 200-19 
mile limit. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 22 

discussion regarding the committee motion? 23 
 24 
MR. PERRET:  I’ll just add that the advisory panel, which was 25 

made up of Gulf members from throughout the Gulf, were unanimous 26 
on this and normally we have some that question it, but this 27 
year they were all fully supportive of it. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion?  Hearing no further 30 
discussion, all those in favor say aye; all those opposed same 31 
sign.  The motion passes. 32 

 33 
MR. PERRET:  The committee also discussed Motion Number 4, which 34 

had to do with electronic logbooks, from the Ad Hoc Shrimp 35 
Effort Management Advisory Panel.  Following discussion, the 36 
committee recommends, and I so move, that the council endorse 37 
the expanded use of government-funded electronic logbooks to 38 
enhance the annual shrimp fishing effort assessment process. 39 

 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 41 
discussion regarding this committee motion?  Hearing no 42 
discussion regarding this committee motion, all those in favor 43 
of the motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion 44 
passes. 45 
 46 
MR. PERRET:  That concludes my report, Mr. Chairman. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Anything else to come before Shrimp? 1 

 2 
DR. ROY CRABTREE:  As we discussed, and I believe it was 3 

probably in the joint committee meeting, but we discussed the 4 
BRD rules that are being developed in the Region with the 5 
changes to the protocol. 6 
 7 
I would like to suggest at the March meeting that we would bring 8 
in a draft of the BRD rule that would change the specifications 9 
of the fisheye BRD, with requiring it to be placed further back 10 
in the net where its performance meets the current protocol, and 11 
that we bring a draft rule into you, because I believe the 12 
protocol says we’re to let the council review it. 13 
 14 
We could do that at the March meeting and I would also like to 15 
suggest that we put Dan Foster on the agenda at that meeting to 16 
give us an update on new developments that they’re working on on 17 
BRDs. 18 
 19 
That would give us an opportunity to discuss with him timing 20 
issues and the availability of net makers and those types of 21 
things that might be relevant to the timing of when these new 22 
BRD requirements go into effect. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We can certainly try to add Dan to the 25 

agenda and make sure that we have an agenda item that deals with 26 
that. 27 
 28 
MR. PERRET:  Dr. Crabtree, I think that’s a good idea.  Let’s 29 

continue this moving forward.  Hopefully, and I’m sure the 30 
Service will, as these things evolve and come down the line that 31 
the Service and the appropriate people with Service, involved 32 
with this, will be working with the shrimp fishing community to 33 
explain what’s going on and why we need and compliance and so on 34 
and forth. 35 
 36 
We seem to have a lot of unity in the shrimping community right 37 
now and I would hope we would foster that by trying to work with 38 
them as best we can for hopefully new and better BRDs. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion under the Shrimp 41 

Management portion of our agenda?  Hearing none, we will turn to 42 
Mr. Simpson regarding the SSC Selection Report. 43 
 44 

SSC SELECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 45 

 46 
MR. LARRY SIMPSON:  This is a report to the public.  Yesterday, 47 

in closed session, the following people were appointed to a 48 
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select committee of the SSC to monitor the activities and 1 
progress of the design and analysis group, the group that’s 2 
involved with improving recreational fisheries data. 3 
 4 
They will report periodically back to the council.  Those 5 
members are, for public notification: Elbert Whorton, Albert 6 
Jones, Luiz Barbieri, and George Guillen.  Thank you, Mr. 7 
Chairman. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Simpson.  With that, we will 10 

turn to Budget and Personnel. 11 
 12 

BUDGET/PERSONNEL COMMITTEE REPORT 13 

 14 
DR. BOB SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Budget and 15 

Personnel Committee met this afternoon, January the 24th.  All 16 
members were present.  The agenda was approved as written.  The 17 
minutes of the meeting held on November 14, 2006, in Galveston, 18 
Texas were approved. 19 
 20 
Mr. Swingle reviewed Tab F, Number 3a, the Regional Fishery 21 
Management Councils Budget, showing the President’s proposal of 22 
$18 million.  The House mark is at $16.7 million and the Senate 23 
mark is at $30 million. 24 
 25 
This includes funding for the regional councils and also the 26 
fisheries commissions.  Mr. Swingle then reviewed Tab F, Number 27 
3b, the Gulf Council’s Allocation under the House Mark, that 28 
indicates the Gulf Council will have a $16,958 deficit, based on 29 
the anticipated 2007 base funding and all the various carryover 30 
funding. 31 
 32 
Ms. Readinger advised the council that Tab F, Number 4 33 
represented the council’s approved operating budget with a few 34 
minor changes.  The regulatory amendment for red grouper was 35 
lumped in with the amberjack and triggerfish amendment and the 36 
vermilion amendment will occur as a separate activity.  There 37 
are no additional costs resulting from these changes. 38 
 39 
There was an additional amount added to the staff salary 40 
category for an action taken by the council in November of 2006.  41 
The total 2007 operating budget is calculated to be $2,611,000.  42 
Ms. Readinger then reviewed Tab F, Number 5, the Summary 2007 43 
Operating Budget with Liaison Increases. 44 
 45 
She noted that Tab F, Number 6, was a summary of other council 46 
liaison payments and Tab F, Number 7, listed the various state 47 
and commission billings over the last few years.  Ms. Foote 48 
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pointed out and Mr. Perret concurred that the amounts listed in 1 
Tab F, Number 7, do not completely reflect the entire costs for 2 
state personnel participating in council activities. 3 
 4 
Mr. Gill moved to table the state liaison funding issue until 5 
the March meeting, until the actual 2007 funding is determined, 6 
and on behalf of the committee, I so move. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 9 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing no 10 
discussion regarding the committee motion, all those in favor 11 
say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 12 
 13 
DR. SHIPP:  That concludes my report, Mr. Chairman. 14 

 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are there any other matters to come before 16 

the Budget and Personnel issues of the council?  Hearing none, 17 
then we will turn to the Other Business items.  Within the 18 
context of the Directors Reports, are there any directors who 19 
would like to highlight any particular items within their 20 
report? 21 
 22 
Given that, is there any other special business to come under 23 
the Other Business section?  Dr. Crabtree, I know that you 24 
wanted to highlight some of the issues with Magnuson-Stevens and 25 
some of the targets on catch that we’re going to have to meet 26 
and the dates and that we will have to start working on that and 27 
would you like to elaborate on that here? 28 
 29 

OTHER BUSINESS 30 

 31 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think the main requirement that’s going to mean 32 

a lot of work for the council is the requirement to implement 33 
catch limits in all of our fisheries and that requirement is 34 
effective in 2010 for stocks that are overfished and it’s 35 
effective in 2011 for all other stocks. 36 
 37 
Essentially, we will have to amend all of our management plans, 38 
because this will include things like spiny lobster and stone 39 
crab and plans that we haven’t dealt with for some time.  It 40 
doesn’t say that we have to have catch limits in place for every 41 
stock or every species.  It says for every fishery and so for 42 
some fisheries, for example deepwater grouper, it may be 43 
sufficient to have an aggregate quota in place to do that. 44 
 45 
We will have to also have -- Catch limits will have to apply not 46 
just to the commercial fishery, but to the recreational fishery 47 
as well.  It also requires that the plans specify -- I believe 48 
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it’s a mechanism of accountability and is that what it says, 1 
Mike? 2 
 3 
MR. MICHAEL MCLEMORE:  Measures to ensure accountability. 4 

 5 
DR. CRABTREE:  Measures to ensure accountability.  Now it 6 

doesn’t say what that means, exactly, and you may recall that 7 
some of the early drafts had payback provisions that if the 8 
catch limits are exceeded that that comes off the next year’s 9 
catch.  That was taken out of the Act and so presumably the 10 
measure of accountability doesn’t mean that. 11 
 12 
It certainly doesn’t mean that if we have an overage of the 13 
catch limits that we do nothing either and so I think there’s 14 
going to be a lot of discussion as to how we do that, but all of 15 
these plans are going to have to contain that. 16 
 17 
2010 is not that far off and neither is 2011, when you think of 18 
what this is going to require.  When you think of many of the 19 
very poorly known species in some of our plans that we really 20 
haven’t paid much attention to and how are we going to deal with 21 
those, I think it is going to require a lot of thought. 22 
 23 
How are we going to deal with things like lesser amberjack?  I 24 
think we have dog snapper and some other types of snapper in the 25 
reef fish plan. 26 
 27 
There’s a lot of work ahead of us and I think we’re going to 28 
need to get moving on these things sooner rather than later and 29 
try and get this done, because I think this is not far down the 30 
corner.  That is a major change. 31 
 32 
The second major change that has to do with this is when a stock 33 
is determined to be overfished, effective thirty months from the 34 
date the President signed the bill, at that point after a stock 35 
has been determined to be overfished and the council is 36 
notified, the council will then have two years in order to 37 
implement regulations. 38 
 39 
Now that implement, I read as meaning publish a final rule and 40 
those measures will have to be sufficient to end the overfishing 41 
immediately.  That is another major change that we are looking 42 
at. 43 
 44 
Now, the Fisheries Service is going to work on putting together 45 
guidelines to provide guidance to all the councils as to how to 46 
go about doing this and what various things mean and how they 47 
should be applied and we will be looking to work with the 48 
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councils as we put those together.  I don’t have a timeline that 1 
I can give you right now on how that will go. 2 
 3 
That is essentially the major changes with respect to amending 4 
out plans and overfishing and maybe we can have some discussion 5 
on that. 6 
 7 
MS. JULIE MORRIS:  Dr. Crabtree, does “catch” in the term “catch 8 

limits” mean total removals or harvest and do the catch limits 9 
have to be based on biomass measures and Sustainable Fishery Act 10 
measures? 11 
 12 
DR. CRABTREE: It doesn’t specify and there is not much, I’m 13 

told, in the congressional record to illuminate us on that and 14 
so I think that is likely something that would have to be 15 
addressed in the guidelines and it may end up being something 16 
that the councils have discretion as to how to deal with that, 17 
but it simply doesn’t say whether catch means landed catch or 18 
total removals. 19 
 20 
MR. SIMPSON:  Roy, you indicated thirty months to implement 21 

actions to prevent overfishing? 22 
 23 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, the thirty months is when the new 24 

requirements for stocks that are determined to be overfished go 25 
into place.  Thirty months from the date of implementation, at 26 
that time, stocks that from then forward are determined to be 27 
overfished, the council will have two years to implement 28 
management measures and they have to end the overfishing 29 
immediately.  That’s a separate requirement from the catch limit 30 
requirements. 31 
 32 
MR. SIMPSON:  The point you said was that your interpretation 33 

was when the final rule is published that satisfies implement.  34 
It seems inconsistent to me, since publishing the final rule is 35 
out of the hands of the council, that implement would be 36 
required of the council beyond their ability to act.  Why 37 
wouldn’t implement be from the date of submission to the 38 
regional office or final approval? 39 
 40 
DR. CRABTREE:  That’s something we can work with NOAA GC on 41 

figuring out.  Mike, if you want to comment, be my guest. 42 
 43 
MR. MCLEMORE:  The requirement for catch limits says “establish” 44 

and that would be the council establishing something.  45 
Curiously, the language that revised the rebuilding section in 46 
304(e) says you have now two years to establish and implement 47 
and that’s a congressional term, congressional use of that term, 48 
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and we’ve always interpreted implement to mean the final rule. 1 
 2 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think the bottom line on that, Larry, is it 3 

really doesn’t give us much more time.  It may give us a little 4 
bit, but if you figure the implementation process takes 5 
generally six months, and sometimes more, we didn’t pick much up 6 
in terms of time. 7 
 8 
MR. SIMPSON:  It’s going to require a true partnership, because 9 

I can remember cases, in the early days of this council, when it 10 
took a year to develop a plan and it took more than that length 11 
of time to implement the rules for it. 12 
 13 
DR. CRABTREE:  We will do the best we can to be as timely as we 14 

can, but as you well know, there are parts of the review process 15 
in Washington that we have little or no control over. 16 
 17 
MR. PERRET:  Roy, with regard to catch limits, were there not 18 

exceptions for short-lived species like shrimp? 19 
 20 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m glad you brought that up.  There were 21 

exceptions for annual species, such as shrimp.  You will not be 22 
required to be catch limits for shrimp in place, unless 23 
overfishing of that species is occurring. 24 
 25 
MR. ROY WILLIAMS:  Roy, do the catch limits mean catch by weight 26 

or could it be in the case of lobster, all the lobster you can 27 
catch with 500,000 traps in seven months? 28 
 29 
DR. CRABTREE:  I wouldn’t think that it could be all the lobster 30 

you could catch with a certain number of traps, but I don’t 31 
know.  It doesn’t say whether it’s by weight or by number, but I 32 
think what would have to happen is it would have to be 33 
sufficient to ensure that overfishing will not occur. 34 
 35 
It also says that the catch limits may not exceed the -- I don’t 36 
have the exact language, but basically, the catch 37 
recommendations of the council’s SSC or the peer review process, 38 
which in our case is SEDAR. 39 
 40 
When you set those catch limits, they cannot exceed the 41 
recommended catch limits that come from your SSC or from the 42 
SEDAR process.  When we get an ABC now that comes out of the 43 
review process, that is the upper limit on what the catch can be 44 
set at.   45 
 46 
We will have to set it at or below that and then there are a lot 47 
of questions about how much below the catch limit should we set 48 
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the TAC, because I think we all need to recognize the catch 1 
limit is something you don’t want to go over, because you’re 2 
going to have to put accountability mechanisms in there to 3 
require you to come in and deal with overages. 4 
 5 
In general, you’re likely going to want to set your TACs below 6 
the catch limits so that you can ensure that you’re remaining 7 
below them. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion?  Could you go ahead 10 

and address Mr. Pearce’s question regarding the red drum stock 11 
assessment and where that stands from the last meeting to this 12 
meeting?  Mr. Pearce, could you illuminate on your question a 13 
little bit to refresh Dr. Crabtree exactly what -- You asked 14 
what’s the status and could you -- 15 
 16 
MR. PEARCE:  The last meeting, we passed a motion and I’m just 17 

curious as to where that’s at and what we’re doing with red 18 
drum. 19 
 20 
DR. CRABTREE:  What was the motion? 21 

 22 
MR. PEARCE:  I’m trying to remember now.  Everything has been 23 

going, but we passed a motion to discuss or think about or 24 
consider a red drum stock assessment and am I right, Degraaf?  25 
What was it exactly that we passed?  I wonder where we’re at, 26 
because I really want to get to a red drum stock assessment. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Swingle, I think, can help us out here. 29 

 30 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR WAYNE SWINGLE:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  On 31 

the SEDAR schedule, the South Atlantic and Gulf red drum SEDAR 32 
schedule or SEDAR assessment is scheduled to begin at the end of 33 
2009, the spring season of 2009. 34 
 35 
That one was one that the SEDAR committee kind of flagged and 36 
wanted us to find out if we still wanted a red drum assessment 37 
in that time period and whether the South Atlantic also -- The 38 
South Atlantic, I think, decided to transfer management of their 39 
red drum to the Atlantic States Marine Fisheries Commission, but 40 
it’s still a pending question whether we want a SEDAR assessment 41 
in that time period. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I want to direct everyone to the board and 44 

basically that was the motion.  They’ve got the motion up. 45 
 46 
MR. PEARCE:  Another question I’ve got is how often are we 47 

supposed to do stock assessments?  Can anybody help me with 48 
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that?  Is there a timeframe that we’re supposed to do these 1 
things? 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Crabtree, would you try to respond, 4 

please? 5 
 6 
DR. CRABTREE:  That has generally been something that the 7 

council determines and it’s varied from species to species, 8 
depending on the status of the stock.  For example, with red 9 
snapper, we went five years between this assessment and the last 10 
one, but I would guess for the grouper stocks that we’ve been in 11 
general within three years or so. 12 
 13 
I think the advice from the Science Center has been that doing 14 
stock assessments at intervals shorter than three years really 15 
isn’t worth it, because there’s not much expectation that things 16 
would change very much. 17 
 18 
In general, I would say we’ve been three to five years.  The 19 
difficulty with red drum has been because there’s no EEZ fishery 20 
and we just haven’t had an assessment in probably longer than 21 
five years. 22 
 23 
MR. PEARCE:  There was an EEZ fishery when it was shut down, a 24 

fairly substantial one, and I believe it’s been twenty years 25 
since we’ve really looked hard at this fish and I think it’s 26 
time. 27 
 28 
DR. CRABTREE:  It hasn’t been twenty years since we had a stock 29 

assessment, because I remember a couple of stock assessment 30 
attempts, but it’s really up to the council and then the way it 31 
works is the council -- We have a SEDAR Steering Committee that 32 
generally does the scheduling. 33 
 34 
The council executive director and the council chair of all 35 
three of the Southeast councils are members of the SEDAR 36 
Steering Committee, along with, I believe, Larry, Vince O’Shea, 37 
myself, and the director of the Science Center and so it would 38 
be Alex.  We are working on trying to schedule a SEDAR Steering 39 
Committee now, but I don’t know if we’ve settled on a date or 40 
not. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The next meeting is in February, I want to 43 

say the 20th and 21st, but I think the real answer to your 44 
question is it’s a negotiated, if you will, between the councils 45 
and the Southeast Center and the workload issues. 46 
 47 
That’s why we went to the SEDAR steering process.  It’s not 48 
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really up to the council, because we can ask for a lot of 1 
assessments, Harlon, and we may not get all those we ask for. 2 
 3 
MR. PEARCE:  Excuse my ignorance, but I’m trying to figure out -4 

- The other thing that I’m really looking at -- 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve got some others who want to help you 7 

here, if you want to -- 8 
 9 
MR. PEARCE:  I understand, but in lieu of what we’re doing with 10 

the red snapper, I would sure like to find other fish that our 11 
guys can catch, recreationally and commercially offshore, and 12 
that’s what I’m looking hard at this about. 13 
 14 
If there is a way to do something with red drum that will help 15 
kind of ease the pain on the charterboats and the commercial 16 
guys in some small way, until we can get this red snapper done 17 
in a couple of years, I would like to figure out how to do it.  18 
Even we had an emergency rule, I don’t care.  I want to help the 19 
guys that are going to get popped with what we’re doing right 20 
now and I think that’s one good way to do it. 21 
 22 
We’ve had 50 to 70 percent escapement for twenty years.  Those 23 
fish live to be thirty years old and they’re still there and I 24 
just want to see something looked at that’s going to help our 25 
guys, because we’re about to hurt them hard. 26 
 27 
MR. BOB GILL:  I was going to comment and I don’t know if it 28 

assists any, but my memory suggests that we approved two motions 29 
relative to red drum.  The second one was we requested the SSC 30 
to review applicable data and report back to the council any new 31 
information, if such was available. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think you are correct.  I believe there’s 34 

another motion, I believe following this, that would have done 35 
that and our SSC has not met since the time -- I don’t believe 36 
they’ve met since the last meeting, but we were talking about 37 
that yesterday or the day before.  We do have a meeting coming 38 
up with them where we could approach them with this information 39 
as well. 40 
 41 
MR. PERRET:  I think the chair and the Regional Administrator 42 

may be off on this one and I have to call on Mr. Swingle, who is 43 
the only one that I can think of that’s got a better memory than 44 
mine, simply because I’m older. 45 
 46 
In the red drum plan, a stock assessment is required every so 47 
many years.  My good friend Dr. Shipp and Mr. Osborn, who is 48 
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gone now, I pointed that out in New Orleans at a council meeting 1 
many years ago and we passed the motion to follow the rules as 2 
the planned called for, a red drum assessment. 3 
 4 
I had to fly to Miami to go to Larry’s meeting and my good 5 
friend Shipp and Hal Osborn brought the motion up while I was 6 
gone and they beat me and we didn’t get the assessment, but if 7 
you read the red drum plan, there in the plan it says that 8 
you’re going to have a red drum assessment every so many years. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do we have any other business items? 11 

 12 
MR. PHIL STEELE:  While we’re on the subject of Magnuson, 13 

there’s also language in the Magnuson Act that stipulates that 14 
the Secretary of Commerce will provide a report to the Senate 15 
and House respective committees on the impacts of Hurricanes 16 
Wilma and Katrina on -- Specifically, it says impacts of 17 
Hurricanes Katrina, Rita, and Wilma on commercial and 18 
recreational fisheries in the states of Alabama, Louisiana, 19 
Florida, Mississippi, and Texas; shrimping vessels in those 20 
states; and the oyster industries in those states. 21 
 22 
We’ve been tasked to fulfill that and I’ll get a hold of most of 23 
the state directors next week, but I know a lot of the states 24 
did fisheries damage assessment reports on these events, 25 
especially the ones dealing with oysters, I’m most concerned in. 26 
 27 
We’ll try and get this information from you all to correlate and 28 
put these reports together.  If you have any information at all 29 
on the impacts of these, please send them to me and I’ll be 30 
contacting each of you next week to remind you. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think Larry may have the last conglomerate 33 

report that was pulled together from all the states.  Now, some 34 
states may have updated it since then, but we’ll work with you 35 
on that, Phil.  Next is Mr. Pearce and then we’re going to close 36 
or recess. 37 
 38 
MR. PEARCE:  I’ve got you and real quick, I just want to know 39 

how to move it up on that SEDAR agenda, to get it sooner than 40 
2009.  I need some help trying to figure out how to do that, if 41 
I can. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We can visit about that in addition to our 44 

other items that we’re asking SEDAR to do.  Again, this is a 45 
negotiated process and don’t believe that we get everything we 46 
ask for in that process. 47 
 48 
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MR. PEARCE:  I understand, but I’ve got to try. 1 

 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I understand.  With that, we will stand 3 

recessed until tomorrow morning.   4 
 5 
(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 5:00 o’clock p.m., January 6 
24, 2007.) 7 
 8 

- - - 9 
 10 

January 25, 2007 11 
 12 

THURSDAY MORNING SESSION 13 
 14 

- - - 15 
 16 

The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council reconvened in the 17 
Azalea Ballroom of the Grand Hotel Marriott, Point Clear, 18 
Alabama, Thursday morning, January 25, 2007, and was called to 19 
order at 8:30 o’clock a.m. by Chairman Robin Riechers. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN ROBIN RIECHERS:  Good morning and welcome to everyone.  22 

My name is Robin Riechers and as chairman of the Gulf of Mexico 23 
Fishery Management Council, I certainly welcome you all to the 24 
209th meeting of the council. 25 
 26 
Members of the public will be permitted to present oral 27 
statements in accordance with the schedule published in the 28 
agenda.  Please advise the council staff if you desire to 29 
address the council and the way you advise the council staff is 30 
there’s a sign-up card in the back of the room and there’s a 31 
box.  We need to have you fill that out and put your card in 32 
that box. 33 
 34 
If you are giving written statements, please give them to the 35 
council staff so that they can deliver them to us.  The Fishery 36 
Management Act requires that all oral or written statements 37 
include a brief description of the background or interest of the 38 
person in the subject of the statement. 39 
 40 
All written information shall include a statement of the source 41 
and date of such information.  It us unlawful for any person to 42 
knowingly or willfully submit to the council false information 43 
regarding any matter the council is considering in the course of 44 
carrying out the Fisheries Act. 45 
 46 
If you have a cell phone, pager, or similar device, we certainly 47 
ask that you keep them on silent or vibrating mode during the 48 
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council and committee sessions.  For the purposes of 1 
identification, each member is requested to identify themselves, 2 
starting on my left. 3 
 4 
MR. PERRET:  Corky Perret, Mississippi. 5 

 6 
LT. CMDR. ELIZABETH KEISTER:  Lieutenant Commander Beth Keister, 7 

U.S. Coast Guard. 8 
 9 
LT. CHAD BRICK:  Lieutenant Chad Brick, U.S. Coast Guard, 10 

District VII. 11 
 12 
MR. DEGRAAF ADAMS:  Degraaf Adams, Texas. 13 
 14 
MR. JOSEPH HENDRIX:  Joe Hendrix, Texas. 15 

 16 
DR. TOM MCILWAIN:  Tom McIlwain, Mississippi. 17 

 18 
MR. PHILIP HORN:  Philip Horn, Mississippi. 19 

 20 
MR. JASON FORMAN:  Jason Forman, NOAA General Counsel. 21 

 22 
MR. MCLEMORE:  Mike McLemore, NOAA General Counsel. 23 

 24 
DR. CRABTREE:  Roy Crabtree, National Marine Fisheries Service. 25 

 26 
MR. STEELE:  Phil Steele, National Marine Fisheries Service. 27 

 28 
DR. ALEX CHESTER:  Alex Chester, National Marine Fisheries 29 

Service. 30 
 31 
MS. KAREN FOOTE:  Karen Foote, Louisiana. 32 

 33 
MR. PEARCE:  Harlon Pearce, Louisiana. 34 

 35 
MS. SUSAN VILLERE:  Susan Villere, Louisiana. 36 

 37 
MR. VERNON MINTON:  Vernon Minton, Alabama. 38 

 39 
DR. ROBERT SHIPP:  Bob Shipp, Alabama. 40 

 41 
MS. BOBBI WALKER:  Bobbi Walker, Alabama. 42 

 43 
MR. GILL:  Bob Gill, Florida. 44 

 45 
MR. WILLIAM DAUGHDRILL:  Bill Daughdrill, Florida. 46 

 47 
MR. WILLIAM TEEHAN:  Bill Teehan, Florida. 48 
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 1 
MR. ROY WILLIAMS:  Roy Williams, Florida Fish and Wildlife 2 

Conservation Commission. 3 
 4 
MS. JULIE MORRIS:  Julie Morris, Florida. 5 

 6 
MR. SIMPSON:  Larry Simpson, Gulf States Marine Fisheries 7 

Commission.  8 
 9 
MR. DOUG FRUGE:  Doug Fruge, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. 10 

 11 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Wayne Swingle, Gulf Council staff. 12 

 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Again, good morning, everyone.  Certainly 14 

we’re all glad that you’re here.  As those of you who were here 15 
yesterday afternoon know, we went into our full council session 16 
and dispensed of a couple of committee items yesterday 17 
afternoon, but we will resume with our normal schedule this 18 
morning. 19 
 20 
Before I get started though, I certainly want to thank the 21 
Alabama delegation and former council member Dan Dumont and CCA 22 
Alabama for hosting us at a social on Tuesday night.  Thank you 23 
all very much.  We appreciate that. 24 
 25 
The other thing we have the honor and pleasure of doing this 26 
morning is recognizing one of our long-term members, Mr. Roy 27 
Williams from Florida.  Mr. Williams is leaving us to go into 28 
retirement and work a whole lot more with his hands, as he has 29 
been describing to us last night, and kind of taking on some of 30 
his passions of rebuilding old houses. 31 
 32 
We certainly want to honor him and thank him for his years of 33 
service.  He served the council from 1987 to 2007.  I think, as 34 
many of you certainly recognize and know, Roy served the state 35 
of Florida, this council, and most importantly, the people that 36 
he represented from the state of Florida and throughout the 37 
Gulf. 38 
 39 
Those of you out there, he always served you with dignity and 40 
integrity.  He was always willing to sit and listen to other 41 
sides of the argument and other viewpoints and most certainly, 42 
he was willing to change his mind as he heard those arguments 43 
that is what has made him a very valuable member to us and we’re 44 
certainly going to miss him.  We were able to get you this small 45 
plaque. 46 
 47 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Robin.  I appreciate it. 48 
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 1 
DR. CRABTREE:  Roy, I want to thank you, on behalf of the 2 

National Marine Fisheries Service, for all the years you’ve put 3 
in and we’ve got a plaque here that says: In appreciation for 4 
years of service to fisheries of the Southeastern United States. 5 
 6 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Thank you very much.  I want to thank all of you 7 

who came to my little send-off last night.  That was a very nice 8 
thing to do and I appreciate all the kind comments and I truly 9 
will miss the meetings and all the people and so on, but I’m 10 
looking forward to life beyond too, I’ll tell you the truth.  11 
Thank you all so much for the many good years.  I appreciate it. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Don’t leave yet.  You’ve got one more 14 

presentation here. 15 
 16 
MR. BOB ZALES, II:  Roy, this is on behalf of the membership of 17 

the Panama City Boatmen’s Association.  It’s a certificate of 18 
appreciation that says: This certificate is awarded to Roy 19 
Williams, in recognition of his thirty-five years of dedication 20 
and valuable contributions to Florida marine resources and 21 
recreational anglers.   22 
 23 
It’s from the Panama City Boatmen’s Association.  We appreciate 24 
everything you’ve done and I appreciate, like I said last night, 25 
all your help in everything and good luck. 26 
 27 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Thank you.  I’ll just note the last time Panama 28 

City Boatmen’s Association gave me anything, it was a noose.  29 
They said I could do with it what I had been doing to them.  30 
Thank you very much.  Thank you all. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Again, thank you, Roy.  We certainly have 33 

appreciated all your years of service and we’re going to miss 34 
you and miss your friendship, as well as you being here as a 35 
council member. 36 
 37 
With that, let me try to set up the rest of the morning for us.  38 
We’re going to basically go into public testimony.  The first 39 
public testimony that we’ll accept is on exempted fishing 40 
permits, if we have any testimony in that regard.  We will then 41 
go on to testimony regarding the Vermilion Snapper Regulatory 42 
Amendment. 43 
 44 
At that point, after that, we may do a couple of committee 45 
reports, depending on our timing, and then we’ll go into the 46 
open public comment period.  In regards to the open public 47 
comment period, I want everybody to look at the bottom of the 48 
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council agenda, those of you in the audience. 1 
 2 
We’re trying to make it very explicit as to how we’re going to 3 
handle this as we move forward in time.  This open public 4 
comment period is a time prior to action by the council on any 5 
item and it’s basically an opportunity for you to tell us your 6 
views earlier on in the process. 7 
 8 
With that, we have a lot of people who want to express those 9 
views and we’re trying to do a better job of scheduling the time 10 
that we need for that.  Today, we have two-hour block.  The box 11 
will be collected at the start of that time period. 12 
 13 
We will count the number of cards and we will give everyone the 14 
appropriate amount of time that they have.  Plan your talk for 15 
three minutes.  You may be asked to go less.  That’s the way 16 
we’re going to start trying to do that on a regular basis and so 17 
please try to adhere to that. 18 
 19 
When the red light turns red, I will ask you to conclude your 20 
comments and I would appreciate it if you would do that fairly 21 
rapidly.  As council members, we’re certainly going to try also 22 
to make sure that our questions are of the yes or no variety and 23 
not to get into back and forth exchanges so that we do still 24 
have the opportunity to get this early input into the process. 25 
 26 
Most of these issues that we talk about in that setting are 27 
issues that haven’t gone to public hearing yet and will still go 28 
to public hearing and then we will have ample opportunity to 29 
have a lot of discussion about those as we move through time.  30 
With that, please try to help us adhere to our schedule as much 31 
as we can and do that and for future meetings as well. 32 
 33 
With that, I think we should be going into public testimony.  Do 34 
we have any exempted fishing permit public testimony?  Stu or 35 
Rick, do we have any?  No cards for that?  Okay.   36 
 37 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  We do have two for vermilion. 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have two for vermilion snapper.  With 40 

that, would Mr. Donald Waters please come to the mic?  For when 41 
we’re taking final action, we will try to go back to our rule of 42 
five minutes.  I’m sorry that I didn’t make that explicit.  You 43 
have five during this session, but you will have three in the 44 
open public comment period. 45 
 46 

PUBLIC TESTIMONY 47 
 48 
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MR. DONALD WATERS:  Good morning, council.  I guess my comment 1 

on the vermilion is kind of short.  The stock assessment showed 2 
that there wasn’t any problem with the vermilion and we’re going 3 
to release the size limit off of the recreational and take all 4 
of the burden that was placed on the recreational off, but we’re 5 
going to leave the closed season on the commercial. 6 
 7 
I don’t understanding the reasoning behind that, why the burden 8 
is going to be lifted off of one sector and then keep a burden 9 
on the other sector.  I just don’t see where that’s, quote, fair 10 
and equitable.  Thank you. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Donnie.  Are there any questions?  13 

We appreciate that.  Next is Mr. David Krebs.  We actually had 14 
three cards.  Mr. Mike Eller will be on deck. 15 
 16 
MR. DAVID KREBS:  Good morning, council.  I’m David Krebs, Ariel 17 

Seafoods, Destin, Florida.  To reiterate what Donnie said, first 18 
of all, I would like to commend the council on reducing the size 19 
limit so we’re going to have less regulatory discards in the 20 
vermilion fishery. 21 
 22 
The problem that I foresee still is you have a red snapper 23 
fishery in the commercial sector operating under an IFQ.  The 24 
boats will be fishing year-round now.  One of the main purposes 25 
of the IFQ was to allow these boats to make combination trips to 26 
take some of the derby-style pressure off of red snapper. 27 
 28 
Now you’re going to have a closure again with boats fishing the 29 
red snapper fishery discarding vermilions.  I do agree with the 30 
rationale that the council has come forward with, that there’s 31 
going to be a lot more boats in this fishery, because they 32 
didn’t get a snapper allocation that they expected or they can’t 33 
catch the grouper that they used to. 34 
 35 
This is something that this council really needs to address, is 36 
how are you going to limit production of vermilion to protect 37 
the historical vermilion fleet.  There has been a historical 38 
vermilion fleet. 39 
 40 
The whole time the red snapper fleet was qualifying, for 41 
fourteen years in the western Gulf, you did have your major 42 
vermilion fishery off of Florida and Alabama that boats stayed 43 
home and caught these fish.  They’re now going to be competing 44 
with new entries into the fishery. 45 
 46 
Having said that, you still have to realize that the worst thing 47 
we’ve done over the years is have regulatory discards in any 48 
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fishery, whether it’s a grouper -- Anytime there’s a crossover 1 
season happening and you’re throwing fish away, it’s a dead fish 2 
not being counted towards a quota and it’s devastation. 3 
 4 
I would ask that you reconsider not having a closed season.  5 
Think of another option, whether it’s a trip limit or whatever 6 
you think you need to achieve this.  I know a lot of people 7 
would be like oh my goodness, we don’t want to go to trip limits 8 
and I don’t either, but I don’t want to waste fish for thirty 9 
days either.  Thank you. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Krebs.  Are there any 12 

questions of Mr. Krebs?  Thank you again.  Captain Mike Eller is 13 
next and Wayne Werner will be on deck. 14 
 15 
MR. MIKE ELLER:  Good morning.  I’m Mike Eller and I’m a 16 

charterboat captain with twenty-six years in the industry.  I 17 
believe that the size limits should be brought back down to ten 18 
inches to eliminate bycatch mortality and I believe that we 19 
should do away with the closed season on the commercial side.  20 
Thank you very much. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mike.  Any questions of Mike?  23 

Thank you.  Next is Mr. Werner and Mr. Bob Zales will be next. 24 
 25 
MR. WAYNE WERNER:  My name is Wayne Werner.  I’m the owner and 26 

operator of the Fishing Vessel Sea Quest and I just feel like 27 
Donnie and David Krebs.  We’re going to have a reduction in red 28 
snapper.  Amberjacks are closed at that time of year.   29 
 30 
It’s going to put everybody basically in the western zone 31 
fishing deepwater groupers or going into the eastern zone and 32 
trying to catch shallow-water groupers.  It’s a real unfair idea 33 
to go this route, because, just like Donnie said, all the burden 34 
is just going right back to the commercial sector.  Thank you. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Wayne.  Any questions of Wayne?  37 

We appreciate your comments.  Next is Mr. Zales and then Mr. 38 
Tucker is next. 39 
 40 
MR. ZALES:  Bob Zales, II, President of the Panama City 41 

Boatmen’s Association.  I’m going to agree with all this too, 42 
but I’m going to take a little bit different tack.  The last 43 
stock assessment, the SEDAR process for vermilion snapper, not 44 
only showed that vermilion snapper was not undergoing 45 
overfishing and was not overfished, but it concluded that it had 46 
never been in either one of those statuses, even though the 47 
prior assessment did indicate that there were problems with 48 
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vermilion snapper. 1 
 2 
To me, this is another clear indication of a similar problem 3 
that we’re having with red snapper, is the computer models and 4 
the assessments. 5 
 6 
Clearly, the regulations and the process that this council went 7 
through and put us through for about two years to develop the 8 
current regulations for vermilion snapper, which were not even 9 
included within the last SEDAR assessment that showed that 10 
vermilion were not overfished and not undergoing overfishing, 11 
was a waste of our time and was a waste of your time and caused 12 
a lot of expense and a lot of heartburn and a lot of heartache 13 
and caused problems for people. 14 
 15 
Clearly, the current regulations that are there are unnecessary.  16 
When the current regulations prior to the time they were 17 
implemented, I think just about every fisherman on the water 18 
came to this podium and told you that when you jack that size 19 
limit up from ten to eleven inches that you were going to cause 20 
more regulatory discards.  I suspect that that probably 21 
happened. 22 
 23 
As I said back in August, this is kind of like -- Since we’re in 24 
Alabama, there used to be a cafeteria here named Morrison’s.  25 
It’s cafeteria management.  They pick and choose what’s going on 26 
and I’m not blaming the council for this, but I am blaming the 27 
National Marine Fisheries Service for these management actions, 28 
because they conduct this -- 29 
 30 
I was part of that SEDAR process and we brought up issues about 31 
the recreational data that was involved in that and I think you 32 
all need to consider this when you’re dealing with all the 33 
fisheries that’s here.  You need to put this fishery back where 34 
it was prior to these regulations and just remove what you 35 
implemented in July of 2005.  Are there any questions? 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Zales.  Are there any 38 

questions of Mr. Zales?  We appreciate it, Bob.  Next is Mr. 39 
Tucker. 40 
 41 
MR. BILL TUCKER:  Good morning.  My name is Bill Tucker.  I’m a 42 

commercial fisherman out of Clearwater, Florida.  Today, I’m 43 
here representing Fishermen’s Advocacy Organization and our 44 
position is that we would like to see the size limit reduced on 45 
vermilion snapper to ten inches and eliminate the closed season. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Bill.  Any other questions of 48 
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Bill?  We appreciate it, Mr. Tucker.  Next we have Mr. Russell 1 
Underwood. 2 
 3 
MR. RUSSELL UNDERWOOD:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I’m Russell 4 

Underwood.  I live in Panama City, Florida.  I fish off of 5 
Louisiana.  I sit on the Red Snapper Advisory Panel and Red 6 
Snapper Ad Hoc Committee for ITQs. 7 
 8 
A couple of years ago, I was one of three fishermen in Texas 9 
that showed up at a meeting about vermilion snapper.  When I 10 
showed up that day by myself, the council just had to have some 11 
kind of commitment about a b-liner closure. 12 
 13 
When I got there, I really didn’t have no support from the other 14 
industry.  A lot of my other fellow cohorts weren’t there.  When 15 
I got there, it was a pretty desperate situation and so I 16 
conceded to a forty-five-day closure on vermilion snapper. 17 
 18 
NMFS convinced me that we were severely overfished and that we 19 
had to have a closure.  I remember the good lady, Ms. Kay 20 
Williams, she’s commercial and a fine woman, and she said, 21 
Russell, you have got to concede to something.  They say it’s 22 
overfished and so we had the meeting that day and I think Mr. 23 
Williams was on the second part of that meeting that day. 24 
 25 
They had a little special session, four or five of us fishermen 26 
and three or four council members that joined together and had a 27 
little meeting. 28 
 29 
We conceded to a forty-five-day closure and lord knows, council, 30 
that I have paid my dues for the mistake that somebody has made 31 
and now they come up that it was not overfished.  I have 32 
personally been crucified even by my own industry, with me 33 
trying to support this industry for the last twenty-five years. 34 
 35 
I was pretty well crucified for just conceding to a forty-five-36 
day closure and the whole time, they wanted a ninety-day 37 
closure.  Anyway, we’re here today and the facts are that the b-38 
liner fishery is not overfished.  I’m asking the council to 39 
please let’s take a step back and let’s take this closure off. 40 
 41 
We do have IFQs on red snapper.  It’s going to be a year-round 42 
fishery.  We will be catching vermilion snappers.  Remember, the 43 
council and NMFS gave us red snapper IFQs and they pretty well 44 
took half the fish that I’ve normally caught historically and 45 
ever figure that I’ve added up to, my figures and the other 46 
fishermen’s figures, we have lost half our red snapper catch. 47 
 48 
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We will be offshore catching b-liners and mixed-up trips.  We’ve 1 
already started.  Three of my boats have already made a little 2 
short trip and they were targeting b-liners for most of the 3 
catch.  I’m going to ask for a reduction in size limit and take 4 
that closure off.  It’s not right to crucify one sector of the 5 
fishery and not do nothing to the other sector and I thank you. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Underwood.  Any questions of 8 

Mr. Underwood?  Thank you.  That concludes our testimony 9 
regarding vermilion snapper, unless we missed anyone due to what 10 
they put on their card as their topic.  Have we missed anyone in 11 
regards to vermilion snapper?  Okay. 12 
 13 
Hearing that we haven’t missed anyone and we’re a little ahead 14 
of schedule, as I indicated, we’re trying to squeeze in a couple 15 
of our committee reports.  Mr. Adams, we’re going to move to the 16 
Mackerel Management Committee Report.  It will be Tab C, for 17 
everyone. 18 
 19 

MACKEREL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 20 
 21 

MR. ADAMS:  The Mackerel Management Committee met and the agenda 22 

was adopted and the minutes of November 14th were approved as 23 
written.  Dr. Leard gave an overview of the Gulf and South 24 
Atlantic Council’s past actions with regards to potentially 25 
splitting the current Joint CMP FMP into separate FMPs for the 26 
Gulf and Atlantic that led to the councils request to the 27 
Southeast Fishery Science Center for additional analyses of 28 
mixing.    29 
 30 
Dr. Jamir reviewed the council’s request and the Southeast 31 
Center’s response.  He showed how changes to the mixing 32 
percentages assumed for the Gulf and Atlantic migratory groups 33 
of Gulf king mackerel affect catch and fishing mortality.   34 
 35 
He stated that the mixing percentages analyzed for the group 36 
king mackerel were 2 percent, 25 percent, 50 percent, and 75 37 
percent.  He noted that the determination of stock status and 38 
ABC projections for the requested alternatives for a fixed 39 
boundary between the two migratory groups at the Dade/Monroe 40 
County line could not be completed without conducting a complete 41 
stock assessment.   42 
 43 
He stated that the updated analysis shows an opposite trend with 44 
regards to stock status and ABC levels from the SEDAR-5 45 
assessment.  The SEDAR-5 assessment showed a worsening stock and 46 
lower ABC levels as more fish were assumed to be Atlantic group 47 
king mackerel in this area.   48 
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 1 
Whereas, the updated analysis shows the stock improving with 2 
approximately the same ABC levels allowed, as fewer fish were 3 
assumed to be Gulf group in the mixing zone.  It was believed 4 
that this change was the result of shifting fishing mortality 5 
away from Gulf group fish and onto Atlantic group fish, causing 6 
the Gulf group to improve while the Atlantic group worsened. 7 
 8 
The Mackerel Committee noted that recent years catches were 9 
below either the SEDAR-5 projections or the updated projections 10 
in the Gulf.  Consequently, the committee felt that no action 11 
was needed to change the current management regime at this time. 12 
 13 
The committee did ask that the SEDAR Steering Committee 14 
reconsider the schedule for the next assessment of king 15 
mackerel, currently scheduled for 2010, and possibly substitute 16 
this assessment for that of the yellowedge grouper and tilefish, 17 
currently scheduled for 2008. 18 
 19 
Dr. Leard reviewed the three actions in Amendment 18.  He noted 20 
that these actions pertained to Atlantic group king mackerel and 21 
Spanish mackerel.  However, the council would have to approve 22 
the document because of the joint nature of the FMP.  Following 23 
discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the 24 
council approve Draft Amendment 18 for public hearings. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 27 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing no 28 
discussion regarding the committee motion, is there any 29 
opposition to the committee motion?  Hearing none, the motion 30 
passes. 31 
 32 
MR. ADAMS:  This concludes my report. 33 

 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Adams.  Is there any other 35 

business to come before the Mackerel Management Committee 36 
Report?  Hearing none, we will move on to the Data Collection 37 
Committee Report, Tab H. 38 
 39 

DATA COLLECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 40 
 41 

MR. ADAMS:  Mr. Chairman, the report from the Data Collection 42 

Committee is pretty lengthy and it has a lot of attachments, 43 
which are the actual PowerPoint presentations by various 44 
presenters at our committee. 45 
 46 
Rather than read through the report summary of the Data 47 
Collection Committee, that I assume everyone has, I’ll just 48 



  27 

expand on what we were trying to do.  The Data Collection 1 
Committee had not met since May of 2005 and our first order of 2 
business was to try to understand what the charge of this 3 
committee is. 4 
 5 
We had a report from the staff on what the council charges the 6 
Data Collection Committee with.  We are trying to get a handle 7 
on data collection in the Gulf from all sectors and so we had a 8 
report on the headboat trip ticket reports and how those work 9 
from Dr. Alex Chester. 10 
 11 
Dave Donaldson from the Fishery Commission gave us a report on 12 
how the for-hire sector is being collected.  Each one of the 13 
state representatives to the council gave us a report on how 14 
each state is collecting information from individual 15 
recreational anglers. 16 
 17 
The committee ended up with a motion that the council begin an 18 
amendment to develop a trip ticket reporting requirement for the 19 
for-hire sector in the Gulf of Mexico. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Do we have any 22 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  With no discussion 23 
regarding the committee motion, all those in favor of the 24 
committee motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The 25 
motion passes. 26 
 27 
MR. ADAMS:  The committee, by unanimous voice vote, also passed 28 
the following motion, that the council supports the federal 29 
registration of recreational anglers in the EEZ, as required in 30 
the Magnuson-Stevens Fishery Conservation and Management Act. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Adams, I think, when we say we support 33 

the idea or intent here, is that we write a letter to Dr. 34 
Hogarth or National Marine Fisheries or the Regional Director in 35 
support of the concept and that we would be willing to work with 36 
them to establish the registry in whatever way we can and is 37 
that our intent here? 38 
 39 
MR. ADAMS:  That’s correct.  Rather than the council drafting an 40 

amendment or start a process for some sort of registration, 41 
which would be a duplication of legislation that’s proposed 42 
right now federally, we would merely send a letter as an offer 43 
to assist that process. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion regarding this motion? 46 

 47 
MR. HORN:  I know I discussed this issue in previous council 48 
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meetings, that I’m support of a recreational saltwater fishing 1 
license.  This, I understand, is a registration, which if I 2 
remember in years past when we were trying to develop a 3 
licensing system for the shrimp industry, National Marine 4 
Fisheries was adamant about having a license and not a 5 
registration. 6 
 7 
It was, of course, to impose sanctions on violators, was the 8 
purpose of having a license as opposed to a registration.  In my 9 
mind, this would do the same thing.  A recreational fisherman, 10 
even though it’s one individual catching a smaller amount of 11 
fish, should have the same stewardship that commercial people 12 
have got to exercise and be cited in the same manners of 13 
violations. 14 
 15 
Should they be substantial, then maybe that individual shouldn’t 16 
have the right to be out fishing or at least be sanctioned and 17 
not be able to fish for some period of time, as they do to all 18 
commercial vessels that harvest in the federal waters.  This is 19 
one of those feel-good warm and fuzzy things, to write a letter 20 
and say yes, we support you, but this council could still do a 21 
licensing program, regardless of what Washington does or 22 
Congress does or the Magnuson Act does. 23 
 24 
We can still start it and should it become a conflict or the 25 
same thing, then we can always stop it.  Again, I think that we 26 
need to have numbers.  It was important to know how many reef 27 
fish fishermen we have and it was important to know how many 28 
charter fishermen we have and it was important to know how many 29 
of every other kind of fisherman we’ve got. 30 
 31 
I think it’s just as important, because we could be talking -- 32 
I’m sure we’re talking about millions of participants in 33 
fisheries that we keep hearing from the government how 34 
overfished they are and we have to do something about it. 35 
 36 
Let’s find out what’s there and what they’re doing and if 37 
they’re going to participate, then they should have to have a 38 
license to do so. 39 
 40 
MR. ADAMS:  I wholeheartedly agree with Mr. Horn, but as a point 41 

of clarification from the Data Collection Committee Chairman, 42 
the motion on the board is an acknowledgement that the federal 43 
government is trying to rectify data collection that we 44 
currently receive from MRFSS and the first step in that is to 45 
get a handle on individuals who are fishing in the EEZ.  That’s 46 
what this motion addresses. 47 
 48 
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As far as a license and paying a fee for fishing in the EEZ in 1 
the Gulf, if the council wants to take that up at some point in 2 
time, that’s fine, but I don’t know if that’s germane to Data 3 
Collection Committee or the motion that’s up there now. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion regarding this 6 
motion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion say aye; 7 
all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 8 
 9 
MR. ADAMS:  Bill Daughdrill, on the committee, asked that staff 10 

compile information on what other councils are doing with regard 11 
to recreational fishing data collection in the EEZ.  The 12 
committee would recommend that staff give us a report at the 13 
next meeting and schedule the Data Collection Committee on the 14 
next agenda.  That concludes my report. 15 
 16 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  I would also like to discuss adding an ad hoc 17 

data collection advisory panel.  Any thoughts there? 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let me speak up for just a second.  20 

Certainly we have an SSC in place that would handle some of 21 
those kinds of issues, as it kind of cuts across all the swath 22 
of the council.  Certainly folks can entertain that idea of a 23 
special group.   24 
 25 
I think you need to decide what the task of that group would 26 
really be before we try to assemble that group.  Of course, 27 
that’s going to depend on the type of members you put on that 28 
group.  Any other discussion?  Hearing no further discussion, 29 
Mr. Adams, that concluded your report?  Okay.  With that, let’s 30 
move then to the Migratory Species Management Committee, Tab G, 31 
and Mr. Daughdrill. 32 
 33 

MIGRATORY SPECIES MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 34 
 35 

MR. DAUGHDRILL:  The Migratory Species Management Committee met 36 

yesterday.  The agenda and minutes of the August 15th meeting 37 
were approved as written.  We had proposed regulation changes 38 
for the Atlantic swordfish fishery 39 
 40 
Steve Atran summarized the proposed changes to the swordfish 41 
regulations.  The swordfish stock was found to be at about 99 42 
percent of its BMSY level in a recent stock assessment.  The 43 
U.S. has been under harvesting its ICCAT allocation in recent 44 
years and could lose its portion of its allocation if it is 45 
unable to fill it.   46 
 47 
The proposed changes are intended to increase the U.S. harvest 48 
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of swordfish with no significant adverse ecological impacts.  1 
The changes are as follows.  The committee asked for a chart 2 
here and so the chart is listed and I’m not going to read all 3 
that, but if you all can take a look at that, please. 4 
 5 
There were also amendments to the EFH for Atlantic HMS.  The HMS 6 
Division is conducting a five-year review of its essential fish 7 
habitat designations for HMS species and is soliciting comments 8 
on any new information on fishing and non-fishing impacts that 9 
may adversely affect HMS EFH.   10 
 11 
EFH for HMS was initially identified for Atlantic billfish in 12 
1999 and for five shark species in 2003.  Steve Atran noted that 13 
the HMS Division recently implemented compatible gear 14 
restrictions and time-area closures for the Madison-Swanson and 15 
Steamboat Lumps Marine Reserves.   16 
 17 
However, the Gulf of Mexico has several other HAPCs, which would 18 
include the Florida Middle Grounds, Tortugas Marine Reserve, 19 
West and East Flower Garden Banks. 20 
 21 
In January of 2006, several additional HAPCs were implemented in 22 
the Gulf of Mexico under EFH Amendment 3.  These areas were 23 
restricted on fishing with bottom gear and on anchoring in order 24 
to protect essential fish habitat.   25 
 26 
Mr. Atran suggested that the council may wish to comment that 27 
the HMS Division adopt compatible regulations in these areas 28 
with respect to bottom longline fishing for sharks.  29 
 30 
To go on there, the Scoping Options to Manage Atlantic Shark 31 
Fisheries, Steve Atran reviewed the HMS PowerPoint presentation 32 
summarizing the issues and potential alternatives for managing 33 
HMS shark and shark species groups, including overfishing 34 
sandbar sharks, dusky sharks, and porbeagle sharks, as well as 35 
Gulf of Mexico blacktip sharks, which are neither overfished nor 36 
undergoing overfishing.   37 
 38 
Degraaf Adams suggested that if the Gulf of Mexico blacktip 39 
sharks were a distinct stock and were specific to Gulf of Mexico 40 
waters, they should be brought under management of the Gulf 41 
Council.  Roy Crabtree responded that to do so would require an 42 
Act of Congress.  The committee had no further comments or 43 
recommendations.  Are there any comments there? 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further business to come under this 46 

section?  Hearing none, thank you, Mr. Daughdrill.  With that, 47 
the next three committee reports are more likely to have some of 48 
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the testimony in the open public comment period and so we will 1 
begin our open public comment period. 2 
 3 
Again, for those who have walked in the room previous to us 4 
making the announcement, there’s cards over on the table.  5 
You’ll need to fill out a card if you want to speak. 6 
 7 
MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, is it appropriate for us to start the 8 

open public comment period an hour before it was publicized? 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Certainly we have the provisions and in our 11 

notice, we talk about moving things around.  I suspect we will 12 
go into ten o’clock, given where we are today, so that anyone 13 
who would be arriving right at that time will have the 14 
opportunity to speak as they walk in the door. 15 
 16 
Again, we won’t pick up the card box until right before ten 17 
o’clock.  We will add any additional cards at that point in 18 
time.  I assume we will still have a pretty good stack at that 19 
point in time. 20 
 21 
DR. SHIPP:  Mr. Chairman, I understand your desire to move this 22 

along, but we’re told that the media announced this morning, on 23 
several TV stations, that this was going to start at ten 24 
o’clock.  I think that not only do people want to give 25 
testimony, but they also want to hear testimony. 26 
 27 
If they don’t think it’s going to start until ten o’clock, I 28 
suggest we wait.  If need be, take a forty-five minute break or 29 
we’ve got a dolphin presentation, but I really feel like we 30 
should wait until ten o’clock to start that public testimony. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Hearing the concerns of the council, I will 33 

take a ten-minute break and we will decide what we’re going to 34 
start with and I haven’t made up my mind yet what we’re going to 35 
start with, but we’ll try to determine what we can move up in 36 
the order.  We’ll take a ten-minute recess. 37 
 38 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If we could, could we come back to order, 41 

please?  It’s certainly going to be important that everyone sit 42 
down so that we can all hear.  We do have a crowded room in back 43 
and so please help the person who is speaking by taking any 44 
conversations outside so that they can certainly have an 45 
opportunity to get their point across to the council and we’ll 46 
have an opportunity to hear them as well members in the audience 47 
who are trying to hear them. 48 
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 1 
We are going to move into the Open Public Comment Period, as we 2 
had on our agenda.  The rationale there is that we don’t know 3 
how many people may show up, but by starting thirty minutes 4 
earlier, it means that more folks are going to have an 5 
opportunity to have their say, as well as it means that we will 6 
at least start out with a three-minute timeframe. 7 
 8 
You will have your three minutes.  Certainly if you are with a 9 
group and you can create someone to speak for you and then you 10 
just want to have the people who are with you on this day rise 11 
in the audience so that we know you’re speaking on behalf of 12 
four or five individuals or more, certainly that is one option 13 
you have to reduce the number of speakers, as well as make sure 14 
your point gets across clearly articulated by one individual to 15 
us or all your points get articulated. 16 
 17 
We do not share time, though.  Each individual will have their 18 
own allotment of time and with that, we’re going to get started.  19 
Before we do get started, I kind of want to take just a moment 20 
to explain where we are on a couple of processes, because some 21 
of you could be a little confused, because it can get a little 22 
confusing in regards to where we stand. 23 
 24 
There is an interim rule that has been published by National 25 
Marine Fisheries Service.  The comment period for that interim 26 
rule, as I understand it, is set to expire Friday.  This is not 27 
necessarily a hearing for that interim rule, though I am sure 28 
that National Marine Fisheries Service is here and will listen 29 
to your comments with that intent as well. 30 
 31 
If you want to make comments to that rule, you probably ought to 32 
look up that notice and make comments according to how that 33 
notice directs you to make those comments.  Our issues deal more 34 
with the Amendment 27/14 as far as red snapper goes, that we 35 
deliberated on some in our committee meeting and that we will be 36 
deliberating on later today. 37 
 38 
The proposals within that amendment have yet to go out for 39 
public hearing.  We will be going out to public hearing sometime 40 
after this meeting and then we will be looking at final action 41 
later in the year.  I’m just trying to take a moment to catch 42 
everyone up where I believe the process is and certainly anyone 43 
can add to that, based on their thought process as well, but I 44 
think that’s where we stand today. 45 
 46 
With that, we will then get started.  Again, three minutes 47 
apiece.  What I’m going to try to do is always call an on-deck 48 
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person.  That on-deck person would make his way somewhere over 1 
to the back side on the right-hand side of the room.  That would 2 
allow them to get to the mic quickly and we won’t be crawling 3 
over one another and utilizing up our time in that respect. 4 
 5 
I’ll name the person and then the on-deck person and we will try 6 
to get going on this public hearing.  With that, I would like 7 
Robert King to be my first speaker and Mike Thierry will be on 8 
deck. 9 
 10 

OPEN PUBLIC COMMENT PERIOD 11 
 12 

MR. ROBERT KING:  My name is Robert King and I’m from Port St. 13 

Joe, Florida.  We do most of our fishing around the Cape San 14 
Blas area.  We have a fellow here on the council who is also 15 
from Port St. Joe, but he now resides in Texas.  He moved away. 16 
 17 
I have been fishing in the Gulf of Mexico for about sixty years.  18 
I see you all look up.  That’s more than most of you all are 19 
old.  I go back to the day when we had a lead with soap on it 20 
and we put out a line to find out what was on the bottom and we 21 
fished with hand lines.  Things have certainly changed. 22 
 23 
Everyone here wants to protect the resource.  I’m not in it for 24 
the money.  I’m in it for the pleasure.  I’m a pleasure 25 
fisherman.  We also know that what we’re doing now is not 26 
working.  The size limit is not working. 27 
 28 
One day not long ago, there was six people fishing in the boat 29 
and I counted the fish.  When we put the first red snapper in 30 
the icebox, he was number fourteen.  We threw back thirteen 31 
fish, six people.  They’re too small, according to the sixteen-32 
inch limit. 33 
 34 
Out of that limit, two or three inches difference would have 35 
made that we wouldn’t have thrown back half those fish.  We’re 36 
catching so many fish of fifteen inches or fifteen-and-a-half or 37 
fourteen, along in there. 38 
 39 
Normally fishing, we catch four or five red snapper for every 40 
one we keep.  These go back over the side.  Also, we have the 41 
fattest porpoises in the country.  They’re smarter than we are, 42 
because when we stop and we throw the fish overboard, they get 43 
it.  Then when we move, they follow us.  We stop again and here 44 
they are.  They’re getting pretty well fed. 45 
 46 
All of the fish that we throw back is going to die if we catch 47 
them in deep water.  Anything caught in I think probably a 48 
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hundred or 150-feet of water is going to die and it don’t matter 1 
what you’re going to do to it.  You don’t catch the real small 2 
ones in that deep water, either.  They’re all eaten by the 3 
porpoises. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. King, your time is up.  Could you wrap 6 

it up, please? 7 
 8 
MR. KING:  Certainly.  Here is my suggestion to help this 9 

problem.  It’s two suggestions.  One is to do away with the size 10 
limit and keep the four fish.  The other one is to drop the size 11 
limit down to ten or twelve inches.  This will eliminate us 12 
throwing back -- 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have your suggestion, Mr. King.  We 15 

appreciate that and we understand what those options will do. 16 
 17 
DR. CRABTREE:  Mr. King, thank you for coming.  I appreciate you 18 

being here.  What’s the smallest red snapper you usually catch 19 
when you’re fishing?  Is ten about as small as they get or do 20 
you catch them down to six inches or -- 21 
 22 
MR. KING:  We very seldom ever catch one that small. 23 

 24 
DR. CRABTREE:  What’s about the smallest you would normally 25 

catch? 26 
 27 
MR. KING:  Eight or ten inches, probably. 28 

 29 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Mr. King, thank you for your testimony.  If we 30 

have to drop the bag limit way down, will you continue to fish? 31 
 32 
MR. KING:  It’s going to become mighty expensive for the 33 

charterboats and us pleasure fishermen to go fishing.  It costs 34 
us about $200 to go fishing in a day, fuel and ice and bait and 35 
stuff like that.  I don’t know.  We’re probably going to fish 36 
some, but we won’t fish as much as we’re doing. 37 
 38 
MR. HORN:  Thank you, Mr. King.  How long have you been catching 39 

red snapper in that kind of quantities in your area where you’re 40 
fishing?   41 
 42 
MR. KING:  Back about as far as I can remember.  The trouble -- 43 

One of the problems is people.  Back when I started nearly sixty 44 
years ago, you could go out there and you wouldn’t see another 45 
boat all day and now you go out there and boats are everywhere. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. King.  We appreciate you 48 
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being here.  Next is Mr. Thierry and on deck will be Mr. Johnny 1 
Greene. 2 
 3 
MR. MIKE THIERRY:  My name is Captain Mike Thierry and I’m from 4 

Dauphin Island, Alabama.  I’ve been fishing in the Gulf of 5 
Mexico my whole life and I’ve been trying to make a living from 6 
charter, headboat, and commercial fishing for the last thirty-7 
five years. 8 
 9 
I have served on and am currently serving on the Red Snapper 10 
Advisory Panel to the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council, 11 
since 1995.  I would like to thank the council for the decision 12 
in August of 2006 to delay any action on red snapper until more 13 
and updated and better data was available. 14 
 15 
Unfortunately, this decision seems to have fallen on deaf ears.  16 
For years, we have complained and stressed that we needed more 17 
and better data before decisions are made that affect so many 18 
people.  It does not seem to get any better. 19 
 20 
Even when data has been peer reviewed and deemed fatally flawed, 21 
it is still used.  An example is the MRFSS estimates of red 22 
snapper landings from the beach.  People do not fish and catch 23 
red snapper from the beach.  Why is this data even in here? 24 
 25 
Another example is the economic data that is being used in 26 
defense of the interim rule.  It’s stated that these actions are 27 
put into place that are going to amount to fewer than two trips 28 
and $30 per permitted vessel losses.  This is grossly 29 
underestimated. 30 
 31 
I feel like the loss to my business will be greater than 50 32 
percent.  Last year, I ran approximately 160 trips.  Out of 33 
these 160 trips, about 135 of them were targeting red snapper.  34 
I feel like I will be lucky to run seventy-five this year if any 35 
rules are changed. 36 
 37 
This is not enough to pay the bills.  Our bookings for the year 38 
are way off.  The first thing my customers ask when they talk to 39 
us on the phone about booking this year is are we going to be 40 
able to catch our four red snapper. 41 
 42 
Most are waiting for the outcome of these meetings before they 43 
book charters or do not book charters.  This does not mean that 44 
my income will be cut in half.  It means that I probably will 45 
not even break even. 46 
 47 
At seventy-five trips, certain fixed non-operating expenses, for 48 
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example, dockage and insurance, dry docking and boat upkeep, 1 
will have to be paid, regardless of how many trips I run.  I 2 
have been charter fishing for a long time.  We cannot make it if 3 
our business is cut in half. 4 
 5 
The trickle-down effect will also affect motels, restaurants, 6 
marinas, fuel sales, bait sales, ice sales, and tackle sales.  7 
The effects will be far reaching for such unjustified actions.  8 
Even with National Marine Fisheries being years behind in 9 
reaching its desired goal in reducing shrimp trawl bycatch and 10 
the lack of adequate data and the use of flawed data in the red 11 
snapper fishery, the fishery is still showing good signs of 12 
recovery. 13 
 14 
Why can’t we take a few more years to rebuild, rather than cause 15 
undue hardships on many people and their families who depend 16 
greatly on this resource?   17 
 18 
We certainly want our red snapper stocks to rebuild and 19 
flourish, but I think we can do this plus keep people in 20 
business by taking a little more time.  I understand Congress 21 
has mandated time restraints on overfishing.  22 
 23 
I feel like these restraints are unrealistic.  I do not believe 24 
that Congress knew how far reaching and devastating any more 25 
reduction in our fishery would be.  I am asking National Marine 26 
Fisheries and this council to go with us to Congress and ask for 27 
more time to address overfishing. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Thierry, your time is up.  Do you have a 30 

concluding remark other than that one? 31 
 32 
MR. THIERRY:  I’ve got plenty more to say, but that’s fine. 33 

 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Understand that we’re very early in the 35 

process regarding 27/14.  The interim rule is another matter, as 36 
I tried to indicate to folks beforehand.  You certainly need to 37 
make your comments to National Marine Fisheries Service prior to 38 
Friday, according to what the rule that was published directs 39 
you to do.  We certainly appreciate you being here and giving us 40 
your comments in regards to 27/14.  Any other questions? 41 
 42 
MR. HENDRIX:  Captain Mike, thank you for your comments today 43 

and your contribution.  Do you feel like reducing the bag limit 44 
down to two fish is going to increase high grading in the 45 
recreational take? 46 
 47 
MR. THIERRY:  I don’t think there’s going to be enough people 48 
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out there fishing to make much difference, with the people I’m 1 
talking with.  The price of fuel and people are still getting 2 
over hurricanes and stuff and I just don’t believe you’re going 3 
to see much effort out there. 4 
 5 
MR. MINTON:  Mike, thanks for coming.  Monday, we found out that 6 

due to the Magnuson changes that it’s possible that we have to 7 
end overfishing within two years and if we’ve got a 50 percent 8 
reduction in shrimp bycatch, we could get 2.8 million pounds 9 
total TAC.  If we got 76 percent, it could go up to five-point-10 
something million pounds. 11 
 12 
At 2.8 million pounds, 49 percent of that is 1.37 million pounds 13 
for the recreational sector.  We talked about how you would 14 
survive on six-and-a-half million pounds and what’s going to 15 
happen at 1.37, Mike? 16 
 17 
MR. THIERRY:  I feel like it would be the same as zero.  Let’s 18 

just shut it down for however long it takes to get it -- Let’s 19 
go dig ditches or something, if that’s what it takes to rebuild 20 
this stock.  If it’s in that bad shape, there’s no sense in 21 
dragging it out. 22 
 23 
I hate to be negative with anybody, but I feel this has been so 24 
negative in the twenty years that I’ve been with it and I really 25 
don’t want to get on anybody, but we should never be where we’re 26 
at today if things were adequately taken care of.  I’m sorry, 27 
but that’s the way I feel.  Let’s just shut it down and let me 28 
go dig ditches or something, please. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  You’ve addressed Mr. Minton’s question and 31 

we appreciate that.  Any further questions?  Hearing none, next 32 
will be Mr. Johnny Greene and on deck will be Captain Mike 33 
Greef. 34 
 35 
MR. JOHNNY GREENE:  Good morning.  My name is Johnny Greene.  36 

I’ve been in the charter business about sixteen years, on and 37 
off.  I’ve had my own boat the last eleven years and I have a 38 
boat in Orange Beach, Alabama. 39 
 40 
Rather than sitting here and dwelling on what’s gone wrong in 41 
the past, I would like to maybe look a little bit toward what we 42 
could possibly do this year and maybe the next couple of years. 43 
 44 
I would like to support maybe a seven million pound TAC.  I 45 
believe it’s absolutely necessary that we stick with our six-46 
month conventional season that we’ve had in years past.  It 47 
would be very hard to make a living if we weren’t able to fish 48 
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those six months, in my opinion. 1 
 2 
I believe that we could also lower our size limit down to maybe 3 
thirteen inches or fourteen inches to help cut into some of the 4 
size grade between us and the commercial industry.  I believe 5 
that would help out a lot as well. 6 
 7 
I believe that maybe could look at something along the lines of 8 
allowing us to keep the first three or four fish that we catch.  9 
I believe that if we worked at it hard enough and we went 10 
through experimental phases and maybe tried to not target 11 
smaller fish and maybe tried to use different tackle or 12 
different techniques or maybe try to come up with something to 13 
try to catch a bigger fish, as opposed to a littler fish, which 14 
may not work for everybody, and I’m speaking strictly for 15 
myself, but I feel like maybe the use of circle hooks could come 16 
into play. 17 
 18 
I feel like that there’s things that we could do to work along 19 
with you guys, if you all would allow us to have the season that 20 
we have and maybe drop our size limit down to thirteen or 21 
fourteen inches.   22 
 23 
I believe that that would also aid in what release mortality 24 
that we have and it would also aid in the dolphin encounter 25 
problem that is becoming worse year after year after year.  I 26 
believe that if we change too many things at once, we’re never 27 
going to figure out exactly what worked. 28 
 29 
I know the commercial guys have got their IFQs in place now and 30 
I just think that if we drop the size limit and maybe go to 31 
thirteen inches, like I said, and go to a seven million pound 32 
TAC.  Let’s see what the commercial ITQ thing does and let’s see 33 
what happens with the shrimping industry. 34 
 35 
If it doesn’t work, maybe we can do something next year and just 36 
kind of reevaluate where we’re at, but I feel if we don’t do 37 
something to change it for the future that it’s not going to be 38 
there. 39 
 40 
I am a young fisherman and I do have a large family of three 41 
kids and I’ve got to support them and I need to know that I can 42 
make a boat payment down the road as well.  I can’t sit here and 43 
dwell on things in the past.  I don’t have the experience that 44 
some of the other people have, but I’m just trying to look ahead 45 
and that’s what I think would work the best for me, in my 46 
opinion. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Greene.  Any questions of Mr. 1 

Greene? 2 
 3 
MS. WALKER:  Johnny, thank you for coming here today.  What do 4 

you think will happen with recreational trips if we’re forced to 5 
go to a one fish bag limit and like a four-month season? 6 
 7 
MR. GREENE:  If that was the case, I feel like it would severely 8 

damage the fishing industry.  I would hope that we could sustain 9 
maybe a three fish and maybe a longer season, go to a smaller 10 
fish.  If we had to go to one, to answer your question directly, 11 
if we had to go to one and if we had to go to four months, it 12 
would be very difficult for a lot of guys to make a living. 13 
 14 
I feel like that if -- It would be very hard to survive if we 15 
had to survive on one fish.  That’s why I feel like if we could 16 
go to three fish at thirteen inches, as opposed to two fish at 17 
sixteen, I don’t see the weight difference being much there. 18 
 19 
I think if we could keep the numbers of the fish that we could 20 
sell to our parties up at a higher level -- Instead of telling 21 
them we’ve got to go from four to two, that if we could go from 22 
four to three, maybe we could use that as a sales tool. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Greene.  Any other questions?  25 

We appreciate you being here.  Next is Captain Mike Greef and 26 
then Mr. Al Bedner will be next. 27 
 28 
MR. MIKE GREEF:  Captain Mike Greef, Destin, Florida, 29 

Charterboat Huntress, and member of the Destin Charterboat 30 
Association and NACO.  I’m against any changes.  Four per, 31 
that’s fine. 32 
 33 
You don’t want to take away the captain and mate, that’s wrong, 34 
too.  There are plenty of red snappers in the Gulf of Mexico.  35 
I’ll give you an example.  This past November, after the season 36 
was closed, we’re bait fishing for amberjack and trying to catch 37 
some squirrelfish, some mingo, some ruby lips. 38 
 39 
Any given day on those ten trips I ran in November, we could 40 
have got our limit of snapper.  We’re bait fishing, but we’re 41 
catching three keeper snapper at a lick.  This is in November, 42 
after the season is over. 43 
 44 
There’s a hundred charterboats in Destin and you’ve got a 45 
thousand private boats.  That area is hit pretty hard, a 46 
fifteen-mile radius of Destin, and still catch that kind of 47 
amount of snappers, I think there’s plenty of them out there. 48 
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 1 
What I’ve been trying to say all along, and I’ve emailed a few 2 
of the council members, is just to wait for all the data to come 3 
in.  That’s all I’ve asked for all along.  I think once the true 4 
data comes in, it’s going to be pretty eye opening. 5 
 6 
To go to a one snapper limit, excluding captain and mate, we’re 7 
all going to suffer.  It’s not just going to be the recreational 8 
fishermen, but it’s going to be the motels, hotels, restaurants.  9 
Everybody is going to see that economic impact. 10 
 11 
I’m just asking what I’ve asked all along, is just to wait on 12 
this ruling and wait until all the data is in.  From last year 13 
to this year, I’ve already seen in my bookings a 25 percent 14 
drop.  I added them up, the charters I had on the books this 15 
time last year to compare with what I have right now, and I’m 16 
down 25 percent. 17 
 18 
I think a lot of people are waiting to see what happens with the 19 
red snapper and time will tell, but I’m really just asking the 20 
council to please wait on this issue until all the facts are in.  21 
That’s all I’ve got to say. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We appreciate your comments.  Any questions?  24 

Thank you.  Next is Mr. Bedner and Mr. Dennis Miller is next. 25 
 26 
MR. AL BEDNER:  My name is Al Bedner and I run the Charterboat 27 

Time Bender out of Pensacola, Florida.  One of the things that 28 
I’m worried about with the decisions being made on red snapper 29 
is all the false data that’s being recorded.  Most of the stuff 30 
that’s being said isn’t accurate. 31 
 32 
The economic impact study, it’s nowhere near where you all say 33 
it is with the studies.  It’s a lot more far reaching than 34 
what’s being reported.  On there, it says that on an average a 35 
charterboat is only going to lose two trips or $30 per vessel in 36 
this proposal. 37 
 38 
What’s going to happen, if they keep going with the reduction of 39 
this, it’s going to put everybody out of business.  Everybody is 40 
saying a reduction in business and bookings are off and all 41 
that.  What’s going to happen is a lot of people are going to 42 
lose their business if it goes through like this. 43 
 44 
My business right now, a lot of people are calling and are on 45 
standby waiting for me to let them know what’s decided and 46 
what’s up for this year and the majority of the people that have 47 
called me have told me that if it is reduced any further than 48 
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what it is that they’re going to just find something else to do 1 
with their vacation, go somewhere else and spend their money 2 
elsewhere. 3 
 4 
With the economic impact study, it’s real far reaching.  It’s 5 
not just the hotels and motels and everything else.  Every state 6 
is going to lose a lot of tax revenue.  Boat builders, motels, 7 
restaurants, everybody is going to be losing a major amount of 8 
money with this.  It’s just -- That’s about it. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Bedner.  Are there any 11 

questions of Mr. Bedner? 12 
 13 
DR. SHIPP:  Mr. Bedner, we’ve heard testimony this morning that 14 

if it did go to one fish and a four-month season that you might 15 
as well just close down.  Seriously, if we could keep status quo 16 
this year and then close it down for 2008 and 2009 completely 17 
and then, most likely, we would be at a state where we might be 18 
able to reopen at a much higher level, would you prefer status 19 
quo this year and keep the four fish, keep the six months, and 20 
then close it down completely or would you rather go to two 21 
fish, one fish, for three or four months at a time? 22 
 23 
MR. BEDNER:  I think basically you’re postponing the inevitable.  24 

If you leave it status quo this year and you cut it down next 25 
year, all you’re going to do is -- Instead of putting people out 26 
of business this year, you’re going to do it in the next two 27 
years. 28 
 29 
From what I’m seeing as running boats as long as I have, there’s 30 
plenty of snapper to be had out there right now.  I don’t know 31 
where the stats are coming from where we’re saying these fish 32 
are overfished. 33 
 34 
There’s been reports of people saying that they’re catching 35 
snapper in places further east, down in the Big Bend area, that 36 
weren’t noted for snapper before.  If they were in such peril 37 
and jeopardy of being wiped out, why are people reporting 38 
catches of snapper in places that they were never caught before? 39 
 40 
One of the things is the hurricanes have done a lot of damage to 41 
everybody.  A lot of the reefs were lost that are vital to this 42 
fishery and all the fisheries and if we can get together and try 43 
to get something done with a better reef program -- A lot of the 44 
reef programs in these states are not working. 45 
 46 
All the restrictions and everything that’s held back on the 47 
people, it makes it very difficult for us to put structure out 48 



  42 

there to sustain these fish.  It’s like planting a seed.  We 1 
call ourselves farmers of the sea. 2 
 3 
You get out there and you plant a seed and before long, it grows 4 
fish and you go out there and you pull a few fish off of it and 5 
you move on and the more structure you have, the more fish you 6 
have. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think you’ve answered Dr. Shipp’s question 9 

and I do appreciate it, Mr. Bedner.  I appreciate you doing 10 
that.  Next is Mr. Miller and next will be Mr. Bill Tucker.  11 
Just to remind folks, we do have a lot of folks and we’re trying 12 
to adhere to this three-minute time limit and certainly we have 13 
a lot of time to discuss this, with public hearings coming up on 14 
27/14.   15 
 16 
If it is the interim rule you’re wanting to make comments on, 17 
please be sure and look at the rule and make comments 18 
appropriately to that rule, which the comment period closes 19 
Friday. 20 
 21 
MR. DENNIS MILLER:  Good morning, guys.  My name is Dennis 22 

Miller and no, I’m not the same one on TV.  I taught him 23 
everything he knows and he still don’t know anything, but 24 
anyway, I’ll make a few comments on your Tab E, Number 9. 25 
 26 
You state that 131 Class 1 permits caught five million pounds of 27 
snapper.  94 percent of that quota, given to that 131 permits, 28 
was 4.7 million pounds of snapper.  You have an 80 percent 29 
mortality rate, as reported by the commercial industry, which is 30 
3.76 million pounds of mortality to the snapper. 31 
 32 
You add this to the 4.7 million pounds which they caught, and 33 
they caught 8.46 million pounds of snapper, which they caught 34 
almost twice their quota.  Make them accountable for their 35 
mortality rate.  How are you going to do it?  I don’t know.  Cut 36 
them back on their gear or whatever. 37 
 38 
We’ve paid the price.  The charter/recreational people have paid 39 
the price.  Let the commercial people pay their price for a 40 
little bit.  I couldn’t survive on a two fish limit.  My people 41 
won’t come back and that’s about all I’ve got to say. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Miller.  Any questions of Mr. 44 

Miller?  We appreciate you being here, Mr. Miller.  Mr. Tucker 45 
and next will be Mr. Russell Stewart. 46 
 47 
MR. TUCKER:  I’m Bill Tucker and I’m a commercial fisherman out 48 
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of Clearwater, Florida.  I’m speaking on my own behalf now.  On 1 
the interim rule, I support a six-and-a-half million pound TAC 2 
and a thirteen-inch size limit.  I would like to say something 3 
on the IFQ system and the computer program that runs it. 4 
 5 
Thanks for making a system that’s very easy to use.  It’s very 6 
intuitive and National Marine Fisheries Service has done a great 7 
job implementing that system. 8 
 9 
On the grouper IFQ plan, I’ve got a couple of comments.  People 10 
are moving into this fishery.  There’s a shark closure that’s 11 
happening and those people are moving into the fishery.  If we 12 
do things like go to a zero TAC for red snapper, you’re going to 13 
have a lot of that effort shifting into the grouper fishery. 14 
 15 
It’s critical to maintain the control date that we have for IFQ 16 
landings in the grouper fishery.  There’s a lot of people 17 
hedging against it and a lot of people coming in and trying to 18 
establish a history, in the hopes that that control date will be 19 
pushed forward.  I think it’s really critical that we hold that 20 
control date very firm and that we move forward on the grouper 21 
IFQ plan.   22 
 23 
On to another subject, on goliath grouper, I would like to see 24 
some controlled or limited harvest of goliath grouper.  It’s 25 
been closed down for a long time and they’ve come back.  As long 26 
as there’s a scientifically controlled harvest, I think we could 27 
take some of this renewable resource. 28 
 29 
Another comment, I got something from the state of Florida 30 
talking about permits and exempted permits and people that 31 
didn’t have to have a license or a fishing license and I just 32 
thought it might be a good idea to issue them a license.  If 33 
they’re retired and they’re not paying for it now, let them have 34 
the license and just don’t charge them for it. 35 
 36 
Another comment, I’m kind of curious about some of these small 37 
fish that everybody is throwing back.  It seems to me, from what 38 
I’ve heard, that the discard mortality is counted in the stock 39 
assessment, but it’s not counted in the TAC and it just doesn’t 40 
seem intuitive to me. 41 
 42 
If we’re killing these fish and we’re counting them in the stock 43 
assessment, then why aren’t we utilizing the fish?  It just 44 
seems a waste.  I don’t know what the answer is, but it just 45 
seems very -- It’s not intuitive that we’ve got a TAC that only 46 
measures what you bring home and a stock assessment that takes 47 
into consideration all these fish that we’re killing and forced 48 
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to waste.  It’s just food for thought.  Thank you. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Tucker.  Are there any 3 

questions of Mr. Tucker?  We appreciate you being here.  Folks, 4 
because of the time slot that we put in for this open public 5 
comment period and the amount of cards that we have, if you can, 6 
again, pick a spokesman for your group.  We would certainly like 7 
for you to do that. 8 
 9 
If not, we may end up reducing the amount of time that we’re 10 
giving each individual and I know three minutes is short and so 11 
please, if you can, do that.  Understand where we are in this 12 
process. 13 
 14 
As I said, 27/14 we’ll be deliberating later in the day and it 15 
hasn’t even been out to public hearing yet and so please 16 
understand where the council is in the process at this point in 17 
time.  Next is Mr. Steward and Mr. Will Ward will be next. 18 
 19 
MR. RUSSELL STEWART:  I’m Russell Stewart and I’m from Panama 20 

City, Florida.  I’m an attorney and also a fisherman.  I serve 21 
on your ad hoc charterboat committee and your shrimp panel.  22 
Some of my comments are directed to Dr. Crabtree, but under the 23 
Magnuson Act and under the National Standards, it appears to me 24 
that the reduction of four to two would not stand. 25 
 26 
One thing that I think you could consider would be reducing the 27 
true recreational and leave the charterboat.  Exempt the 28 
charterboat and leave them at four and that way, you will not 29 
have the economic impact all across the Gulf that the proposed 30 
rule will have. 31 
 32 
Secondly, my suggestion would be that the council, instead of 33 
kind of piecemealing a lot of this stuff, that you need to have 34 
a more expansive review of some of it.  For example, the federal 35 
registration of recreational fishermen, I understand the program 36 
is going to operate much like the federal migratory bird 37 
reporting. 38 
 39 
When you go get your hunting license, it’s how many doves did 40 
you kill this year and blah, blah, blah and nobody really gets 41 
any data. 42 
 43 
If the Gulf Council will do what Mr. Horn suggested and that is 44 
implement a recreational permit free, online or wherever.  It 45 
will give you the data of where the people are and who they are 46 
and where they’re going. 47 
 48 
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You’ll be able to direct your sampling people to specific people 1 
that are out there and then you can get your better data.  The 2 
shrimp panel made a report -- We met the first part of January.  3 
We’ve made a recommendation on how to meet the 50 percent 4 
reduction. 5 
 6 
If we’re not meeting that, we’ve given you recommendations on 7 
time and closure areas to meet that goal.  That should be coming 8 
up.  Again, my friends in the charterboat industry are not 9 
interested in it, but if we already require the VMS in the 10 
various commercial enterprises, then I suggest that you consider 11 
expanding the VMS to cover charterboats, require trip tickets on 12 
the charterboats.  It can all be done electronically.  13 
 14 
It’s there and they can do it and why they haven’t done it, I 15 
don’t know.  I learned that there’s an electronic data book or 16 
logbook for certain shrimp boats.  That program needs to be 17 
expanded. 18 
 19 
The part that really amazed me at the shrimp meeting -- When we 20 
got the report on the estimates of shrimp trawl bycatch of red 21 
snapper, which is the driving force in all of this, it said that 22 
observer programs are not conducted every year and even when 23 
conducted, only a small fraction of the fleet is sampled. 24 
 25 
Observer data are available from 1972 to 1982 and from 1992 to 26 
1996.  The amazing thing is that there is no observer data on 27 
the shrimp boats for red snapper bycatch for going on eleven 28 
years. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Stewart, could you wrap up your 31 

comments, please, quickly? 32 
 33 
MR. STEWART:  That will do it. 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That includes them?  Okay.  Any questions of 36 

Mr. Stewart?  We appreciate it, Mr. Stewart.  Mr. Will Ward and 37 
Mr. David Walter will be on deck. 38 
 39 
MR. WILL WARD:  Good morning, Mr. Chairman and council.  My name 40 

is Will Ward, for the record, and I’m here on behalf of the Gulf 41 
Fishermen’s Association.  I wanted to speak to a few items 42 
today. 43 
 44 
First, and I guess the primary point, would be to thank Mr. Roy 45 
Williams for his thirty-eight years of service in the Gulf of 46 
Mexico and to our great state of Florida.  Our new governor 47 
appreciates it and old governor, I’m sure, does too.  I do too, 48 
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Roy, and thank you very much for always making yourself 1 
available.  Whether we agreed or not is immaterial.  You’ve 2 
always been a good gentlemen and very thoughtful and thank you. 3 
 4 
The second issue is regarding goliath grouper.  Thank God.  We 5 
have fielded more phone calls then we care to talk about about 6 
goliath grouper and the uncertainty about why we haven’t gotten 7 
better information about this animal. 8 
 9 
A lot of fishermen feel as if it’s been given a sacred status.  10 
I know the vulnerability issues that are paramount in this 11 
species.  We have to address those and there’s no doubt about 12 
that.   13 
 14 
Having said that, we want to be fair and reasonable about an 15 
apex predator and that we look at this fishery and get some good 16 
data and be honest and fair with fishermen about the 17 
possibilities of the future of this fishery.  If we’re going to 18 
protect it, there must be a reason for it, but there also must 19 
be a benefit that would be associated with that, is my belief. 20 
 21 
Regarding the red snapper IFQ program, an eastern Gulf 22 
perspective, we’re not very happy with the way the system is.  23 
We’re not real happy with the way the initial rollout is.  We 24 
have to be patient and we understand that. 25 
 26 
We understand that in due time maybe there will be some coupons 27 
available for us, but we’re running into a large amount of red 28 
snapper bycatch in the grouper fishery in the eastern Gulf.  We 29 
were hopeful that we would -- We were told in the beginning of 30 
the program that we would be able to get coupons to address our 31 
concerns and thus far, that has not happened. 32 
 33 
We’re not optimistic that it’s going to change.  They’re not 34 
affordable and they’re not available.  Having said that, I hope 35 
you revisit that in any future IFQ program.  Bycatch is a 36 
problem.  I know it’s a business plan, but there should be some 37 
biological reasons why we look at IFQ programs also. 38 
 39 
Finally, regarding the swordfish HMS plan, I think it’s kind of 40 
a shame that as we share an international fishery with ICCAT and 41 
other countries that 25 percent of the swordfish in this country 42 
are landed under our ICCAT quota. 43 
 44 
I know it’s not under the purview of the council and I 45 
understand that, but most of the fishing grounds, the productive 46 
fishing grounds off the coast of Florida in the Gulf, the 47 
eastern Gulf or western Gulf, have been shut down and part of 48 
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the reason why we can’t catch our quota is because prime fishing 1 
grounds aren’t available to our commercial fleet. 2 
 3 
When only 25 percent of the allowable catch of the ICCAT quota 4 
is being met, we might want to revisit that and encourage 5 
fishermen to fish for a fishery that may be stable or viable.  I 6 
hope we can spur some discussion about that and maybe encourage 7 
some people and foster some development of a program to do so.  8 
If there’s any questions, I would like to take them and, again, 9 
Roy, thank you again for your service. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Ward.  Are there any 12 

questions? 13 
 14 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you for being here, Will.  I was interested 15 

in your comments about the bycatch in the red snapper fishery in 16 
the eastern Gulf and I know that there have been several Florida 17 
commercial fishermen who have called me and they’ve not been 18 
able to get the coupons in order to land the red snapper. 19 
 20 
Can you estimate the numbers of red snapper, say per trip, that 21 
each of these fishermen who at one time, I guess, held 200-pound 22 
licenses, are having to throw back, on average? 23 
 24 
MR. WARD:  Bobbi, it depends upon where they fish, number one.  25 

It depends upon the gear they fish, number two.  It would be 26 
safe to say, at the very least, they’re probably going to catch 27 
a couple hundred pounds a day and returning them to the water. 28 
 29 
There are some guys that are running into more.  North of Tampa, 30 
they’re more prolific and south of Tampa, they’re a little less 31 
prolific, but larger fish south of Tampa. 32 
 33 
Every grouper boat, every grouper boat, is running into red 34 
snapper in the eastern Gulf.  Every grouper boat is running into 35 
them and they’re not trying to target them, by the way.  They’re 36 
trying to avoid them and they’re still running into them. 37 
 38 
MS. WALKER:  You said that the coupons aren’t available? 39 

 40 
MR. WARD:  I’m sorry that I didn’t address that, Bobbi.  You’re 41 

right.  Our experience is that they’re not available and if they 42 
were available, we couldn’t afford to buy them anyway.  More 43 
importantly, they’re not available. 44 
 45 
I have tried, myself personally, for my company and for the 46 
boats that fish for me to get coupons.  I was promised the 47 
opportunity, transparency and the opportunity to have a 48 
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fostering of a program to have coupons. 1 
 2 
I was skeptical, but optimistic, as time went on, because I was 3 
convinced by friends of mine that you know, you’re just 4 
skeptical.  Well, the coupons are not available.  These guys 5 
don’t have enough coupons to fish their own boats, let alone to 6 
sell me coupons. 7 
 8 
Even without the reductions, they still didn’t have enough 9 
coupons and so I still don’t see how the problem was going to be 10 
addressed in terms of bycatch in the eastern Gulf.  We have 11 
unsuccessfully addressed that problem, completely unsuccessfully 12 
addressed it. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Ward.  We appreciate those 15 

comments.  I will just give everyone an update of where I think 16 
we stand in regards to the timing here.  We’re probably about an 17 
hour-and-a-half over our allotted time, based on the question 18 
and answers we have going on. 19 
 20 
Please use your questions wisely and make sure we frame them so 21 
that we can get the responses.  The people making those 22 
responses, try to answer them as quickly and concisely as you 23 
can.  We want to make sure we hear from everyone, but I am 24 
trying to reiterate that we’re here for 27/14.  27/14 has yet to 25 
even go to public hearing.  You will have many opportunities to 26 
discuss this item. 27 
 28 
MR. DAVID WALTER:  My name is David Walter and I own the Reef 29 

Maker in Orange Beach.  I build and deploy artificial fishing 30 
reefs and to date, have deployed about 16,000 artificial fishing 31 
reefs in the Gulf of Mexico and the east coast of Florida. 32 
 33 
I used to sell about 50 percent of my reefs to private 34 
individuals and 50 percent of that went to the charterboat 35 
fishermen.  That charterboat and recreational has dropped to 36 
about 10 percent of my business and the charterboat has almost 37 
completely disappeared. 38 
 39 
In Alabama, we have a private artificial reef program where 40 
individuals can deploy their own reefs.  It created a sort of 41 
phenomenon that an artificial reef that not could be legally 42 
owned, but was deployed by one person and could be fished by 43 
that person, because he’s the only one that knew where it was -- 44 
 45 
They realized that if they just catch a few fish off the reef 46 
and leave it, they could come back to that reef all year, 47 
whereas if they caught all of the legal fish off the reef, that 48 
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reef would not produce any more legal fish for another year. 1 
 2 
It would be theoretical to say that that reef produces fish 3 
through conservation, a natural conservation that occurs because 4 
it’s a private reef.  I think that the elimination of these 5 
reefs, which is what this rule that you’re proposing to do is 6 
going to cut down severely on the private artificial reefs, is 7 
going to actually hurt the stock of the red snapper.  That’s all 8 
I have for comment. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Walter.  Any questions of Mr. 11 

Walter?  Next is Mr. Taylor and on deck will be Mr. Tom Becker.  12 
If council members need a break you should just take one and go.  13 
Please try to be ready to get to the mic as quickly as you can. 14 
 15 
MR. TOM BECKER:  Was that a Jimmy Taylor? 16 

 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Jimmy Taylor, yes. 18 

 19 
MR. BECKER:  He won’t be here until noon.  He figured this would 20 

run later.  He’s on his way. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  He needs to be here to register his card and 23 

not someone else for him. 24 
 25 
MR. BECKER:  My name is Tom Becker.  I’m a charter fisherman out 26 

of Biloxi, Mississippi.  We’ve been blessed by a Department of 27 
Marine Resources that got some money to help get some particular 28 
data and it has been very good for the fisheries to see exactly 29 
what we’re doing, where the captains actually record the number 30 
of fish they caught, the number they kept, the number they threw 31 
back, how many they threw back dead that didn’t make it that we 32 
could see on the surface. 33 
 34 
This data is being calculated now and the data that we were 35 
seeing -- They also asked us exactly where we fished and how 36 
long we fished on any particular spot. 37 
 38 
This data was very enlightening to them as to where we were 39 
fishing and the snapper, the number of fish we were throwing 40 
back, was alarming and the amount that we were keeping.  We’re 41 
fishing off of public reefs that are made by the Mississippi 42 
Fishing Banks and they’ve been basically hammered by Katrina. 43 
 44 
The effort of the charterboat association, of its sixty members 45 
that are left after the storm, was off approximately 80 percent 46 
of the trips this year.  I checked with the Department of Marine 47 
Resources that when they go under contract with NOAA for fishery 48 
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surveys. 1 
 2 
They gave me a timeframe from the 21st of April through the 31st 3 
of October of contacts they made.  They made only 1,537 contacts 4 
and that is considerably down.  As a charterboat fisherman out 5 
there, I would see maybe five or six on a weekend and weekdays.   6 
 7 
As an agent asked me or told me, he said you are the only boat 8 
that I have seen in the last hour and there’s only been one 9 
other one than that and so the fishing pressure in our area is 10 
off, but so are our reefs and we know that.  We’re in the 11 
process of redoing those. 12 
 13 
The total intercepts of the people was 2,936 intercepts, less 14 
than two people per boat.  I guess one person will run out 15 
there.  Apparently, a lot of charterboats were not counted.  I 16 
was contacted in that period of time five times by the 17 
Department of Marine Resources, because of another job I have to 18 
do. 19 
 20 
What we’re saying is let’s go and get the data and get it right.  21 
The data that Mississippi is collecting right now on every fish 22 
that these people run is -- 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Could you wrap it up, Mr. Becker, please? 25 

 26 
MR. BECKER:  With this, all I’m going to say is let’s get our 27 

data right before we do something that will really cripple an 28 
industry. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Becker. 31 

 32 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Captain Becker, for being here and for 33 

the comments about my agency.  Hopefully you will make the same 34 
ones at the end of the day, after whatever I do in this 35 
situation.  It’s not a pleasant situation for any of us at this 36 
table to be in. 37 
 38 
I know that from our licenses we’re way off in the number of 39 
charterboat participants.  Of those that are still fishing, 40 
roughly the one-third that we had previously, what percent do 41 
you think the effort is off? 42 
 43 
MR. BECKER:  Effort is off -- In the total trips, it’s off about 44 

80 percent and that would be approximately what it would be in 45 
our area, because we have one marina to run out of. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Becker.  We appreciate it.  48 
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Kristina Jackson is next.  I didn’t have you on deck, but if you 1 
could make your way to the mic and Bill Coursen will be next.  2 
I’m going to call your name once.  Please be here and ready to 3 
go, because we’re not going to go back and pick up people who 4 
weren’t here. 5 
 6 
MS. KRISTINA JACKSON:  My name is Kristina Jackson and I work 7 

with the Sierra Club Sustainable Fisheries Campaign and the 8 
Sierra Club -- That actually has 750,000 members.  Many of them 9 
are ocean users, diving, fishing, boating, all kind of users in 10 
the Gulf as well. 11 
 12 
We’re primarily concerned right now with ending overfishing and 13 
seeing policy that better addresses bycatch.  We’re pleased to 14 
see that you’re working on this complicated issue now.  It’s in 15 
red snapper and it’s in your Amendment 30 fish that you’re going 16 
to be addressing. 17 
 18 
The Sierra Club is interested in seeing improved data 19 
collection, of course, so that you can make solid decisions.  We 20 
want to see more use of VMS, hopefully a new and improved MRFSS 21 
system, other sources of data.   22 
 23 
Of course, I know that money is an issue.  We would be happy to 24 
advocate for you all to get more money.  I think you do a lot on 25 
a small budget and hopefully, you could get more money to do 26 
more and we would like to maybe even help you with that. 27 
 28 
We hope that you will use info generated then to target for more 29 
constructive area and seasonal closures to protect the fish, 30 
especially while spawning and nursery areas.  We hope that 31 
you’ll use fishermen and scientists, the info that people bring 32 
here today, info that you get from your science resources, to 33 
create size and bag limits that drastically reduce discards.  34 
It’s obviously a frustration to everybody in the room that they 35 
have to discard things.   36 
 37 
By following the new Magnuson-Stevens, we look forward to ending 38 
overfishing and destructive practices for better long-term 39 
protection of the public resources.  Thank you for this 40 
opportunity to speak. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Jackson.  Are there any 43 

questions of Ms. Jackson?  Mr. Bill Coursen is next.  After that 44 
is Mr. Ernie Anderson. 45 
 46 
MR. BILL COURSEN:  My name is Bill Coursen.  I live in Pensacola 47 

and I am a member of the Pensacola Recreational Fishermen’s 48 
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Association, the CCA, and the Reef Fish Restoration Association.  1 
I think the red snapper fishery has been mismanaged and mostly 2 
due to the lack of good data collection. 3 
 4 
I think there’s a lot more snapper out there than you think.  5 
During the season, we caught our limit just about every day.  6 
After the season, we’ve been out a couple of times and we’ve 7 
caught some nice snapper, which we returned, of course, to the -8 
- I think one of the problems that we really have is the shrimp 9 
trawl bycatch. 10 
 11 
That’s been kicking around for a long time, but I don’t think 12 
that anything has been done to really get a good handle on that 13 
and if we’re losing 70 to 80 percent of the juvenile grouper and 14 
red snapper due to the shrimp trawlers, I believe that whatever 15 
else we do is going to be in vain.  I think there’s enough 16 
snapper out there, though. 17 
 18 
I think the daily catch limit for red snapper should remain at 19 
four fish.  The economic impact of the red snapper is greater 20 
both to the individual recreational fishermen and the 21 
charterboat industry. 22 
 23 
The four fish, and I’ll address this in a little bit in a 24 
second, but the commercial fishers are slated to retain 25 
thirteen-inch snapper and so I think the recreational size limit 26 
should be set at fourteen inches or fifteen inches. 27 
 28 
This would preclude discarding at least ten to fifteen fish for 29 
every one that you can keep, due to the dolphin.  The dolphin 30 
are unnaturally feeding, because of the regulations of having to 31 
throw back fish.  We’ve had dolphin take, in one trip out, 32 
twenty-five fish off your hook.  They will grab them and go with 33 
them and pull to the fish.  Sometimes you bring a jaw up and 34 
sometimes you wouldn’t. 35 
 36 
They like the bigger fish.  They didn’t seem to bother the 37 
fourteen and fifteen-inches, but they were going to get them 38 
anyway, because you’re going to return those. 39 
 40 
I would like to see some new, fresh ideas in how to get the fish 41 
to multiply.  Captain Paul Redmond has started this Reef Fish 42 
Restoration Program where we will take sand bottom and at the 43 
moment, it’s designated for five square miles.  We will take 44 
that and load it down with good reef structure and it will be a 45 
no-take zone and the fish can reproduce. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Coursen, your time is up.  Could you 48 



  53 

wrap it up, please? 1 
 2 
MR. COURSEN:  Okay.  One other thing is I think the trip ticket 3 

on a recreational boat would be a good thing.  It may not be 4 
popular, but as a boat owner, I would be more than willing to 5 
report what we caught and what we threw back.   6 
 7 
I think there’s snapper out there.  We’ve just got to get it the 8 
right regulations and we’ve got to -- The charterboats, we don’t 9 
want to put them out of business.  Thank you. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Coursen.  Next is Mr. Ernie 12 

Anderson.  Mr. Chris Niquet will be after that. 13 
 14 
MR. ERNIE ANDERSON:  I’m Ernie Anderson and I’m here 15 

representing the Organized Seafood Association of Alabama.  Our 16 
membership represents 148 of the 228 commercial shrimping 17 
vessels that landed shrimp in Alabama last year. 18 
 19 
I’m here and I want to comment and I may be premature, but I 20 
think the motion was premature and that’s why I’m here today and 21 
I just want to comment on a motion that was brought to the 22 
floor.  The Joint Reef Fish/Shrimp Committee has selected a 23 
target of 74 percent reduction in shrimp bycatch mortality as a 24 
preferred option. 25 
 26 
This option is accompanied by a framework to achieve the 27 
reduction through the closure of specified areas for the amount 28 
of time needed to achieve the reduction.  Shrimp bycatch is 29 
monitored through an established process by National Marine 30 
Fisheries at the Galveston Laboratory and can be accessed. 31 
 32 
On the other side, there’s no comparable mechanism to monitor 33 
bycatch in the directed fishery.  Therefore, the bycatch in the 34 
directed fishery is pretty much a guess, based on the much 35 
maligned Marine Recreational Fishery Survey. 36 
 37 
The committee has not specified in its motion, as of to date 38 
that I understand, a way to measure the directed bycatch in a 39 
timely manner.  It has not specified a bycatch reduction target 40 
and it has not specified a mechanism to reduce bycatch in the 41 
directed fishery if it should exceed the target. 42 
 43 
Clearly, there are two standards, one for the shrimp bycatch and 44 
one for the directed bycatch.  If the council should see that 45 
they need to go ahead with this, I would suggest some additional 46 
management options. 47 
 48 
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One is to specify the directed fishery bycatch reduction 1 
necessary to achieve the overall 74 percent reduction in the 2 
directed red snapper mortality for a range of TACs, specify a 3 
method to monitor the bycatch mortality in the directed fishery 4 
that gives results in a timely manner, and specify actions to 5 
reduce the bycatch if the target bycatch reduction is not 6 
achieved. 7 
 8 
The National Standard requires fisheries to be managed to 9 
achieve their optimum yield on a continuing basis.  Optimum 10 
yield and maximum sustained yield are the same for the Gulf 11 
shrimp fishery.  The work on the red snapper bycatch reduction 12 
done by Dr. Nance indicates there is a 50 percent reduction in 13 
2005 effort. 14 
 15 
This effort is well below the effort needed to harvest the 16 
optimum yield, as calculated by the Shrimp Effort Working Group.  17 
The industry recognizes that when we have optimum environmental 18 
conditions for shrimp production, as we have in 2006, it is 19 
possible to come close to harvesting the optimum yield at the 50 20 
percent reduction. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Anderson, can you wrap it up, please? 23 

 24 
MR. ANDERSON:  Yes.  However, there is no chance of a 74 percent 25 

reduction. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you for your comments, Mr. Anderson.  28 

Any questions of Mr. Anderson?  The way I’m going to handle this 29 
from now is if I don’t see a hand up, we’re going to move right 30 
on to the next person and I’m not going to ask for questions.  31 
Next is Mr. Niquet and Mr. Donald Waters is next. 32 
 33 
MR. CHRIS NIQUET:  My name is Chris Niquet and I’m from Panama 34 

City, Florida.  My family has been in the commercial fishing 35 
business for sixty years.  I’m here about the IFQ snapper 36 
program. 37 
 38 
People say that nobody has got enough snapper poundage in the 39 
commercial section to fish.  If I’m wrong, somebody tell me out 40 
here. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Could you keep your comments addressed to 43 

us, please? 44 
 45 
MR. NIQUET:  You can’t answer any questions.  That’s why I’m 46 

asking the questions out here. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Could you keep your comments addressed to 1 

us, please? 2 
 3 
MR. NIQUET:  If this is true, if nobody has got enough poundage 4 

to continue on in their business plan the way it was and you’re 5 
going to have a reduction in the number and the size of the 6 
fleet, you’re going to either have to figure out a better way to 7 
keep track of the available data, including some way to have the 8 
recreational sector -- Instead of having it so many fish per 9 
trip, so many pounds. 10 
 11 
If you have it in pounds, you know exactly what is going on the 12 
TAC and what’s coming off.  If you have it in a number of fish, 13 
you’ve left open the possibility of trading little ones for big 14 
ones.  It’s human nature.  They’re going to get all they can, 15 
but if you’ve got a poundage, there’s no incentive to keep the 16 
big one if you’ve already got your poundage. 17 
 18 
The snapper coupons that people say aren’t available, I can only 19 
say in my own recollection that we had 50,000 pounds that were 20 
available and they went to the first call.  It ain’t the 21 
availability.  It’s the price. 22 
 23 
If there’s a shortage of any commodity, the price is going up 24 
and there’s an extreme shortage of that commodity in the 25 
commercial sector.  Thank you. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Niquet.  Next is Mr. Donald 28 

Waters and after Mr. Waters, it will be Marianne Cufone. 29 
 30 
MR. WATERS:  I want to make a quick comment about the interim 31 

rule.  I supported the interim rule.  I think there is -- The 32 
snapper in the Gulf of Mexico need some help and not as drastic 33 
as we see right this minute or the data shows this minute. 34 
 35 
My reason for supporting this interim rule and my belief all 36 
along, and I’ve been coming in front of this council for the 37 
last ten years, is size limit.  We’re floating our fishery away 38 
behind the boat. 39 
 40 
That’s why I supported the interim rule.  It wasn’t the TAC.  I 41 
think the scientists had a pretty good handle on the TAC.  Nine 42 
million pounds is a good number, but what they didn’t realize is 43 
we’re throwing another twelve million overboard dead.  It can’t 44 
stand that. 45 
 46 
If we could kill twelve million and bring nine million to the 47 
dock, the stock could stand something like that.  I stand up 48 
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here and support the seven million pound TAC on the interim 1 
rule, lowering the size limit in both the recreational and the 2 
commercial sector to thirteen inches. 3 
 4 
I don’t want to see any differentials in that.  Give the 5 
recreational fishery the first three fish they catch and six 6 
months to fish.  I think we’ll kill so many less fish, so many 7 
less fish that in two or three years this fishery will rebound.  8 
What do we have to do to get there? 9 
 10 
I’ve got charter fishermen in this room that would stand up and 11 
join hands and say what do we need to do to get there?  This is 12 
what is happening to our fishery.  For ten years, I’ve been 13 
telling you the size limit with the fish that we’re blowing up 14 
and bringing them up and making them look like they come off the 15 
set of Beetlejuice is not working. 16 
 17 
Take the size limit off and let the charterboats make a living 18 
and let the commercial fleet make a living.  Hey, if the fishery 19 
collapses and we all starve to death, then we ain’t got no 20 
choice, but it ain’t going to happen. 21 
 22 
The option to shut this fishery down and go to zero TAC that Ms. 23 
Walker made is ridiculous.  I understand her point and I 24 
understand her frustrations, but we need to come together with 25 
something and move forward to try to get this fixed and quit 26 
throwing rocks at each other.  Thank you. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Waters.  Next is Ms. Cufone.  29 

On deck will be Dr. Russ Nelson. 30 
 31 
MS. MARIANNE CUFONE:  Good morning, everybody.  I had originally 32 

prepared a whole big thing on red snapper, but it seems that 33 
most folks are here to talk about that today and so I’m just 34 
going to make a few comments on behalf of Gulf Restoration 35 
Network on red snapper. 36 
 37 
GRN is a non-profit organization headquartered in New Orleans, 38 
Louisiana and we’re about protecting and conserving the 39 
resources of the Gulf of Mexico.  We’ve been working on red 40 
snapper for a very long time.  I am pleased to see that the Gulf 41 
Council is moving forward with reviewing different options for 42 
red snapper. 43 
 44 
I think you all know what needs to be done and you know the 45 
standards in the Magnuson Act and I support science-based 46 
decisions that follow the law.  I’m pleased that you’re looking 47 
at bycatch.  I think you need to look at all the different 48 
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sectors and all the different contributors and take into account 1 
an ecosystem-based approach.   2 
 3 
I think perhaps you’re starting to do that on 27/14 and that’s 4 
all I’m going to say for now, because there will be plenty of 5 
opportunities to talk about this as time goes on.  We’ll have 6 
public comment sessions and I’ll write letters and we’ll talk 7 
again about that. 8 
 9 
What I would like to do is use the rest of my time on the 10 
offshore aquaculture amendment.  On aquaculture, I work with 11 
assorted groups, the Center for Food Safety, Institute for 12 
Fisheries Resources, Gulf Restoration Network, and a variety of 13 
others that are unusual collaborators. 14 
 15 
Each have their own particular concerns about open-water 16 
aquaculture.  I provided a detailed letter to the council 17 
earlier this week that specifically discusses some of the key 18 
issues and I would encourage all of you to review that and 19 
digest its contents and I would be happy to talk to each of you 20 
further after you do so. 21 
 22 
There’s some very significant issues in there that I hope this 23 
council will address.  You might recall for the past few years 24 
that I’ve been urging the council to move forward with an open-25 
ocean aquaculture plan to ensure the management of unique 26 
resources in this region and have the input from the people who 27 
are most familiar with them. 28 
 29 
Unfortunately, the plan that we saw yesterday is almost entirely 30 
about promoting economic gain of private parties, rather than 31 
about safeguarding our fish and the people and wildlife that 32 
rely on them here in the Gulf. 33 
 34 
Quite frankly, I was not only disappointed, but baffled.  I 35 
thought the discussions yesterday barely touched on promoting a 36 
sustainable aquaculture program and that should be priority one.  37 
It should be about doing no harm to what we already have, to the 38 
existing resources that are being used.  I didn’t hear any of 39 
that yesterday and so I really hope that changes as time goes 40 
on.   41 
 42 
The comments that I heard that other agencies have standards are 43 
somewhat misleading.  They do, but they don’t contemplate the 44 
things that we contemplate here.  This council almost had no 45 
input on open-ocean aquaculture with national legislation moving 46 
through and that has changed. 47 
 48 
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The legislation still might be introduced and it still may be 1 
discussed, but I want to remind you that it did not get approved 2 
last year and part of the reason it didn’t get approved is that 3 
it wasn’t good.  I would urge you not to use the contents of 4 
that legislation here and I would urge you to reconsider some of 5 
the things you discussed yesterday and look at my letter.  Thank 6 
you. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you for your comments, Ms. Cufone.  9 

Next is Dr. Nelson and next will be Don Druse. 10 
 11 
DR. RUSSELL NELSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  My name is 12 

Russell Nelson and I’m a fishery scientist here representing the 13 
Coastal Conservation Association.  I’m really not prepared to 14 
give any direct CCA comments now on the proposals in 27/14, 15 
because after reviewing one document that listed a number of 16 
recovery possibilities that our committee looked at and felt 17 
fairly encouraged with, we encountered that one-sheet piece of 18 
paper here on Monday that indicates that the situation has 19 
changed fairly dramatically. 20 
 21 
I would ask the council when they consider the new regulations 22 
on red and gag grouper to do so within the context of the 23 
allocation amendment that you have scheduled, that you put on 24 
the table about a year-and-a-half ago which doesn’t seem to be 25 
making much progress. 26 
 27 
I would point out, with respect to the interim rule, the FEIS is 28 
-- I don’t want to use the word “fatally flawed” because it’s 29 
getting used too much, but I can’t think of anything else. 30 
 31 
The FEIS does not at all address the fact that if that interim 32 
rule goes into effect with the six-and-a-half million pounds and 33 
the 50 percent shrimp effort reduction that in the following 34 
years the TAC for red snapper will be between 2.8 and 3.3 35 
million pounds.  It doesn’t address the impacts of that. 36 
 37 
As we have heard from Dr. Crabtree, that TAC is a necessary 38 
follow-up to what the proposal in the interim rule is.  I would 39 
urge the council to continue consideration of 27/14 to March so 40 
that we and others have time to reflect on and respond and 41 
perhaps produce some suggestions for alternative options in the 42 
face of the new information given us by the National Marine 43 
Fisheries Service.  Thank you for your time. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Dr. Nelson.  Next up is Don Druse 46 

and after that, Ms. Vishwanie Maharaj. 47 
 48 
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MR. DON DRUSE:  Good morning.  My name is Don Druse and I’m from 1 

Fairhope, Alabama, and I’m with Macular Marine Group.  We’re a 2 
boat manufacturer in Foley, Alabama, and I’ve the privilege to 3 
sit here most of the week in these sessions and listen to the 4 
committee.  I commend you on your hard work and energy. 5 
 6 
My initial concern was, as you heard many times, the starting 7 
numbers for fish stocks.  That has evolved over the days to a 8 
different concern.  I heard many conversations start in this 9 
room with assumed, assumptions, and projections and the 10 
conversation would end with motions passed and numbers being 11 
said that were hard, factual numbers.  12 
 13 
I don’t believe you can develop a hard number when you start 14 
with an assumption.  I think that’s an issue that you’ve heard 15 
enough about.  I would recommend that if this committee wants to 16 
meet the Gulf Coast’s greatest conservationists and most 17 
knowledgeable conservationists and people who can develop and 18 
give you real numbers, each and every one of you take an 19 
opportunity and hire a charter captain one or two times this 20 
year. 21 
 22 
Bring your family here and spend some time on a boat.  You’ll 23 
learn so much more than you’ll learn from the numbers, I 24 
believe, that you’ve been handed to work with.  (Applause)  25 
Thank you. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Excuse me.  While I appreciate the applause 28 

for the comment, we really need to keep that down.  We’re trying 29 
to let him -- You’re using his time when you take time to do 30 
that and he’s using his time when he allows you to do that. 31 
 32 
MR. DRUSE:  I thank all of you.  I would like to see and I’ve 33 

seen many, many formulas this week developed, mind boggling.  I 34 
would like to see a formula developed that will tell our charter 35 
captains how much it’s worth for a father and son to come here 36 
or Florida or Texas or Louisiana and spend a weekend fishing on 37 
a charterboat to catch one or two fish.  That’s the formula I’m 38 
concerned about for the economy of our area.  Thank you very 39 
much. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Druse.  Next is Ms. Maharaj 42 

and Mr. Mike Nugent will be next. 43 
 44 
MS. VISHWANIE MAHARAJ:  Good morning.  I’m Vishwanie Maharaj and 45 

I’m here to represent Environmental Defense.  I just want to 46 
thank the council for having this open comment period.  First 47 
off, our organization wants to express our appreciation to the 48 



  60 

council and National Marine Fisheries Service for implementing 1 
the red snapper IFQ plan. 2 
 3 
We’re an environmental organization and we believe that this 4 
plan will help recover the red snapper fishery.  I know you’ve 5 
heard some testimony on the unavailability of coupons, but bear 6 
in mind that the red snapper IFQ plan was implemented with a 7 
lower TAC of 2.55 million pounds. 8 
 9 
Imagine that situation under the previous derby regime.  The 10 
program is only three weeks old and it’s going to take a little 11 
while for these market channels to form.  We are optimistic 12 
about the future of it and as technology gets worked out and VMS 13 
is onboard, we hope that the council and the National Marine 14 
Fisheries Service will implement an observer program to better 15 
monitor bycatch in the red snapper plan and the red snapper 16 
fishery and make the necessary adjustments to reduce discard 17 
mortality. 18 
 19 
Moving on to the interim rule, we urge the agency to move ahead 20 
and implement the interim rule to reduce overfishing in the red 21 
snapper fishery.  We believe that that will certainly avoid 22 
greater reductions in the future. 23 
 24 
We support a safe TAC, up to 6.5 million pounds.  More important 25 
for us in the interim rule is a reduction in the minimum size 26 
limits.  We would like to see a reduction or elimination of that 27 
minimum size limit. 28 
 29 
It’s clear from the stock assessment that reduction of the 30 
commercial minimum size limit will improve the rebuilding rate 31 
of red snapper and in addition, from the DEIS, it’s clear that 32 
86 percent of the commercial discards, and not discard 33 
mortality, is twelve inches and greater.  With that, those are 34 
our main recommendations on the interim rule. 35 
 36 
Moving on to the future of management of red snapper, we would 37 
ask the council to consider a total mortality framework for 38 
managing the red snapper fishery, where bycatch is accounted -- 39 
Each sector is accountable for both harvest and bycatch 40 
mortality separately. 41 
 42 
We look on that as an opportunity to adopt the right incentive-43 
based programs for both sectors to manage the total harvest, as 44 
well as reduce bycatch mortality.  Certain tools for the 45 
recreational sector, such as -- I’m wrapping up. 46 
 47 
Certain tools for the recreational sector should be considered, 48 
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such as headboat IFQ programs in the long run, harvest TAC 1 
programs for the private recreational sector to provide the 2 
right incentives to reduce bycatch mortality and rebuild the 3 
stock, as well as offer flexibility to the recreational sector 4 
and businesses. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Maharaj.  Next is Mr. Nugent 7 

and Mr. Mike Eller next. 8 
 9 
MR. MIKE NUGENT:  My name is Mike Nugent and I’m a charterboat 10 

owner/operator from Aransas Pass, Texas.  I’m here as President 11 
of the Port Aransas Boatmen Association.  I’m also scratchy and 12 
static, but -- When we came here for this meeting, we came here 13 
cussing the interim rule and trying to get the east and west 14 
together to do something about it. 15 
 16 
We was making progress on setting aside money and we’re talking 17 
lawsuits and everything else because of how bad we felt the 18 
interim rule was and then we find out that in 27/14 -- If we go 19 
to the interim rule, the interim rule is going to be the good 20 
old days and that’s just a sign of fast the ship is sinking, I 21 
do believe. 22 
 23 
I will say this, the information that evidently came out Friday 24 
about some ramifications in 27/14 of what happens if we 25 
implement the interim rule, if that was available and if nobody 26 
was being told that until right before this meeting, I know it’s 27 
not criminal, but it’s dang sure not morally right. 28 
 29 
That could have been out there and we could have known about it 30 
and I take it as an affront to everybody that we wasn’t made 31 
aware of this and looking at it and I would like to ask the 32 
council in this 27/14 that goes to public hearings, I would like 33 
to ask you to consider putting something in for public comment 34 
that should the TAC go to three million pounds, ask the public 35 
if they’re in favor of shutting the fishery down. 36 
 37 
I think you’re going to be amazed at what you find out.  I don’t 38 
think you’re going to find that it’s ridiculous.  I think you’re 39 
going to find out that there becomes a point where this fishery 40 
is not worth keeping open anymore for the damage we’re going to 41 
do and I would love to see you put it in there and find out, 42 
find out if we’re right or wrong. 43 
 44 
That point is getting there, evidently.  It’s getting there 45 
quicker than we thought.  One of the things that concerned me 46 
from the committee meetings this week is consistency. 47 
 48 
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There was something brought up that one model showed eight 1 
million discards.  Another model showed seventeen million 2 
discards and then it was mentioned in committee that because of 3 
the models that that’s not a significant difference.  I’m just a 4 
fisherman, but nine million fish is a pretty good difference to 5 
me. 6 
 7 
Those kinds of things are just killers in the official -- In the 8 
Essential Fish Habitat meetings in Tampa a few years ago, I 9 
brought up the fact that oil and gas structures and artificial 10 
reefs ought to be considered essential fish habitat and except 11 
for Dr. Shipp, I was patted on the head like an idiot kid and 12 
told to get back to the kids table instead of the adults table. 13 
 14 
In a committee meeting this week, it was brought out that maybe 15 
the productivity of the Gulf of Mexico red snapper stock is more 16 
productive now than it has been because of artificial reefs and 17 
oil and gas structures.  That’s not consistent.  I’ll wrap it 18 
up.  That’s it. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Nugent. 21 

 22 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Captain Nugent.  Mike, zero TAC is an 23 

option being considered.  I assume you, if indeed things are as 24 
bad as some are saying they are and you support a zero TAC for 25 
one or two years, you support that on the assumption that after 26 
that one or two years that the fishery would reopen. 27 
 28 
I remind you that we’ve got an overfished situation for red drum 29 
that’s been closed for twenty years.  We’ve got goliath grouper 30 
that’s been closed for twenty years.  Any support of any zero 31 
TAC, I think you want an assurance that if it’s closed for two 32 
years that you want to see it reopen and you don’t want one of 33 
those twenty-year closures or something like that.  Will you 34 
comment on that, please? 35 
 36 
MR. NUGENT:  In the case of red snapper, I believe that, number 37 

one, when you get to the three million pounds, that’s the same 38 
as it being zero TAC anyway, but I honestly believe that if we 39 
fish for two or three years under a zero TAC and that fishery is 40 
not reopened, I think there will be enough heads rolling that 41 
the fishery will get reopened.  I think that’s one of the only 42 
things left.  Thank you all. 43 
 44 
DR. SHIPP:  Mike, I’m going to ask you the same question that I 45 

asked the previous skipper.  Since we’re talking about this zero 46 
TAC, would you prefer to maintain status quo this year and then 47 
have a zero TAC for 2008 and 2009, rather than spreading out a 48 
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TAC that does translate to one fish and four months open? 1 
 2 
MR. NUGENT:  Yes, I would, I believe.  I think once you start 3 

spreading that TAC any more thin, it’s not amounting to enough 4 
to do anything. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mike.  Next is Captain Mike Eller 7 

and next is Mitch Holman. 8 
 9 
MR. MIKE ELLER:  I’m Mike Eller.  I’m a charterboat 10 

owner/operator.  It’s my twenty-sixth year as a saltwater 11 
fisherman.  I’m the Past President of the Destin Charterboat 12 
Association and a lot of other things that really don’t matter 13 
at this point. 14 
 15 
I was here five years ago when we all got together and came up 16 
with our five-year plan on red snappers to create stability and 17 
to give the new BRDs, the BRDs, a chance to work and achieve 18 
their 40 percent reduction. 19 
 20 
In those five years, before the hurricanes, the domestic shrimp 21 
fleet has achieved approximately 12 percent bycatch reduction.  22 
Bycatch mortality in the commercial red snapper fleet has 23 
remained in the 80 to 90 percent range and the recreational 24 
sector, according to NMFS data, has stayed inside of its quota. 25 
 26 
We agreed to a limited entry, against our will.  We picked our 27 
poison.  I understand that, because of the hurricanes, shrimp 28 
trawl bycatch has been reduced because of the reduced effort.  29 
It makes me wonder what those numbers would have been without 30 
the hurricanes. 31 
 32 
I also understand that newly revealed numbers now show that the 33 
recreational sector has gone from staying inside of our quota at 34 
92 percent to going over our quota by 7 percent.  New numbers, 35 
new math.  I cannot help but be suspicious of the numbers and 36 
cynical of the timing. 37 
 38 
Here we are.  I feel like we’ve been used and abused.  I feel 39 
like we’ve done our part and we are going to get bulldozed for 40 
our efforts.  Once again, the target is the recreational 41 
fishermen.  Why, over the last five years, has nothing been done 42 
to get the shrimp trawl bycatch into compliance? 43 
 44 
Why has nothing been done to lower the extremely high bycatch 45 
mortality in the commercial red snapper derby?  National Marine 46 
Fisheries has specifically stated that the rebuilding plan 47 
cannot succeed without concrete steps taken to reduce the shrimp 48 
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trawl bycatch. 1 
 2 
We have heard this over and over and over and over.  Only God 3 
and a couple of hurricanes have taken steps towards reducing 4 
shrimp trawl bycatch and effort.  From my point of view, nothing 5 
has been done and now, all of a sudden, this fishery is in grave 6 
danger.  It is not right and it is not fair. 7 
 8 
We are still working under a fatally flawed data collection 9 
system, still, after all this time of talking about it.  It was 10 
never meant to be used to track numbers, only trends in fishing.  11 
National Marine Fisheries has continued to mismanage the 12 
extremely important Gulf-wide fishery. 13 
 14 
Please do not allow NMFS to continue to blindly stumble down the 15 
hill regarding this issue.  When do we stand up and tell the 16 
emperor that he has no clothes?  When do we force them to take 17 
concrete steps to reduce shrimp trawl bycatch, reduce effort, 18 
and with enforceable regulations, when do we force a change in 19 
the rate of bycatch mortality in the commercial sector with 20 
either gear restrictions or other commonsense approaches? 21 
 22 
How long will we ignore the big picture and focus on the narrow 23 
view?  Yes, a draconian reduction is going to cause economic 24 
chaos and economic suffering, with big losses in our business.  25 
We have done our part. 26 
 27 
We kept our word and now it’s time for National Marine Fisheries 28 
to step up to bat and do the right thing.  We cannot continue to 29 
ignore the lack of a cohesive -- 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Captain Mike, can you wrap it up, please? 32 

 33 
MR. ELLER:  -- cohesive management plan.  We are going to lose 34 

customers, business, economic trickle-down effect, and as 35 
always, we’re losing confidence in this management effort. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you.  We appreciate your comments. 38 

 39 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Thank you for your passion there.  Would you 40 

support trip tickets for charterboat? 41 
 42 
MR. ELLER:  As far as everyday when I come in and I fill out a 43 

logbook, you bet you.  No problem.  The truth needs to come out, 44 
no matter what it is. 45 
 46 
MR. PEARCE:  Thank you for coming, Mr. Eller.  I appreciate your 47 

comments.  The shrimp industry is stepping up the plate.  They 48 
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have agreed to a 50 percent effort reduction across the board 1 
every year.  If we go over that 50 percent effort, we’re going 2 
to have closures, along with the Texas closures, for however 3 
many days it takes to get back to that 50 percent effort and so 4 
we are stepping up the plate in the shrimp industry.  Everybody 5 
is working hard to make this happen. 6 
 7 
MR. ELLER:  How do we get our five -- 8 

 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s not go back and forth.  You can 10 

certainly talk about that further outside, if you all would like 11 
to go visit about that.  Next is Mr. Mitch Holman and then Mr. 12 
Rice. 13 
 14 
MR. ELLER:  Thanks, Roy Williams. 15 

 16 
MR. MITCH HOLMAN:  I’m Mitch Holman, Panama City, and I’ve got a 17 

seafood restaurant and two commercial boats and charterboats and 18 
it’s going to hurt me personally in all three of them.  We get a 19 
lot of business from the recreational sector.  People come to go 20 
fishing, of course, and they’ve got to have a place to eat. 21 
 22 
We pride ourselves in catching our own fish to serve in our 23 
restaurant and the amount of poundage that we’ve got on our red 24 
snapper -- We just had the 200-pound permits.  I was leasing one 25 
before, for a year-and-a-half, and I had it figured where it was 26 
costing me about thirty-cents a pound to catch these fish and 27 
now I’ve got enough poundage to basically feed -- If I split it 28 
over a year period, I get thirty pounds a month and so that will 29 
last me one lunch per -- That’s not going to go very far. 30 
 31 
I’ve got two boats that had observers on them the month of 32 
December and the observers I talked to, they had never seen so 33 
many fish. 34 
 35 
They’ve got a good loran book, because they got to write down 36 
all the readings that we fished and we averaged over a thousand 37 
pounds a day and that’s pretty good fishing, according to them.  38 
Where do we get the information that fishing is in dire -- I 39 
don’t really get it. 40 
 41 
On the 200-pound permit, those people -- The people that voted 42 
on the ITQs, everybody that I’ve talked to thought they were 43 
going to get a lot more poundage than what they got and I don’t 44 
know if they were misled or just bad information or what, but I 45 
just wonder if those people could go back and revote, now that 46 
they see the amount of poundage that they really got, whether 47 
that vote would have been the way it ended up. 48 
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 1 
I’m going to give you all more credit than what you all are 2 
giving yourselves, because the first time I ever heard of the 3 
fisheries, the marine fisheries, was basically about twenty 4 
years ago when you all said snappers were in dire straights. 5 
 6 
I’ve seen over the last twenty years a great increase in the 7 
amount of snappers.  Now, I come here today and it’s in worse 8 
shape than we ever thought it was.  If you all think it’s that 9 
bad, then maybe we need to go back and readdress the whole 10 
fisheries.  If it hasn’t worked in twenty years, it makes me 11 
think that we’re really barking up the wrong tree. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Holman.  Next is Mr. Rice and 14 

on deck will be Mr. Bob Zales. 15 
 16 
MR. TOM RICE:  My name is Tom Rice.  I’m a commercial and 17 

charter fisherman from Panama City, Florida.  I’ve only got one 18 
comment.  I just got in from fishing on Sunday.  I made seven 19 
days down below Cape San Blas, up in the heart of the middle 20 
grounds in deeper water, and I throwed back about 500 pounds of 21 
snapper and kept 135 pounds, because my quota is 464 pounds. 22 
 23 
I kept the fish that I knew were not going to make it, the fish 24 
with their eyes blowed out and bleeding or what have you, and I 25 
released the other fish for the porpoises to eat.  They take 26 
their chances when they go back overboard. 27 
 28 
This fishery is -- I started in this fishery in 1967, as a young 29 
man just working on party boats and charterboats, and we went 30 
from the decline of red snapper to the point where there wasn’t 31 
hardly any and then all of a sudden, you guys stepped in and we 32 
started having some fish again. 33 
 34 
As far as I’m concerned, the fishery is as healthy today as I’ve 35 
seen it in all the years that I’ve been fishing and that’s 36 
almost forty years.  That’s all I’ve got.  Thanks. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Rice.  Next is Mr. Zales and 39 

next will be Mr. Wayne Werner. 40 
 41 
MR. ZALES:  My name is Bob Zales, II.  I’m President of Panama 42 

City Boatmen’s Association and I’m going to apologize to 43 
everybody sitting at this table right now for what I may say, 44 
because I don’t mean anything derogatory to any individual or 45 
the council.  I appreciate everything they’ve done here. 46 
 47 
My focus is going to be on the Fisheries Service and the 48 
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mismanagement of this fishery.  You have three different papers 1 
in front of you that I copied yesterday and gave to you and then 2 
one of them this morning, which is my testimony, which I’m going 3 
to bypass a little bit. 4 
 5 
What you’ve heard here today has been good.  You’ve heard what 6 
this impact is going to be.  I’ve heard you, Mr. Chairman, say 7 
that we need to concentrate on the interim rule.  We were 8 
screwed with the interim rule. 9 
 10 
The Fisheries Service came here Monday and laid out a whole new 11 
plan and essentially, some of us looked at this as saying six-12 
and-a-half million pounds and when we came here, we weren’t 13 
really ready to accept.  Like somebody else said, you tell us 14 
that we’re going to get two or three million pounds and six-and-15 
a-half looks real good and that’s wrong. 16 
 17 
The Fisheries Service and Dr. Crabtree stated Tuesday in 18 
committee that that information had been available prior to 19 
Friday.  Like Mr. Nugent said, that’s wrong too. 20 
 21 
We’ve got a problem.  Like everybody here has said and like most 22 
everybody in this room, probably all, the red snapper fishery is 23 
in as good a shape today as anybody in this room can remember.  24 
The model says it’s not. 25 
 26 
You’re getting to a situation to where many lives and many 27 
communities are going to be affected.  Everybody here has taken 28 
off today to come here.  Granted, we don’t have a lot of time 29 
and granted, a lot of stuff wasn’t on here, but this is serious 30 
and I think you see the seriousness of this.  I’ve never seen a 31 
crowd this big and I’ve been to these meetings for going on 32 
twenty years now and it’s serious. 33 
 34 
We’ve got a problem and I’m going to put on the record -- I’ve 35 
already put it in a letter.  Congress needs to get involved in 36 
this.  There needs to be an investigation into the management by 37 
the Fisheries Service of this fishery and you as council members 38 
-- Eleven of you are appointed to represent the people sitting 39 
in this room. 40 
 41 
You all need to stand up and make this known and stand up to the 42 
Fisheries Service and do what is right for the people and for 43 
these fish.  Right now, it’s not being done.  I’m going to quit 44 
before I get in further trouble.  Are there any questions? 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Zales. 47 

 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  I just want to be clear, Bob.  The analyses that 1 

were sent out on Friday, we received from the Science Center, I 2 
believe, on Tuesday or Wednesday before they went out.  We did 3 
not have them way in advance. 4 
 5 
What I said in committee was that had those specific analyses 6 
been requested earlier, they could have been prepared earlier.  7 
We got them and we sent them out within a couple of days of 8 
getting them from the Science Center. 9 
 10 
MR. ZALES:  In deference to Robin, I’m not going to get into a 11 

debate and we can check the verbatim minutes of that thing, but 12 
clearly there was a statement made that this information was 13 
available prior to the last council meeting in November, but no 14 
one asked for it. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think obviously within committee or within 17 

the full council meeting, I’m sure there may be discussion about 18 
this issue some more.  Next is Mr. Werner and Mr. Chris Dorsett 19 
is next. 20 
 21 
MR. WERNER:  My name is Wayne Werner, owner and operator of the 22 

Fishing Vessel Sea Quest.  I’m a stakeholder in this fishery, an 23 
IFQ holder, and I happen to be at meetings since 1989 and I’ve 24 
seen 10,000 people in the audience in New Orleans about shrimp 25 
issues. 26 
 27 
As far as the interim rule, number one, I would support what 28 
Donnie said or Environmental Defense as far as 6.5 million 29 
pounds.  I think you’ll have a lot of fish come back.  The first 30 
three fish for the recreational and thirteen or a twelve-inch 31 
size limit, somewhere in there. 32 
 33 
Onto the next subject, as far as availability of the IFQ shares, 34 
I’ve lined up about 15,000 pounds for people to lease so far, to 35 
address bycatch issues.  Just knowing people in the fishery 36 
helps. 37 
 38 
I would like to talk about this zero TAC, briefly.  If you go to 39 
a zero TAC and you force the reef fish fishermen in the Gulf of 40 
Mexico to go catch all these fish, other fish, and target them 41 
hard, because they have to fish a lot harder than they are 42 
today, we’ll probably kill more snappers than we’ll kill with 43 
the TAC.  As a matter of a fact, I’m pretty sure we would.  44 
There’s almost no doubt. 45 
 46 
The next thing I would like to talk about is -- I have one more 47 
thing and that’s the issue of accountability.  I’ve been 48 
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preaching it to this council for ten years, right with Donnie.  1 
We’ve taken the efforts that we think are necessary to address 2 
the issues in our fishery, from a commercial perspective.   3 
 4 
If the other sectors are not complying and trying to help their 5 
fishery, then they shouldn’t get the benefits of this fishery.  6 
If it needs to be closed to them, then it needs to be closed to 7 
them, but they need to address the issues that have been put 8 
forth on the table.  Decrease their bycatch, because we are 9 
making the efforts to do so and that’s really all I have to say.  10 
Thank you. 11 
 12 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Wayne. 13 

 14 
MR. ADAMS:  Wayne, because of the base cost of operations to 15 

actually go out and try to catch something, at what point of the 16 
TAC level, if the TAC is reduced to some level in the future, is 17 
it effectively a zero, where you can’t match the cost of going 18 
out and catching something versus what you have under the TAC, 19 
if you understand what I’m trying to ask. 20 
 21 
MR. WERNER:  I kind of understand what you’re trying to say, but 22 

Donnie Waters, Mr. Russell Underwood, and others here, we fished 23 
through 1991, when we opened January 1st and closed February 23rd.  24 
We didn’t open until February 15th of the next year and so as far 25 
as us making a living on the water, that’s what we do. 26 
 27 
We’ve had to survive that in the past and we killed a lot of 28 
snappers through that year.  As far as -- If you’re trying to 29 
say if it would put us out of business, no.  Will it hurt us and 30 
will it hurt more fish?  Yes.  I think that’s what you were 31 
getting at, but I’m not sure. 32 
 33 
MR. ADAMS:  It’s a little different, in my mind, now that we’re 34 

under the IFQ shares, where your boats only have a certain 35 
percentage of a TAC.  It’s not like you can go out and catch -- 36 
In those previous years, you could go out and catch as many as 37 
you could catch during that time period and now you’re limited 38 
to a specific percentage of the TAC for those boats. 39 
 40 
There’s got to be a level of TAC, let’s say a million-and-a-half 41 
pounds, which would be 50 percent of a three million pound TAC.  42 
Does a million-and-a-half pounds put the commercial boats to 43 
effectively a zero, where they can’t cover the cost of going out 44 
there to try to catch a million-and-a-half, because it won’t pay 45 
for it anyway? 46 
 47 
MR. WERNER:  Now I’ve got you.  Yes, it sure would.  You might 48 
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as well just have it at zero at that point.  We tried a four 1 
million pound TAC before.  The recreationals couldn’t live with 2 
it and the commercials couldn’t live with it.  Nobody could live 3 
with it.  The best that we felt that we were making a living was 4 
over a six million pound TAC. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Wayne. 7 

 8 
MR. PEARCE:  Mr. Werner, if you had a zero TAC, would you stop 9 

fishing? 10 
 11 
MR. WERNER:  No. 12 

 13 
MR. PEARCE:  You’re going to stay fishing, correct? 14 

 15 
MR. WERNER:  Yes, and I would probably end up killing the same 16 

amount of snappers that I am now. 17 
 18 
MR. PEARCE:  That’s exactly my point.  You’re going to be out 19 

there fishing and you’re going to have discards, no matter what 20 
you do.  A zero TAC isn’t going to take you off the water.  It’s 21 
going to force you into other fisheries and put pressure on 22 
other fisheries that don’t need the undue pressure. 23 
 24 
MR. WERNER:  That’s correct and we would still continue to kill 25 

probably just as many snappers. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Werner.  Next is Mr. Dorsett 28 

and Mr. Joe Murphy next. 29 
 30 
MR. CHRIS DORSETT:  Mr. Chairman and council members, my name is 31 

Chris Dorsett, with the Ocean Conservancy.  During this meeting, 32 
you heard from the Fisheries Service, Mike and Dr. Crabtree, on 33 
the new MSA provisions, the Magnuson-Stevens Act provisions, 34 
that are going to strengthen the overfishing requirements. 35 
 36 
You heard about some of the new provisions that are applicable 37 
to the council and some of the new timelines.  You also heard 38 
that fortuitously for the red snapper fishery, that the 39 
timelines in the new Magnuson provisions and what’s in Amendment 40 
22 line up pretty nicely. 41 
 42 
We’re urging the council to move as expeditiously as possible to 43 
complete Amendment 27/14 so that permanent measures are in place 44 
for the 2008 fishing season or earlier, if possible.   45 
 46 
A lot of people have mentioned this one-pager here and it is a 47 
new analysis, but I don’t think it should be very surprising to 48 
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people.  First off, everyone wants the latest information and 1 
that’s what this is providing.  Secondly, if you remember back 2 
to the DEIS and the interim rule, if you look at the bycatch 3 
reduction measures in those documents, you’ll find that, 4 
especially in the recreational fishery, you’re not getting 5 
anywhere near the 74 percent. 6 
 7 
The fact that these TACs have come down shouldn’t be a surprise 8 
to anyone and it’s why we’re urging you in 27/14, or a 9 
subsequent document, to first of all really consider the twelve-10 
inch minimum size limit in the commercial fishery. 11 
 12 
The DEIS looks at yield per recruit analysis and it looks at 13 
additional reductions in bycatch that can be achieved for the 14 
commercial fishery.  Second, and I’ve talked about this before 15 
in my experience with the Pacific Council, moving to a total 16 
mortality limit system. 17 
 18 
Take what’s available as catch and take what’s assumed off the 19 
top as bycatch and put that together and each fishery needs to 20 
live within its limit.  It not only will, I think, dovetail 21 
nicely with the new accountability provisions, but it will 22 
provide an incentive for people to maximize their landings and 23 
minimize their bycatch. 24 
 25 
If certain sectors want to have a primarily bycatch fishery, 26 
they can do it, but they will be held accountable for it.  27 
Remember that the TACs can be higher and long-term yields can be 28 
higher, but each sector has to do their part in reducing 29 
mortality. 30 
 31 
I also just want to commend the council for putting the Data 32 
Collection Committee back into action.  I think that in order to 33 
manage better, we’re going to need to really focus on data, 34 
getting better data that’s going to help you all make better 35 
decisions.  I appreciate that and thank you. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Dorsett.  Next is Mr. Murphy 38 

and David Krebs will be next. 39 
 40 
MR. JOE MURPHY:  Mr. Chairman and council members, I’ll make 41 

this very brief.  I know there’s a lot of folks that want to 42 
speak today.  My name is Joe Murphy and I’m the new southeastern 43 
staff person for Oceana. 44 
 45 
We’re a marine and ocean conservation organization and we have 46 
offices all around the United States and now we have an office 47 
in Florida, in Hernando County, not too far from Mr. Gill’s neck 48 
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of the woods.   1 
 2 
I’m going to be working for Oceana with the Gulf Council and 3 
with the National Marine Fisheries Service and I just wanted to 4 
take an opportunity, to the folks I haven’t had a chance yet to 5 
introduce myself to, to do that and just to let you know we’re 6 
looking forward to working with the council and staff and with 7 
the National Marine Fisheries Service. 8 
 9 
One of the main things we want to work on in 2007 10 
collaboratively with the council and with other stakeholders is 11 
protecting habitat in the Gulf of Mexico and protecting the 12 
natural resources that we all depend on.  Thank you very much. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Murphy.  Welcome aboard and 15 

you can see we have a lot of passionate folks here in the Gulf 16 
about our fisheries.  Welcome aboard.  Next is Mr. Krebs and Mr. 17 
Dennis O’Hern is next. 18 
 19 
MR. KREBS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I’m David Krebs, Ariel 20 

Seafoods, Class 1 red snapper permit holder, license holder.  I 21 
would like to start my comments by thanking the council for 22 
their efforts to manage a fishery, realizing that under Magnuson 23 
you can’t do your job. 24 
 25 
Magnuson says best available science.  The best available 26 
science has never fit the model.  What’s happened is you’ve 27 
pitted brother against brother that comes here that blames the 28 
shrimper, that blames the recreational fishermen, that blames 29 
the commercial fishermen. 30 
 31 
We’re told that if the recreational fishermen didn’t accept a 32 
sixteen-inch size limit then he would have to shorten his trip, 33 
even though he knew he was wasting fish.  The commercial sector 34 
has stepped up to the plate with the IFQ and said we don’t want 35 
to waste fish and we want to count every fish we catch. 36 
 37 
The recreational sector also wants to count the fish they catch, 38 
but they were told if they did that their season would be 39 
shortened.  To get around that, they point the finger at the 40 
shrimper.  None of this is accurate. 41 
 42 
You’ve got people that are giving wonderful testimony and have 43 
been giving wonderful testimony for ten years, but yet they’re 44 
told, because of best available science, that if they don’t 45 
accept this that they’re going to get that. 46 
 47 
The truth is now that everybody is realizing that we need to 48 
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count every fish and stop the discards and let’s take a breath 1 
and let this fishery recover, rather than telling everybody a 2 
doomsday scenario if you don’t go this way. 3 
 4 
We’ve got a system that’s coming in place right now with the 5 
commercial IFQ that a lot of people are hurting.  I’ve got a 6 
Class 1 license that qualified for 7,000 pounds, but do you see 7 
the fisherman that’s got fish in that boat with 7,000 pounds up 8 
here saying oh my God, I’m going to starve to death and you’ve 9 
put me out of business?  No. 10 
 11 
He knows that he’s in a rebuilding situation, the same as the 12 
recreational sector knows that they’ve got to start counting 13 
their fish and their participants. 14 
 15 
I think to sit here and say that we’re going to have to cut the 16 
quota in 2008, before we even see what 2007 does, without having 17 
all the discards that we’ve never counted in the last ten years, 18 
and why can’t we ever let something have a chance to work and 19 
stop putting the fear of God in everybody that steps up to this 20 
podium that they’re out of business? 21 
 22 
The red drum, you guys need to move forward on that.  You’ve got 23 
a fishery out there that these charter guys and recreational 24 
fishermen would love to wind up.  He’s in short water and even 25 
if they wind him up and turn him loose, he’s going to swim off 26 
and have a great time. 27 
 28 
When you’re trying to manage these mid to deepwater fisheries 29 
and when you know you have discards that are going to be dead, 30 
you’ve got to count the fish.  Get rid of these size limits and 31 
let these recreational guys have their first three, or whatever 32 
you come up with, but quit telling them they’re going out of 33 
business and making us all fight with one another.  It’s just 34 
not right.  We’ve all made our living off of this ocean for all 35 
of our lives, most of us, and that’s it.  Thank you. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Krebs. 38 

 39 
MR. PEARCE:  Mr. Krebs, thanks for your testimony and your 40 

comments.  I’m real curious about the red drum comments.  It’s 41 
been closed for twenty years and I believe it’s one avenue that 42 
we can address, or go towards, to try and get additional fish to 43 
recreational and commercial fishermen during the tough times of 44 
the snapper season, where we’ve got a tough two-year or three-45 
year period before we rebuild the stocks. 46 
 47 
I would hope that we would continue to push to address that red 48 
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drum issue and get it back open for the fishermen that need more 1 
fish to catch. 2 
 3 
MR. KREBS:  Absolutely.  It was very encouraging to hear some of 4 

the comments that you tried to push forward for the council to 5 
consider. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s try to keep our questions as 8 

questions, if we can, just so that we can move along.  Mr. 9 
O’Hern and then Mr. Delaney. 10 
 11 
MR. DENNIS O’HERN:  Good morning, council members.  I’m Dennis 12 

O’Hern, the Executive Director of the Fishing Rights Alliance, 13 
member of your own Reef Fish Advisory Panel and I think you all 14 
know, life-long lover of the Gulf of Mexico. 15 
 16 
I have three things today and I’ll be very brief.  Number one, 17 
you’re considering the goliath grouper scientific specimen 18 
collection, in cooperation with the state of Florida, and I 19 
applaud that.  I think that’s long past time to be done and I 20 
hope you’ll move forward with it. 21 
 22 
The second and most important issue really is data collection.  23 
I do see that you did have your Data Collection Committee 24 
together.  I was hoping that we would have an ad hoc AP formed, 25 
because some of the NRC Report did state that one of the biggest 26 
problems is the lack of stakeholder participation throughout the 27 
process and thereby, a stakeholder disconnect. 28 
 29 
From the report, both the telephone and access components of the 30 
current approach have serious flaws in design or implementation 31 
and use inadequate analysis methods that need to be addressed 32 
immediately. 33 
 34 
That data is the data that you’re basing the red snapper 35 
closures on.  That data is the data that you’re basing the gag 36 
grouper on and that data is also the data that we’re basing the 37 
red grouper on, although to a lesser extent, which brings me to 38 
my third item. 39 
 40 
Next week, the red grouper assessment will be reviewed by the 41 
independent scientists.  We anticipate red grouper to be 42 
declared recovered and I hope that the council consider, in 43 
discussions later today, considering suspending the one-month 44 
closure February 15th to March 15th, because that is based on 45 
protecting the overfished red grouper, which by the time that 46 
rolls around, it’s not going to happen.  You can’t just 47 
precautionarily protect the gag and the scamp.  Judge Steele 48 
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told us all that about a year-and-a-half ago.  Thank you for 1 
your time. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. O’Hern.  Next is Mr. Delaney 4 

and on deck is Bart Niquet. 5 
 6 
MR. DELANEY:  I just want to first thank the joint committee and 7 

their actions on Tuesday, particularly the chairman and the full 8 
council chairman, for giving me the opportunity to work with you 9 
to help develop your recommendations and motions that day.  I 10 
thought that was a very constructive interchange. 11 
 12 
I represent the Southern Shrimp Alliance, as you know.  We 13 
represent domestic shrimp producers in all eight states in the 14 
Gulf and South Atlantic region and we represent many thousands 15 
of people in the producing, harvesting, and processing sectors. 16 
 17 
As you also know, we have tried to step up to the plate in a big 18 
way and make constructive recommendations to the council.  We’ve 19 
embraced the science and we’ve embraced the management analyses 20 
set forth in the DEIS and FEIS and we hope that wasn’t a 21 
mistake, but we will continue to try to make constructive 22 
recommendations and work with the council in developing their 23 
motions this afternoon. 24 
 25 
We would like to ask the council to consider two modifications 26 
to the motions that were adopted by the committee, one with 27 
respect to the target mortality rate reductions of 50 and 74 28 
percent, as presented by the agency scientists.  29 
 30 
Those were meant to be the endpoints in a range of options.  We 31 
would urge you to consider adopting at least one midpoint 32 
alternative as well for the NMFS to analyze and we would suggest 33 
that the 74 percent target is one that is questionable under 34 
many provisions of the Magnuson Act.  It’s an extreme, draconian 35 
alternative and we would ask you to consider not making that a 36 
preferred alternative and not choosing any alternatives as 37 
preferred until the March meeting, when you have further 38 
analyses. 39 
 40 
There’s certainly the questions of National Standard 1, our 41 
inability to achieve optimum yield even at the 50 percent 42 
target.  This will exacerbate that problem. 43 
 44 
We don’t feel that we will be able to continue to operate a 45 
fishery that will achieve the optimum yield and satisfy National 46 
Standard 1.  National Standard 4, in terms of allocating fishing 47 
privileges equitably and fairly, is not something that this 48 
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would be sustainable. 1 
 2 
National Standard 8, in terms of minimizing adverse impacts on 3 
communities, that would be violated and National Standard 9.   4 
Even your own DEIS analysis on practicability indicates that the 5 
74 percent option was probably not feasible until after the 6 
implementation of Amendment 13. 7 
 8 
Please consider setting an intermediate target and let’s have 9 
that analyzed and then talk about preferred options in March.  10 
The second issue, which I will not have an opportunity, unless 11 
somebody asks me about it, to full explain involves the 12 
framework process. 13 
 14 
I have a small recommendation for that.  I’ve talked to some of 15 
the members about that and I would be happy to explain that a 16 
little bit further.  I think it would help streamline and make 17 
more effective the process that you’re working on. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  A member may ask you, but let’s let them 20 

have that opportunity here. 21 
 22 
DR. MCILWAIN:  I would ask that he go ahead and have a 23 

discussion of that now. 24 
 25 
MR. DELANEY:  I’ll be as brief as possible, but you recall that 26 

on the framework process under Action 7 there were two sub-27 
options adopted, both of which involved the annual assessment of 28 
shrimp fishing effort from the previous year and the calculation 29 
of a duration of the time/area closure that would be necessary 30 
to achieve the target mortality rate reduction. 31 
 32 
Both of those sub-options ended up having that information, in 33 
terms of how many days of closure would be necessary, being 34 
brought back to the council for consideration. 35 
 36 
As you know, currently, the agency is able to estimate effort 37 
for the previous year at about the June timeframe.  They’ve 38 
agreed that perhaps they can move that up to the April 39 
timeframe, but unless there was a council meeting between the 40 
April timeframe of determining effort from the previous year and 41 
the May 15th start date for the closure, there would be no way to 42 
implement it. 43 
 44 
What I’m asking is that you consider -- This is not intended to 45 
take any authority away from the council whatsoever.  It’s just 46 
a way to make this process work.  Let the Regional Administrator 47 
just issue an administrative action each year saying that based 48 
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on the formula and calculation of how much effort there was and 1 
how many days of closure, we’re going to set the closure at X 2 
number of days this year and not have to bring it back to the 3 
council, because they may never have the opportunity to do that, 4 
based on council scheduling. 5 
 6 
I hope that someone will offer a motion to perfect your motions 7 
from the committee in the full council.  Thank you. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Delaney.  Next is Mr. Niquet. 10 

 11 
MR. BART NIQUET:  Thank you for letting be here.  I’ve been in 12 

this business for over sixty years and one of the main reasons 13 
for the present situation we’re in is the ill-conceived minimum 14 
size rule.  This one regulation has killed more fish, both 15 
commercially and recreationally, than any other single factor, 16 
including the hurricanes. 17 
 18 
I see nothing in the so-called data to support further 19 
reductions or new regulations.  Let the present system have a 20 
chance.  Remember, this data was supplied by the same experts, 21 
so-called, who led the councils to make needless regulations 22 
based on faulty facts on the goliath grouper, red drum, king 23 
mackerel, and gag grouper. 24 
 25 
I believe we need to have a recreational saltwater fishing 26 
license with a tag system for red snapper like they have for 27 
tarpon with salmon, with a limit of two or three fish per person 28 
fishing recreationally. 29 
 30 
These should be the first three fish put in the fish box.  If 31 
they wanted to high grade, that would be wrong, but they should 32 
have the opportunity to decide if they want to put that fish in 33 
the box or throw it overboard and wait for another one. 34 
 35 
I believe the minimum size of both recreational and commercial 36 
fish should be lowered or done away with altogether.  I don’t 37 
think we need to discard any more fish under a minimum size 38 
limit until something is done to limit the marine mammal 39 
predations. 40 
 41 
Until something is done about the out of control recreational 42 
fishery -- I’m not talking about the charterboats or the 43 
headboats.  I’m talking about the outboards that run out every 44 
day and get five or six or seven fish per person and come in and 45 
unload them and go right back out.  There’s no need to put any 46 
new regulations on any commercial species. 47 
 48 
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The recreational fishing group is growing more than 10 percent a 1 
year.  Most of these anglers are law abiding, but if only 5 2 
percent of these take one more fish than the current limit, they 3 
have exceeded the TAC for the whole operation. 4 
 5 
I believe we need to -- I definitely want to emphasize this.  We 6 
need to keep one TAC, whether it’s five million pounds, six 7 
million pounds, three million pounds.  You need to keep it for a 8 
period of at least three years to let the system work.  This 9 
business we’re having now, you’re changing everything and nobody 10 
knows what to expect.  Thank you. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Niquet.  We appreciate you 13 

being here.  Next is Fraines Monatella.  The Monatella’s are not 14 
here.  Next is Ms. Cathy Wagener.  Is Ms. Cathy Wagener in the 15 
audience?  No.  Next is Mr. Bruce Crowl.  Mr. Bob Spaeth will be 16 
after Mr. Crowl. 17 
 18 
MR. BRUCE CROWL:  My name is Bruce Crowl.  I’m on the board of 19 

directors of the Florida Restaurant and Lodging Association.  I 20 
represent some 2,000-plus members, hotel and restaurant owners 21 
and operators in the Panhandle, in the entire Panhandle of 22 
Florida. 23 
 24 
I live in Destin and Destin, as you may or may not be aware of, 25 
is one of the largest charter fishing fleets in the country or 26 
certainly the largest one in the state of Florida.  It is the 27 
site of boats that recreational fish, charterboats specifically.  28 
People come to Destin for beaches, fishing, and shopping and not 29 
necessarily in that order. 30 
 31 
This isn’t just a conservation decision.  It’s also a tourism 32 
decision.  There are a lot of people that come to Destin and our 33 
towns and cities along the coast specifically to fish and to go 34 
to the beach and do other things, but a lot of them come just 35 
for fish. 36 
 37 
We also see a little bump in occupancy along the coast when 38 
snapper season opens.  We think that there can be a balance 39 
between conservation and economics.  Many people that come to 40 
fish for snapper in these last few years, when you limited the 41 
size, those fishing boats, those charter fishing boats, which 42 
many of these people here are captains of, are really running a 43 
dolphin cruise boat, because they also -- All those people get 44 
to see how many snapper all of the mammal dolphin get to consume 45 
on the fish that they throw back because they have to. 46 
 47 
We believe that the aquaculture, but we also believe in the 48 
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scientific data, is somewhat biased and has not had the 1 
opportunity of the things that have already been done for people 2 
to see over time what the effect of the restrictions already in 3 
place have had. 4 
 5 
I’m not a fisherman, but the company I work for owns and 6 
operates docks, seventy-five boat slips, in Destin.  I’ve never 7 
seen so many red snapper in my thirty-three years of walking up 8 
and down the docks along the Gulf coast.  They certainly seem 9 
plentiful to me, as a layman. 10 
 11 
I think a lot of people here today hit on a lot of the things 12 
that affect all of us.  It’s not just the economic.  There are 13 
economic things that have to do with fishing and the people that 14 
operate these boats, but the economics is way far reaching than 15 
any statistics that I’ve heard here today as it relates to 16 
tourism.  Thank you for your time. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you.  Mr. Spaeth and up next will be 19 

Jim Roberson. 20 
 21 
MR. BOB SPAETH:  My name is Bob Spaeth.  I am the Executive 22 

Director of the Southern Offshore Fishing Association.  We have 23 
a little problem in the eastern Gulf right now with the 24 
expansion of the red snapper. 25 
 26 
We talk about the health of the stocks.  I’ve been in the 27 
fishery every since I was fifteen and I’m almost sixty.  The red 28 
snapper were gone for a long time.  They have moved back in.  I 29 
have also a seafood company with thirty-five boats fishing for 30 
us and I get to hear all the stories. 31 
 32 
I had a letter given to me and I don’t have it with me today, 33 
but I’m just going to give you an eight-day trip.  One guy threw 34 
back 172 head of snapper, approximately 1,200 to 1,400 pounds.  35 
We fear when we come to the council to tell them that we have 36 
this bycatch, because they figure it will just put us out of 37 
business and be done with it.  I have had some discussions with 38 
the enviros to see what we could do about stopping this.   39 
 40 
You talk about the IFQ system.  Well, out of six boats, and I’ve 41 
been fishing for a long time with these boats, I got 256 pounds 42 
for five boats and if you hear most of the other people testify 43 
-- I heard people were got 100,000 pounds and they got 40,000 44 
pounds. 45 
 46 
These people have to have income.  They have to replace it with 47 
something.  You’ve got to think about the cumulative impacts 48 
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that when you do something like this -- If a man only gets half 1 
of what he was getting, he’s going to have to replace it for 2 
something else. 3 
 4 
What we’ve done is we left the grouper fishery in an open 5 
access.  The grouper fishery now, these people will come and 6 
have to make their income.  It’s natural. 7 
 8 
Along you hear this, we’ve got the shark fishery that just has 9 
closed.  We had a two-week season.  It looks like, with a 400-10 
year recovery plan for some and a hundred-year for others, that 11 
we won’t -- All of those fishermen are going to have to move in 12 
and it’s just going to keep falling. 13 
 14 
We’re just very concerned over all of these cumulative impacts 15 
and what’s going to happen in the eastern Gulf and I won’t go 16 
into it at this meeting, but at the next meeting, when there 17 
isn’t as much people, we can work more on this.  Thank you. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Spaeth.  Mr. Roberson, you’re 20 

next.  Before that, I would like to take a moment to recognize 21 
an ex-council member.  A former council member is the way I 22 
should say it.  They’re never an ex-council member.  Kay 23 
Williams is over in the corner.  We certainly thank you for 24 
being here, Kay. 25 
 26 
MR. JIM ROBERSON:  I’m here today representing the Fort Walton 27 

Beach Sailfish Club and not the IGFA and also the Destin Fishing 28 
Rodeo.  First, I would like to thank Roy Williams for his 29 
thirty-eight years of service.  He’s always been a gentlemen and 30 
thank you for all your years of good service. 31 
 32 
I’m also here representing a member of the Fort Walton Beach 33 
Sailfish Club who tragically lost his son Saturday in a 34 
Blackhawk.  He was shot down over Iraq.  Mr. Bob Taylor’s son, 35 
Captain Mike Taylor, was lost in combat, but he is an adamant 36 
friend of mine and fisherman and he would have been here today 37 
to argue this case about the red snapper and I’m here 38 
representing them today. 39 
 40 
I would like to talk about the thirteen-inch versus fifteen-inch 41 
size limit.  We’re going to have to do something about that, but 42 
I’m blindsided, frankly, by hearing this zero TAC being thrown 43 
around and what’s going on with -- When I came here, I was 44 
expecting to look at going from a nine million pound TAC to a 45 
six million pound TAC and going from four fish to two fish and 46 
now we’re looking at no fish and quite frankly, I’m shocked. 47 
 48 
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We’ve got to do something about regulatory discards.  You can’t 1 
just keep throwing these fish back dead.  We need to take the 2 
first two or three fish and be done with it.  I think that the 3 
IFQs have gone a long way to doing that in the commercial 4 
fishery, but you’re just beating up the recreational fishery, to 5 
the point where we’re dead. 6 
 7 
Zero TAC does not mean zero discard.  People are still going to 8 
continue to fish.  We’ve got to take the fish.  We no longer 9 
have the luxury of wasting this resource by throwing it away 10 
dead. 11 
 12 
You guys have to do a better job.  This minimum size limit thing 13 
is ridiculous.  When you go out and kill twelve fish to keep 14 
two, it’s ridiculous.  We’ve got to look at better ways of 15 
managing this resource. 16 
 17 
One of the other things is the socioeconomic impact of this 18 
decision.  The Destin charterboat fleet, in 2003, was a $349 19 
million a year industry, in just Okaloosa County alone, by a 20 
HOST study. 21 
 22 
You’re going to kill this charter industry.  You’re going to put 23 
them out of business.  A zero TAC -- Red snapper fishing is the 24 
life and bread of this industry and especially going through the 25 
month of October with a rodeo.  The rodeo has thousands of 26 
visitors that come to town and they go to the hotels and the 27 
restaurants and this industry is going to go away. 28 
 29 
They cannot sustain a zero TAC.  We cannot go any lower.  You’re 30 
going to have to manage the fishery and you’re going to have to 31 
reduce bycatch and you’re going to have to eliminate regulatory 32 
discards or we’re all out of business. 33 
 34 
People are not going to pay the kind of money that we have to 35 
pay to go fishing to deal with this and you’re going to kill it 36 
and you’re required, under Magnuson, to look at the 37 
socioeconomic impact.  38 
 39 
I was at a meeting last night in Pensacola with the FWC and in 40 
Florida, it’s a five-and-a-half billion dollar a year 41 
recreational industry and that’s just Florida alone and we’re 42 
only talking millions in the commercial sector and I’m not 43 
trying to put one sector against the other, because everybody 44 
has a right to fish and we all are brothers here, but you guys 45 
have got to do a better job. 46 
 47 
You have got to stop this ridiculous waste of the resource and 48 
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you’ve got to get more focused on realistic ways.  This MRFSS 1 
data is what this stuff is based on.  These scientific numbers 2 
are not based in reality. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Can we wrap it up, Jim, please? 5 

 6 
MR. ROBERSON:  Yes, I’ll just end with that.  We just need to 7 

get better data.  If Roy needs more funding, we’ve got to go get 8 
that funding.  You can see from the number of people in here 9 
that we’ve got to get better information. 10 
 11 
MR. PERRET:  Jim, you keep talking about regulatory discards and 12 

size limit.  What size would you recommend? 13 
 14 
MR. ROBERSON:  We don’t catch very many small fish.  Twelve 15 

inches would be plenty, but because of the hook size, you’re not 16 
going to catch many small ones.  This going and making the 17 
recreational guy catch a sixteen-inch fish and letting the 18 
commercial guy catch a thirteen-inch fish, they’re all dead when 19 
you let them go.  We’ve got to eliminate the discards.  We’ve 20 
got to stop feeding flipper and we’ve got to do the right thing. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. George Eller will be coming next and 23 

after that, Mr. Brant Kelley.  Just to let everybody know where 24 
we kind of stand, it looks to me like we’ve got about an hour-25 
and-a-half worth of testimony remaining, or maybe an hour and 26 
forty minutes.  We’re at 11:24, by my calculations. 27 
 28 
I’m going to try to remain and give everyone the three minutes 29 
that we started with, in all fairness to those people who speak 30 
after the first speaker.  Please, if you can, find a spokesman 31 
for your group and try to help us move through this as quickly 32 
as we can. 33 
 34 
We want to hear from you.  We want to hear your opinions, but if 35 
you can find a spokesman, we will hear those same opinions if 36 
you pick one person to speak versus five saying the same thing.  37 
Go ahead, Mr. Eller. 38 
 39 
MR. GEORGE ELLER:  I’m George Eller, Destin, Florida.  I’ve been 40 

in the charterboat industry a good number of years.  I sit on 41 
several councils and executive boards of several different 42 
things. 43 
 44 
Mr. Chairman and members of the council, you have let us down.  45 
You have let us down so hard by the mismanagement of this 46 
fishery that many of these people will suffer economic loss.  47 
The best science available is not your scientists and it is not 48 
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your models.  It is these people sitting out here who are on the 1 
front line every day, watching the porpoise eat needless, 2 
needless, needless discards. 3 
 4 
Now, to cover up for your own inadequacies, you want to put our 5 
neck on the block.  It’s not fair and it should have never 6 
happened. 7 
 8 
We trusted you to do what was right and not to put us out of 9 
business or not to harm us economically.  The interim rule and 10 
the rule for 2008 and 2009 is the same thing.  If you’re going 11 
to go to one fish, you might as well just shut the whole 12 
industry down, but if you do shut the industry down, get your 13 
checkbooks out, please. 14 
 15 
I have my document and my fishing permits out in the car and you 16 
can have them, for the right price.  That will solve a lot of 17 
your problems.  Start a buyout.  Buy back some of these permits. 18 
There are some of the fellas around who will retire.  I will, 19 
for the right price. 20 
 21 
Don’t just kick us in the teeth when you’ve let us down for so 22 
many years.  Thirteen-inch fish, four fish per person.  Give 23 
that a chance.  Don’t hide behind false data.  Don’t hide behind 24 
models. 25 
 26 
If I wanted to know about digging a ditch, folks, I would not 27 
ask a brick mason.  I would go to a ditch digger.  If you want 28 
to know about catching fish and the amount of fish that are out 29 
there, ask these people.  We, who are out there every day, are 30 
the best stewards of our resource that there is.  Nobody, 31 
nobody, cares as much about the red snapper resource as we do.  32 
Take our word for it.  There’s hundreds of years of experience 33 
in this room and for Pete’s sake -- 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Please wrap it up, Mr. Eller.  Thank you, 36 

Mr. Eller.  Next is Mr. Kelley and Mr. Brian Bramlett will be 37 
next. 38 
 39 
MR. BRANT KELLEY:  Mr. Chairman and council members, I’m Brant 40 

Kelley.  I’m a third generation party boat and charter fisherman 41 
out of Destin, Florida.  I’m a very strong advocate of fish 42 
conservation and I have been my whole life. 43 
 44 
I have to depend on the Gulf.  I live in the Gulf.  Rumor has it 45 
that you all have to -- You do have to operate on data and 46 
there’s no other way for you to do it.  You can’t go fishing 47 
every day like we do.  Your computer models, it’s hard for them 48 
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to get out of the lab and go fishing, but we fish every day. 1 
 2 
A statistic I can give you out of Destin, Florida, in the 2006 3 
season, the predominant fishery out of Destin this season was 4 
red snapper.  Perhaps the fishery is not as close to collapse as 5 
your data would bring you to believe. 6 
 7 
The rumor has it that your data is a little bit flawed and I 8 
think that’s what everybody is saying here that we need to work 9 
on.  We need to work on that data, real-time information.  I 10 
have a large boat and a lot of members do.  We need observers on 11 
the boat and maybe full-time observers for a season to see what 12 
we’re doing, see what we catch, see what we throw back.   13 
 14 
I was blindsided by this zero TAC, like many others.  Zero TAC 15 
does not mean zero effort.  We’re still going to be in the same 16 
areas and the same fishery and trying to catch another fish and 17 
we are still going to have the discards. 18 
 19 
If we want to work on real effort, let’s immediately work on the 20 
mortality.  If any of your data is correct, if we have this 21 
eighty-percent-plus mortality, let’s work on that size limit.  22 
Gear restrictions, a closed area for trawlers, some mechanism 23 
that we can afford that works to keep mammals away from our 24 
boats.  That technology is in existence.  We have to cut down on 25 
mortality and that can be done immediately. 26 
 27 
When you tell us we can’t catch another snapper, we are still 28 
going to be killing them and so we would stress to you to look 29 
at the economic side of it.  Don’t tell us that we can’t catch a 30 
snapper because -- I’m not going to say there’s an endless 31 
supply of snapper.  We used to once think that about buffalo, 32 
but we need to conserve them and work on the management with 33 
responsible management.  Thank you. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Bramlett is next and on deck will be Mr. 36 

Robert Hill. 37 
 38 
MR. BRIAN BRAMLETT:  I’m Brian Bramlett, from Panama City.  I’m 39 

a charterboat operator.  Like you said, everybody -- You have to 40 
base it on data, but your data is wrong.  Your economic 41 
estimated loss of $30 per permitted vessel for a year is wrong.   42 
 43 
80 percent of my trips are targeting red snapper.  If you take 44 
out -- If you go to two person on the red snapper -- Say I lose 45 
half of my trips and so 40 percent of my trips now are lost and 46 
I can’t live on that kind of salary, taking a 40 percent pay 47 
cut. 48 
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 1 
I’m also curious as to why the computer model is used for 2 
snappers, but nothing else and it just doesn’t make any sense.  3 
There’s a lot of mistakes in your data and one of them -- One 4 
example is listing Port St. Joe as the number two commercial 5 
landing site for red snapper.  To my understanding, that’s been 6 
corrected, but how many more mistakes are not corrected? 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Bramlett.  Mr. Hill and on 9 

deck is Mr. Bob Dowell. 10 
 11 
MR. ROBERT HILL:  At the need of sounding repetitive, I need to 12 

refer my time to a Jeff Marker.  He’s a spokesman. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We don’t defer time.  Does he have a card 15 

here? 16 
 17 
MR. HILL:  No, you guys wouldn’t take his card. 18 

 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That means he came after the time period 20 

where the comments started.  We did pick the box up at ten 21 
o’clock and that’s so that we can kind of manage this open 22 
public comment period. 23 
 24 
MR. HILL:  Let me get started then.  To start off, I’m afraid 25 

the council is underestimating the economic impact of their 26 
proposed temporary rule.  I run an inspected vessel, but very 27 
rarely carry more than six passengers, and last year, I 28 
generated over $2 million in total revenue in the city of 29 
Destin, the state and the taxes also. 30 
 31 
As the word of the cutback spreads throughout the Southeast, my 32 
advance bookings are suffering, suffering a lot more than any 33 
numbers that I saw in any Federal Register notice.  Right now, I 34 
have approximately fifty days on standby waiting for this 35 
decision. 36 
 37 
That adds up to a $75,000 hit to the business and not to mention 38 
the loss of the walkup business and trickle down revenues that 39 
will occur.  When the council says, on the average, only two 40 
trips and $30 a year will be lost, I scratch my head in 41 
disbelief. 42 
 43 
My business will not be able to sustain itself if cutbacks occur 44 
and if you asked me and it mattered what I said, I would tell 45 
you the limits the way they are now are working fine.  I have 46 
fished for 200 days a year for twenty years and have seen the 47 
Gulf go through a lot of changes.  With the limits the way they 48 
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are today, I believe the Gulf will go through phases, but it 1 
will take care of itself.  Thank you. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Hill.  Next is Mr. Dowell.  4 

Up next will be Mr. Maurice Fitzsimmons. 5 
 6 
MR. BOB DOWELL:  I have a nine-page report here that was put 7 

together in collaboration with the Tom Steber of Zeke’s Marina 8 
and some of his boat captains.  I think we will all agree that 9 
the main purpose of managing this fishery is for the best 10 
interest of the public and the greatest economic return.  Is 11 
that correct? 12 
 13 
You know, when it gets down to it, the return, or the profits 14 
from the charterboat captains personally, really doesn’t mean 15 
zilch.  The profits of the commercial fishermen doesn’t mean a 16 
thing.  The only thing that matters, really top, is what is the 17 
best economic return for this public asset for the general 18 
public. 19 
 20 
For thousands of years, there was only one use for the fishery 21 
and that was a food crop for the people.  The last forty, since 22 
around 1960, this has totally been changed and it’s been turned 23 
upside down. 24 
 25 
A few of the people before me have touched on it.  It’s top 26 
value, number one, that outstrips everything and the best 27 
economic value for the fishery and the charterboat fleet is a 28 
part of a giant tourist magnet. 29 
 30 
It is part of several multibillion dollar industries.  The top 31 
one is tourism.  In Baldwin County alone, the part that the 32 
saltwater Gulf shore -- The Orange Beach Fishing Association 33 
attributes to saltwater fishing only is $380 million.  To the 34 
Alabama coast, it’s $480 million. 35 
 36 
For all five states, saltwater fishing is attributed at over $8 37 
billion.  The most you can squeeze out of the 3.3 million pounds 38 
that’s allocated to the so-called commercial sector is $32 39 
million.  You don’t have to be an economist or a brain surgeon 40 
or even have a PhD to take a pencil and paper and multiply 3.3 41 
million pounds times $3.40 that they get at the fish house. 42 
 43 
That comes to $7.9 million.  If they take that money, in a 44 
typical business model, and they sell it to other distributors, 45 
that only comes to another $8 million and you’ve got $16 46 
million.  If those people sell it to other distributors, 47 
restaurants and so forth, you’ve only got $24 million. 48 
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 1 
If you take that and just throw in another $8 million, just for 2 
good measure, that’s $32 million.  That means that half of the 3 
allocation of the -- 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Dowell, can you wrap your comments up, 6 

please? 7 
 8 
MR. DOWELL:  Our stance is turn this thing into a -- The red 9 

snapper into a game fish.  Texas showed the way by doing that 10 
with the speckled trout. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Dowell.  Mr. Maurice 13 

Fitzsimmons and Mr. Mike Rowell is on deck. 14 
 15 
MR. MAURICE FITZSIMMONS:  Thank you for your time.  I guess the 16 

National Marine Fisheries Service has been going to the oil 17 
companies’ school of how to do business, raise the price of gas 18 
to $3 to get the public to accept $2.  This isn’t going to work 19 
with this group.  You’ve got to go back to school.  You failed. 20 
 21 
The data that you all know is wrong needs to be addressed and 22 
needs to be addressed in a long-term, not rushed to judgment and 23 
let’s count fish one, two, three and it’s looks this way and 24 
let’s react. 25 
 26 
We heard one set of numbers and we get an interim rule and now 27 
we get some other scare tactics thrown out, a zero TAC.  We know 28 
the numbers are wrong and we know we’ve got to do some research.  29 
Let’s get it done and let’s get it done right and make the right 30 
decision.  Let’s do not do anything in a hurry, which this is 31 
apparently what you’re trying to do.  Thank you very much. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Fitzsimmons.  Mr. Rowell and 34 

next, after that, is Mr. Ben McLeod, III.  I do want to remind 35 
folks that 27/14 of the council hasn’t went to public hearings 36 
yet.  We will be deliberating on what those options are and you 37 
will have other opportunities to weigh in on this process.  I’m 38 
just trying to make everyone aware of that. 39 
 40 
MR. MIKE ROWELL:  My name is Mike Rowell and I’m the owner of 41 

the charterboat Annie Girl in Orange Beach, Alabama.  I don’t 42 
know what to say.  I’ve listened to a lot of good comments today 43 
and the first thing I want to do is just come in here and raise 44 
Cain and fuss at everybody, but that’s not necessarily going to 45 
do any good. 46 
 47 
I want to change my comments toward -- Like some of the other 48 
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folks were saying, we really would like for you all to listen to 1 
what we have to say and we would like for it to make a 2 
difference. 3 
 4 
You know the old term that we’re fishermen and farmers and we’re 5 
not just going to go out here and waste this resource and we 6 
would like an opportunity to work with you people and do the 7 
right thing for the fishery and for our economy. 8 
 9 
It’s just not going the right way.  The fishery is not in the 10 
shape that you all think it’s in, or whoever thinks it’s in.  11 
It’s not in that bad a shape.  A lot of us have boats, including 12 
myself, that could carry every one of you fishing.  We could 13 
legally carry all of you and I would invite you to come out and 14 
go with us, free of charge, and let us show you, hands on, 15 
what’s going on out there. 16 
 17 
That may seem ridiculous, but I know Bob Shipp goes out quite a 18 
bit and does a lot of research in our area and -- You really 19 
need to listen to what we’re telling you.  This fishery is not 20 
in as bad a shape as you say it is and I think it’s totally 21 
ridiculous to even think about a zero TAC.  That’s crazy. 22 
 23 
For the main reason is, like everybody’s been saying, we’re 24 
going to catch these fish anyway.  You take and go to ten 25 
different artificial reefs or natural reefs to catch a fish, I 26 
would say 80 percent of what you’re going to catch is a red 27 
snapper.  These fish are going to die anyway, a lot of them, 28 
from the embolisms and whatnot. 29 
 30 
To think that a zero TAC is going to save it is totally wrong.  31 
It will not save it whatsoever.  People are going to be fishing 32 
harder to catch something else and catching more snapper, 33 
because they want to take some fish home.  I’ll get off of that. 34 
 35 
I have a document here where we got a bunch of people here to 36 
sign this document that is strongly opposing the National Marine 37 
Fisheries Service attempting to implement this emergency rule 38 
and it’s also supporting a voluntary buyout of the Class 1 and 39 
Class 2 snapper permits. 40 
 41 
We have 10,280 names and I would like to turn this into whoever 42 
I need to and once again, we would like for you all to work with 43 
us.  I know that you knew that we have a lot of people here.  I 44 
know time is precious, but you all knew when this zero TAC came 45 
out that you were going to fill the house and I would appreciate 46 
trying to give everybody time to speak. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We are trying to give everyone time to 1 

speak.  As far as your comments in regard to the interim rule, I 2 
think you probably need to talk with Mr. Phil Steele or someone 3 
from National Marine Fisheries Service to ensure that they’re 4 
submitted appropriately, which I believe is what you have in 5 
your hand. 6 
 7 
MS. WALKER:  Mike, if we go to a one fish bag limit and a four-8 

month season, is that any different than a closure? 9 
 10 
MR. ROWELL:  Yes, it’s different in some ways, but -- I don’t 11 

know how to -- I’m scared to answer it.  We don’t need a zero.  12 
One is not going to do us any good, but we don’t need a zero.  13 
Like I said, people are going to kill the fish anyway by 14 
fishing.  It’s going to happen and it’s just the way it is. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. McLeod is next and Mr. Ken Bolden is on 17 

deck. 18 
 19 
MR. BEN MCLEOD, III:  I don’t really know what to say.  I used 20 

to coach and I would get real emotional and I’m emotional now, 21 
but there’s about a half of dozen guys that I -- I’m from 22 
Pensacola and the guys that I’ve talked -- Donnie Waters, I 23 
think he’s the largest producer for snapper in the Gulf as far 24 
as commercial. 25 
 26 
Johnny Greene, I think I took him fishing the first time he ever 27 
went, but my dad is ninety-four years old and he played ball in 28 
the 1935 Rose Bowl and I was lucky enough to play on two 29 
national champions.  My dad took me fishing when I was seven or 30 
eight years old. 31 
 32 
We’ve got a picture.  He caught one that weighed thirty-six 33 
pounds and my son caught one, on the Getaway, a boat right over 34 
there, a year or two ago that weighed forty-something.  He 35 
bottomed the scales out.  I caught one that weighed thirty-two 36 
last year. 37 
 38 
Me and Butch Tucker, right over there in the corner -- He didn’t 39 
want to talk, because he’s so -- He doesn’t like the regulations 40 
and all.  We went last week and it was a six-hour trip.  It was 41 
rough.  One little old lady -- Not old, but young lady, she 42 
threw back I would say forty snapper, catching them two at a 43 
time in the grounds where you’re not even supposed to catch 44 
snapper. 45 
 46 
We caught like a hundred pounds of triggerfish and mingos, but 47 
what I’m trying to say is that I’ve got a charterboat over at 48 
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Zeke’s and I’ve got a commercial boat license.  My commercial 1 
boat sank on May the 15th and it took me six months before I 2 
could get my license put on a boy’s boat that I used to coach, 3 
six months that I was losing from $1,500 to $3,500 a month. 4 
 5 
The point I’m trying to get at is if it goes to one -- There’s 6 
more snapper out there than there’s ever been.  Me and this boy 7 
that I finally got the license on, we got to go two days in 8 
November, last November.  We caught the limit in an-hour-and-a-9 
half on the bridge rubble. 10 
 11 
That’s six miles off the beach.  You can’t tell me there’s not 12 
any snapper.  There’s more snapper than there has ever been.  13 
Thanks. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. McLeod.  Mr. Bolden and Mr. 16 

Dewitt Slighter. 17 
 18 
MR. KEN BOLDEN:  Ken Bolden, I’m a charterboat owner/operator 19 

out of Destin, Florida.  I don’t mean to repeat what everybody 20 
is saying here, but I just don’t see the overfishing.  I see a 21 
great population of red snapper in our area and we’re basically 22 
trying to stay away from them and having to go further and 23 
further away, in different areas we haven’t fished, to try to 24 
get away from the red snapper, because we don’t want to catch 25 
them and bring them up and feed them to the dolphins. 26 
 27 
Secondly, the questions I’m hearing from you guys are -- I’ve 28 
heard it three times.  You’re giving us a choice of either no 29 
TAC or the one per person for four months?  Is that all you all 30 
are really interested in?  Okay.  Thank you.  That’s all. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Bolden.  The next two -- Mr. 33 

Dewitt Slighter is next and then Don McPherson.  I want to 34 
remind you all again that you’ve put interim rule here.  To 35 
really make your comments official to National Marine Fisheries 36 
Service in regards to the interim rule, you need to follow what 37 
was published in the Register to register those comments with 38 
them. 39 
 40 
MR. DEWITT SLIGHTER:  I’m Dewitt Slighter.  I have a charterboat 41 

in Orange Beach, Alabama.  I would encourage you to think twice 42 
about giving us a zero TAC in the following year.  You’re 43 
basically putting the charterboat recreational business out of 44 
business.  There’s no other -- That’s all there is. 45 
 46 
If you cut our TAC back to one or two fish and then you cut us 47 
to no fish next year, we’re out of business.  That’s it and 48 
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that’s all I want to say.  Thank you. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Slighter.  Mr. McPherson and 3 

on deck is Captain Chuck Turbanic. 4 
 5 
MR. DON MCPHERSON:  I’m Don McPherson, with the Charterboat 6 

Getaway in Orange Beach, Alabama.  There are many topics to 7 
discuss today, but I will be brief.  First, is the thirteen-inch 8 
red snapper.  I believe it will be a great mistake allowing 9 
commercial fishing boats to keep thirteen-inch snapper.  10 
 11 
If you want to rebuild the red snapper stocks, then make 12 
everyone abide by the same regulations.  What will you do when 13 
you discover your new bycatch is eleven to twelve-inch red 14 
snapper?  Please do not create new problems with our fishery and 15 
also, I think we need to keep the commercial boats away from the 16 
public reefs. 17 
 18 
Recreational anglers, including charterboats, have contributed 19 
to deployment of over 700 public concrete artificial reefs, just 20 
in the last three years off the Alabama Gulf coast. 21 
 22 
Recreational anglers will most likely never reap any benefits 23 
from these reefs.  Commercial boats will be catching thirteen-24 
inch red snapper and killing even smaller snapper while the 25 
recreational boats are tied to the dock, waiting on the season 26 
to open. 27 
 28 
There’s a great chance that we will never see a sixteen-inch red 29 
snapper on the reefs that we all paid for.  This is not right 30 
and you can prevent this.  You say the recreational sector has 31 
much less bycatch than the commercial sector.  This is a reason 32 
for this.  We put forth great effort in releasing small snapper.   33 
 34 
We use larger hooks and we do not stay on a reef that has small 35 
snapper.  The commercial sector needs to change their methods of 36 
fishing and stop killing the smaller snapper.  We should all 37 
play by the same regulations. 38 
 39 
A thirteen-inch red snapper is too small, in my opinion.  The 40 
recreational anglers are speaking.  Are you listening?  We want 41 
to protect our fisheries and our livelihoods.  We can do both 42 
and I would just like to close with the fact that I think we 43 
should definitely disregard the flawed data and find correct 44 
data and accept the fact that this may take a little more time.  45 
Please do not punish the recreational fishermen while rewarding 46 
the commercial fishery.  Thank you. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. McPherson.  Mr. Turbanic and 1 

on deck is Mr. Bud Miller. 2 
 3 
MR. CHUCK TURBANIC:  My name is Captain Chuck Turbanic.  I’m a 4 

charterboat captain out of Destin, Florida.  I also sit on the 5 
Destin Charterboat Association.  There’s been a lot of great 6 
testimony here today and I agree with most all of it. 7 
 8 
I would like to take a second to urge the council to listen to 9 
these guys out here.  They are out here every day and there’s a 10 
lot of good information.  Nobody has ever called, to my 11 
knowledge.  Maybe it’s a resource we could look at a little bit 12 
further. 13 
 14 
I had this great big long speech that I was going to read off 15 
and there’s no need in doing that now, because everything on my 16 
paper has been covered this morning.  One thing that did place 17 
that I would like to -- There was a gentleman on the council 18 
earlier today that asked a charterboat captain what he felt the 19 
breaking point is on how many snappers we can keep before the 20 
people aren’t going to come. 21 
 22 
Ladies and gentlemen, if you were paying $150 an hour to go 23 
fishing, you should be able to answer that.  You should be able 24 
to answer a lot of that question by yourself.  Would you pay 25 
$1,200 to go fishing for eight hours to be able to keep six red 26 
snappers, four red snappers? 27 
 28 
Red snappers, at least in the Destin area, is a highly targeted 29 
species, four-hour trips, six-hour trips, eight-hour trips.  We 30 
can’t really get to a lot of deep water, where there’s a lot of 31 
amberjacks and groupers and everything else and so red snappers 32 
do take -- That is a highly targeted species and we have spent 33 
years and years and years bringing customers in and bringing 34 
them out and letting them catch red snappers. 35 
 36 
They come back and they book -- 75 percent of the trips I run, I 37 
target red snappers.  Is this serious and is this critical?  38 
Unbelievably so. 39 
 40 
Another thing that I would ask for you to consider too is if you 41 
go to a zero TAC or a one fish TAC or zero -- Think of the 42 
amount of pressure that we have to put, as charterboat captains, 43 
that we are going to have to put on the other resources. 44 
 45 
I’ve got to make a living.  I’ve got to make my house payment 46 
and I’ve got to make my car payment.  I fish.  I’m going to find 47 
something to catch.  Last time I was up here and spoke in front 48 
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of you people, you all asked me a lot of questions about circle 1 
hooks, like it was a big issue.  You know, how are you catching 2 
these fish and how are you releasing them and this, that, and 3 
the other. 4 
 5 
That’s all fine and dandy, other than if you take away my red 6 
snappers when I’m inshore fishing, I’m not going to use circle 7 
hooks.  I’m going to put down two-hook rigs and I’m going to put 8 
down three-hook rigs, because I’m going to be targeting 9 
vermilion snappers and I’m going to be targeting white snappers 10 
and I’m going to be targeting triggerfish and in return, I’m 11 
going to be killing a lot of red snappers. 12 
 13 
I urge you to take this into consideration.  I’ve got to fish 14 
for something.  Everyone out here does and so your bycatch is 15 
going to go through the roof if we cannot keep snappers.  Thank 16 
you. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Turbanic, we appreciate those.  Mr. 19 

Miller and Mr. B.J. Burkett is next. 20 
 21 
MR. BUD MILLER:  Bud Miller, Destin, Florida.  I’m a red snapper 22 

fisherman, recreational for-hire.  Something I haven’t heard 23 
through this whole meeting -- We’ve talked about bycatch, but I 24 
haven’t heard an actual amount of bycatch that we have. 25 
 26 
In the western Gulf this year, they’re forecast to catch 61.6 27 
million pounds of shrimp.  You have studies, and I can only find 28 
them on the internet, that the bycatch is anywhere from 10.3 29 
pounds per one pound of shrimp to 5.25 pounds of bycatch to one 30 
pound of shrimp. 31 
 32 
That averages out to 7.77 pounds of bycatch to one pound of 33 
shrimp.  This year, the shrimpers are going to kill 478,632,000 34 
pounds of bycatch.  That’s not all red snappers.  I don’t know 35 
how much it is.  I don’t think you do.  We don’t have observers 36 
on the shrimp boats.  We don’t have observers on my boat.  Put 37 
them on my boat.  They can go. 38 
 39 
Don’t ask my customers how many red snappers they caught, 40 
because they don’t know.  They’re from New York and they don’t 41 
know.  I know.  My deckhands know.  Ask me.  Put a logbook on 42 
me.  I’ll write it down every day for you, but don’t cut me from 43 
four to two.  My people will not come.  My children will not go 44 
to college.  That’s all. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Miller.  Mr. Burkett and Mr. 47 

Busby will be next, Mr. James Busby. 48 
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 1 
MR. B.J. BURKETT:  My name is B.J. Burkett.  I’m from Panama 2 

City and I run a charterboat, own and operate.  I’m going to 3 
start out -- I believe the root of this whole problem is the 4 
shrimp trawl bycatch of the red snapper.  5 
 6 
I don’t believe the commercial or recreational is the cause of 7 
the problem, just a small part.  Fix the main problem.  The 8 
research I’ve seen says that millions of the red snapper die 9 
from the bycatch. 10 
 11 
If you, for instance, give them a closed area or a closed season 12 
-- Give them a six-month season and something would change to 13 
the better.  I don’t believe the computer model research is 14 
appropriate and it is not accurate. 15 
 16 
Why use the computer model on the red snapper when no other 17 
fishery has used this model?  Also, don’t make any ruling until 18 
all your facts are straight and the research is finished.  You 19 
all have had a problem with the research.  Wait until it’s all 20 
corrected and then do your ruling. 21 
 22 
By shortening the recreational season, it will be devastating to 23 
my business.  I say probably 70 percent of my trips is for red 24 
snapper.  If you cut me down to a four-month season, that’s a 25 
third of business that I can’t even have. 26 
 27 
I don’t believe the tourists that we take fishing will come to 28 
fish for one fish.  If we go to a one fish bag limit, they’re 29 
not going to come.  It’s not worth it to pay the money they have 30 
to pay to go fishing and to end with, I would just say that I’m 31 
for the six-month season, a three fish bag limit, a smaller size 32 
limit, and a closed season for shrimp trawlers.  Thank you. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Burkett.  Mr. Busby and next, 35 

after Mr. Busby, will be Ms. Rebecca Browning-Nix. 36 
 37 
MR. JAMES BUSBY:  Thank you.  I’m just a lowly little 38 

recreational fisherman that goes fishing maybe three or four 39 
times in the summertime, but I just turned sixty years old and 40 
I’ve got six kids.  My oldest is thirty-six and my youngest is 41 
five and so I’ve got a lot of reasons for wanting to conserve 42 
the resource so the future generations can enjoy it like I have 43 
been able to. 44 
 45 
I’ve been fishing for red snapper in and around Mobile for 46 
almost fifty years.  There is no shortage of red snapper south 47 
of Mobile and everybody that fishes out there knows that. 48 
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 1 
When I started fishing many years ago, there was only a very 2 
small amount of habitat out there and now, you’ve got all these 3 
fancy electronics and what happened, for a while, was everybody 4 
figured out where all the spots were and it was hard to catch a 5 
red snapper. 6 
 7 
Then what started happening is people started sinking boats and 8 
starting sinking shopping baskets, cars, whatever, making 9 
habitat.  Now, there’s a huge amount of habitat that’s out there 10 
wasn’t there before. 11 
 12 
Now you have oil rigs.  Just about every piece of habitat put 13 
out there is covered up with red snapper in one or two years.  14 
To me, it’s common sense.  There’s way more habitat than there 15 
used to be.  There’s not that much natural bottom that’s out 16 
there.  I know.  I used to try to go find it. 17 
 18 
Unfortunately, in my opinion, the worst thing that’s happened 19 
here is -- I’ve seen it firsthand.  There’s an unintended 20 
consequence and that is that because there’s so many red snapper 21 
and because there’s a limit on the red snapper and you only 22 
catch a few, everybody is trying to catch something else and 23 
it’s very, very, very difficult to catch anything but a red 24 
snapper, because I’ve tried. 25 
 26 
When you get four fish in the box, you try to catch something 27 
else and the last trip, I probably caught a hundred red snapper, 28 
I went by myself, to put four in the box.  That’s just what 29 
happens and it made a lot of porpoises fat.  I won’t get into 30 
that.  Everybody else talked about that. 31 
 32 
The science that’s being used here has got to be flawed and I 33 
know that, because people seem to think there’s a shortage and I 34 
know there’s not and I know that firsthand, because I’ve got two 35 
eyeballs and I see it happening. 36 
 37 
Yesterday, I did some investigation and I checked to see how 38 
many eggs red snappers lay, just Googled it up, and one large 39 
red snapper can lay forty million eggs in one year.  Holy cow, 40 
if they all grew to ten pounds, that’s 400 million pounds.  It’s 41 
hard for me to believe that three or four or five million pounds 42 
makes any sense in any way. 43 
 44 
Here’s a real worth suggestion, in my mind, and I’ve heard it 45 
from some other people in a different form and it’s just common 46 
sense.  Why don’t we start actually counting the fish, instead 47 
of coming up with all these models that people make up? 48 
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 1 
Why don’t we really start counting the fish?  We would have to 2 
police the activity and somebody has got to pay for it.  Maybe 3 
we should have to have a stamp. 4 
 5 
If I’m going to bring fish to the dock, I’ve got to have a stamp 6 
that I pay for that will pay for whatever we need to count the 7 
resource and actually have people report what it is that they 8 
catch. 9 
 10 
To me, conservation makes a lot of sense.  We’ve got to do it, 11 
but the draconian measures that we’ve talked about here -- We 12 
hear that we want to conserve the resource so that our kids can 13 
catch a fish and now we’re fixing it where not only can our kids 14 
not catch a fish, but we can’t either.  That’s happening here 15 
now and it’s not because they’re running out. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Can you wrap it up, Mr. Busby? 18 

 19 
MR. BUSBY:  Thank you. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Busby.  Ms. Rebecca Browning-22 

Nix and Ms. Janie Browning will be next. 23 
 24 
MS. REBECCA BROWNING-NIX:  Hi, I’m Rebecca Nix.  I am a daughter 25 

of a fisherman for over fifty years and I’ve seen the impact 26 
that it’s having on him, as well as the younger boat captains in 27 
Destin. 28 
 29 
I have a letter from Shane Moody, who is the President and CEO 30 
of the Destin Chamber of Commerce, that I would like to read to 31 
you all real quick.  It says: To National Marine Fisheries, the 32 
Destin Area Chamber of Commerce requests that the National 33 
Marine Fisheries Service not move forward with its proposed 34 
temporary rules to address red snapper fishing in the Gulf of 35 
Mexico during 2007. 36 
 37 
It is our sincere and steady belief that the proposed rule is 38 
based on faulty data and in fact, punishes the group least 39 
responsible for any impact on the red snapper population.  Any 40 
unneeded restrictions are damaging to the business of our 41 
charter fishing fleet and recreational fishing in general. 42 
 43 
This would deal a damaging blow to their livelihood, as well as 44 
the regional economy.  The city of Destin, and Destin Harbor, 45 
are home to one of the largest, longest, and richest fishing 46 
heritage in all the Southeast United States. 47 
 48 
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Our community was born on the backs of hardworking fishermen, 1 
which one of them is my dad, who provided not only for 2 
themselves, but also for their families and community and the 3 
region. 4 
 5 
They learned to incorporate fishery management practices long 6 
before government intervention and regulation.  They did this 7 
out of necessity, knowing full well their livelihoods depended 8 
upon a healthy and balanced fishery. 9 
 10 
These fishermen continue to understand and implement these basic 11 
principles today.  They are also fully aware of the increased 12 
pressures impacting the health of the fisheries.  They, and our 13 
community, are most anxious to be a part of preserving this 14 
critical natural resource.  It would be foolish and self-15 
defeating to do otherwise. 16 
 17 
We submit that recreational fishermen have been, and will 18 
continue to be, punished for the uncontrolled and reckless 19 
fishing of others.  It is our strong belief that monitoring, 20 
controlling, and lowering the red snapper bycatch mortality in 21 
the shrimping and commercial industry must come first, before 22 
adversely affecting the recreational fishing industry. 23 
 24 
We thank you for your consideration of this matter and we look 25 
forward to supporting a healthy Gulf of Mexico fishery now and 26 
for all time.  Thank you. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Nix.  I assume that you’ve 29 

appropriately submitted that as well, since you started out 30 
discussing the interim rule? 31 
 32 
MS. BROWNING-NIX:  No. 33 

 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  You may want to make sure you do that before 35 

the comment period closes tomorrow.  With that, Ms. Janie 36 
Browning, please.  Next will be W.F. Davis. 37 
 38 
MS. JANIE BROWNING:  I have heard so many comments about the 39 

flawed data, which I’m sure you all are tired of hearing.  I am 40 
here to read some excerpts from our congressman, Jeff Miller.  41 
He had written a letter to the chairman of the House Committee 42 
on Resources.  It was an inside mail that he did. 43 
 44 
I’m not going to read the whole letter, because of time, but he 45 
did say: Dear Mr. Chairman, I write today asking you to look 46 
into the National Marine Fisheries Service rulemaking activities 47 
with regard to red snapper and other coastal fish. 48 
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 1 
Mr. Chairman, in the September/October issue of Tide Magazine, 2 
published by the Coastal Conservation Association, there is an 3 
article by CCA’s Chairman, Walter W. Fondren.  The article 4 
points out both the huge economic impact and the antiquated 5 
government data collection system relative to recreational 6 
fishing. 7 
 8 
In no instance is the data collection problem more evident than 9 
with regard to red snapper.  Much of the stock assessment is 10 
based on what is known as the Marine Recreational Fishing 11 
Statistical Survey. 12 
 13 
This survey was originally designed to detect trends in the 14 
fishery and not to be used in stock assessments.  Recently, the 15 
National Research Council reviewed and determined that it was 16 
fatally flawed. 17 
 18 
The National Marine Fisheries continues to use this data 19 
because, according to them, it is the best available.  This 20 
defies common sense.  I would urge that National Marine 21 
Fisheries and the Gulf Council defer any further action on red 22 
snapper until a more reliable dataset becomes available.  This 23 
is especially defensible, considering that even by National 24 
Marine standards red snapper stocks in the Gulf of Mexico are 25 
improving with the current regulations.  I thank you in advance 26 
for your time and consideration, Jeff Miller. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Browning.  Mr. W.F. Davis, 29 

please, and then Mr. Sid Braunstein will be next.  We’re going 30 
to take a few more and then we will break for lunch in just a 31 
few moments. 32 
 33 
MR. W.F. DAVIS:  I’m William Frank Davis.  I’ve been in the 34 

charterboat business since 1968 in Destin, Florida.  I have 35 
another letter here to read you from one of our congressmen in 36 
Alabama, Congressman Terry Everett. 37 
 38 
On October the 13th, the National Marine Fisheries Service 39 
proposed an interim rule for the Gulf of Mexico red snapper 40 
population.  The rule would take effect only after public 41 
comment period on its provisions and would remain in force for 42 
180 days, with the possibility of extension for another 180. 43 
 44 
The proposed action would set the red snapper total allowable 45 
catch at six-and-a-half million pounds.  Specific to your 46 
concerns, the proposed rule would reduce the red snapper 47 
recreational bag limit to two fish, set the charterboat captain 48 
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and crew red snapper bag limit at zero.  We’re opposed to that.  1 
I’m going to tell you that to start with. 2 
 3 
As you know, there is a concern that the data used by the 4 
National Marine Fisheries to support the proposed rule -- Recent 5 
regulations changes enacted by the Gulf of Mexico Fishery 6 
Management Council during the last decade, such as size limits 7 
and shortened seasons, have by all measures, even those used by 8 
the National Marine Fisheries, resulted in a recovering and 9 
improved red snapper stock. 10 
 11 
The proposed interim rule is intended to hasten this recovery.  12 
It’s improved with what we have and now you want to cut us down 13 
to nothing to hasten the recovery, when everybody here says 14 
we’ve got plenty of snapper, and who would know but the 15 
fishermen? 16 
 17 
However, the proposed rule is based heavily on data from the 18 
Marine Recreational Fishery Statistical Survey, which the 19 
National Research Council has declared as fatally flawed.  It is 20 
the responsibility of the National Marine Fisheries to provide 21 
data to the councils from which they can make informed 22 
decisions, yet the National Marine Fisheries has failed to do 23 
so. 24 
 25 
As such, the Gulf Council voted to delay the proposed rule for 26 
four months so they could better assess the data.  That is not 27 
currently available after the 2005 hurricane season. 28 
 29 
Despite the Gulf Council’s objections, the National Marine 30 
Fisheries has proceeded with a proposed rulemaking.  The period 31 
for public comments ended on November 27th.  On a related note, 32 
the House Resources Committee approved the American Fisheries 33 
Management and Marine Improvement Act, HR-5018, on June the 17th. 34 
 35 
HR-5018 would reauthorize the Magnuson-Stevens Fishery 36 
Conservation Management Act, which is the paramount law 37 
governing American fishes and fishing-related activities in U.S. 38 
waters. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Can you wrap it up, Mr. Davis, please? 41 

 42 
MR. DAVIS:  I’m just about there.  The measure of provisions in 43 

HR-5018 are aimed at reducing the impacts on fishing on 44 
ecosystems.  The measure would support efforts to understand the 45 
interactions of species in the marine environment. 46 
 47 
It would also encourage the development of ecosystem-based 48 
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approaches to the fishery conservation and management that would 1 
lead to the better stewardship and sustainability of the 2 
nation’s coastal fishery resources. 3 
 4 
What he says -- He plainly says in here that his data that he 5 
has collected is what you put on us with this short seasons and 6 
limits and it’s still -- The comeback of the red snapper is 7 
still coming back in a comeback, and yet, you want to do it to 8 
hasten it up and put us out of business.  You all out to get out 9 
there and -- 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Davis.  We appreciate you 12 

wrapping that up.  Mr. Davis, I hope your letter from your 13 
representative or senator was submitted to National Marine 14 
Fisheries Service as well.   15 
 16 
That’s certainly the way it started out.  It was a discussion of 17 
the interim rule.  I’ve said that to several folks.  Remember, 18 
the interim rule comment period ends tomorrow.  Please follow 19 
the Register and get those submitted appropriately.  Next is Mr. 20 
Braunstein. 21 
 22 
MR. SID BRAUNSTEIN:  My name is Sid Braunstein and I’m based in 23 

a place called Santa Rosa Beach and I’ve had the pleasure of 24 
meeting and dealing with an awful lot of you folks.  I deal in 25 
product that most of the fishermen use. 26 
 27 
I have a letter.  I was going to give my own comments, but I 28 
have a letter from the Florida House of Representatives, 29 
specifically Ray Sampson, District IV. 30 
 31 
This letter was sent to Peter Hood, National Marine Fisheries 32 
Services.  It goes on to state: Dear Mr. Hood -- I have not 33 
submitted this letter, but I would like to know the exact 34 
specific rules and regulations on how to do this. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think it’s addressed to the appropriate 37 

person and so assuming you got the correct address, it went to 38 
the right place. 39 
 40 
MR. BRAUNSTEIN:  263 13th Avenue South, St. Petersburg, Florida.  41 

Is that correct?  Excellent.  I am writing you this letter as a 42 
state representative of our beautiful northwest Florida.  In my 43 
district, I represent the fishermen and women who support our 44 
economy and tourism. 45 
 46 
There have been great concerns about the proposed interim rule 47 
by the National Marine Fisheries Service for the red snapper 48 
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population in the Gulf of Mexico.  The proposed rule would 1 
reduce the red snapper recreational bag limit to two fish and 2 
limit the boat captain and crew to zero.  I am against this 3 
proposal for the following reasons. 4 
 5 
He does state, to save time, a fatally flawed data, without a 6 
doubt.  He does recommend local experts are the best source of 7 
understanding the marine environment and the fishing industry.  8 
Although this is a federal decision, this proposal will 9 
adversely affect our local economy, whereas other alternatives 10 
are more plausible and support better fishery management, based 11 
on real and accurate studies. 12 
 13 
He does give his home, as well as cell phone, number and so he 14 
is definitely available for any comments, questions, or 15 
concerns.  Thank you. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Braunstein.  With that, we 18 

are going to recess.  We will reconvene at 1:30. 19 
 20 
(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 12:20 o’clock p.m., January 21 
25, 2007.) 22 
 23 

- - - 24 
 25 

THURSDAY AFTERNOON SESSION 26 
 27 

- - - 28 
 29 

The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council reconvened in the 30 
Azalea Ballroom of the Grand Hotel Marriott, Point Clear, 31 
Alabama, Thursday afternoon, January 25, 2007, and was called to 32 
order at 1:30 o’clock p.m. by Chairman Robin Riechers. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN ROBIN RIECHERS:  If we could, could we come back to 35 

order, please?  If everyone could take their seats or if you 36 
want to continue your conversations, either do it quietly in the 37 
back or out in the hall, please.  We’re going to get back into 38 
public testimony. 39 
 40 
I don’t know how many of the folks are going to return who still 41 
have cards in.  On first blush, what I’ll do is I’ll read the 42 
card name and I guess if -- I may read them a second time, since 43 
some people may be getting back from lunch.  At that point, if 44 
you’re called and not here, we’re going to move on.  Mr. Wayne 45 
Dillon, is Mr. Dillon in the room?  We had a previous W.F. Davis 46 
and this one is William F. Davis.  Is Mr. Davis in the room? 47 
 48 
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Ms. Darcy Bell-Symes, is Ms. Symes in the room?  Mr. Zack 1 
Sierke?  Mr. Ed Dean, is Mr. Ed Dean in the room?  There’s Mr. 2 
Dean. 3 
 4 
MR. ED DEAN:  I’m Ed Dean with the Armbrecht Jackson Law Firm in 5 

Mobile.  I’m here on behalf of Zeke’s Charter Fleet.  There are 6 
150 employees and thirty-five boats.  Many of the captains and 7 
other people that work at Zeke’s have spoken already. 8 
 9 
I can’t speak with any more authority or passion then they have 10 
about the concerns over the data that you’ve been asked to rely 11 
on and also, the forecast socioeconomic impact of this proposed 12 
rule. 13 
 14 
I’m here right now simply to summarize for everyone, those that 15 
didn’t speak and couldn’t be here, in urging you all to first 16 
leave things as they are for the time being, for the time being. 17 
Second, for the time being, forestall the proposed interim rule 18 
and third, to promptly seek scientific, well-founded, reasoned 19 
information on which you can make a decision. 20 
 21 
It seems to us -- You’ve heard the passion and the emotion here 22 
out of some of our group.  It seems to us that a reasoned, 23 
methodical approach and consensus building is the way to solve 24 
this problem. 25 
 26 
If the interim rule is put in place inevitably, I predict that 27 
there will be a challenge of that and there will be more delay, 28 
more expense, more controversy that will attend that.  We urge 29 
you to act deliberately, to seek more information, and to take a 30 
reasoned approach on the basis of that information.  Thanks. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Dean.  Next will be Mr. Tom 33 

Ard.  If you’re one of the people I call, raise your hand so 34 
that we kind of know that you’re coming to the mic.  Mr. Dale 35 
Perkins.  Mr. Jimmy Taylor.  Mr. Joe Nash.  Mr. Wynn Millson.  36 
Captain Paul Redmond, Jr. Mr. Craig Barker. 37 
 38 
MR. CRAIG BARKER:  Council members, my name is Craig Barker and 39 

I’m the mayor of the City of Destin, Florida.  First, I want to 40 
thank you all for this opportunity to be here with you today.  41 
History is replete with instances of committees and leaders who 42 
failed to take action because it’s the politically expedient 43 
thing to do and the easiest thing to do. 44 
 45 
I’ve sat in your position on many occasions and so I thank you 46 
for at least trying to good job and to take the appropriate 47 
measures to ensure the conservation of a species. 48 
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 1 
I’m here today on behalf of the City of Destin.  Our history and 2 
our heritage is built on fishing and I’m here today because I 3 
want to make sure that our history and our heritage is a part of 4 
our collective future.  I’m also here today to talk about the 5 
economic implications of charter fishing in Destin. 6 
 7 
Charter fishing injects over $175 million in direct spending 8 
into Destin’s economy.  It’s responsible for the creation of 9 
over 7,000 jobs that pay wages in excess of $150 million.  It 10 
pays state and local taxes of $24.3 million a year.  Including 11 
the money multiplier effect, the charter fishing industry 12 
generates $350 million each year to the local economy.  These 13 
numbers are enough to make anyone sit up and take notice. 14 
 15 
The areas of impact are hotel and lodging, restaurants, general 16 
merchandise, miscellaneous retail, amusement and recreation, 17 
food stores, and real estate.  Not only the charter fishing 18 
industry is impacted. 19 
 20 
One area of concern that I have with the Federal Register is the 21 
notice says that the for-hire sector would be expected to lose 22 
approximately 2,000 trips in the charter vessel sector, 643 23 
angler days in the headboat sector, and $43,000 overall in 24 
producer surplus as a result of the proposed action. 25 
 26 
Ladies and gentlemen, I would propose to you that that number is 27 
significantly undervalued.  I think that the fleet of the City 28 
of Destin will experience that alone.  It is my job to know and 29 
to understand the strengths, the weaknesses, the opportunities, 30 
and the threats facing the future of the City of Destin and can 31 
tell you, bar none, that the red snapper fishing is why tourists 32 
come to the City of Destin. 33 
 34 
95 percent of our tourists that want to come to Destin and that 35 
want to go fishing are targeting red snapper.  95 percent of our 36 
visitors want to eat the red snapper in the restaurants and if 37 
you were to go to a zero TAC, which I think is where I hear we 38 
may be headed, I can tell you that you’re going to do 39 
significant economic impact to these fishermen who make a living 40 
and their families. 41 
 42 
I think everyone in this room is fully aware of conservation.  43 
Everyone in this room wants to make a difference.  Everyone 44 
wants to make sure that this resource replenishes itself 45 
forevermore, but I would urge you to take into consideration 46 
what you’ve heard here today and what you’ve heard here today is 47 
that the regulatory discard has serious repercussions. 48 
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 1 
You need to take that into consideration as you move forward.  2 
These dolphins are making a dent on the red snapper.  It is a 3 
real problem and I’ve seen it firsthand, with my own two eyes, 4 
and so I would urge you to take that into consideration as you 5 
move forward.  Thank you very much for the opportunity. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you.  Any questions?  Hearing none, 8 

Mr. Winders.  Up next will be Neil Trimble. 9 
 10 
MR. KELLY WINDERS:  Ladies and gentlemen of the council, thank 11 

you very much for allowing us to have our say.  My name is Kelly 12 
Winders and I’m a charterboat fisherman from Destin, also 13 
serving on the Destin City Council under Mr. Barker, the 14 
previous speaker. 15 
 16 
I would like to share some of my disappointments and my fears 17 
with you.  Most of this has been said before.  I believe the 18 
total effort data is in error, simply because at least 50 19 
percent of the days we fish on my boats, we don’t catch snapper.  20 
We target other species, wahoo, tuna, grouper, scamp, fishing 21 
primarily in the deeper water. 22 
 23 
Snapper, for the most part, as you know, is a shallow and medium 24 
depth fish, say eighty to a hundred feet of water as an average.  25 
Lots of the boats also fish the beach for cobia, Spanish 26 
mackerel, kings, and never catch snapper. 27 
 28 
Generally speaking, the monkey boats are not a whole lot of 29 
threat to any species, but they have a big time trying and they 30 
bring a lot of money to the economy, but they’re not killing 31 
near as many snappers as what I’m sure most of the panel would 32 
believe. 33 
 34 
When we do target snapper, a two fish bag limit will discourage 35 
lots of customers and cause hardships on many families, not only 36 
those in the fishing business, but people in the food, lodging, 37 
and entertainment sector. 38 
 39 
A snapper season that is shortened by inaccurate catch estimates 40 
will give people that have saved all year a bad taste.  They 41 
will view it as a bait and switch and they won’t be back.  An 42 
inconsistent season would be unfair to the customer, as well as 43 
the boat owner and other affected businesses, and not to mention 44 
the crippling effect it would have on traditional rodeos and 45 
tournaments.  It would be the kiss of death for some, but not 46 
all, boat businesses. 47 
 48 
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These things I mention are disappointing enough, but are paled 1 
by the fact that untold numbers of snappers are being fed to 2 
dolphins.  3 
 4 
Commercial fishing as a young man, the only time we had the 5 
situation was in the deeper water with blackfish and it wasn’t 6 
that often.  We have trained these dolphins, ladies and 7 
gentlemen, to become scavengers.  We’re changing the habits of a 8 
wonderful species.  Something has got to be wrong with that 9 
picture. 10 
 11 
The dolphins have actually become enemies of the fishermen and 12 
are themselves in harms way.  I won’t elaborate.  I think you 13 
know where I’m going with that.  In the name of the 14 
conservation, we’re now changing the habits of the most loved 15 
mammal in the Gulf, while we feed them against the law and 16 
endanger them. 17 
 18 
If that’s not bad enough, we are killing ten times the snapper 19 
that we intend to.  That would go under the category of 20 
unintended consequences.  This policy is truly insane and should 21 
be changed immediately. 22 
 23 
A simple solution would be simply keeping the first four or even 24 
three, we could live with three, that are caught, regardless of 25 
size.  I paid particular attention to a fellow that had been in 26 
the business for sixty years earlier and he suggested exactly 27 
what I’ve confirmed.  I’ve been in the fishing business forty 28 
years.  There’s more snappers out there than most of you all 29 
realize. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Winders, could you wrap it up, please? 32 

 33 
MR. WINDERS:  If we could cut that mortality rate, it’s been 34 

said over and over and over again.  Let’s interject some more 35 
commonsense into the process and give it some credibility back 36 
and do away with some of these computer readouts that are giving 37 
a false representation.  Thank you very much. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Winders.  Mr. Trimble was 40 

next and Mr. Philip West will be after that. 41 
 42 
MR. NEIL TRIMBLE:  My name is Neil Trimble.  I’ve been charter 43 

fishing for many, many years.  I have Outcast Marina in Orange 44 
Beach and I represent about fifteen charterboats out of there.  45 
We do the booking. 46 
 47 
As far as myself in the industry and the science that’s behind 48 
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all of this, I’ve been standing on the dock watching fish come 1 
in since 1965, as a little boy.  There was a time when we did 2 
see lots of fish back then and then a time when it depleted, in 3 
the 1980s, where the snapper just were not coming in on the 4 
dock. 5 
 6 
With the efforts that everybody has put forth, the snapper have 7 
come back.  There are lots of them and they’re out there.  The 8 
data that we are looking at now and the science says these guys 9 
that are -- It’s us that are fishing that see what’s out there 10 
in our stock. 11 
 12 
We know the fish are there.  There are problems that can still 13 
be eliminated in bycatch, whether it’s shrimpers, whether it’s 14 
our own bycatch.  There is a problem.  Apparently your data says 15 
so and you all have to do something by law to regulate it. 16 
 17 
The size limit, the incidental catch, if we are allowed -- 18 
Several people are talking about coming back to a smaller size 19 
limit.  At one time, you all said we had to be at sixteen so the 20 
fish could spawn, but if we had a percentage catch -- If we was 21 
allowed 20 percent of our catch to be under sixteen or we did 22 
come back to fourteen or thirteen inches, then we would not be 23 
throwing back fish that would be, as the commercial guy said, a 24 
salable product and our customers would be happy. 25 
 26 
I am in the business of selling fishing charters.  I cannot sell 27 
to a customer one fish per person for a hundred dollars or $125 28 
per person.  It’s hard to market that.  It’s hard enough to 29 
market it at four fish per person, but if we were allowed to 30 
keep smaller fish, versus no fish or one fish or two fish -- 31 
 32 
If we quit feeding them dead fish back into the environment, 33 
whether it’s the dolphins or crabs or whatever that eats them, 34 
we need to quit throwing back dead fish.  You all need to put 35 
people on our boats to come and see what real scientific data 36 
is, instead of looking at a model that apparently is not 37 
working. 38 
 39 
We have more fish.  The reefs and the products that we put out, 40 
they’re there.  We put our share in and we’ve built reefs and we 41 
are the snapper capital of the world, in the Alabama Gulf coast 42 
and along the Florida and Mississippi coast.  We need to benefit 43 
from what we can catch and not from what we are throwing back.  44 
Please help us.  Don’t put us out of business and that’s all 45 
I’ve got to say.   46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Trimble.  Next is Mr. West. 48 
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 1 
MR. PEARCE:  I’ve got a question for Mr. Trimble.  I appreciate 2 

you coming and spending your day testifying.  It means a lot to 3 
all of us up here and I see that you’ve made it through the 4 
1980s and the tough times with snapper.  What did you target in 5 
those periods when we had a rough time in those 1980s? 6 
 7 
MR. TRIMBLE:  During the 1980s, we were targeting more 8 

triggerfish, vermilion snapper, king mackerel trolling.  We 9 
caught red snapper, but it just wasn’t in the numbers.  Most of 10 
the catch would have been vermilion snapper and triggerfish. 11 
 12 
The pressure now has switched to triggerfish.  Vermilion 13 
snapper, nobody is going to -- I think a lot of our vermilion 14 
snapper are being eaten by red snapper, as a young stock now.  15 
We’ve got so many red snapper out there that the vermilion 16 
snapper don’t have a chance. 17 
 18 
MR. PEARCE:  By no means do I want to see you lose any fish or 19 

anything at all, but I’m glad to see that you’re resilient 20 
enough to be here today and still be a charterboat captain.  21 
Thank you. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Trimble.  Mr. Smith.  Mr. 24 

Patrick Ivic.  Mr. Brian Lynch.  Mr. Devin Potts.  Who is 25 
coming?  Mr. Smith, okay. 26 
 27 
MR. ART SMITH:  I want to thank you for the time.  My name is 28 

Captain Art Smith and I’m from Destin, Florida.  In concurrence 29 
with our mayor and all of the other people that had a chance to 30 
talk to you this afternoon or this morning, the biggest problem 31 
that we’re seeing is not the lack of red snapper out there. 32 
 33 
I would like to request that you guys take a hard look at the 34 
bycatch.  Us killing and throwing back all of these fish is just 35 
totally ridiculous.  Going to the ruling of keeping four fish, 36 
the very first four fish you catch, and do not throw any fish 37 
back in the water to kill them, it surely is going to help the 38 
industry. 39 
 40 
I don’t see a shortage out there.  The problem with the lack of 41 
fish that people are talking about or the kill rate is what is 42 
hurting everybody.  We’re throwing fish back and we’re killing 43 
them.  We’re not taking them home and it’s not helping anybody. 44 
 45 
I guess my biggest point is number one, let us keep the first 46 
four fish and do away with the bycatch.  We’re killing fish and 47 
throwing them overboard and it’s not helping anything.  Number 48 
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two is that you’re going to put us captains and everybody that’s 1 
in this room here out of business and you’re going to put not 2 
only us, but you’re going to put motels, hotels, restaurants, 3 
and the communities out of business. 4 
 5 
It just doesn’t make any sense to me as to the direction that 6 
you’re going in and so I would personally request that you take 7 
a good, hard look at it and rewrite it, please.  Let us keep 8 
fishing and let us keep bringing the tourists in and let us 9 
continue making a living as a community. 10 
 11 
This is, like I said, not just us charterboat captains, but it’s 12 
the whole communities.  It’s a multibillion dollar industry, the 13 
tourist industry, and I think you guys are in the process of 14 
trying to shoot the legs out from under us.  Please take a good, 15 
hard look at it.  Thank you. 16 
 17 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Thank you for your testimony.  You brought up 18 

being able to catch the first four fish or three fish or 19 
whatever.  Are you aware that will shorten the season and would 20 
you live with a shorter season? 21 
 22 
MR. SMITH:  That’s what I don’t understand, is if we -- I 23 

currently go out and I can carry twenty-two people on my boat.  24 
I don’t have any trouble catching my limit and I don’t think any 25 
captain out here has had that problem. 26 
 27 
By cutting your season down, to me it’s like an oxymoron.  We’re 28 
throwing back -- 80 percent of our catch is being thrown back 29 
into the Gulf and killing it.  If you let us keep the first 30 
four, I don’t even think you would touch the iceberg on the 31 
amount of fish that we’re killing and run the full season that 32 
we have now. 33 
 34 
Granted, during the winter months, we’re losing the tourists.  35 
People aren’t coming in and they’re not fishing with us and 36 
we’re living with that, but if you continue to cut our season, 37 
you’re not only going to hurt the captains and the fishermen and 38 
everything else, but it’s the whole industry, the tourist 39 
industry in itself. 40 
 41 
The theory of cutting your season back by getting to keep that 42 
first four fish, it doesn’t make sense.  What makes sense is to 43 
keep those first four fish and let’s not kill these hundreds of 44 
thousands of snapper that we’re throwing back into the water and 45 
feeding the dolphins. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Smith.  You’ve adequately 48 
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addressed his question and I appreciate it.  We had, behind Mr. 1 
Smith, and I called them once and we’ll do it quickly.  Patrick 2 
Ivic, Brian Lynch, Devin Potts, Mr. Earl Rader. 3 
 4 
MR. BRIAN LYNCH:  I’m Brian Lynch.  I’m a charter fisherman from 5 

Orange Beach, Alabama.  I’ve been in the business on my own for 6 
about ten years.  I’ve been fishing in the Gulf for about 7 
twenty-two years.  I’ve been in the charter business, deck 8 
handing and running boats, for probably about the last fifteen 9 
or sixteen years. 10 
 11 
I’ve definitely seen an increase in the number of snapper.  12 
We’ve had some good years and we’ve had some bad years.  Right 13 
now, we’ve got a lot of small fish, I do believe in part to the 14 
reduced effort in shrimp industry.  We don’t have the bycatch 15 
issue that we had in years past. 16 
 17 
I would like to see a definite going forth with the National 18 
Marine Fisheries to keep this bycatch on the shrimp trawls down.  19 
I think it will be beneficial to rebuilding the stock.  As far 20 
as the dropping the size limit on the fish, I really don’t see 21 
how that’s going to help.   22 
 23 
We’re killing the fish that are going to be restocking the Gulf.  24 
I don’t think these fish should be targeted for harvest.  I 25 
think that if we’re encountering these small fish, we need to 26 
change our tactics.  We need some gear reduction. 27 
 28 
We need to get this mortality down.  It sounds to me like we 29 
have a problem with bycatch and fishing mortality, release 30 
morality, that needs to be addressed.  I don’t think that we 31 
have an overfishing problem. 32 
 33 
A lot of these laws that you all are passing or propose to pass 34 
are based on flawed data.  They’re based on a model that’s not 35 
designed to do what it’s doing and it’s unfair.  It’s against 36 
the Magnuson-Stevens Act, the mandates in it.  It’s not the best 37 
available data out there.  There is better data and I think you 38 
need to get it before any of these laws are put into effect.  39 
Thank you. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Lynch.  With that, Mr. Potts 42 

and Mr. Rader will be next, Earl Rader. 43 
 44 
MR. DEVIN POTTS:  Everybody has pretty much done touched on 45 

everything I want to say.  I just would like to say I would love 46 
to keep the four snapper per person, sixteen inches, a six-month 47 
season.  If you take that away, it will all be gone and we’ll 48 
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lose our livelihoods.  Other than, everybody else has pretty 1 
much said everything I want to say. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Potts.  Mr. Earl Rader and 4 

Ms. Donna Walker.  If you are in the room and are going to be 5 
heading to the mic, raise your hand so I know.  Mr. Mark Walker.  6 
Mr. Walker is coming.  Mr. Bill Hines.  Is Mr. Bill Hines in the 7 
room and want to testify?  If not, Mr. Ed Lively. 8 
 9 
MR. MARK WALKER:  Necrotizing fasciitis.  I had to have my wife 10 

write that down for me.  Thank you.  Mark Walker here, a 11 
charterboat owner in Destin.  As everybody that got up here, I 12 
agree with what everybody said, mostly the mayor there.  He’s 13 
the most recent and he’s probably on your mind. 14 
 15 
I’m going to try to stay off any skipping here, because I know 16 
you guys are getting bored hearing the same thing.  I’m not only 17 
a charterboat owner.  I started a non-profit, not for profit, 18 
environmental group about, I don’t know, more than ten and less 19 
than twenty years ago. 20 
 21 
What we do is we dive up trash out of the water.  We get it out 22 
of there and I’m going to tie all this together quickly, too.  23 
It’s the most indiscriminate killer there is.  It doesn’t have 24 
anything to do with shrimpers or bandit fishermen or 25 
charterboats. 26 
 27 
It’s killing fish before there’s fish and if there’s a problem 28 
with snapper population, for instance, well maybe this needs to 29 
be addressed before the reduction of anything, of laws.  I’m 30 
kind of stuttering here and I wasn’t planning on talking, but 31 
for instance, when there’s a storm that’s named and the sewage 32 
treatment plants reach their capacity, rather than dumping the 33 
raw sewage in the streets for disease to happen, they dump it in 34 
the Bay, hundreds and millions of gallons at a time. 35 
 36 
Stuff runs downhill and we are downhill and this stuff runs out 37 
into the Gulf and it’s got to affect the reproduction of 38 
everything, because it kills it. 39 
 40 
I guarantee you that 90 percent of the people that came up here 41 
today all have caught necrotizing fasciitis, which is a very 42 
aggressive staph infection that’s basically antibiotic 43 
resistant, from raw sewage.  It’s in epidemic proportions. 44 
 45 
It has got to be affecting the reproductive cycle of these fish 46 
and has anybody even heard of that before?  It’s an epidemic 47 
thing and it’s airborne now.  For instance, your husband is a 48 
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charterboat captain and he catches it and he comes home and you 1 
caught it somehow now.  It’s getting to be a terrible thing and 2 
I just wanted to mention this to you and maybe it’s the 3 
pollution. 4 
 5 
Maybe it’s not the shrimpers or the bandit fishermen or if 6 
there’s a problem with the snapper stocks -- My boat, 7 
personally, limited every day, which is seven days a week, for 8 
three months this year and fed a lot of snappers to flipper, 9 
too.  That’s redundant.  You’ve heard all that, but pollution.  10 
We’ve been doing the water quality sampling for fifteen years 11 
now.  I also wrote that book and I didn’t just read it. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Walker.  Next is Mr. Lively.  14 

Tom Steber will be on deck, I believe. 15 
 16 
MR. ED LIVELY:  I’m Ed Lively, from Pensacola Beach.  I’m part 17 

of the Pensacola Beach Charterboat Association.  I’ve been 18 
coming to these meetings forever.  I started my business in 19 
1982.  We’ve seen a lot of changes over all the years, but I’m 20 
going along with pretty much everything that everybody has 21 
already gone over. 22 
 23 
We don’t need a zero catch.  You might as well just -- Somebody 24 
is going to have to buy our boats.  I discussed it in Baton 25 
Rouge, about two years with back-to-back hurricanes.  We have 26 
not caught, the last couple of years, allowable catch anyway. 27 
 28 
As I said over in Baton Rouge, I think things need to remain 29 
status quo until we do more research and find out.  These 30 
computer modules and all this stuff, I’m a non-believer in all 31 
of that. 32 
 33 
Like you all have heard over and over and over, there is a lot 34 
of red snapper in that Gulf and I’m part of the crew that can 35 
show you that.  That’s pretty much all I’ve got to say. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Lively.  Mr. Tom Steber and 38 

Mr. Tony Davis will be next, I believe. 39 
 40 
MR. TOM STEBER:  I am Tom Steber and I’m here representing the 41 

Alabama Area Gulf Coast Chamber of Commerce, as immediate Past 42 
Chairman and right now, Vice Chairman of Marine Trades.  I also 43 
represent Zeke’s Landing Marina. 44 
 45 
I’ve fished off the coast of Alabama, Mississippi, and Florida 46 
since I was four years old, almost fifty years, and I can tell 47 
you that there’s more snapper off of this coast than there has 48 
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ever been and there’s not an issue of snapper being gone. 1 
 2 
We have got to use good data in making this kind of decision.  3 
I’ve heard all kinds of talk and it’s great.  The only good 4 
thing that’s come out of this is you keep hearing about the 5 
Alabama Reef Program. 6 
 7 
Thank God for the Alabama Reef Program, because it is what has 8 
brought snapper back, that and oil rigs that people for years 9 
fought and fought and fought.  That’s where snapper live.  10 
They’re not going to live on sand bottom, just in case some of 11 
you don’t know. 12 
 13 
Don’t jeopardize the Alabama Gulf coast almost half-a-billion 14 
dollar tourism that’s generated from saltwater fishing.  Snapper 15 
is 80 percent of that and please don’t jeopardize the $8 billion 16 
tourism that’s generated from snapper fishing and saltwater 17 
fishing on the Gulf coast. 18 
 19 
If we have to have any further cuts, without this bad 20 
information, then it’s pretty evident that we’ll end up spending 21 
our money on legal fees instead of deploying reefs.  Thank you. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Steber.  Mr. Davis and Mr. 24 

Nathan Putney will be next. 25 
 26 
MR. TONY DAVIS:  My name is Tony Davis and I’m from Destin.  I’m 27 

a fourth generation fisherman.  I’ve fished in Destin and Mexico 28 
and everywhere in between for thirty years.  Recently, I have 29 
been back in Destin for the last fifteen years charter fishing.   30 
 31 
I fish an approximate 180 days a year.  My boat is licensed for 32 
forty-four people.  I typically -- Most of my charters are ten 33 
or twelve or fifteen people a day.  There was maybe five days 34 
last summer that I did not catch my limit of snappers.   35 
 36 
I certainly know a lot of stuff and I build a lot of stuff.  37 
This snapper deal, I agree with a lot of folks that the snapper 38 
size needs to come down.  The porpoise problem is terrible.  39 
It’s ridiculous.   40 
 41 
There’s days when you go out there and you’ll fish a place and 42 
be there for ten minutes and you cannot get a fish off the 43 
bottom.  You can’t catch one at all because the porpoises are 44 
eating everything.  I think, to eliminate that, we’ve got to 45 
start keeping some smaller fish.  Thank you. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Davis.  Mr. Putney is next 48 
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and after that, Jason Hallmark. 1 
 2 
MR. NATHAN PUTNEY:  My name is Nathan Putney.  I’m a charterboat 3 

captain out of Destin.  I haven’t been doing this for too long. 4 
I started about a year-and-a-half ago, doing something that I 5 
love to do.   6 
 7 
The first time I came to Destin was on vacation.  I came down 8 
and went snapper fishing and I was hooked.  I’ve got to do it 9 
every day now.  I don’t know about you guys, if you like your 10 
job or not, but I love my job and I don’t want to lose it. 11 
 12 
What I’m saying is give us three fish, at least.  If you take us 13 
to zero, you can come buy my boat.  I’ll be more than happy to 14 
sell it to you.  You can do whatever you want with it once you 15 
get it, I don’t care.  Just come and give me the right price and 16 
I’ll give it to you. 17 
 18 
Another thing about the we’ll only lose two or three trips out 19 
of the whole year, I guarantee you right now that I’ve already 20 
lost ten, mainly because I have customers already calling me to 21 
fish in April and I can’t tell them when the snapper season 22 
opens.  I can’t tell them how many they get to keep or anything 23 
like that.  That’s all I’ve got to say. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Putney.  Mr. Hallmark and 26 

after Mr. Hallmark is Mr. Richard Moore. 27 
 28 
MR. JASON HALLMARK:  Thank you for the opportunity to speak.  29 

I’m from Destin.  My name is Jason Hallmark.  I’ve been running 30 
a boat for about ten years now.  I was very young when I first 31 
started running a boat and very inexperienced and then, I did 32 
not catch that many snappers. 33 
 34 
I think it was the more I do it, the better I get at it and now, 35 
it’s real easy for me to do it and I’ve built a lot of 36 
artificial reefs and everything and I have a family.  I’m just 37 
afraid that if you all keep cutting us back and keep cutting us 38 
back that I’m not going to be able to support my family. 39 
 40 
I know you all don’t want to hear people up here whining and 41 
crying about it, but that’s the only thing that I can say.  It 42 
bothers me, because I’ve got a family that I’ve got to take care 43 
of and I think that the buyout program thing could be a good 44 
thing for some of the fishermen, to take some of the pressure 45 
off.  That’s about all I’ve got to say.  Thanks. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Hallmark.  Mr. Moore is next 48 
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and Mr. Justin Destin is after that. 1 
 2 
MR. RICHARD MOORE:  I’m Richard Moore.  I fish out of Destin, 3 

Florida.  I’m a mate on a charterboat and I’ve been doing it for 4 
about ten years now.  Ever since I started catching snappers, 5 
for the last ten years, it’s never gone down.  It gets better 6 
and better and better. 7 
 8 
Size limit, the size of snappers get bigger and the quantity.  9 
There’s been no change in the last ten years that I’ve been 10 
fishing and that’s with the sixteen inches, four per person. 11 
 12 
Just like Tony Davis was talking about earlier, keep the bag 13 
limit the same and drop the size limit down to thirteen or 14 
fourteen inches and that ain’t a problem.  These dolphins are 15 
killing us and the bycatch, throwing them back over. 16 
 17 
Dolphins are killing way more than what we’re keeping, by far.  18 
It’s every day.  There’s not a single day that goes by that we 19 
don’t feed these dolphins.  That’s got to be taken care of.  20 
That’s all I’ve got to say.  Thank you. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Moore.   23 

 24 
MR. JUSTIN DESTIN:  My name is Justin Destin.  I’m twenty years 25 

old, owner/operator of a boat in Destin, Florida.  First things 26 
first, I would like to thank everybody for letting everybody 27 
come out here and speak today. 28 
 29 
I’m all for conservation and all that kind of stuff.  I think 30 
it’s great that everybody is trying to work together and do it.  31 
My last name being Destin, I’m a sixth generation fisherman in 32 
my family.  The whole history and heritage of Destin is built up 33 
around fishing.  Some people just come to Destin to fish. 34 
 35 
They’ve been catching snappers since all five generations before 36 
me and to think that they just ran out is kind of crazy.  This 37 
coming up year is going to be my second year of running a 38 
charterboat.  I was fortunate enough to have some good help and 39 
actually caught some snappers last year and to actually be able 40 
to catch some snappers on your first year is pretty dang good. 41 
 42 
That right there ought to show you that snappers are not really 43 
hurting at all.  I mostly run four and six hours and a few 44 
eight-hour trips on my boat.  We fish for snapper a lot, snapper 45 
and king mackerel. 46 
 47 
To think that if you all go to no snappers at all, it’s like 48 
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snatching the rug out from underneath my feet before I even get 1 
started, but I’m still going to fish.  You’re not going to keep 2 
me from fishing.  Like some of the other guys were saying, we’re 3 
going to start two-hook rigging and three-hook rigging or four-4 
hook rigging, whatever it’s going to take.  That’s going to 5 
increase the bycatch.  It’s going to send it through the roof.  6 
Other than that, that’s pretty much it.  Thanks. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Destin.  Next is Mr. Staples. 9 

 10 
MR. ALLEN STAPLES:  Allen Staples.  I’m a third generation 11 

fisherman there in Destin.  I heard a question asked to a 12 
charterboat captain there a while ago about during the 1980s 13 
when we didn’t have a lot of snappers what we targeted and all 14 
and the species that we targeted then are species now that you 15 
all have restricted heavily. 16 
 17 
Amberjacks are one per person and a big size limit.  Triggers 18 
are now twelve inches to the fork, which is a pretty good-sized 19 
triggerfish.  These are things that before had no size limit and 20 
so they were a lot easier for us to target and make -- I don’t 21 
know what the word is, but make our people accept them if they 22 
didn’t have snappers. 23 
 24 
Now, you’ve got them hooked on snappers and they want snappers.  25 
I think you all are fixing to open a big can of worms if you go 26 
to a zero TAC, in the fact the pressure increase on the other 27 
species.  Like Chuck Turbanic said earlier, all these guys are 28 
professionals. 29 
 30 
We’re going to make a living catching fish and it’s going to be 31 
-- If we can’t catch this for that, we’re going to pick 32 
something else.  You’re just going to have to do it and you’re 33 
going to increase the pressure on everything else and make that 34 
harder. 35 
 36 
The last thing is the buyout.  I’ve heard the buyout mentioned 37 
several times.  It’s a great plan.  These commercial guys that 38 
have the 200 pounds ticket guys, the Class 2 licenses that had 39 
them, offer them some kind of buyout. 40 
 41 
I have two Class 2 permits.  I got 410 pounds, I think, now.  If 42 
you all want to buy it, I’ll sell it to you.  Apply those pounds 43 
back into the recreational side to take the pressure off.  44 
Something like that, maybe you can -- The same thing with the 45 
charter guys. 46 
 47 
If you offer a buyout -- If you go to this, offer a buyout, 48 
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whatever market value is for your boat, for your license.  Take 1 
what they would be allotted, what their average for their year 2 
to catch, and apply that back in, to avoid going to a zero TAC.  3 
I know there’s guys that will retire and sell out and do that, 4 
if you offer stuff like that.  Anyway, that’s all I’ve got to 5 
say. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Staples.  I know someone else 8 

is wanting to clarify this, but I will.  A zero TAC was only an 9 
option presented at the committee meeting earlier in the week.  10 
It was included as an option at that committee meeting, but it 11 
is far from being an accepted or even a preferred option at this 12 
point in time. 13 
 14 
It could become a preferred, but it certainly is not that way.  15 
That was just part of a suite of options being presented.  Next 16 
is Mr. Wheatley. 17 
 18 
MR. DARRYL WHEATLEY:  Thanks, folks, for putting on the forum 19 

here.  My name is Darryl Wheatley.  I own a fishing and boat 20 
publication down in the Florida Keys called the Weekly 21 
Fisherman.  It’s been there for about ten years and we’re 22 
starting one here on the Gulf coast of Alabama and the Pensacola 23 
area. 24 
 25 
I’ve been sitting here and you guys have been bombarded one 26 
after the other about four or five facts.  One, you’ve got to do 27 
something about the bycatch.  When people pull up, let them keep 28 
the first four fish they catch and then they won’t kill ten fish 29 
per person while they’re trying to catch their four fish that 30 
they want to keep. 31 
 32 
The thirteen-inch size limit, I’ve talked to all these guys and 33 
these guys out here that do it every single day, these are the 34 
guys that you’ve got to weigh their opinions and you’ve got to 35 
take your science -- Let’s face it.  Science is science and you 36 
can do what you want with science. 37 
 38 
You can take certain data and make it show it this way and you 39 
can show it that way, but we’re not going to sit here and 40 
downgrade the scientists that put all the hard work into pulling 41 
this off, but you’ve got to listen to these guys.  These guys 42 
are out there every day. 43 
 44 
Why not just pull the reigns back for a minute and put it in 45 
neutral and start a program that really won’t be that costly, I 46 
don’t think, where you have trip tickets.  Let them tell you 47 
what they’re catching and where they’re catching, in the numbers 48 
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and the sizes, so you get some real concrete data that no one, 1 
including all these guys that make their living, could ever 2 
argue. 3 
 4 
When you come back a year from now and say okay, guys, here’s 5 
the data that you gave us and based on that data, we’re 6 
proposing to do this, this, and this or hey, thanks for that 7 
data and we didn’t make a mistake. 8 
 9 
There’s no reason to rush into anything here.  Let’s just use 10 
some commonsense.  I know commonsense and government don’t 11 
always go hand-in-hand, because there’s a lot of powers that be 12 
and people pushing buttons and you guys have got a lot of 13 
pressure on you from all kind of angles, environmentalists, the 14 
Congress with the Magnuson-Stevens Act, but in your 24/17, the 15 
first thing says that the red fishery in the Gulf coast is 16 
overfished and being overfished and that’s wrong, just flat out 17 
wrong. 18 
 19 
These guys are telling you that they’ve never caught this many 20 
fish and so let’s give them the benefit of the doubt.  They’re 21 
not going to come up and -- Yes, they’re going to come up here 22 
and defend the way they make their living, but they’re not 23 
liars.   24 
 25 
They’re going to come up here and tell you and if you want to 26 
prove that, then let’s do some trip tickets and let’s put some 27 
people out on the boats.  I know all that costs money, but I 28 
tell you what -- If you shut these guys down -- Living in the 29 
Florida Keys for a dozen years, there’s nothing to do in the 30 
Keys but go fishing.  People don’t come there for golf. 31 
 32 
Here, it’s the same thing.  People come here and yes, you’ve got 33 
some golf courses, but people love the water and they want to 34 
come down, but they’re not going to spend $1,200 to catch one 35 
snapper. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Could you wrap that up, Mr. Wheatley, 38 

please? 39 
 40 
MR. WHEATLEY:  Yes, sir.  The bottom line is let’s use some 41 

commonsense.  Let’s catch the four fish and then stop fishing 42 
for them.  That way, you’re not feeding the dolphins and you’re 43 
probably going to break them of that nasty habit of being hand 44 
fed. 45 
 46 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Thank you, Mr. Wheatley.  When you bring up the 47 

first four fish, are you then going to pull off of that spot?  48 
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Will you make your customer -- 1 
 2 
MR. WHEATLEY:  That’s a good question and that is something that 3 

you’re not going to be able to ask me, because I don’t own a 4 
charterboat.  As a recreational fisherman who has a boat who 5 
will be out there catching them, yes, I will, or I’ll target or 6 
I’ll put down a different bait or use a different style.   7 
 8 
These guys, that’s a very good question to ask, because if you 9 
do quit after that or you start targeting something else, 10 
anybody with a brain can see that you’re going to drop those 11 
bycatch numbers big time.  Maybe you ask the next guy that comes 12 
up here that’s a charterboat captain. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Wheatley.  Mr. Dale Woodruff 15 

is next and then Captain Chet Snyder. 16 
 17 
MR. DALE WOODRUFF:  My name is Dale Woodruff.  I’m a charterboat 18 

owner and operator out of Orange Beach.  I have to say those 19 
that have ears, let them hear.  Those who have eyes, let them 20 
see. 21 
 22 
If you go to a thirteen-inch snapper, does anybody know when a 23 
generation begins and when a generation ends?  Does anybody know 24 
that?  A generation begins when the oldest will die and the next 25 
person takes on.  26 
 27 
If you kill a snapper before it has time to reproduce, you will 28 
not let a generation begin, because it has to be able to 29 
reproduce before it has a generation.  Therefore, you do not 30 
need to make the size limit down to thirteen inches.  You need 31 
to change the tactics of everybody that has to do with the 32 
shrimping industry and with the commercial industry. 33 
 34 
When you put twenty hooks to one line and you have two to three 35 
people on that boat and those fish are dangling -- As you bait 36 
another hook up, those fish are sitting there dangling and dying 37 
instead of taking care of one fish at a time.  Those fish die 38 
and there’s your bycatch. 39 
 40 
When you’ve got stringers of fish just hanging up out of the 41 
water and you don’t get to them, because you’re worried about 42 
getting another baited rig down, those fish die.  Okay?  What 43 
part of this do you all not understand about bycatch? 44 
 45 
If you’re in a commercial boat, get away from the bicycle rigs 46 
and the multihooks and one rod and reel per person, one hook in 47 
the water.  If you catch that fish, if it’s too small, take the 48 
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thing off the hook right then and throw it back in the water. 1 
 2 
Quit catching twenty fish at one time and quit leaving them 3 
hanging up and quit just -- Then we go to the feeding the 4 
porpoise thing.  Why do you think they’re there?  They’re taking 5 
their damned time on killing these fish. 6 
 7 
If they cared about the fish, they would go to one rod and they 8 
would catch one fish and if it’s a keeper fish, they’ll throw it 9 
back.  I’m sick of this.  National Marine Fisheries, we know 10 
what you all used to be, is a commercial fishing industry years 11 
ago.  You changed your name so it sounds a little bit more 12 
better. 13 
 14 
National Marine Fisheries is a commercial fishing sector.  You 15 
need to be neutral.  These people were hired for you all to 16 
listen to.  You all don’t listen to them.  They made a 17 
situation.  They said we do not need to act upon this and you 18 
all jump up and the next thing you know, here we are and we’ve 19 
got an interim rule.  Hell, kill them all. 20 
 21 
I just don’t understand it.  You need to set fishing zones, 22 
also.  You need to set a fishing zone.  You need to zone out the 23 
Gulf.  If you don’t understand what I’m talking about, you’ve 24 
got all these people and we deal with the reef fish.  We put out 25 
plenty of reefs.  Nobody else does in the commercial sector and 26 
so keep them out of there. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Woodruff.  Mr. Snyder. 29 

 30 
MR. CHET SNYDER:  My name is Captain Chet Snyder.  I’m a member 31 

of the Destin Charterboat Association.  I’ve got a letter here 32 
that I would like to read first, from Florida representative 33 
Marty Coley, dated January 24, 2007, to the National Marine 34 
Fisheries. 35 
 36 
The Destin area has a purpose because of the Gulf of Mexico, 37 
which is a valuable natural resource.  The proposed temporary 38 
rules to address the population of the red snapper in the Gulf 39 
of Mexico is not only unneeded, but will be damaging to the 40 
business of Destin charter fishing fleet and recreational 41 
fishing industries. 42 
 43 
It is my belief that monitoring, controlling, and lowering the 44 
red snapper bycatch mortality in the shrimp and commercial 45 
industry must come before adversely affecting the charter and 46 
recreational fishing industries.  Thank you for your 47 
consideration on this matter and I look forward to a healthy 48 
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Gulf of Mexico fishing industry. 1 
 2 
With that, I can turn this letter in.  What I would like to say 3 
on behalf of myself and my fellow captains that fish the Gulf of 4 
Mexico is there are plenty of snappers out there.   5 
 6 
What we need to do, if we can’t put somebody on a boat to see 7 
what’s going on, let us doing the fishing reports.  I’ve fished 8 
on the east coast, down through the Keys and up through West 9 
Palm Beach and Fort Lauderdale, all down through there.  We did 10 
fishing reports. 11 
 12 
What you’re doing here, trying to cut us down to two fish, is 13 
going to hurt us and hurt us big time.  Your data on the amount 14 
of trips that are run by a charterboat fishing, I laughed at.  15 
$30,000, that’s ridiculous. 16 
 17 
We run anywhere from 150 to 220 trips a year and some boats run 18 
more.  My average is between 150 and 200 and that’s a heck of a 19 
lot more than $30,000. 20 
 21 
I sat with you folks several years ago on a moratorium board for 22 
limited entry because of the problem.  We have too many 23 
charterboats out there and we did that.  We’ve been doing 24 
everything that you’ve been asking of us and now we’re asking 25 
you to save our livelihood.  Thank you. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Snyder.  With that, I have 28 

twelve cards, ten of which were in the 1:30 to 1:45 category, 29 
where people may have been trying to come back, as we were 30 
trying to get back as well.  If the council will indulge me, I 31 
will give them an opportunity, if we just happened to miss them.   32 
Fraines Monatella, Cathy Wagener, Wayne Dillon.  Mr. Dillon, 33 
please.  Mr. William F. Davis, Mr. Paul Redmond, Jr. 34 
 35 
MR. WAYNE DILLON:  Thanks for giving me a second chance there.  36 

We were a little late getting back from lunch.  Like everybody 37 
else has said -- I know that you all have heard all this all day 38 
long and I know you’re tired of hearing it, but all I can say in 39 
that respect is that I think the biggest thing is that we’ve 40 
been giving. 41 
 42 
It’s like Chet said.  We give and we give and we give and it 43 
always seems to come down to the recreational part of it.  I 44 
don’t know that much about the shrimping industry or the 45 
commercial industry, but it always seems like it comes down to 46 
the recreational guys. 47 
 48 
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We’ve dropped down -- I can remember when I first got into it, 1 
we were catching seven snappers a person and it came to six and 2 
then it came to five and then four and it keeps coming down, 3 
down, down, but I don’t see anything happening on the other side 4 
of the fence over there. 5 
 6 
This bycatch stuff, everybody is talking about bycatch and we’re 7 
trying to save our stocks and keep our businesses alive and I 8 
don’t see anybody else doing it on the other side.  Maybe I’m -- 9 
I’m not in that business over there, but it doesn’t seem like 10 
it’s happening that way. 11 
 12 
It just seems to me like we’re the ones that always have to do 13 
all the giving.  I appreciate your time and thank you for 14 
letting me come back up. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Dillon. Darcy Bell-Symes.  17 

Zack Sierke, Tom Ard, Dale Perkins, Mr. Jimmy Taylor, Mr. Joe 18 
Nash, Mr. Wynn Millson -- If we don’t have any other public 19 
testimony then -- 20 
 21 
MR. GREG ABRAMS:  I didn’t get called and I put a card in, Greg 22 

Abrams. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Greg Abrams.  Were you after the fact, Mr. 25 

Abrams, or were you here in time today? 26 
 27 
MR. ABRAMS:  I think I was here in time. 28 

 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Come on up, Mr. Abrams.  Mr. Abrams is going 30 

to be our last testimony. 31 
 32 
MR. UNDERWOOD:  Mr. Chairman, my card was up here and you never 33 

called me, Russell Underwood. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We had you for vermilion.  Did you not put 36 

down that you were also for snapper? 37 
 38 
MR. UNDERWOOD:  For snapper. 39 

 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Okay.  Let’s go, Mr. Abrams, and, Mr. 41 

Underwood, you’re on deck.  Get over there and get ready. 42 
 43 
MR. ABRAMS:  I’m Greg Abrams and the only couple of things that 44 

I want to talk about is we’ve asked National Marine Fisheries in 45 
the past to stop longlining red snappers.  That’s our brood 46 
stock and nobody wants to address the problem and it’s been a 47 
problem and been a problem and been a problem, but you won’t do 48 
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nothing about it, Roy. 1 
 2 
I’m going to put this at you, because I’ve asked you and asked 3 
you to try to do something about longlining snappers, but you 4 
all will not address the problem and snapper, that’s where our 5 
stock is caught, mostly by longline boats.  It’s real simple 6 
just to outlaw it.  Don’t move it outside of fifty fathoms, but 7 
just outlaw it.  That’s all I’ve got to say about longlining. 8 
 9 
My next thing is totally off the snappers, warsaws, warsaws on 10 
longlining, and we don’t catch warsaw longlining.  You said you 11 
was going to check the logbooks.  Warsaw is not on the logbooks, 12 
or not on our logbooks. 13 
 14 
We’re killing several thousand pounds of big fifty to seventy-15 
five-pound fish.  They just float off.  Give them to the poor or 16 
give them to somebody, but you’ve got to solve a problem and my 17 
third is the Gulf Council needs to appoint a committee, 18 
shrimpers, CCA, fishermen, to look at the model that NMFS is 19 
trying to put me out of business with. 20 
 21 
I think I’ve got a right to look at your model, because it’s 22 
incorrect by every fisherman here that’s told you how many fish 23 
we have and the snapper is a predator.  He’s the piranha of the 24 
Gulf.  Before long, they’re going to be in the bays eating your 25 
speckled trout and redfish and everything else and they will be 26 
in the bay. 27 
 28 
They’re already in the bay in Panama City and there’s records of 29 
them being caught over the size limit.  Things that we come here 30 
and ask you to do, you should try, because I’ve been doing this 31 
for six years, asking you to longline snapper.  Thank you. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Abrams.   34 

 35 
DR. CRABTREE:  Greg, I have no authority to prohibit longlining 36 

snapper.  That would require a plan amendment and so that has to 37 
come from the council in order to do it.  That’s something the 38 
council would have to do through a plan amendment. 39 
 40 
MR. ABRAMS:  You’re head of National Marine Fisheries.  You’ve 41 

got a great job and you’ve got a tough job that I wouldn’t have, 42 
but you’ve got to step up to the plate and do something about it 43 
if you’re going to have the job that you’ve got. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Abrams.  Mr. Underwood. 46 

 47 
MR. UNDERWOOD:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I guess I’ll be the 48 
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final speaker today and the first thing, I’m a commercial 1 
fisherman.  I fish off of Louisiana and I live in Panama City.  2 
I’ve got about ten years of recreational experience and about 3 
twenty-five years of commercial. 4 
 5 
Let’s talk about some facts.  The facts are the commercial 6 
sector has already been cut.  We started this new plan that I 7 
helped develop.  Almost every fisherman has been in half on the 8 
ITQ red snapper quota. 9 
 10 
I will show anybody my figures of what I got on this council and 11 
everybody has been cut in half.  We didn’t expect we were going 12 
to be cut in half.  If you thought you were going to get 40,000, 13 
you got 20,000 or less.  That’s a fact. 14 
 15 
What we need right now -- I was hoping to have a size limit 16 
reduction in January when we opened up this fishery and we’ve 17 
still got a fifteen-inch fish.  We’re not catching thirteen-inch 18 
fish.  We’re still at fifteen inches, the size limit.  That’s a 19 
fact and I hope in the next few months we will have a size 20 
reduction. 21 
 22 
This is all about -- You all have heard testimony time and time 23 
again in the last few months about all the release mortality on 24 
the recreational side.  Hundreds of recreational have testified 25 
about the fish they’re throwing back and not the commercial 26 
sector. 27 
 28 
The recreational is testifying to this.  You all need to listen 29 
to these people, the professional people.  Bob Zales has been 30 
here twenty-something years and I’ve been here twenty-something 31 
years and I’ll tell you what, Bob Zales has got a good reason to 32 
be mad and I’ve got a good reason to be upset. 33 
 34 
I thought we was going to have VMS on January 1.  I begged for 35 
them and they’re still not in effect.  You all made me buy them, 36 
but they’re not turned on. 37 
 38 
That’s the reason why a lot of people come to this podium upset 39 
about what’s going on.  We need a size limit reduction on 40 
recreational.  We need to put our feet tough in the ground and 41 
stand up and be a man, be a woman, whatever, and do you all’s 42 
job.  Let’s get some size limit reduction as quick as possible 43 
to stop this killing of this fish. 44 
 45 
Everybody has testified and they testified how many fish they 46 
catch.  I think everybody knows I am the highliner of the Gulf 47 
for red snapper.  I’ve worked hard and I’ve caught a lot of fish 48 
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and I’ve been cut in half. 1 
 2 
Nobody has been cut yet.  The recreational has not been cut yet.  3 
I’ve already been cut and I’m already feeling it already.  Half 4 
my paycheck went out the window by January 1.  I’ve got a family 5 
and I’ve got a son at Duke University that makes straight As, 6 
$40,000 a year for tuition, a poor fisherman trying to pay for 7 
that. 8 
 9 
I’ve already felt the effect and my wife is highly upset about 10 
what’s going on, but the bottom line is we need to -- I 11 
recommend, like I said, a seven million pound TAC for 12 
commercial, a thirteen-inch size limit.  I recommend a three 13 
fish bag limit for recreational and a thirteen-inch size limit.  14 
Every user group has got to be held accountable. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Underwood, could you wrap it up, please? 17 

 18 
MR. UNDERWOOD:  They’ve got to be held accountable for what 19 

they’re doing.  The shrimpers can’t get off and the recreational 20 
can’t get off and I’ve already started paying my dues.  I’ve 21 
been paying my dues for a long time and it’s time for everybody 22 
to step up to the plate and be a man.  Thank you. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, that concludes our testimony.  25 

First of all, on behalf of the council and all the members of 26 
the council and council staff and National Marine Fisheries 27 
Service folks as well, we thank all of you for being here and 28 
thank all of you for being patient with us as we walked through 29 
a lot of testimony this morning and thanks also to the council 30 
for being patient with me and indulging all of this testimony 31 
and working with us all to get through it.   32 
 33 
With that, we’re going to take a short five-minute break while 34 
Ms. Lee gets her presentation ready to go.  We’ll only do a 35 
five-minute break at this time and Ms. Lee will get going here 36 
on her presentation. 37 
 38 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 39 
 40 

DOLPHIN DEPREDATION 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Jennifer Lee is going to give us a 43 

presentation on Dolphin Depredation.  Impacts, Challenges, and 44 
Mitigation Strategies apparently is the title of the talk.  With 45 
that, Jennifer, if you’ll get started, please. 46 
 47 
MS. JENNIFER LEE:  Hi, everyone.  As you said, I’m presenting 48 
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information on dolphin depredation, the Impacts, Challenges, and 1 
Mitigation Strategies.  First, I’ll just provide some 2 
information on what I’m going to discuss. 3 
 4 
I’m going to provide background information on depredation.  5 
Second, I’ll review its impacts on both fishermen and dolphins.  6 
After that, I’ll discuss some of the activities we believe are 7 
contributing to the problem and the challenges we face, and 8 
last, I’ll provide information on strategies for working towards 9 
addressing the problem. 10 
 11 
We define depredation as removal of or damage to captured fish 12 
or bait caused by predators.  Basically, what we’re talking 13 
about here is we use depredate and steal as interchangeable, 14 
because, really, that’s what we’re talking about, predators 15 
stealing both the bait and catch of fishers. 16 
 17 
There are examples of depredation in places worldwide.  18 
Bottlenose dolphin depredation in the Mediterranean fisheries, 19 
net fisheries, is just one example.  It can be a problem in 20 
multiple gears, fisheries, and user groups. 21 
 22 
The problem is not new, but it does appear to be increasing.  It 23 
is important to note that depredation in commercial fisheries is 24 
historically documented, but recreational interactions, and 25 
particularly the extent of the interactions we’re hearing about, 26 
as you’ve been listening to in the public comment or testimony, 27 
is new. 28 
 29 
Here is some Florida stranding information, just to give you an 30 
idea.  In addition to anecdotal reports, we’re seeing an 31 
increase in dolphins stranding dead with recreational fishing 32 
gear attached.  You may have seen we had a press release on this 33 
issue. 34 
 35 
In 2005, we had four dolphins strand dead.  Two had ingested 36 
hook and line and one had hook and line in its mouth.  In 2006, 37 
we had thirteen stranded dead.  Nine had ingested gear, three 38 
were entangled, one had hook and line in its mouth.  Mote Marine 39 
Laboratory scientists recovered all five of the Sarasota ones 40 
and determined that four of the five died as a direct result of 41 
fishing gear, three from gear ingestion and one from 42 
entanglement that nearly cut off its tail. 43 
 44 
Overall, 25 percent of the dolphins recovered in Sarasota Bay 45 
died from fishing gear, compared to an annual average for 2000 46 
to 2005 of only 2.9 percent.  Such losses are really 47 
unprecedented in the thirty-six years of dolphin research in 48 
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that particular area. 1 
 2 
Unfortunately, it sounds like a lot of you, it sounds like, have 3 
some first-hand knowledge of the impacts associated with dolphin 4 
depredation.  Mr. King and Johnny Greene, both of these 5 
gentlemen made comments on this issue, as well as numerous 6 
others as we went along. 7 
 8 
I want to stress that we have been listening and that’s why I’m 9 
here today giving you information and this presentation.  The 10 
impacts, as noted, include damage or loss of bait, catch, 11 
released fish, or gear. 12 
 13 
We’ve actually received anecdotal reports of fishers sometimes 14 
losing as much as 50 percent of their catch to dolphins.  Lost 15 
fishing time is another impact on fishermen.  Sometimes folks 16 
try to move to get away. 17 
 18 
What are the impacts on dolphins?  Some of the main impacts 19 
we’re seeing and part of the problem are listed here.  I can 20 
read them off the slide, but instead, I think I’ll just address 21 
some of the photos you’re seeing while you look at them. 22 
 23 
It may seem like an easy meal for dolphin and certainly, in some 24 
cases it is.  As you can see with the stranding information, 25 
that’s not always the case.  If the fishing line snaps and the 26 
dolphin steals the catch or bait with the gear still attached, 27 
this can lead to injury or death from ingestion of the hooks and 28 
lures or entanglement in the monofilament. 29 
 30 
The top left is an x-ray of a dolphin revealing four fishing 31 
hooks inside.  The photo on the upper right shows a dolphin 32 
injured by a boat propeller.  If you’ve seen them playing in 33 
your wake, this may be a surprise, but dolphins do indeed get 34 
struck with propellers. 35 
 36 
The bottom left is of a bullet taken from a stranded dolphin 37 
near the St. Pete Pier and the dolphin in the bottom right has a 38 
big gash on the side of his head where we believe it has been 39 
clubbed.  That dolphin is presumed dead. 40 
 41 
You’re probably all familiar with the Panama City dolphin 42 
shooting conviction.  There’s also an Alabama shooting 43 
investigation underway.  People are very frustrated. 44 
 45 
Necropsy photographs are a little graphic here, but I included 46 
them just because I know personally, me, I always thought 47 
dolphins are so smart and they can get it and they don’t get 48 
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hurt, but, again, we really are seeing it happen.  Also, the 1 
photos of live dolphins here.  This is a known mother and its 2 
calf and you can see that the mother has a spoonbill and another 3 
lure attached and the calf also has gear.  It’s a real concern 4 
here, because now we even have mothers teaching their calves. 5 
 6 
What’s really going on here?  What types of activities are 7 
contributing to these impacts?  Despite the uncertainty in the 8 
exact cause of the depredation, we do believe swim-with vessel-9 
based harassment and feeding are connected to the problem. 10 
 11 
Swim-with activities have the potential to disrupt behavioral 12 
patterns, such as resting, cause desensitization or avoidance 13 
techniques.  Vessel activity can cause dolphin behavior changes, 14 
potentially disrupting important behavior functions.  They can 15 
separate mothers and calves.  Feeding leads dolphins to 16 
associate humans with feeding and handouts. 17 
 18 
These photos were all taken in Panama City over the past couple 19 
of years.  Here, you can see people getting in the water and 20 
putting their kids in the water to swim and snorkel with the 21 
dolphins. 22 
 23 
In the upper right, you see they’re first feeding and then 24 
getting in.  The bottom right photo is a commercial swim tour, 25 
where the people basically hang on to a tethered line and wait 26 
for the dolphins when they’re in an area where they are. 27 
 28 
In this top photo, you can see jet-skis right near the -- The 29 
arrow points out where the dolphin is.  I know it’s hard to make 30 
out.  You’ve got jet-skis and you’ve got commercial and 31 
recreational vessels along the parameter.  There’s really 32 
nowhere this dolphin can go to get away and in the bottom one, 33 
there’s a dolphin on the beach side.  You can’t really see it in 34 
the picture. 35 
 36 
Four of the five photos here are of illegal feeding.  We’ve got 37 
a recreational vessel, a commercial crabber, an ecotour, a 38 
pleasure boat.  The one though in the upper left corner is 39 
unintentional, more of what we’re talking about here, where the 40 
dolphin is attracted to the bycatch of the shrimp vessel.  41 
 42 
A photo I left out is a dolphin being fed a bologna sandwich.  43 
We’ve heard of wine down blowholes, beer, pretzels.  You name 44 
it.  While it may sound good to you, or perhaps not the bologna, 45 
but certainly these are an inappropriate food. 46 
 47 
These are not happy dolphins.  People have a tendency to smile 48 
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at these pictures, but really, what you’re seeing here is not 1 
natural.  These dolphins are at risk.  They’re habituated 2 
dolphins and this is the kind of thing you really need to watch 3 
out for. 4 
 5 
We’ve been talking about first the challenges listed here, the 6 
feeding and the depredation link.  Certainly there’s other 7 
factors and challenges.  Other regionalized or localized 8 
ecological factors could be an issue.  In Sarasota Bay, I think 9 
red tide depleted about 75 percent of the pinfish stocks, the 10 
primary prey of dolphins in the area. 11 
 12 
Then again, you have off Indian River, where we also had 13 
elevated strandings.  There wasn’t any red tide and so it’s 14 
possible it’s a variety of factors.  Unawareness of the issue 15 
and its risk is challenging.  The lack of research is a big 16 
problem. 17 
 18 
Nothing really gets us at the scope and extent of the problem 19 
and, of course, there’s the adaptive behavior of the animals, 20 
which confounds the issue.  Take pingers, for example.  A lot of 21 
things, they might work right away, but dolphins are very quick 22 
to adapt and figure things out. 23 
 24 
What do we do to offset these challenges?  There are three main 25 
strategies.  We’re looking at research, partnerships, and 26 
innovative outreach and education.  Some of these strategies are 27 
more far along than others. 28 
 29 
First up is research.  Study methods include direct observations 30 
via observers, scientists, fishermen interviews.  We’re looking 31 
at characterization studies and, of course, looking out for 32 
potential gear remedies. 33 
 34 
At this point though, it’s true there aren’t any technical 35 
fixes.  There’s a small scattering of papers that look at some 36 
deterrents, but right now, there’s nothing approved or 37 
suggested. 38 
 39 
We recently completed a pilot characterization project at the 40 
South Sunshine Skyway Pier, which is in St. Petersburg.  The 41 
photos on the previous slide are from this project, actually.  42 
We really wanted to get a sense, just on a small scale, at 43 
least.  We’ve been hearing a lot and so we went down to see what 44 
was going on. 45 
 46 
The study was conducted for ten field days and ninety-four field 47 
hours.  There were 141 reported or observed bait and catch 48 
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stealing interactions.  Out of the 141, ninety-nine were bait, 1 
thirty-seven catch, and five they didn’t quite see.  The average 2 
was 1.492 interactions per hour and so it was a lot of 3 
interactions they saw. 4 
 5 
Over the study, approximately twenty-three individual dolphins 6 
were observed, twenty were identified, eight dolphins were seen 7 
at least on two separate days.  Mote Marine was involved with 8 
that study and we’ve worked cooperatively with many partners, 9 
particularly FWC and Mote, to provide a consistent and constant 10 
outreach message to educate the public. 11 
 12 
That is that it’s illegal to feed and harass wild marine 13 
mammals.  Internally, our law enforcement group works together 14 
with our biologists and our general counsel.  A consortium is 15 
being formed with our external partners.  16 
 17 
We’re also working with Mote Marine and other public display 18 
facilities to produce an animated public service announcement 19 
illustrating the dangers.  We’ve received partial funding from a 20 
Harbor Branch grant and they’re seeking other partnerships to 21 
design the storyboard and it will air in a commercial form, with 22 
links to a website to view as well. 23 
 24 
We’ve complemented our National Protect Dolphin Campaign, which 25 
has been going on for a while now, by developing a comprehensive 26 
outreach and education strategy specific to areas of the 27 
Southeast region and localized concerns. 28 
 29 
The strategy highlights innovative methods for distributing 30 
important conservation messages to raise public awareness.  We 31 
are ongoing in future education efforts that promote responsible 32 
viewing to help prevent dangerous interactions.   33 
 34 
The different types of tools we’ll be using will be billboards, 35 
presenting at educational workshops, issuing press releases.  36 
We’ve got fact sheets, brochures.  We’re also, as I said, 37 
looking into public announcements for radio and television. 38 
 39 
We’ve been working with the swim with and anti-feeding campaigns 40 
for some time.  The work on depredation is more recent, but in 41 
addition to some of the ones that I just mentioned, we’ve 42 
recently identified best fishing practices for avoiding 43 
interactions with dolphins. 44 
 45 
We plan to promote the best fishing practices throughout various 46 
marinas and boat ramps and things like that.  We’re also 47 
continuing to work to better understand the complex nature of 48 
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the interactions. 1 
 2 
This slide just highlights our best practices.  Again, keep in 3 
mind that we developed these primarily through the pier study 4 
and so it’s hard to believe, but -- Some of these seem like 5 
commonsense, but they were all needed, based on what we saw. 6 
 7 
We realize, of course, if you’re out on a charterboat that not 8 
all of these may work well for you.  We realize that every 9 
situation is different, but it’s a start. 10 
 11 
That gets me to -- Actually, I think this is probably the most 12 
important slide, which is -- We’re really in the information 13 
gathering stage at this point.  We’re trying to understand 14 
what’s going on so that we can find solutions that are very 15 
needed. 16 
 17 
We hear anecdotal reports, but we really need to get a sense of 18 
the whole picture here and so I put a bunch of questions up here 19 
to kind of get you thinking.  This is the information that -- 20 
They types of questions we’re really trying to answer to get a 21 
better understanding. 22 
 23 
Is it Gulf-wide?  We hear a lot of people from Florida and then 24 
a little bit in Alabama.  I think we recently heard something 25 
maybe about Texas.  We’re not really sure.  Is it Gulf-wide or 26 
is it just particular areas or are there seasonal differences 27 
and how frequent? 28 
 29 
Obviously we’ve heard some stories about some violence towards 30 
dolphins, but are people trying other things out there or is 31 
anything working?  These are just some of the questions that we 32 
would love to get feedback on. 33 
 34 
That brings me to my last slide, on how we really need to work 35 
together on figuring this out.  Of course, you can always 36 
contact me, but Stacy Carlson is our bottlenose dolphin 37 
coordinator and she is a great point of contact.  She can put 38 
you also in touch with the right person, depending on what your 39 
particular concern or issue is. 40 
 41 
If you need to report a stranding, there are different numbers 42 
for different states.  I’ve listed them here and they’re also, 43 
of course, on our website.  Lastly, of course, no one likes to 44 
be snitch, but as you can see, it’s really important to report 45 
any dolphin harassment you witness, because this is affecting 46 
you as a fisherman, too.  That concludes my report. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are there any questions of Ms. Lee?   1 

 2 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Jennifer.  Could you put the slide on 3 

with the number of hours of observations and interactions, 4 
please?  You had 141 interactions in ninety-four-and-a-half 5 
hours of observation and is that right? 6 
 7 
MS. LEE:  Yes, Stacy Carlson gave me those stats. 8 

 9 
MR. PERRET:  That’s one every so many minutes, whatever the 10 

amount of minutes is, in that particular study.  I think in your 11 
first or second slide, you say these interactions are 12 
increasing.  By what magnitude?  If it’s there every twenty 13 
minutes that you had an interaction and it increased from what, 14 
one out of an hour or -- 15 
 16 
MS. LEE:  I wasn’t so much speaking to increasing from these.  17 

This is a very recent study.  We just went out and did this.  18 
This is what’s going on right now.   19 
 20 
MR. PERRET:  In that study. 21 

 22 
MS. LEE:  In this particular place, right down the St. Pete 23 

Pier.  When I was referring to increasing, we’re talking about 24 
if you just look at what’s out there.  You’ve heard of reports 25 
of -- There’s a little more literature on commercial 26 
interactions, but the strandings really are what I was referring 27 
to.  We’re seeing those increasing. 28 
 29 
One, we’re just hearing more.  We didn’t always hear so much, 30 
but now it seems like I can’t get anyone to talk about turtles.  31 
Everyone wants to talk about dolphins and what is going on.  32 
Then the 2006 strandings were significantly higher than usual 33 
and so that’s where we’re saying that we’re seeing an increase. 34 
 35 
MS. WALKER:  Jenny, you’ve heard fishermen here today talk about 36 

eliminating size limits and not throwing back fish.  Has your 37 
department discussed other ways of not interacting and have you 38 
discussed requesting councils, including us, to do away with 39 
size limits so that the interaction is lessened? 40 
 41 
MS. LEE:  At this point, we -- What we have done recently is 42 

we’ve simply gotten conversation started between divisions.  43 
Andy Strelcheck, who is here, we’ve talked about this.  We’re 44 
really starting to try to, like I said, get a feel for the scope 45 
and what’s really going on and what we can do.  We’re in that 46 
information gathering stage. 47 
 48 
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We are looking at published papers to see what’s been used in 1 
other cases and trying to get a feel for things.  It hasn’t been 2 
at the particular level of discussion that you’re talking about, 3 
but we’re definitely trying to work together on this problem. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions of Ms. Lee?  I have just 6 

one.  What is the scope of the campaign you all have going on, 7 
the billboard, et cetera?  Is it just the Florida area or is it 8 
Gulf-wide?  Do you have any idea? 9 
 10 
MS. LEE:  I know our Protect Dolphins Campaign is nationwide.  I 11 

think the recent strategy I was talking about, I know it focuses 12 
on the southeast, particularly more problem areas that we’ve 13 
heard.   14 
 15 
I don’t have a lot of -- I can find the real specifics for you, 16 
but certainly we wanted to come here and wanted to recognize 17 
that we are hearing this and we understand it’s a problem and 18 
we’re trying to get a strategy and work on the issue.  We want 19 
feedback.  We want to get a better feel for some of these other 20 
states besides Florida of what’s going on. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions?  Hearing none, thank 23 

you, Jennifer.  With that, we will move on back into committee 24 
reports.  The first committee report up will be Tab B.  It’s the 25 
Reef Fish Management Committee.   26 
 27 
I think also, while you’re thumbing for papers, you might look 28 
at the one that’s a one-pager, the Draft Proposed IFQ Language, 29 
that we’ll take up at the end of the committee report as well.  30 
Mr. Minton. 31 
 32 

REEF FISH MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 33 
 34 

MR. MINTON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  If you turn to Tab B, 35 

under the committee we changed the agenda slightly.  We switched 36 
the two bottom items around on goliath grouper and we went 37 
directly to the Regulatory Amendment on Vermilion Snapper and 38 
that’s Tab B, Number 3.  39 
 40 
Staff provided a summary of the framework amendment to address 41 
vermilion snapper regulations under the Reef Fish FMP.  The most 42 
recent stock assessment for vermilion snapper determined that 43 
the stock was not overfished or undergoing overfishing as of 44 
2004.   45 
 46 
Therefore, some or all of the regulations implemented in 2005 47 
through Amendment 23 were not necessary.  However, it was noted 48 
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that if trends in fishing mortality continue, F of OY may be 1 
exceeded by 2012.   2 
 3 
Alternatives are provided to maintain status quo, reduce the 4 
size limit to ten inches total length, eliminate the ten fish 5 
bag limit, or eliminate the April 22 through May 31 commercial 6 
season closure. Analyses for this amendment were based on those 7 
conducted for Amendment 23. 8 
 9 
There was some discussion of the incompatibility of the economic 10 
analyses for commercial and recreational impacts, of the 11 
negative effect that the size limit increase to eleven inches 12 
had on regulatory discards, and of the potential increased 13 
pressure that the red snapper IFQ program may place on vermilion 14 
snapper.   15 
 16 
With an emphasis toward being conservative, Alternative 2a, a 17 
ten-inch size limit was motioned as the preferred.  An amendment 18 
to that motion added Alternative 2c, which would eliminate the 19 
commercial closed season, but it failed.   20 
 21 
Based on these discussions and by a unanimous vote, the 22 
committee recommends, and I so move, that Alternative 2a, reduce 23 
the recreational and commercial size limit to ten inches total 24 
length, be the preferred alternative for vermilion snapper. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion. 27 

 28 
MR. GILL:  I would like to make a motion and I would ask for 29 

your direction on how you would like to proceed on that. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I assume it’s in reference to the motion 32 

that’s on the board. 33 
 34 
MR. GILL:  That’s correct. 35 

 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  You would either want to amend the current 37 

motion or create a substitute motion. 38 
 39 
MR. GILL:  I would like to amend the current motion to include 40 
Alternative 2c, so that the preferred alternative is Alternative 41 
2a and 2c.  If I get a second, I would like to discuss. 42 

 43 
MR. HORN:  Second. 44 

 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have now discussion, but please elaborate 46 

on what 2c is, for the members, as they’re trying to find their 47 
paperwork as well. 48 
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 1 
MR. GILL:  I would be glad to, Mr. Chairman.  2c is the 2 

amendment that was killed in committee, which eliminates the 3 
closed commercial season.  Part of the rationale that I have 4 
here is that I believe most, if not all, the speakers that we 5 
had today were in favor of eliminating the closed season. 6 
 7 
Mr. Zales brought up the point that this fishery, according to 8 
the best available science, has been neither overfished, nor in 9 
an overfishing condition.  In that context, I think that 10 
addresses some of the concerns that were mentioned in committee 11 
by some of the committee members in terms of variability of 12 
stock status and concerns that with red snapper considerations 13 
that there may be some impact on the fishery as a result and 14 
clearly, if it’s never been when there was a strong directed 15 
fishery, that should be a small concern. 16 
 17 
A point that was never mentioned, but that I think is also 18 
germane, is that we as a council historically, in my opinion, 19 
have been very quick to close things down and to restrict in 20 
order to avoid impact on fisheries, but we’ve been very 21 
reluctant and very slow to restore them. 22 
 23 
This is an opportunity, I think, that allows us to restore 24 
properly and it gives us an opportunity to do the right thing.  25 
Thank you, sir. 26 
 27 
MR. HORN:  I agree with everything Mr. Gill has said, but also, 28 

I would like to make reference to the fact that this particular 29 
fishery is prosecuted, for the most part, in deeper water than 30 
the red snapper fishery. 31 
 32 
We heard all the testimony today about discards from both 33 
sectors, the recreational and the commercial season on American 34 
red snapper.  With an ITQ program in place during this 35 
timeframe, as Mr. Underwood stated that what he thought he was 36 
going to be able to produce is about half, is going to have the 37 
need to fish vermilion snapper even more so, to supplement his 38 
son at Duke University, which I wish I had a son in college. 39 
 40 
Still, that fishery, for the most part, is caught in deeper 41 
water.  The American snapper fishermen are going to be out there 42 
fishing.  They’re going to be catching vermilion, probably, and 43 
maybe not in the numbers they would be if it were open, but 44 
still, they’re going to be catching them nonetheless and they’re 45 
going to be dead. 46 
 47 
If this fish has never been overfished nor ever undergone 48 



  135 

overfishing, if that is correct -- I don’t know for sure that it 1 
is.  I know Mr. Zales made that statement, but if it’s not ever 2 
been, if that is the case, we need no size limit at all, because 3 
that fish is supposedly sexually mature, 50 percent of the fish, 4 
at six inches. 5 
 6 
We’re allowing that fish to reproduce itself before we catch 7 
them anyway.  I think that this is a measure that needs to be 8 
done.  We’re just going to needlessly discard more fish that can 9 
be utilized and I think we need to let those folks catch them. 10 
 11 
MR. ADAMS:  Just as a reminder, we did discuss this quite 12 

thoroughly in committee, I believe, and the reason that we 13 
didn’t pick 2c in the first place was because we were trying to 14 
protect the spawning season of that fish. 15 
 16 
DR. CRABTREE:  Just a question and I guess it would be for Stu.  17 

Stu, based on the analysis and what we have, if you removed the 18 
size limit and lower it back down by one inch and remove the 19 
commercial closure, would we still be fishing at or below the 20 
fishing mortality rate associated with optimal yield? 21 
 22 
MR. STU KENNEDY:  The estimates are that if the fishing pressure 23 

continued to increase as it has in the past, it would take about 24 
five years before you would surpass FOY, which is really your 25 
target in most of the fisheries. 26 
 27 
It would take until probably the next assessment to find out 28 
whether indeed you had reached FOY and then you would have to 29 
consider what you might do about it.  One thing, if you consider 30 
the projections, it assumes a constant F, which is not what’s 31 
been happening, and it would never reach OY. 32 
 33 
DR. CRABTREE:  Do we have an update of this assessment 34 

scheduled?  Do you know, Wayne, on the SEDAR schedule?  Is there 35 
an update? 36 
 37 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Let me pull my document on that and 38 

get back to you in a little bit. 39 
 40 
DR. CRABTREE:  I guess my only recommendation would be is if 41 

this is where the council wants to go, I would suggest that we 42 
try and get an update on the schedule sometime within five 43 
years, based on what Stu is telling us. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ll get back with that in just a second. 46 

 47 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  I would just like to go on record saying that I 48 
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support Mr. Gill’s amendment to the option. 1 
 2 
MR. GILL:  In response to Mr. Adams’s comment, if I understand 3 

the information correctly, vermilion spawn from late spring to 4 
early fall and that this was somewhat arbitrarily picked as a 5 
portion of that.  The spawning season is rather extended and the 6 
impact, therefore, is not as significant as suggested. 7 
 8 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Bob, I’m not going to support your motion and I 9 

want you to know why.  I think we either have to either change 10 
the size limit -- If we’re going to change the size limit for 11 
both fisheries, that’s okay, even though the effects are 12 
somewhat unequal. 13 
 14 
If we’re going to eliminate the closed season for the 15 
commercial, then we really need to increase the recreational bag 16 
limit.  These were originally construed as ways to control 17 
fishing mortality and if we’re going to lighten it on one, I 18 
think we have to do it on the other, just for the standpoint of 19 
equitability. 20 
 21 
I remember some of the history of this fishery and it had been -22 
- The recreational fishery, as I recall, had been relatively 23 
stable and it became what we thought was overfished years ago 24 
because of the increase in the commercial fishery as the 25 
fishermen were -- As red snapper were constrained and they had 26 
to look for other things to fish for, they began looking for 27 
vermilion snapper and their increase in harvest caused us, at 28 
least initially, to think that the vermilion snapper was also 29 
overfished. 30 
 31 
I would support either an across the board for going back to the 32 
ten-inch minimum size limit and if we added to go back to the 33 
old recreational bag limit, then I would also support 34 
eliminating that commercial closure, but I can’t do them 35 
differentially. 36 
 37 
MR. HORN:  Roy, you were around when the assessment we received 38 

that caused us to put a size limit in, if I remember, and even 39 
then, if I recall, and you help me, because you were there and, 40 
Corky, you were there.  That was a very sketchy assessment, at 41 
best, as it was presented to the council. 42 
 43 
There was a lot of information that they didn’t really feel real 44 
comfortable with and we were being hammered at that time by 45 
risk-averse management and with the assessment that came in 46 
recently, or the last one that told us that it’s not being 47 
overfished and we made a mistake, to me tells us that they just 48 
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don’t know what they think they always know. 1 
 2 
I personally would not have a problem with making equal 3 
adjustments across the board, because I don’t think there’s 4 
anything wrong with that fish and I don’t think there’s a whole 5 
lot we can do to make it wrong to that fish, unless everybody 6 
just stopped doing everything else and everybody went after that 7 
one species, which we know is not going to happen. 8 
 9 
If you want to make that, I’ll support and reduce the size limit 10 
for recreational and increase the bag limit.  If they’re going 11 
to get it up the wazoo with the red snapper, they may want to 12 
fish something else and it may help them. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  According to a memo on 1/9/2007, vermilion 15 

snapper would be slated for a scheduled completion on 2007, an 16 
update assessment. 17 
 18 
DR. CHESTER:  I believe that’s the South Atlantic. 19 

 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  You are correct.  It had “SA” by it.  It’s 21 

2009.  22 
 23 
MR. PEARCE:  I would also like to go on record with Mr. Horn and 24 

Roy, because I believe we need to get other fish for these 25 
people to catch if we’re going to hurt them with the other 26 
fisheries and this is exactly what I was trying to talk about.  27 
We have to find other ways for these guys to make a living and 28 
if biologically we’re strong, I think we ought to go across the 29 
board and drop the size limit across the board and help as many 30 
fisheries as we can. 31 
 32 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Just to clear it up for me, the bag limit is 33 

now ten and what was it, Roy, that you were talking about 34 
possibly going back to? 35 
 36 
MR. WILLIAMS:  It used to be within the twenty fish aggregate 37 

limit.  It was lumped in there with lesser amberjack and I don’t 38 
know what all was in there, triggerfish, I think. 39 
 40 
MR. MINTON:  Phil, I was there with those assessments, too.  The 41 

thing that keeps coming back to my mind was a couple of things.  42 
There is no age/length relationship with that fishery.  I 43 
remember the one comment that we got back from one of the 44 
assessments that it was being driven by externalities.  Remember 45 
that one? 46 
 47 
I think that’s still going on.  It’s like with the red snapper 48 
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and king mackerel and so forth.  It makes me cautious and I’m 1 
very concerned that if we drop this back that the next time we 2 
get an assessment it’s going to bottom out and then we’ve got to 3 
do all kinds of things to recover it again or say we’ve got to 4 
recover it. 5 
 6 
I’m not sure I can support this random take it all away at once.  7 
I would like to, but I would sure rather say with an amount of 8 
certainty that we’re doing the right thing at the right time and 9 
not just -- I have uncertainty with this assessment right now 10 
too and I believe in giving back part of it, but I think we need 11 
to be cautious.  I don’t think I can support the opening the 12 
season up. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve had considerable discussion regarding 15 

the amendment to the motion.  It looks like we’ll be ready to 16 
vote on the amendment to the motion.  All those in favor of the 17 
amendment, say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion 18 
passes. 19 
 20 

With that, we move back to the amended motion now, which 21 
basically now has Alternative 2a and 2c as the preferred 22 
alternative. 23 
 24 
MS. WALKER:  If that’s the case, then I would move that all of 25 
Alternative 2 be the preferred alternative. 26 

 27 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Second.   28 

 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s been moved and seconded that we have a 30 

substitute motion that basically says that Alternative 2a, b, 31 
and c will be the preferred alternative.  Is that correct, Ms. 32 
Walker? 33 
 34 
MS. WALKER:  Yes, Mr. Chairman, but aren’t we taking final 35 

action on this today and so we don’t need to say preferred 36 
alternative? 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  You still need to select the alternative.  39 

We’re choosing in this case -- We had Alternative 1 and 2 as our 40 
two options, with a, b, and c being sub-options, quite frankly, 41 
under Alternative 2.  If we want to choose all those sub-42 
options, we’ve got to be fairly explicit about that. 43 
 44 
MR. MINTON:  I was just going to point out that my next motion 45 

will be to send this to the Secretary and so this is final 46 
action. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Point well taken.  I hope everyone is aware 1 

that this is final action, based on the committee report.  Any 2 
other discussion regarding the current substitute motion?  Some 3 
of this came out in the previous discussion.  Seeing no further 4 
discussion regarding the substitute motion, all those in favor 5 
of the substitute motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  6 
The motion passes. 7 
 8 
MR. MINTON:  By a unanimous vote, the committee recommends, and 9 
I so move, that the council submit the regulatory amendment for 10 
vermilion snapper to the Secretary for implementation.  This 11 

would be a roll call vote, Mr. Chairman. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Minton.  That is correct.  Is 14 

there any discussion regarding the committee motion?  Seeing no 15 
discussion regarding the committee motion, Mr. Swingle. 16 
 17 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Adams. 18 

 19 
MR. ADAMS:  No. 20 

 21 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Williams. 22 

 23 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 24 

 25 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Perret. 26 

 27 
MR. PERRET:  Yes. 28 

 29 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. McIlwain. 30 

 31 
DR. MCILWAIN:  Yes. 32 

 33 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Minton. 34 

 35 
MR. MINTON:  No. 36 

 37 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Gill. 38 

 39 
MR. GILL:  Yes. 40 

 41 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Daughdrill. 42 

 43 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Yes. 44 

 45 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Villere. 46 

 47 
MS. VILLERE:  Yes. 48 
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 1 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Hendrix. 2 

 3 
MR. HENDRIX:  Yes. 4 

 5 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Walker. 6 

 7 
MS. WALKER:  Yes. 8 

 9 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Foote. 10 

 11 
MS. FOOTE:  Yes. 12 

 13 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Crabtree. 14 

 15 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 16 

 17 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Pearce. 18 

 19 
MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 20 

 21 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Morris. 22 

 23 
MS. MORRIS:  Yes. 24 

 25 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Horn. 26 

 27 
MR. HORN:  Yes. 28 

 29 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Shipp. 30 

 31 
DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 32 

 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The motion carries.  With that, Mr. Minton. 34 

 35 
MR. MINTON:  We then went to Amendment 30, the scoping document 36 

for gag, amberjack, triggerfish, and grouper.  That would be Tab 37 
B, Number 4.  Staff provided a summary of the gag and red 38 
grouper scoping options.   39 
 40 
The most recent assessment of gag determined that overfishing 41 
was occurring.  However, due to a lack of confidence in the 42 
biomass estimates, no determination was made concerning whether 43 
the stock was overfished.  The red grouper assessment will be 44 
reviewed next week and the final report should be available in 45 
early March. 46 
 47 
Dr. Porch then gave a presentation describing the impact of the 48 
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review panel decisions on gag fishing mortality and how that 1 
would affect future stock biomass.  There was much discussion 2 
about whether the methods used for these analyses were 3 
appropriate. 4 
 5 
To resolve this, the committee recommends by unanimous vote, and 6 
I so move, that the council convene the SSC to review the 7 
discussion of MSY and MFMT and MSST, possibly in conjunction 8 
with the March meeting. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion. 11 

 12 
MR. PERRET:  Vernon, do we have a special S&S for those species 13 

or is this just a Standing S&S? 14 
 15 
MR. MINTON:  I think it’s just the Standing S&S. 16 

 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Swingle, would you like to shed a little 18 

light on that? 19 
 20 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  We have a Standing SSC and then we 21 

have a special SSC committee for each of the fisheries that we 22 
manage and they meet concurrently together whenever you’re 23 
discussing an issue related to that species. 24 
 25 
MR. PERRET:  Your motion is for both of those groups? 26 

 27 
MR. MINTON:  I think it would have to be. 28 

 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion regarding the committee 30 
motion?  Hearing no further discussion, all those in favor of 31 
the committee motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The 32 
motion passes. 33 
 34 
MR. MINTON:  The committee then reviewed the action items 35 

related to gag and red grouper.  No changes were made to Actions 36 
1 and 2.  For Action 3, Commercial Quota Adjustments, the 37 
committee discussed the need for an alternative that would be 38 
compatible with a grouper IFQ program.   39 
 40 
After a short discussion, the committee recommends, by unanimous 41 
vote, and I so move, that the council add Alternative 4 to 42 
Action 3 of the scoping document to close the shallow water 43 
grouper fishery when the aggregate quota is reached. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion 46 
regarding this committee motion?  Hearing no discussion 47 
regarding the committee motion, all those in favor of the 48 
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committee motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The 1 
motion passes. 2 

 3 
MR. MINTON:  The committee discussed the implications of a one 4 

fish bag limit as part of Action 4, Alternatives to Manage 5 
Recreational Harvest.  It was suggested that new columns be 6 
added to the table in Action 4 to provide the total number of 7 
open days and to show the impact of the various possible actions 8 
on dead discards.   9 
 10 
After a short discussion, the committee recommends, without 11 
objection, and I so move, that the council add a one fish bag 12 
limit under Action 4. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion 15 
regarding the committee motion?  Seeing none, all those in favor 16 
of the committee motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  17 
The motion passes. 18 

 19 
MR. MINTON:  Under Action 5, the committee discussed other 20 

methods, such as hook size or time-area closures, to reduce dead 21 
discards, but did not add any alternatives.  They also discussed 22 
the effect of depth on release mortality and the impact that 23 
area closures would have on release mortality.  24 
 25 
The committee recommends, with no objection, and I so move, that 26 
the council move Alternatives 4 and 5 under Action 5 to the 27 
considered but rejected section. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 30 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing none, all 31 
those in favor of the committee motion say aye; all those 32 
opposed same sign.  The motion passes.  33 

 34 
MR. MINTON:  Staff reviewed scoping options for greater 35 

amberjack.  The most recent stock assessment determined that the 36 
stock was still overfished and since 2004, has been undergoing 37 
overfishing.   38 
 39 
The scoping document contains options to modify the rebuilding 40 
plan to meet the 2012 deadline, Action 8, and to reduce the 41 
harvest by as much as 29.5 percent, which would be Action 9.  No 42 
changes were made to either of these actions. 43 
 44 
Staff reviewed the scoping options for gray triggerfish.  The 45 
most recent stock assessment determined that the stock was 46 
undergoing overfishing, but was uncertain whether the stock was 47 
overfished.  Harvest would have to be reduced by about 35 48 
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percent to end overfishing.   1 
 2 
Action 10 provides alternatives to set thresholds and benchmarks 3 
and Action 11 provides possible management actions to end 4 
overfishing.  No changes were recommended for either of the 5 
action items. 6 
 7 
MR. ADAMS:  That would indicate that we reviewed the action 8 

items and there weren’t any changes recommended to be made 9 
because we agreed with them.  I think what actually happened in 10 
the committee meeting was we got to the discussion of 11 
triggerfish and there seemed to be some confusion between the 12 
committee and staff on the information we wanted to look at. 13 
 14 
Since that time, I’ve gotten together with the staff and the 15 
staff has been good enough to give me information that several 16 
of the committee members were looking for and so if you don’t 17 
mind, I would like to just take a second to review that. 18 
 19 
Triggerfish were last scoped in the SEDAR-9 review, December of 20 
2005, and I’ve read the thing and got a copy of it and there are 21 
quite a few things in that review that leap out at you, but that 22 
are not actually reflected very well in the Amendment 30, the 23 
Tab B-4. 24 
 25 
If you turn to page 38 of Tab B-4, there’s a chart in there that 26 
shows the landings of triggerfish that do directly come straight 27 
out of the SEDAR-9 report and the thing that we were trying to 28 
get at is where are these fish being caught, how many of them 29 
are being caught, where are they being landed, and who is 30 
targeting these things. 31 
 32 
It’s very easy to see the answer to all of that in that chart on 33 
page 38 on B-4 now that we know what we’re looking at.  It shows 34 
that 1,248,000 pounds of fish are being landed by the directed 35 
fishery every year.  SEDAR-9 tells us that these are very tough 36 
critters. 37 
 38 
There is almost no dead discard as bycatch or release mortality 39 
and so those landed numbers is almost the total F of these fish.  40 
If there are 1,248,000 pounds being landed in the directed 41 
fishery and that being 99 percent of the true F amount, you can 42 
then further split it out and it shows that 218,000 pounds are 43 
being landed totally by the commercial fishery. 44 
 45 
That 218,000 pounds in 2007 is going to be reduced by 13,000 46 
pounds, because that’s how many fish are being taken by fish 47 
traps, which are going to go away in 2007.  Out of the total 48 
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mortality of fish, sixteen-and-a-half percent of the catch is 1 
being produced by the commercial fishery. 2 
 3 
The remaining 83 percent, or 1,030,000 pounds, is being caught 4 
by the recreational fishery.  Out of that 1,030,000 pounds 5 
caught by the recreational fishery, only seven-and-a-half 6 
percent of the fish, or 78,000 pounds, are being caught in the 7 
western Gulf. 8 
 9 
Ninety-two-and-a-half percent of all of those fish are being 10 
caught in the eastern Gulf and if you read SEDAR-9, it’s further 11 
clarified that it’s only coming out of Alabama and western 12 
Florida, or the Panhandle of Florida, and that 76 percent, 13 
952,000 pounds of out 1,250,000 pounds, 76 percent of all of the 14 
triggerfish caught in the Gulf of Mexico come from a very small 15 
area of water. 16 
 17 
The measures that are proposed in Amendment 30, Tab B-4, are 18 
Gulf-wide and they’re suggesting changing bag limits, size 19 
limits, seasonal closures, et cetera, on Gulf-wide basis, when 20 
the catch is not occurring in a Gulf-wide basis, but in a very 21 
small area of the Gulf. 22 
 23 
I think part of that could be, as Stu Kennedy pointed out to me, 24 
part of it could be that all of these figures are targeting this 25 
one small area of the Gulf where the catch is occurring because 26 
that’s where the samples are taken and it’s sort of like the 27 
shrimp hot spots.  It interpolated the rest of the Gulf out from 28 
these hot spots and it gives an overall skewed picture of the 29 
Gulf, which is a possibility. 30 
 31 
As an example, it’s showing that the entire state of Texas, in 32 
SEDAR-9, only landed 1,800 fish, or a tenth of one percent, 33 
which I don’t know if that’s true, but that’s why this area is 34 
such a hot spot. 35 
 36 
What I’m getting to is in the committee report here, it says 37 
that Action 10 provides alternatives -- Action 10 of Amendment 38 
30 provides alternatives to set thresholds and benchmarks.  39 
Action 11 provides possible management actions to end 40 
overfishing.  No changes were recommended for either action 41 
item. 42 
 43 
I just don’t think we can move along under that pretense that 44 
those action items are relative to what is actually going on in 45 
that fishery.  I would make a motion that we have staff or 46 
someone go back in Amendment 30 addressing triggerfish and try 47 
to come up with better action items that would address the 48 
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fishing in such a regional area, rather than Gulf-wide 1 
management procedure. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let me help to clarify where we stand on 4 

this current document.  This current document is just going, or 5 
at least we’re proposing, to go out for scoping.  We’re not at 6 
certainly a selection of preferred alternatives or even the 7 
entire set of suite of management measures that we would go out 8 
with at this point. 9 
 10 
The scoping basically, in most cases, tries to define the 11 
problem and possibly talk about some of the solutions to it, but 12 
certainly doesn’t bind us to a Gulf-wide scope at this point in 13 
time. 14 
 15 
You certainly have helped clarify the record in regards to some 16 
of the questions in committee.  I’m trying to find out though 17 
whether there’s a consensus to hold back the document, as you 18 
suggest, or to wait or whether we should go on out to scoping.  19 
If we can, we may get a little discussion about that or how we 20 
should proceed in that respect. 21 
 22 
MR. PERRET:  First off, I assume east Gulf is the river east and 23 

west Gulf is the river west.  Are we clear on that?  Is that 24 
accurate?  25 
 26 
MR. ADAMS:  If you get into SEDAR-9, the chart on page 38 just 27 

delineates the Gulf east and west, but if you get into SEDAR-9, 28 
then it’s state-by-state and it further delineates western 29 
Florida from eastern Florida and so you can exactly tell -- Even 30 
though the chart on 38 says eastern Gulf, they’re not talking 31 
about Louisiana and they’re not talking about Mississippi and 32 
they’re not talking about southern Florida.  All of those are in 33 
this little Alabama/Panhandle area. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let me ask this, Mr. Adams.  Would it 36 

satisfy your concerns if at least in the scoping document we 37 
added that table to show the scope of this fishery and where 38 
it’s actually prosecuted into the scoping document? 39 
 40 
MR. ADAMS:  That would be fine, but the management action items 41 

that are proposed in 10 and 12 here are talking about Gulf-wide 42 
cures for the problem, which shouldn’t apply.   43 
 44 
I think we could either take triggerfish out of the document 45 
until we come back and proceed with the rest of it or make a 46 
notation in the document that triggerfish has got further 47 
management actions forthcoming.  I don’t know how to do it, but 48 
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I’m telling you the way it goes now, it gives the impression 1 
that there’s management Gulf-wide that needs to be done and 2 
that’s not the case. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I have Mr. Gill and then Mr. McLemore.  Mr. 5 

McLemore, since you may be bringing up a point of legal order 6 
here, we probably should defer to you first, if that’s okay, Mr. 7 
Gill. 8 
 9 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I don’t know about that, but thank you.  I just 10 

want to point out that this action is to respond to a 11 
notification that overfishing is occurring, which I believe was 12 
delivered in October.  You have one year to get the plan to end 13 
the overfishing done. 14 
 15 
This is late January and as has been noted, this is a scoping 16 
document.  You’re supposed to revise the measures that are going 17 
to be in there as a result of that process.  I would urge you 18 
not to delay it. 19 
 20 
MR. GILL:  For a point of clarification, Action 10 sets OY, MSY, 21 

MFMT, MSST benchmarks and thresholds and has nothing to do with 22 
areal locale.  I believe Mr. Adams is really addressing Action 23 
11 only, even though the discussion here has included 10. 24 
 25 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Is this of such a limited portion 26 

of the fishery that it could be that the stock assessment is in 27 
error about the stock being overfished?  It sounds like you’ve 28 
got no problem in any of the other states, other than Florida 29 
and Alabama.  I just wonder if the stock assessment could be 30 
incorrect in that analysis. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Steele, would you like to respond? 33 

 34 
MR. STEELE:  I’ll defer to Alex. 35 

 36 
DR. CHESTER:  Thanks, Phil.  I have to say that I don’t know the 37 

details of that and we would have to take that back to the 38 
assessment scientists and look at that.  My gut feeling is that 39 
they were looking at a stock-wide analysis of the stock and that 40 
the results would hold, but I would want to be sure of that. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It seems to me that we certainly have put on 43 

record the concerns about it being somewhat of a narrow focus 44 
and that we might ought to spell out a little more in the 45 
document where the fishery actually occurs.  As Mike said, I’m 46 
certainly more in favor of moving along, since we’re at such an 47 
early stage and this is a scoping document.  That would be my 48 
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preference at this point. 1 
 2 
MS. WALKER:  My question is for Mike.  As a council, aren’t we 3 

required to manage a species throughout its range?  I remember 4 
that in red grouper -- I don’t even think red grouper were 5 
caught off the coast of Texas, but the red grouper closure ended 6 
up affecting them also. 7 
 8 
MR. MCLEMORE:  National Standard 3, of course, requires that you 9 

manage a stock throughout its range to the extent practicable 10 
and that’s correct.  I’m not sure what the case was with red 11 
grouper or with gag, but I would, again, encourage you to keep 12 
moving forward on this. 13 
 14 
If you have some question about the actual status of the stock 15 
and ask the Center to revisit that and it comes up different, 16 
you can always cancel the scoping hearings, but I would -- At 17 
this point, the record you have is that you need to move 18 
forward. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there any further discussion?  I don’t 21 

believe we have a motion as it stands, anyhow. 22 
 23 
MR. HORN:  Do we need to make a formal request to the Center to 24 

review that particular issue, to maybe look and see if there may 25 
be a mistake?  They’ve done it before. 26 
 27 
MS. WALKER:  I’ll second that, if it’s a motion. 28 

 29 
MR. HORN:  I so move. 30 

 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If I can paraphrase for the author of the 32 

motion, I would say that the motion says regarding questions 33 
surrounding the geographic scope of this fishery and how it 34 
affects the assessment, the Center will take some opportunity to 35 
review that.  I wasn’t trying to put it in the form of a motion. 36 
 37 
You may just put the Center will review questions regarding how 38 
the geographic scope of this fishery may affect the stock 39 
assessment.  That’s my best paraphrasing of the motion that I 40 
thought I heard.  If someone can do a better job, please go 41 
ahead.  Dr. Crabtree, would you like to respond or Mr. Chester? 42 
 43 
DR. CHESTER:  I think that’s fine.  I would only ask, Mr. 44 

Riechers, that when the request comes to the Center that it be 45 
in the form of an official letter that specifies exactly what is 46 
desired. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Obviously you’ve heard the discussion here 1 

and certainly if the motion is as it is -- I think you’ve tried 2 
to answer the question too, in all fairness to you and the 3 
Center.  You’ve tried to answer that it’s a Gulf-wide assessment 4 
and that you believe it has incorporated already into it the 5 
relative fishing patterns and geographic distribution and scope 6 
of the fishery as it stands and that the assessment will stand, 7 
though I think you can relay the question of concern of what may 8 
be changing that, or what could be affecting the scope of it. 9 
 10 
I think, in reality, Mr. Adams’s suggestion is more to the 11 
management actions that are taken as a result of that stock 12 
assessment and I think we can address his concerns in future 13 
management alternatives, but we do have that motion now on the 14 
board.  It was made by Mr. Horn and seconded by Ms. Walker.  Is 15 
there any further discussion of the motion?  Hearing no further 16 
discussion, all those in favor of the motion say aye; all those 17 
opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 18 
 19 
MR. MINTON:  Could I offer a separate amendment, that Alex do 20 

this himself on his slide rule? 21 
 22 
DR. CHESTER:  I still have one. 23 

 24 
MR. MINTON:  The committee reviewed the locations for the 25 

Amendment 30 scoping hearings  26 
 27 
The committee recommends, without objection, and I so move the 28 
following locations: Naples for Southwest, Florida; Tampa or 29 
Madeira Beach, Florida; Panama City, Florida; Orange Beach, 30 
Alabama; New Orleans, Louisiana; Galveston, Texas; and 31 
Pascagoula, Mississippi. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion. 34 

 35 
MR. PERRET:  The Pascagoula location was listed sometime back, 36 

when we weren’t sure about possible facilities for a meeting in 37 
Biloxi.  Could we put or Biloxi and if staff is able to find a 38 
location in Biloxi, that would probably be more appropriate. 39 

 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With the pleasure of the council, do we 41 

actually have to have an amendment to do that or can we just 42 
take care of that one?  It sounds like by consensus we can do 43 
that.  All those in favor of the committee motion, signify by 44 
saying aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 45 

 46 
MR. MINTON:  Mr. Chairman and council members, if you will, I 47 

think it would be better if we go to the goliath grouper section 48 
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now and then come back to the IFQs.  I think it will flow 1 
better, because we want to finish up with a recommendation to 2 
National Marine Fisheries Service.  If you’ll turn to the last 3 
page, Goliath Grouper, Tab B, Number 7. 4 
 5 
The committee received a report from the Southeast Fishery 6 
Center on acceptable harvest levels for scientific sampling of 7 
goliath grouper in the U.S. South Atlantic and Gulf of Mexico.  8 
Results of the analyses indicated that approximately 1,500 fish 9 
per year could be harvested through scientific permits.   10 
 11 
The state of Florida then presented a preliminary research 12 
project outline for sampling goliath grouper for life history 13 
information.  Program sampling would be conducted similar to the 14 
kill tag currently used in Florida to manage harvest of tarpon.  15 
The details of the program are being developed jointly between 16 
the Southeast Center and Florida Wildlife and Fisheries and a 17 
source of funding is being sought. 18 
 19 
I would like to turn the meeting back to Bill Teehan to explain 20 
that.  I think there might have been an error in the sampling 21 
and so forth. 22 
 23 
MR. TEEHAN:  Just real briefly, I wanted to get on record what 24 

we’re actually talking about as far as the number of harvested 25 
fish.  Although the estimates that were presented at the 26 
committee meeting indicated approximately 1,600 individuals 27 
could be harvested in this scientific research project, we 28 
recognize the high degree of uncertainty associated with the 29 
estimates and recommend that 800 individuals be the maximum 30 
number of goliath grouper to be harvested over a two-year 31 
period, with a maximum of 400 each year. 32 
 33 
The two main sources of uncertainty are the lack of reliable 34 
catch and harvest information on goliath and the number of 35 
assumptions that had to be made to produce these estimates.  36 
Also, the other consideration is the goliath grouper life 37 
history and population dynamics pattern, which makes them highly 38 
susceptible to exploitation. 39 
 40 
We just feel that, in other words, it’s very advisable to take a 41 
precautionary route in this project and set that maximum number 42 
of individuals at 800.  We would also like to explore, based 43 
upon some of the discussions that the committee had, some form 44 
of sampling in the western for goliath, be it genetics, be it an 45 
expansion of the project that we have outlined in committee. 46 
 47 
That can be discussed at the initial research planning meeting 48 
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that we plan to have sometime in the last spring or early 1 
summer.  Thank you. 2 
 3 
MR. PERRET:  Bill, I can understand certainly the proceed with 4 

caution and you mentioned western Gulf and you mentioned a 5 
possible maximum of 400 fish a year.  Geographically, we’re 6 
talking about the entire Gulf.   7 
 8 
If we have research or scientific permits for the harvest of X 9 
number of fish, we’re not only talking about east and west, but 10 
we’re talking about the entire Gulf, so that we can get data on 11 
fish from the north/central Gulf and so on? 12 
 13 
MR. TEEHAN:  Corky, I think we can explore that.  The initial 14 

research project that was discussed between the Science Center 15 
and FWC centered on the eastern Gulf, basically because of the 16 
logistics of the research facility in St. Petersburg. 17 
 18 
I think, having talked to Luiz Barbieri at FWRI, although our 19 
governor says we can’t use acronyms anymore, and the Fish and 20 
Wildlife Research Institute in St. Petersburg, they’re willing 21 
to look at possibly expanding it.  To what level that is, at 22 
this point I can’t speak for them. 23 
 24 
MR. PERRET:  If I may, like Mr. Adams pointed out on 25 

triggerfish, the harvest from a certain area, yet the stock 26 
assessment is Gulf-wide and so on and so forth.  This too is a 27 
species that occurs in other areas of the Gulf, and it seems to 28 
me -- I’ve been talking about trying to get something on this on 29 
a research basis for probably ten or twelve years now and we’re 30 
getting closer. 31 
 32 
I’m all for proceeding with caution, but the Gulf is a very 33 
large area and this species does occur in other areas of the 34 
Gulf and hopefully, this research would include those areas.  35 
Thank you. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion?  Hearing none and 38 

seeing none, Mr. Minton. 39 
 40 
MR. MINTON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Now going back to Reef 41 

Fish Amendment 29, the Grouper IFQ and this is under Tab B, 42 
Number 6.  Staff provided a summary of the January meeting of 43 
the Grouper IFQ Advisory Panel.   44 
 45 
The panel concluded discussion and decisions on the core 46 
recommendations.  A document describing these recommendations 47 
will be presented at the March council meeting.  The definition 48 
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of the terms “landing” and “offloading” were discussed.   1 
 2 
The current legal opinion is that they are synonymous, which 3 
will have an effect on how fishermen and dealers conduct 4 
business.  The Magnuson-Stevens Act reauthorization contains 5 
considerable language related to multi-species IFQ programs. 6 
 7 
The requirement for a referendum on the grouper IFQ program was 8 
discussed, including NMFS’s requirement to develop guidelines 9 
for the conduct of a referendum and the need to define 10 
“substantially fished”.   11 
 12 
The committee is recommending that the March meeting include an 13 
agenda item to discuss development of these guidelines jointly 14 
with the National Marine Fisheries Service.  Do I need to make 15 
that into a motion, Mr. Chairman, or just have staff do that? 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think we can just take care of that.  18 

 19 
MR. MINTON:  Unless there is discussion on the action IFQ, at 20 

this point we have a draft proposed IFQ language from National 21 
Marine Fisheries Service requesting clarification on the 22 
definition of “landing” and the three-hour notifications prior 23 
to landing.  With that, I’ll turn it over to either Mike or to 24 
Roy to present that. 25 
 26 
I think what they would like out of this is a letter from the 27 
council, stating that we support this revision in the language 28 
or that was our intent or something like that. 29 
 30 
MR. MCLEMORE:  The issue arose during the discussions among the 31 

IFQ implementation team in the region as they were sort of going 32 
through developing the online system and so forth and it became 33 
clear that fishermen sometimes come in and will give 34 
notification of arriving at the dock, but they don’t offload 35 
until more than twelve hours later. 36 
 37 
Technically, they would be required to give a second 38 
notification under the regulations, because the definition of 39 
landing includes offloading.  That’s the problem that they’re 40 
trying to address and we don’t think that was the council’s 41 
intent. 42 
 43 
What we’re seeking is a clarification from the council as to 44 
what your intent was.  The language that is in this draft before 45 
you is still under development and it may not be what they end 46 
up doing, but the description of the problem is correct. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We also heard from Dave and there was also 1 

the discrepancy because offloading and landing are considered 2 
the same thing, but reality, they’re wanting a distinction 3 
between tying up to the dock and actually offloading fish as 4 
well. 5 
 6 
MR. MCLEMORE:  The definition of “landing” in the general 7 

fishery regulations, at Part 600, includes offloading.  We’re 8 
trying to distinguish offloading from landing and arriving at 9 
the dock, actually removing the fish from actually tying up at 10 
the dock. 11 
 12 
As I said, this text is still under discussion with some of the 13 
other people on the team and so that may not be the way it’s 14 
distinguished, but what we want from the council is 15 
acknowledgement that you did want that clarified and 16 
distinguished. 17 
 18 
MR. HORN:  I don’t remember the council talking a whole lot 19 

about this.  Most of this came from the NMFS Enforcement, if I’m 20 
not mistaken.  If we had discussed it, I would have jumped on it 21 
with all fours with the things they came up with. 22 
 23 
I’m extremely disappointed, as are most fishermen, and maybe not 24 
all of them, but when you’re talking about landing and 25 
offloading and the time element -- The time element, 26 
particularly, and let me go to that first. 27 
 28 
In the summertime, there are a lot of smaller boats that fish 29 
every day.  They’re day-boat fishermen and they don’t come in 30 
until eight or nine or ten o’clock at night, because it’s not 31 
dark until then in July and August. 32 
 33 
Yet, they’re handcuffed, because if they come in that late, they 34 
can’t unload their fish and they go out before six o’clock in 35 
the morning, because they’re going out before daylight and 36 
they’re usually on their way out when the sun comes up. 37 
 38 
These things that NMFS Enforcement came up with -- I hate to use 39 
the term “ridiculous” but from the standpoint of the fishery and 40 
historical participation and practices of the fishery, these 41 
things were ridiculous.  I would like to see something done 42 
about it. 43 
 44 
I don’t know what the right avenue is, whether it’s to discuss 45 
it here or discuss it outside the council parameters, but 46 
landing, it’s common practice to bring your boat in and take 47 
your fish off the boat and put them in a cooler and go back out 48 
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fishing and someone unloads or packs them.  They’re already 1 
unloaded, but they take them out of the vats and they weigh them 2 
the next day or even the next day or the next day.  That’s a 3 
very common practice in my plant. 4 
 5 
The things that have come up under this ITQ -- People wonder why 6 
I’m so cynical.  I’ve been told I was.  The reason I’m so 7 
cynical is the things that they’ve done to my business has not 8 
helped me one bit and it’s caused me extreme hardship, besides 9 
the computer. 10 
 11 
MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, I would be willing to make a motion 12 
that the council’s intent, as far as landing for the IFQ 13 
program, was when the vessel arrived at the dock. 14 

 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m going to just ask, for a point of 16 

clarification, do you want to be that specific or do you want to 17 
be more generic in that you’re supporting the law enforcement 18 
clarification of offloading and landing for better enforcement 19 
activities or something like that?  I throw that out there to 20 
you, Ms. Walker. 21 
 22 
MR. WILLIAMS:  What you’re trying to do here, is it not, is to 23 

separate the concepts of landing versus offloading.  You’ll have 24 
to define those in the regulations somewhere. 25 
 26 
MR. MCLEMORE:  Basically, there’s a restriction to offloading 27 

between six and six, but the landing notification requirement 28 
can’t be more than twelve hours and so we don’t want to impose 29 
that on the fishermen for removal of the fish once they’ve given 30 
the notification and that’s the point. 31 
 32 
We are trying to distinguish landing from offloading, arriving 33 
at the dock from removing the fish from the boat.  That’s what 34 
we’re trying to distinguish.  As the regulations are currently 35 
structured -- This was in the amendment, but I think what was 36 
inadvertent was not realizing at that point that the definition 37 
of landing included offloading. 38 
 39 
MS. WALKER:  If I may, Mr. Chairman, after the council’s intent 40 

was in the notification process of landing -- The council’s 41 
intent for landing was when the vessel arrived at the dock.  I 42 
would ask NOAA General Counsel if we need to keep the rest of 43 
it, “rather than when the fish were offloaded.”  I don’t think 44 
it’s necessary, but I would ask Mike. 45 
 46 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I think that’s clear, if you just end it at 47 

“dock.” 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Walker, if we get a second, which I’m 2 

waiting on -- 3 
 4 
MR. HORN:  I’ll second it. 5 

 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Horn seconds.  I assume what our intent 7 

here is then to write a letter just spelling this out. 8 
 9 
MR. HORN:  Just a question.  Who did the NOAA Enforcement, who 10 

did they confer with when they came up with all of these ideas 11 
of how to do this?  How many fish dealers did they talk to or 12 
how many fishermen did they talk to determine how to set this up 13 
to make it the best of both worlds? 14 
 15 
MR. MCLEMORE:  You mean this specific provision here, Phil? 16 

 17 
MR. HORN:  Yes. 18 

 19 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I don’t know who all they talked to, but it’s in 20 

the document somewhere.  I’m trying to find it in the amendment 21 
right now.  It was in the amendment. 22 
 23 
MR. MINTON:  It’s been pointed out from Mr. Waters that it was 24 

the Red Snapper Ad Hoc that came up with that. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I don’t know, Mr. Steele, and you may shed 27 

some light, but I certainly know we had several workshops where 28 
some of these things were discussed after council meetings and 29 
we had open invitation to that.  Would you like to address that 30 
as well, Mr. Steele? 31 
 32 
MR. STEELE:  That’s correct, Mr. Chairman.  We did have a number 33 

of workshops on this.  I think with this language that we’re 34 
proposing now, this will straighten it out.  We’re basically 35 
going to let the guy come to the dock. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion needed here?  Hearing 38 
no further discussion, all those in favor of the motion say aye; 39 
all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 40 
 41 
MR. MINTON:  Mr. Chairman, that concludes the committee report. 42 

 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there any other business in the Reef Fish 44 

section before we move to Joint Reef Fish/Shrimp?  Also, before 45 
we move to Joint Reef Fish/Shrimp, I would say that it would 46 
probably behoove us all to take a short break.  We’ll make that 47 
about -- We’ll start up again at about 4:10. 48 
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 1 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s try to resume our council business.  I 4 

think we’re moving on Tab E and I guess Mr. Perret, since he led 5 
the committee, is going to lead the Joint Reef Fish/Shrimp 6 
Management Committee Report.  Mr. Perret, are you ready? 7 
 8 

JOINT REEF FISH/SHRIMP MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 9 

 10 
MR. PERRET:  If you would, we’re going to go to Tab E, as the 11 

chair said.  This is the Summary of the Joint Reef Fish/Shrimp 12 
Management Committee.  The revised agenda and minutes of the 13 
November 13, 2006 meeting were approved without change. 14 
 15 
The first thing we discussed, Dr. Diamond provided some 16 
information on red snapper juvenile densities off Texas.  Dr. 17 
Diamond stated that in her research they had looked at the 18 
possibility of closed areas under two conditions: clumps of 19 
juvenile red snapper and predictability in space and time.   20 
 21 
She noted that SEAMAP data was used to look for hot spots over 22 
time.  She stated that they checked for clustering of juveniles 23 
using interpolation both mathematically and statistically and 24 
noted that mathematical derivations were best for shrimp, 25 
whereas statistical derivations were best for red snapper.   26 
 27 
She stated that the different methods showed similar patterns 28 
and noted that characteristics of hot spots were equal in 29 
intensity and persistence.  She reviewed both, using various 30 
figures for the years 1988 through 2004.   31 
 32 
Dr. Diamond stated that they compared SEAMAP data vs. observer 33 
data, noting that the observer data was patchy.  She stated that 34 
additional work was needed to compare locations of commercial 35 
shrimping with juvenile red snapper hot spots.  Are there any 36 
questions on that? 37 
 38 
Moving on, we had a summary of the Ad Hoc Shrimp Effort 39 
Management Advisory Panel.  Dr. Diagne presented the AP report 40 
and that’s Tab E, Number 14.  He reviewed the seven motions 41 
passed by the AP, primarily in regard to the proposed actions in 42 
Reef Fish Amendment 27/Shrimp Amendment 14 versus the 43 
alternatives proposed in the Draft EIS prepared by National 44 
Marine Fisheries Service and that’s October of 2006.   45 
 46 
Dr. Leard presented a brief overview of the current and future 47 
actions, issues, and options with regard to management of red 48 
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snapper and shrimp. 1 
 2 
Next, we had updated rebuilding projections for red snapper.  3 
Mr. Strelcheck, who is with NMFS, presented updated projections 4 
for ending overfishing in 2009 and 2010 with rebuilding to the 5 
26 percent SPR target by 2032.   6 
 7 
He noted that there were two projection runs that included a 8 
linked or equal proportion reduction in fishing mortality, F, 9 
for both the red snapper directed fishery and the shrimp fishery 10 
and a de-linked disproportional reduction that focused on 11 
bycatch reduction in the shrimp fishery.   12 
 13 
He defined these terms and showed how these strategies effect 14 
reductions.  He stated that the projections looked at TACs based 15 
on both a 50 percent and 74 percent reduction in mortality from 16 
the 2001 to 2003 average.   17 
 18 
He presented effort reductions for the shrimp fishery of 19 
approximately 68 percent from the 2001 to 2003 average and noted 20 
that recreational landings were down in 2004 to 2006.  However, 21 
catch in numbers was approximately the same.   22 
 23 
He noted that commercial landings were below the allocation in 24 
2005 and 2006.  He reviewed TACs that would end overfishing in 25 
2009 and 2010 under both a 50 percent and 74 percent reduction 26 
in shrimp trawl bycatch as follows.   I think, you can see, in 27 
table, under the 50 percent that 2007 would be 6.5 million 28 
pounds and 2008 and so on down the line. 29 
 30 
At the 74 percent reduction level, you would see the million 31 
pound TACs for those particular years.  Mr. Strelcheck stated 32 
that there was a threefold difference in dead discards from the 33 
linked versus de-linked strategies and 4.5 million more dead 34 
discards from shrimping between a 50 percent reduction 35 
assumption and a 74 percent assumption.   36 
 37 
In reviewing spawning potential and yield for the linked 38 
strategy versus 50 percent and 74 percent shrimp reduction 39 
strategies, he showed that TAC in 2032 would be approximately 40 
25.4 million pounds under the linked and 17.2 million pounds and 41 
10.2 million pounds for the 74 percent and 50 percent de-linked 42 
strategies, respectively.   43 
 44 
From now on, probably you need to -- It’s going to be difficult, 45 
at best.  We’ve got two documents.  The first is E-5 that we’ll 46 
be working from and we’ll also be working from E-10 in your 47 
briefing books, E-10 being the draft EIS.  I will proceed. 48 
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 1 
Reef Fish Amendment 27/Shrimp Amendment 14, Dr. Leard reviewed 2 
Agenda Item VII and noted that Subpart A was the committee 3 
recommendations from the August 2006 meeting.   4 
 5 
He stated that the committee may want to review these actions 6 
and make any revisions based on the revised analyses presented 7 
by NMFS.  Just to jog your memory, the committee had made some 8 
recommendations and then when we got to the full council, the 9 
motion was made to defer action until the end of the year for 10 
more data and so on. 11 
 12 
He also noted, that’s Dr. Leard, that Subpart D showed potential 13 
shrimp actions under the current alternatives in Amendment 27/14 14 
with additional options added from the Shrimp Effort Working 15 
Group report.   16 
 17 
He stated that this document also contained the alternatives 18 
from the DEIS of October 2006 that could add closures in the 10 19 
to 30 fathom zone in statistical sub-zones 13 through 21 and 20 
these alternatives could be substituted for those currently in 21 
Amendment 27/14.   22 
 23 
Following discussion, a motion was made to recommend that the 24 
preferred alternative be Alternative 3, 5.0 million pound TAC, 25 
and add an Alternative 4 that would have a TAC of 3.0 million 26 
pounds.  A substitute motion to split the motion carried.  27 
Following the first vote, the committee recommends, and I so 28 
move, to add an Alternative 4 that would set TAC at 3.0 million 29 
pounds. 30 

 31 
That would be, if you go to E-5, page 21 under the management 32 
alternatives, Action 1, Alternatives to Set Directed Red Snapper 33 
Harvest, the committee is recommending that Alternative 4 be 34 
added to set a TAC at three million pounds and that is the 35 
committee motion. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Just to remind everyone where we stand on 38 

this document, is that as we will move through here -- We were, 39 
in committee, picking preferreds to go to a public hearing 40 
draft.  We have a committee motion.  Is there any discussion 41 
regarding the committee motion? 42 
 43 
MS. WALKER:  I would just like to ask Dr. Crabtree for 44 

clarification, why the numbers on TAC are so different after 45 
this rerun than they were after the stock assessment.  What 46 
changed? 47 
 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  The numbers are different from the numbers in the 1 

memorandum from Nancy Thompson to Julie Morris, which had most 2 
of the original projections we’ve been looking at.  The numbers 3 
differ from some of those runs because a series of those runs 4 
were done under this so-called linked scenario. 5 
 6 
That scenario assumed that there would be equal proportion 7 
reductions across all of the fisheries.  That included the 8 
shrimp fishery, that included the east and western Gulf directed 9 
fishery, the bycatch fishery, and the closed season discard 10 
fishery. 11 
 12 
That’s the difference between them.  This set of runs does not 13 
make that assumption of equal proportion and what we assumed in 14 
this -- This is open for you to look at and think about do you 15 
want to make some modifications of it, depending on how 16 
realistically you think you can reduce discards. 17 
 18 
The differences are that in this particular set of runs, one, we 19 
updated the landings.  Two, we made the assumption that the 20 
commercial fishery would operate at a thirteen-inch size limit 21 
and that the discards in the commercial fishery would be those 22 
that would occur under a thirteen-inch size limit. 23 
 24 
We assumed there would be a 10 percent reduction in the closed 25 
season discards and not a 74 percent, but a 10 percent.  We 26 
based that on the IFQ program going in place and that with some 27 
consolidation and all those types of things and we wouldn’t be 28 
in the derby situation with the ten-day mini-seasons anymore, we 29 
think there will be some reduction of bycatch in that closed 30 
season fishery. 31 
 32 
Now is it 10 percent, is it 15 percent, is it 5 percent?  I 33 
don’t know.  I don’t know how to do an analytical analysis of 34 
that and so I think you have to use your knowledge of the 35 
fishery and your judgment on that. 36 
 37 
Then we made no assumption for the recreational fishery, that 38 
there would be any reductions in discards in the recreational 39 
fishery.  In your document, you have alternatives for circle 40 
hooks, venting tools, and those types of things.  We didn’t 41 
factor that really in and so that’s the difference. 42 
 43 
In those linked runs, we were, for example, assuming a 74 44 
percent reduction in discard mortality would occur in all 45 
fisheries, including the closed season fishery and the 46 
recreational fishery.  In these runs, we didn’t assume we would 47 
get those reductions and that’s the difference. 48 
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 1 
MS. WALKER:  If I can ask one more question then.  You’ve only 2 

assumed that we’ll get a 10 percent reduction in discard 3 
mortality from the commercial sector in the closed season.  What 4 
percentage did you include when you ran these numbers for the 5 
rest of the year?  Is it just 10 percent and that’s all for the 6 
whole year? 7 
 8 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, we assumed that the commercial fishery would 9 

operate under a thirteen-inch size limit and so the discards 10 
under that size limit are less than under the fifteen-inch size 11 
limit and so that’s factored into the analysis. 12 
 13 
MS. WALKER:  What was that percentage? 14 

 15 
DR. CRABTREE:  I can’t tell you that.  Andy, do you know about 16 

what that reduction was? 17 
 18 
MR. ANDY STRELCHECK:  I don’t know exactly, but it’s 19 

approximately 40 to 60 percent, I believe, in the document. 20 
 21 
MS. WALKER: As far as the recreational sector, we have not taken 22 

or these numbers, these TACs, do not reflect, for instance, if 23 
we went with a circle hook and I think the study that’s referred 24 
to in the document says that that could obtain a 50 percent 25 
bycatch reduction in the recreational sector. 26 
 27 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t know about that number.  We would have to 28 

look at it.  If you think that requiring circle hooks and 29 
venting tools would reduce the release mortality of those fish, 30 
then the way, I would think, you would model that would be a 31 
reduction in the release mortality rate you would put into the 32 
projections and look at it that way. 33 
 34 
For example, if you felt you could get a 10 percent reduction in 35 
the overall release mortality rate, you could factor that in.  36 
Do you follow me? 37 
 38 
MS. WALKER:  I’m not following you.  You’re talking about a 10 39 

percent release mortality rate. 40 
 41 
DR. CRABTREE:  The circle hooks and venting tools only affect 42 

the release mortality rate.  They don’t affect the number of 43 
discards.  Minimum size limits don’t affect the release 44 
mortality rate.  They affect the number of discards.  You would 45 
model the two differently. 46 
 47 
If the council felt that requiring those gear changes would 48 
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result in some reduction in the overall release mortality rates, 1 
that could be looked at. 2 
 3 
MS. WALKER:  Isn’t that what we’re trying to do, is release the 4 

mortality associated with the regulatory discards? 5 
 6 
DR. CRABTREE:  To the extent that you can reduce discards in any 7 

of these fisheries, there will be gains in the allowable TACs 8 
and in the ultimate MSY that you can achieve.  The question is 9 
can you realistically get those reductions. 10 
 11 
MR. HORN:  Dr. Crabtree, is there any way that the assessment 12 

models in the potential gains you’ll receive with a lower size 13 
limit, which means less discards, the smaller fish being 14 
produced, even though there would be more numbers?  You’re going 15 
to leave some amount, and I don’t have a clue what that would 16 
be, of larger fish in the stock to contribute to the spawning 17 
potential ratio. 18 
 19 
Is there any means to factor that in in any way, of any amount?  20 
If we believe that bigger fish contribute more to the spawning 21 
potential, which I think is probably correct, in my mind.  If 22 
it’s not, we need to do away with the fifty-fathom longline 23 
boundary. 24 
 25 
Those fish are being left and should contribute more.  You’re 26 
going to have less overall mortality, because you’re going to 27 
keep those fish.  I think today we’ve heard the recreational 28 
sector talk about it and we heard the commercial people at a 29 
previous meeting begging for a reduction in size limits. 30 
 31 
I think all participants are going to try to do the best they 32 
can and so is there any means to add that contribution into the 33 
assessment? 34 
 35 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, I believe that’s exactly what these runs try 36 

to do. 37 
 38 
MR. HORN:  You haven’t done that with the recreational fishery, 39 

just the commercial.  Is that what you’re saying? 40 
 41 
DR. CRABTREE:  That’s correct, but recall we did do a series of 42 

analyses to look at the impact of reducing the size limit in the 43 
recreational fishery and those analyses show that in fact 44 
reducing the size limit in the recreational fishery slows the 45 
recovery rate very slightly, and probably negligibly, down to a 46 
size limit of about thirteen inches. 47 
 48 
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If you go below thirteen inches, then it significantly slows the 1 
recovery rate in the recreational fishery and that’s very 2 
different than in the commercial fishery and it’s because the 3 
release mortality rates are quite different. 4 
 5 
Most of the fish released in the recreational fishery, based on 6 
these analyses, are surviving, whereas the exact opposite is 7 
true in the commercial fishery. 8 
 9 
MR. MINTON:  Roy, you said something earlier that kind of threw 10 

me.  You said that the savings from the thirteen inches would be 11 
10 percent and I thought it was just the opposite or reverse of 12 
that and it should be around 90 percent. 13 
 14 
DR. CRABTREE:  If I said that, I misspoke.  The 10 percent 15 

reduction I was talking about was in the closed season fishery 16 
and was based on the IFQ.  The size limit has no impact on the 17 
closed season fishery, because you can’t keep anything during 18 
the closed season fishery and that’s one of the dilemmas we 19 
have. 20 
 21 
When the fishery is closed, it’s hard to think of ways to get 22 
reductions in those discards.  For example, if you required 23 
circle hooks and venting tools throughout the entire reef fish 24 
fishery and if you believe that most of those closed season 25 
discards occur when people are fishing for reef fish, then you 26 
might council argue that that would have an impact on all of 27 
these closed season discards. 28 
 29 
What I was talking about with that 10 percent didn’t have 30 
anything to do with the size limit.  That had to do with the 31 
closed season discards and the IFQ. 32 
 33 
MR. MINTON:  What is the figure then?  What is the reduction in 34 

release mortality that you’ve calculated in the model? 35 
 36 
DR. CRABTREE:  In the closed season? 37 

 38 
MR. MINTON:  No, in the directed commercial fishery. 39 

 40 
DR. CRABTREE:  We didn’t factor in any reduction in release 41 

mortality.  The size limit has no effect on release mortality.  42 
The size limit affects the number of discards.  At a lower size 43 
limit, there are fewer discards, but their survival is 44 
unaffected by it.  Do you follow me? 45 
 46 
MR. MINTON:  No, I don’t, because right now, based on the 47 

fishermen’s information and what we’ve seen and heard, they’re 48 
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killing twice as many fish to get their legal poundage in.  That 1 
is regulatory discards.  That is mortality.  The thirteen-inch 2 
size limit should reduce that mortality and that’s the number 3 
I’m looking for. 4 
 5 
DR. CRABTREE:  Here’s the way I’m trying to talk about this.  6 

You’re looking at how many dead discards are there.  There are 7 
two factors that affect that.  One is the mortality rate of the 8 
discarded fish and the other is the number of fish that are 9 
being discarded and it’s the product of those two that determine 10 
the dead removals. 11 
 12 
The size limit affects the number of fish that are discarded, 13 
but it doesn’t affect the survival of the fish that are 14 
discarded.  Circle hooks, doesn’t affect, as far as I know, the 15 
number of fish that are discarded, although I suppose you might 16 
argue that it would. 17 
 18 
I think the intent of circle hooks is to increase the survival 19 
rate of the discarded fish and do you understand the distinction 20 
I’m making between the two? 21 
 22 
MR. MINTON:  I do and, Mr. Chairman, I promise I’ll be quiet 23 

after this, but my point is that the number of fish that are 24 
being discarded is going to be substantially less and therefore, 25 
there is a savings and has the model accounted for that savings? 26 
 27 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes and as Andy said, we think it’s on the order 28 

of 50 to 60 percent. 29 
 30 
MR. MINTON:  Why 50 or 60?  It’s a guess at best anyway. 31 

 32 
DR. CRABTREE:  The model determines that, based on the size.  We 33 

didn’t guess that. 34 
 35 
MR. MINTON:  If we’re hearing 80 percent and we got 80 percent, 36 

if I recall, from fishermen at the SEDAR process.  That was the 37 
number that was presented and now they’re telling us they’re 38 
killing one-and-a-half times more fish to bring their quota in 39 
and why can’t we use that figure and say we’re saving 80 or 90 40 
percent of those fish and model that, instead of an arbitrary 50 41 
or 60 percent? 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Hold on, Dr. Crabtree.  Mr. Strelcheck, I 44 

think, may be trying to help you answer this question. 45 
 46 
MR. STRELCHECK:  I think you might be mixing apples and oranges 47 

here, Vernon.  The 50 to 60 percent isn’t the release mortality 48 
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rate.  That’s the reduction in numbers of discards.  The 80 1 
percent is a release mortality rate and so we’re assuming that 2 
the discards will be reduced, but even though they’re still 3 
discarding fish, they’re discarding them at a release mortality 4 
rate of 80 percent.  They’re just discarding a lot less fish 5 
than they previously would have at a higher size limit. 6 
 7 
MR. MINTON:  That’s my point, is why are you only giving them 50 8 

percent, when everything that we’ve heard is more like 100 9 
percent or 150 percent of what was being caught was being 10 
released to bring home the amount of fish that they were taking. 11 
 12 
I guess we’re just confused, but what I’m saying is they’re 13 
catching twenty-five fish to keep ten and so there’s fifteen 14 
fish out there, of which that were being released and 20 percent 15 
of those are going to die now. 16 
 17 
MR. STRELCHECK:  The 60 percent estimate is based on a study by 18 

Dave Neeland and Chuck Wilson out of Louisiana State University 19 
and it was observer coverage on commercial vessels fishing with 20 
bandit rigs and so that was their estimate of the number of fish 21 
that were thrown overboard between thirteen and fifteen inches.  22 
If you go down to twelve inches, it’s around, I believe, 80 23 
percent.  It’s from observer studies. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m going to give fairly wide latitude here, 26 

but remember that we do have a motion on the board.  Obviously 27 
these things are all intertwined and I know everyone has their 28 
points they want to make about various aspects of the model.  I 29 
will give fairly wide leeway here, but at some point, let’s try 30 
to address the motion, which is to add an alternative that would 31 
set a TAC at 3.0 into the document. 32 
 33 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  I think I’ll come back when we talk about size 34 

again, because I want to follow up on what Phil was saying. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Anyone else?  Hearing no further discussion 37 
then regarding the motion on the board, which is to add an 38 
Alternative 4 that would set a TAC at 3.0 million pounds and 39 
hearing no further discussion, all those in favor of that 40 
motion, say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion 41 
passes. 42 

 43 
MR. PERRET:  Following additional discussion, the committee 44 
recommends, and I so move, to add an Alternative 5 that would 45 
set TAC at zero for 2008 and 2009. 46 

 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 48 
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discussion regarding the committee motion? 1 
 2 
MR. GILL:  I speak in opposition to this motion.  I think we 3 

heard many folks at public testimony that are in the industry 4 
that did not support it as well.  I’m not sure it qualifies as 5 
the practical test in terms of realistic and so I speak in 6 
opposition. 7 
 8 
MS. MORRIS:  I speak in opposition to this motion.  We heard 9 

comments both from the commercial and recreational public 10 
commenters this morning that they would be catching red snapper 11 
and discarding them if we had a zero TAC and that this would be 12 
very destructive to their industry on both sides and that just 13 
the idea of a complete closure is very alarming to people. 14 
 15 
Based on the public testimony, I don’t think we need to add this 16 
to the document or continue analyzing it.  It seems like there 17 
was almost universal opposition to the idea. 18 
 19 
DR. SHIPP:  I speak in favor of the motion, for this reason.  20 

This is a scoping document.  This is going to public testimony.  21 
Between now and the March meeting, we may have additional 22 
analysis that indicates exactly what that zero TAC would result 23 
in in terms of a recovery year and a TAC at 2010 or 2011. 24 
 25 
If we were taking final action here, it would be different, but 26 
I do think that we heard enough testimony from some of the 27 
recreational guys today that if it goes down that low, they just 28 
as soon would close it. 29 
 30 
It also may give an option for a higher TAC this year and then 31 
the two-year closure and then resume on a more reasonable scale.  32 
The point is we don’t know.  We don’t have those analyses and to 33 
go to public hearing, I think, is a worthwhile effort at this 34 
point. 35 
 36 
DR. MCILWAIN:  I would speak in opposition, just based on past 37 

history of closing fisheries in the Gulf or any period of time.  38 
I have a fear that they might not ever open again and so I would 39 
speak in opposition to it. 40 
 41 
MR. PEARCE:  I’m going to speak in opposition also, for many 42 

reasons.  Today, we heard quite a few people speak against the 43 
zero TAC.  We also heard people that were fishing snapper in the 44 
1980s when there were very few and they just fished other 45 
species and so our discards are not going to disappear. 46 
 47 
We’re going to put undue pressure on the other species in the 48 
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Gulf if we don’t fish for red snapper and not only that, I’m on 1 
the same side with Mr. McIlwain, but in a different respect.  2 
We’re going to lose our markets to everybody else in the world 3 
if we shut it down for two years.   4 
 5 
That fish won’t come back and I just don’t think it’s necessary 6 
for a zero TAC at all.  I think we’ve got a lot more options 7 
that we can consider besides that and I think it would be very 8 
detrimental to the other fisheries in the Gulf. 9 
 10 
MR. WILLIAMS:  While I supported this in committee, it seemed as 11 

a reasonable alternative at the time.  I heard so much 12 
opposition against it today and I would note that the Fish and 13 
Wildlife Commission had a hearing on a different subject last 14 
night in Pensacola and there was objections stated at that 15 
hearing about closing this fishery down completely. 16 
 17 
Initially, it seemed like a reasonable alternative, but it now 18 
seems like an unreasonable alternative to me and I’m going to 19 
vote against it. 20 
 21 
MS. WALKER:  I speak in favor the motion, because of NEPA.  It 22 

will allow us to consider a wider range of alternatives and 23 
everyone spoke against it today, if they what the TAC could be 24 
in 2010, as opposed to what we’re going to be looking at, they 25 
may change their mind.  This is a scoping document. 26 
 27 
It will give them the information that they need to make a 28 
decision on whether they would want to even look at something 29 
like this. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve heard it said a couple of times that 32 

it’s a scoping document and it’s a matter of semantics, but we 33 
are at a public hearing draft stage.  We’re past the scoping 34 
phase.  Like I said, it’s a minor point of clarification for the 35 
public. 36 
 37 
MR. PERRET:  I too was like Mr. Williams and thought it was 38 

probably a viable option.  However, I don’t feel that way now, 39 
after hearing what I heard all morning long, the number of 40 
people that said if you go to zero that we’re not going to quit 41 
fishing and we’re going to fish harder for other species and 42 
we’re going to go to two and three hook and we’re going to do 43 
away with circle hooks and we’re going to go back to j-hooks and 44 
we’re going to be killing more fish.  That’s what convinced me 45 
that I just don’t think a zero TAC at this time is appropriate. 46 
 47 
MR. MINTON:  Earlier, we voted to add an Alternative 4, to set 48 
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the TAC, as an alternative, at three million pounds.  That’s 1 
1.37 million pounds in the recreational fishery.  In talking 2 
with a number of people outside of the hearing and then 3 
listening to them, that’s really no different than zero, for 4 
most of these people in this fishery. 5 
 6 
I think it should be left in.  I may not vote for it when it 7 
comes up, but I believe we need some input from these people and 8 
also some analyses.  How long would the fishery stay open at 9 
three million pounds for the recreational and the commercial 10 
fishery? 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m a little confused then, Mr. Minton, in 13 

regards to your last statement.  The three million pound option 14 
has been added.  15 
 16 
DR. MCILWAIN:  I have a concern also if we go to zero TAC there 17 

won’t be any fish being taken and we’re going to lose a year’s 18 
worth of data or two years worth of data that would normally 19 
have gone into the stock assessment and so we’ve created more 20 
questions than doubt.  I would, again, vote against it. 21 
 22 
MR. GILL:  In regard’s to Mr. Minton’s comments, if Alternative 23 

4 is equivalent to a zero TAC, this is redundant and we don’t 24 
need it anyway. 25 
 26 
DR. SHIPP:  I would just point out that this first hit the 27 

street within the last day or two and there’s doubt the knee-28 
jerk reaction when they hear what a zero TAC is, but there’s 29 
also conflicting testimony we heard. 30 
 31 
We heard one group of fishermen say that they would be out of 32 
business.  They’re done.  If we go down to a three million pound 33 
TAC or something that low, they’re done and we’ve heard others 34 
say that if we go to a zero TAC that they’re going to keep 35 
fishing.  Both aspects can’t be true. 36 
 37 
If a large number of them get out of the industry, then we’re 38 
not going to have that persistent pounding on these other 39 
species and I would just like to point that out, that that is a 40 
conflict in the testimony we heard. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think we pretty much all know how we’re 43 

going to vote on this one at this point and most folks have had 44 
an opportunity to speak.  With that and seeing no hands in the 45 
air, let’s go ahead and vote this committee motion up or down. 46 
 47 
The committee motion, again, is to add an Alternative 5 that 48 
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would set TAC at zero for a two-year period, 2008 and 2009.  All 1 
those in favor of the committee motion say aye; all those 2 
opposed.   The motion failed. 3 
 4 
MR. PERRET:  The Committee requested that staff evaluate the 5 

effects of weekend openings for a 3.0 million pound TAC.  That 6 
probably should have prior to the last motion, to be consistent 7 
with what we had passed.  That’s a staff request. 8 
 9 
With regard to Action 1 and Action 1 is page 21 and 22 and, of 10 
course, we added Alternative 4.  With regard to Action 1, the 11 
committee recommends, and I so move, that the preferred 12 
alternative be Alternative 3, with the preferred sub-option, 13 
Option A: sixteen-inch minimum size limit and a June 1 to 14 
September 15 recreational fishing season or 107 days. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m going to move on to discussion regarding 17 

the committee motion, but before I do that, I want to clarify 18 
the last statement regarding the weekend openings.  I think what 19 
we had a discussion about there, because I led that charge, to 20 
some degree, was that when we talked about that as sub-options 21 
under the preferred options of TAC, we really were trying to 22 
apply that to any of those sub-options regarding TAC and it just 23 
hasn’t been carried out through all those sub-options at this 24 
point. 25 
 26 
It might apply to the five million pound TAC as well as the 27 
three million pound TAC or any of those that we set and I think 28 
I’ve had some discussions with Andy and others of how we think 29 
we can maybe do some of that.  With that, that takes us back to 30 
the committee motion, which sets a preferred alternative at a 31 
five million pound TAC with a preferred sub-option of a sixteen-32 
inch minimum size limit and a June 1 to September 15 33 
recreational fishing season. 34 
 35 
MS. MORRIS:  After listening to the public testimony today, I 36 

can no longer support the Sub-Option A, which has a sixteen-inch 37 
minimum size limit. 38 
 39 
Without exception, I think there were only two speakers out of 40 
seventy-plus who thought that we should keep the minimum size 41 
limit at sixteen.  Everybody is concerned about the bycatch 42 
mortality that’s associated with the sixteen-inch size and I 43 
think we need to have a preferred sub-option that is either a 44 
thirteen or a fourteen-inch size limit. 45 
 46 
If you look at the table on page 246 of the document, these are 47 
the five million pound bag, size, and season options that we 48 
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could consider here.  I guess I’m going to make an amendment to 1 
the motion that would provide for a fourteen-inch size limit, a 2 
June 1 to August 15 season of seventy-six days. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We don’t have a second to that amendment 5 

yet.  We have a second by Mr. Adams. 6 
 7 
MR. ADAMS:  I would just point out that I heard the same 8 

testimony as you did too, people asking for a lower recreational 9 
size limit to avoid regulatory discard mortality, but I will 10 
point out that not a single one of those testimonies said that 11 
they would prefer a seventy-seven-day season over a 107-day 12 
season.  I don’t believe that they understand that lowering that 13 
size limit will reduce their season by 30 percent. 14 
 15 
I think, since we started 27/14, we have consistently heard 16 
people asking for the lower size limit, until you explain to 17 
them that the TAC is going to be reached much faster with that 18 
number of fish landed and it will reduce your season and is that 19 
what you still want and the answer is immediately no. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That is part of the public hearing process 22 

and so certainly when this is taken out with those different 23 
tradeoffs, we probably will get some feedback in that regard. 24 
 25 
MR. MINTON:  I just suggest to Julie that maybe we could go 26 

forward with this included and not offer a preferred at this 27 
time, because I think we do need to get input across the board.  28 
Julie, if you would accept that as a friendly amendment or I’ll 29 
have to make it as -- I just don’t think we’re ready to go in 30 
with a preferred right now, to scoping. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think the issue at hand is you would have 33 

to actually offer a motion to not have any preferred, because we 34 
have a committee motion that selected a preferred and then it 35 
was a substitute motion. 36 
 37 
MR. MINTON:  I’ll offer that motion, that we go forward in this 38 
section without a preferred alternative. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That’s a motion basically for Action 1 to 41 

have no preferred.   42 
 43 
MR. HORN:  I have a hard time with some of the information we’re 44 

using.  I know we hear this all the time, but we’ve had numerous 45 
public hearings and according to I guess it’s the MRFSS data 46 
we’re using, I suppose, that tells us that the recreational 47 
success rate is about two-point-some-odd fish and is that 48 
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correct, Dr. Crabtree? 1 
 2 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think that’s pretty close. 3 

 4 
MR. HORN:  We heard just today, over and over, these folks are 5 

not having any problem taking six, ten, twenty passengers, and 6 
more probably, snapper fishing and catching their bag limit.  7 
Two-point-something fish, to me -- I’m not familiar with the 8 
charter industry in this area and I know that we have quite a 9 
few recreational fishermen in our area and I can tell you right 10 
now there’s no two-point-anything. 11 
 12 
Every time they go, they catch four fish and I just have a hard 13 
time with these numbers, because the success rates that we’re 14 
hearing are just way above that. 15 
 16 
By lowering the size limit, we’re going to be reducing the -- 17 
Even though it may -- We’re going to reduce the number of pounds 18 
produced and all this, I guess, is based on pounds in the 19 
assessment.  I really believe that we’re operating under the 20 
sky-is-falling concept and in fact, somebody just threw a stock 21 
over the fence. 22 
 23 
I just have a tough time, because I listen to all these folks 24 
and not just here, but at every meeting we’ve had where we’ve 25 
had recreational fisherman and not one fisherman complained that 26 
I cannot catch my bag limit.  I just bring that up. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Before I go further down the list, I want to 29 

remind folks that for a public hearing document, kind of our 30 
purpose is to at least frame the discussion surrounding what we 31 
think will be a preferred and by not setting any action, having 32 
any preferred in Action 1, we’re not even telling them the TAC 33 
that we thought we would be set at.  You may want to reframe 34 
that just to your sub-options dealing with the size limits and 35 
the tradeoffs there in seasons and days.  You may not, but I’m 36 
just trying to let folks remember that here as well. 37 
 38 
MR. MINTON:  My motion was just to this one particular section, 39 

Mr. Chairman.  Not Action 1, but the sub-option. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Yours is the sub-options, not to have any 42 

particular sub-option chosen. 43 
 44 
MR. MINTON:  Phil, as I recall, a thirteen-inch fish is about 45 

one-half, in terms of poundage, as a sixteen-inch fish. 46 
 47 
DR. CRABTREE:  To Phil’s point, is a much more straightforward 48 
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analysis to look at the impacts of increasing size limits, 1 
because we have data on the size fish that people are catching.  2 
We don’t really have data much on the size fish that people are 3 
discarding and so it is inherently an uncertain analysis when 4 
you try to look at it. 5 
 6 
There is a lot of uncertainty in trying to figure what the 7 
impact is and if everyone is going to limit out at two fish 8 
either way, then it’s just -- I’m just telling you that is a 9 
very uncertain analysis, to look at how lowering the size limit 10 
will affect their catch rates. 11 
 12 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Dr. Crabtree, this is for you and it’s a little 13 

different take.  We heard all day long the first three or first 14 
four fish limit and that’s really no -- That’s different than a 15 
no size limit.  A lot of times I’ll say something to you and 16 
you’ll say, well, you would prefer no size limit. 17 
 18 
The way it’s really different, and I’ll explain my reasoning 19 
there, is if you’ve got a good charterboat captain and you pull 20 
up and he’s got his four guys back there fishing and you catch 21 
your first three fish, he pulls you off those fish and then he 22 
takes you and he either takes you to natural bottom and you fish 23 
for grouper or he takes you to an amberjack place and he wears 24 
you out on amberjack. 25 
 26 
Is there anything in the analysis that takes this into 27 
consideration, that there is not the high grading like we think 28 
there is and the discard goes way down, because of that, with 29 
that first three fish? 30 
 31 
DR. CRABTREE:  The way you’re talking about it, it would be 32 

first three legal-sized fish and not just first three fish, 33 
correct? 34 
 35 
DR. DAUGHDRILL:  It could be just the first three caught, too. 36 

 37 
DR. CRABTREE:  If you eliminated the size limit, it could be the 38 

first three.  We know eliminating the size limit we have 39 
analyzed and that has negative consequences on the stock.  40 
There’s nothing in the analysis -- Andy, correct me if I’m 41 
wrong, but I don’t think we have any way to analyze the impact 42 
of saying the first three legal-sized fish as opposed to just 43 
saying three fish. 44 
 45 
DR. DAUGHDRILL:  Do you agree that the first though, 46 

particularly on the charterboat captain?  A lot of them that 47 
I’ve been on, they’re very strict and when you get through with 48 
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that limit, you’re through with that limit. 1 
 2 
DR. CRABTREE:  High grading is already illegal.  Once you 3 

possess the fish, you can’t un-possess it.  These are possession 4 
limits.  Yes, if people would catch their bag limit and stop 5 
fishing and go do something else, that would help the discard 6 
situation. 7 
 8 
You could certainly have a bag limit and a size limit and say 9 
that you have to quit fishing after you catch your bag limit and 10 
you have to keep the first two legal fish or first three legal 11 
fish you catch.   12 
 13 
Clearly, I believe that enforcement will tell us that’s an 14 
enforcement problem, but I don’t know how to analyze what impact 15 
that would have.  That’s something that would have to be more of 16 
a judgmental kind of thing. 17 
 18 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  I just think the discards would come down in 19 

that case. 20 
 21 
MR. ADAMS:  I want to clarify what we’re talking about.  On the 22 

board here, Vernon, with your motion, it’s clear that we are in 23 
Action 1.  I think the original motion was that we would set 24 
Alternative 3, the five million pounds, as the preferred 25 
alternative.  26 
 27 
Then this motion here is trying to say that Alternative 3 would 28 
be the preferred alternative, but no preferred sub-option to 29 
Alternative 3?  What’s on the board would net set any preferred 30 
alternative throughout Action 1, which I don’t believe is your 31 
intent. 32 
 33 
MR. MINTON:  No, that’s not my intent.  It should be for 34 

Alternative 3. 35 
 36 
MR. ADAMS:  The motion, I believe, just to clarify, should read, 37 

no sub-option under Alternative 3. 38 
 39 
MR. MINTON:  That’s correct, Mr. Chairman. 40 

 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The way I’m going to read it, that’s still 42 

going to take us back to the -- Whether this is voted up or 43 
down, it then takes us back to -- 44 
 45 
MR. ADAMS:  No, the committee motion is that Alternative 3 is 46 

the preferred alternative and the amendment there is that there 47 
would be no sub-option. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That’s right. 2 

 3 
MS. MORRIS:  I have a point of order.  I had an amendment and 4 

this was not a substitute amendment, but suddenly it is -- How 5 
do we proceed when we haven’t disposed with one amendment and 6 
another amendment is offered? 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We could have disposed with it or we could 9 

have talked about it being an actual substitute motion.  Let’s 10 
go back and -- 11 
 12 
MS. MORRIS:  Can I comment first? 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Yes. 15 

 16 
MS. MORRIS:  It seems like Vernon’s suggestion was to add the 17 

fourteen-inch, June 1 to August 15 season as a sub-option to 18 
Alternative 3, but then not to have a preferred sub-option 19 
within Alternative 3.  If that was his intention, I view that as 20 
a friendly suggestion. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Was that your intention, Mr. Minton?  Yes, 23 

he indicates that is his intention and I don’t know who seconded 24 
his motion anymore or his amendment, but it doesn’t matter 25 
because now it’s your amendment.  I’m sorry for adding confusion 26 
to this. 27 
 28 
As I understand it, and let’s just set the record straight here, 29 
we’re going to go ahead and add a sub-option for a fourteen-inch 30 
minimum size limit and a June 1 to August 15 recreational 31 
fishing season, but we will not have a preferred sub-option for 32 
Action 1, Alternative 3. 33 
 34 
DR. CRABTREE:  The five million pound TAC is the preferred 35 

alternative? 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Yes, this will amend the committee motion, 38 

which still had five million pounds as the preferred 39 
alternative.  Does everyone understand the amendment?  It looks 40 
like we at least have that clarification and maybe I do as well.  41 
Hearing no further discussion, let’s vote the amendment up or 42 
down.  All those in favor of the amendment, say aye; all those 43 
opposed like sign.  The amendment passes. 44 

 45 
That takes us back to the original motion, the committee motion 46 
now as amended, which basically means we’ve added a sub-option 47 
and the committee motion still has a preferred alternative of a 48 
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five million pound TAC.  Do we have any discussions about 1 
preferred alternatives? 2 
 3 
MR. GILL:  Mr. Chairman, would you clarify what it is we’re 4 

voting on? 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I will do my best.  As I understand it, we 7 

are back to the committee motion that has been amended and it 8 
sets, as the preferred alternative, Alternative 3, which is a 9 
5.0 million pound TAC, and it adds, as a sub-option now, a two 10 
fish bag limit with a new sub-option for a fourteen-inch minimum 11 
size limit and a June 1 through August 15 recreational season, 12 
but no sub-option will be marked in the document as a preferred. 13 
 14 
DR. SHIPP:  I’ve just got a question regarding the interim rule 15 

and what impact that may have on which alternative we choose.  16 
Roy, is it your intent to continue with the 6.5 million pounds 17 
in the interim rule or are you planning to modify that following 18 
this action by the council or -- The two relate to each other, 19 
it seems to me, and we need to know what you’re going to do with 20 
the interim rule as far as the 6.5 million pounds is concerned. 21 
 22 
DR. CRABTREE:  We’re still in a comment period on that proposed 23 

rule and so we won’t make a decision about what we’re going to 24 
do until the comment period is ended, but I would encourage you 25 
and welcome you to provide input to us as to what you think we 26 
ought to do and we would show great deference to your comment on 27 
this. 28 
 29 
MS. WALKER:  I have a question for Mike.  Because the interim 30 

rule went out with 6.5 million, even though the agency were to 31 
receive comments requesting a TAC lower than 6.5, can that 32 
happen without going back out for public hearing again or public 33 
comment? 34 
 35 
MR. MCLEMORE:  It could, so long as there was an argument that 36 

could be made that what we ended up doing was the logical 37 
outgrowth of what was proposed and the comments that came in 38 
would certainly be part of that analysis and so long as what was 39 
ultimately decided on was analyzed in supporting NEPA documents 40 
and other documents.  It’s conceivable that it could be lower. 41 
 42 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Roy, this is for you, concerning the same 43 

thing.  I think I’ve understood it correctly, that with the 44 
interim rule being at 6.5 that if we made a decision to lower 45 
that and go ahead and move on with this thing, that won’t affect 46 
your IFQs that you’ve already released and is that -- 47 
 48 



  174 

DR. CRABTREE:  Where we are right now is in the NEPA document 1 

that was prepared, we analyzed TACs down to five million pounds 2 
and then, following the provisions in the IFQ amendment, we 3 
released 51 percent of five million pounds to the commercial 4 
fishery. 5 
 6 
We really could not go below five million pounds at this point, 7 
because, as Mike said, one, we haven’t analyzed below it and so 8 
we would have to redo the NEPA document and secondly, we’ve 9 
already released the portion of the TAC at that and I don’t know 10 
how you would get that back.  I think five million is as low as 11 
we could go. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We still have a committee motion on the 14 

board as amended.  Hearing no further discussion regarding that, 15 
we’re going to vote on that motion.  Again, we’ve read it or 16 
explained it several times and so I assume everyone is clear as 17 
to what the motion does.  All those in favor of the committee 18 
motion as amended say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The 19 
motion passes. 20 
 21 
MR. MINTON:  Could we ask for a reanalysis of the days fished as 22 

part of this process so that we can get a better idea?  I’m 23 
concerned that if we were to adopt a fourteen-inch size limit 24 
and that fish is roughly a little bit more than half the weight 25 
of a sixteen-inch -- The charter fishery constitutes about 70 26 
percent, currently, of the catch and they’re not going to allow 27 
high grading, in my opinion, and so there should be a 28 
substantial drop in poundage and that should extend the days and 29 
I think that analysis needs to be rerun with some of those 30 
numbers in there, unless you can point out that that’s already 31 
been considered. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  As I’m recalling, Dr. Crabtree has spoken 34 

several times that it’s very difficult to consider and they 35 
didn’t know exactly how they were going to do that. 36 
 37 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m going to ask Andy, because I don’t know how 38 

we could rerun it.  Andy, do you have any ideas on how -- We can 39 
certainly review it and talk to the Center about is there any 40 
other way to look at this, but -- Andy, do you have any thoughts 41 
on that? 42 
 43 
MR. STRELCHECK:  I think it’s been addressed with what Vernon is 44 

asking.  We did account for -- The change in numbers has been 45 
adjusted to a change in weight, in terms of an overall increase.  46 
It is in terms of the change in weight that would occur based on 47 
average fish being less weight under a fourteen-inch size limit 48 
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than it would be under a higher size limit. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think the question that Vernon is asking 3 

is regarding an actual savings that you will receive if people 4 
don’t high grade, if you do reduce the minimum size limit or you 5 
do something like Mr. Daughdrill indicated, which was a first 6 
four fish kind of option.  Have you all in any way accounted for 7 
a behavioral shift that could occur? 8 
 9 
MR. STRELCHECK:  Very early on, when we heard comments about the 10 

first two, three, four fish being kept, we did try to look at 11 
that.  We can look at it, but only in the aspect of if there’s 12 
no minimum size limit. 13 
 14 
It’s very difficult to determine what the impact would be if you 15 
did specify a minimum size limit, because we don’t have a good 16 
handle on the overall distribution of undersized fish. 17 
 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  To me, the only way I would know to do that would 19 

be to make a judgment that you think requiring the first two 20 
fish would have potentially some range of percent effects on it 21 
and then we could rerun, assuming some reduction in the 22 
recreational discards might occur, and look at that. 23 
 24 
You would have to build a record through public testimony and 25 
knowledge of the fishery to support that so that we could defend 26 
that, but I don’t know how we can calculate that, because we 27 
simply don’t have that kind of information. 28 
 29 
MR. MINTON:  I just asked our biologist that handles the MRFSS 30 

project and the response I got was on charterboats and how many 31 
charters -- The question was how many charters are coming in 32 
that are fulfilling their bag limit currently and in general -- 33 
The last year was off, because of some environmental things 34 
going on, but about 89 percent are limiting out now. 35 
 36 
If that’s true and they’re limiting out on sixteen-inch, three-37 
pound fish and we were to go to a thirteen or fourteen-inch 38 
fish, which is 1.7 pounds or 1.75 pounds, it’s got to be reduced 39 
and if your analysis -- It can’t be a straight one-for-one 40 
reduction. 41 
 42 
You’re going to have something more than seventy-seven days is 43 
my point and I really think we need to weight that accordingly, 44 
because, again, if I recall, historically that fishery, the 45 
charter fishery, is landing about 67 to 70 percent of at least 46 
the recreationally-caught fish. 47 
 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  I think, Vernon, the offset to that is the 1 

private sector, which is catching fewer fish on average, 2 
obviously.  When you lower the size limit, then more of them 3 
start limiting out and they land more fish and so it may be that 4 
the two offset each other. 5 
 6 
Let me propose this.  We will go back and re-look at all of 7 
this.  We will consult with the Science Center folks and see if 8 
they can do any better.  I would invite any of you state 9 
directors who can provide us with any sort of information on 10 
this kind of thing to do so. 11 
 12 
We can try and report back to you at the March meeting with what 13 
we’re able to come up with.  I don’t have any better ideas on 14 
that right now. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I know we’re under a short timeframe before 17 

the March meeting, but I would hope we get it a little bit 18 
before Friday, if we can. 19 
 20 
DR. CRABTREE:  We would so the best we can. 21 

 22 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Robin, or maybe I should direct this at Roy, but 23 

if the council were to ask you to lower the interim rule to say 24 
five million pounds, rather than the six-and-a-half, do we have 25 
any idea how that would help us in terms of the seventy-six or 26 
seventy-seven-day season we would have in the recreational 27 
fishery now?  How much could we lengthen that? 28 
 29 
If we adopt a fourteen-inch size limit, we end up with a 30 
seventy-six or seventy-seven-day season and do we have any 31 
feeling as to how much that season could be lengthened if we 32 
asked you to lower that TAC? 33 
 34 
DR. CRABTREE:  Just for example, if we were to go to 5.5, round 35 

number, in the interim rule, that would allow us to take a 36 
million pounds and distribute that over the 2008 and 2009 and so 37 
500,000 more pounds and then Andy could calculate what effect 38 
that would have in terms of additional days on the season. 39 
 40 
To some extent, we’re averaging these numbers across a few years 41 
and so if you make more of a reduction in 2007, you’re going to 42 
be able to distribute those saved pounds over the next two or 43 
three years, depending on how you average them.  I think we 44 
could look at that kind of thing. 45 
 46 
MR. WILLIAMS:  We don’t know now what -- 47 

 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  Andy, could you -- I don’t think so, because we 1 

would need to know specifically what are we looking at. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Obviously we’re within a range of the 4 

numbers that you presented in the one-pager and so it obviously 5 
can be done, because it was done there.  We just don’t have the 6 
exact number, but it’s within that range, Roy.  You may not have 7 
changed the 2007 season.  With that, I’m going to return back to 8 
Mr. Perret and let him continue on with the report.  Did I have 9 
you on the list, Mr. Horn? 10 
 11 
MR. HORN:  Back to Vernon’s discussion with Dr. Crabtree, if the 12 

recreational sector is catching over two fish now, on average, 13 
which I think is wrong.  I think it’s much higher.  If we go to 14 
a two fish bag limit, obviously they can’t limit out any more 15 
than they are now and so they’re actually going to go home 16 
quicker.  There’s going to be more fish out there and I don’t 17 
see how -- 18 
 19 
They’ve been out there staying and trying to get those four fish 20 
and they’re getting more.  They should have more days.  It seems 21 
to me like you’re going to have more time to be successful and I 22 
agree with Vernon on what his question is.  It should be more 23 
days in the recreational sector fished with a lower size limit 24 
and a lower bag limit than what they’re doing now, because 25 
they’re catching over two fish now.  They can’t catch any more 26 
fish.  They’re going to catch less and that should help. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think we have confirmation from Dr. 29 

Crabtree that he will have some folks try to do their best job 30 
at looking at these several options that we’ve talked about, 31 
which is a reduction in TAC now, as well as the change in 32 
behavior that may occur if you go to a lower size limit. 33 
 34 
DR. CRABTREE:  I asked Andy just to see if he could quickly come 35 

up with a crude estimate of if, for example, you reduced the 36 
2007 catch and you have a million pounds and so that would add 37 
500,000 pounds to 2008 and 500,000 to 2009 and half of that 38 
would go, roughly, to each sector. 39 
 40 
At sixteen inches, two fish bag limit, how many days of fishing 41 
is equivalent to 250,000 pounds and I think that’s getting kind 42 
of at what you were asking and we’ll see if we can come up with 43 
something on that. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, let’s return to the report.  Go 46 

ahead, Mr. Perret. 47 
 48 
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MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  With regard to Action 2, 1 

the committee did not select a Preferred Alternative.  Action 2 2 
is page 37 of E-5 and Action 2, to refresh your memory, was the 3 
post-hurricane reduction in directed fishery effort assumed for 4 
Action 1 TAC alternatives. 5 
 6 
Alternative 1 is do not take into consideration any potential 7 
post-hurricane reduction and directed fishery effort and 8 
landings when evaluating alternative TACs in Action 1 or 9 
Alternative 2, and I think it was Dr. Shipp’s motion, if I 10 
remember correctly, was to assume a 25 percent reduction in 11 
post-hurricane fishing effort and landings when evaluating 12 
alternative TACs in Action 1.  No preferred was selected.  13 
There’s no committee recommendation. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Gill, I apologize that I missed you on 16 

the last comment period.  Is it to this or do you want to be the 17 
first to have a discussion item? 18 
 19 
MR. GILL:  It was to the previous item, Mr. Chairman, but 20 

wherever it fits is fine with me. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We didn’t have a motion on the board before, 23 

but it’s in regards to what Dr. Crabtree is going to try to look 24 
at? 25 
 26 
MR. GILL:  No, sir.  It’s an issue that we haven’t addressed 27 

that I want to raise. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ll come back to you then. 30 

 31 
MS. MORRIS:  On Action 2, if you go to Tab E-10, page 16, 32 

there’s a discussion of the preliminary indication of the 33 
recreational landings change in year 2006 and that analysis 34 
states that the recreational landings were up 11 percent in 2006 35 
compared to 2005 and that if you compared 2006 to the average of 36 
2002 through 2005, the recreational landings were down 5 37 
percent.  My motion would be to substitute 5 percent for 25 38 
percent in Alternative 2 of Action 2. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do I hear a second?  It was seconded by Mr. 41 

Williams.  Any discussion regarding this?  42 
 43 
MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, I know that -- I apologize for not 44 

reading all the reports from the states, but I think that we did 45 
have reports from all the states on the reduction in 46 
recreational licenses.   47 
 48 
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I know that I think Mr. Perret gave us a report on the state of 1 
Mississippi, where it was off 80 percent.  Can we have that 2 
information compiled into one report, like a spreadsheet, so 3 
that the council -- Without seeing that, I can’t make a decision 4 
on this motion at all. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are you suggesting we bring that to our next 7 

meeting, Ms. Walker?  I think we’ve done this several times.  I 8 
think we’ve done it for Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission, 9 
as well as others.  If Rick or someone could handle getting 10 
license numbers, as I’m understanding it.  Recreational is what 11 
I’m understanding and fishing pressure estimates, if the states 12 
have those, a table that would shed a little light on this.  All 13 
right. 14 
 15 
With that, we still have a substitute motion that would remove 16 
25 percent and insert 5 percent.  It’s not a substitute.  It’s a 17 
motion that basically would put 5 percent. 18 
 19 
MR. HORN:  I kind of agree with Ms. Walker.  I know we heard 20 

these numbers before, but I would like to see it in a composite 21 
report.  With that, I would move that we table this motion until 22 
we get that information, perhaps at the next meeting. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  A motion to table is non-debatable.  All 25 
those in favor of the motion to table say aye; all those opposed 26 
like sign.  The motion passes. 27 
 28 

I might add though, to the members, that we have been presented 29 
with all this and I think the number range is somewhere less 30 
than 10 percent on those reductions, but with that, Mr. Perret. 31 
 32 
MR. PERRET:  With regard to Action 3, the committee maintained 33 

the preferred alternative of a zero bag limit for captain and 34 
crew of for-hire vessels and that is -- Action 3 is on page 41.  35 
The preferred alternative is a zero bag for captain and crew and 36 
that’s the committee recommendation. 37 

 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any discussion regarding the committee 39 

recommendation? 40 
 41 
MR. MINTON:  Didn’t that result in something like a 2 or 3 42 

percent?  I submit that we can’t measure it that fine.  I really 43 
don’t see how in the world, with MRFSS figures where we’re 44 
looking at standard errors, even though they’ve come down in 45 
recent years, they’re certainly outside of the line of 2 46 
percent.  If we can’t measure it, let’s admit it and not say it 47 
doesn’t work out.  I just don’t see penalizing somebody on 48 



  180 

something we really can’t measure on it.  I would offer the no 1 
action alternative as the preferred, if I can get a second. 2 

 3 
MR. HORN:  I’ll second it. 4 

 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m going to take just a moment and say that 6 

the Texas territorial sea has been operating under a captain and 7 
crew no limit since about 2002. 8 
 9 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Mr. Chairman, we’re desperate for ways to keep 10 

the season open, to lengthen the season.  If we can grab five 11 
days, seven days, ten days, the people that were testifying in 12 
here today I’m sure want it. 13 
 14 
I don’t know why we would not eliminate the captain and crew bag 15 
limit.  Eventually, I think we ought to do it on all our 16 
fisheries and I speak for elimination of the captain and crew 17 
bag limit. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  As a representative from Texas, I agree with 20 

you. 21 
 22 
DR. CRABTREE:  Just to remind you too, you have established a 23 

zero bag limit for captain and crew in the grouper fishery and I 24 
recall in those discussions the issue of trying to become 25 
consistent did come up some. 26 
 27 
MR. ADAMS:  I was exactly going to remind the council what Dr. 28 

Crabtree just said.  We’ve already gone through this and we have 29 
taken it from the grouper industry. 30 
 31 
MR. MINTON:  Maybe we were wrong there, too.  We’re looking down 32 

there and if you look at it, it says we’ll get three days, three 33 
days.  If you take it out, you get three days minimum and a 34 
maximum of seven days. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion regarding the 37 
substitute motion?  Hearing no further discussion regarding the 38 
substitute motion, which basically says that we have no 39 
preferred action under the Action 3 regarding captain and crew 40 
bag limits?  Hearing no further discussion, all those in favor 41 
of the substitute motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  42 
The substitute motion fails.   43 
 44 

That takes us back to the main motion, which I guess -- Unless 45 
we’re going to substitute a different motion, I would say that 46 
then leaves us as this motion passed.  Unless I hear a different 47 
motion from the floor, then the failure of the previous motion 48 
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basically voted this motion up.  I probably should have -- Let’s 1 

move on, Mr. Perret. 2 
 3 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you.  With regard to Action 4, the committee 4 
maintained the preferred alternative of a thirteen-inch minimum 5 
size limit for the commercial red snapper fishery.  Action 4 is 6 

on page 42.  Action 4 is to modify the commercial minimum size 7 
limit to reduce bycatch in the directed red snapper fishery.   8 
There are the various alternatives and the preferred 9 
recommendation is the thirteen-inch, which is Alternative 2. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 12 

discussion regarding the committee motion? 13 
 14 
MS. MORRIS:  I’m not going to make a separate motion, but I just 15 

want to note that we did have some public testimony that 16 
reducing it to twelve inches would be an even further reduction 17 
of discard mortality. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion regarding the 20 
committee motion?  Hearing no further discussion regarding the 21 
committee motion, all those in favor of the committee motion say 22 
aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes.  Mr. Gill, 23 

I’m sorry that I keep missing you. 24 
 25 
MR. GILL:  I don’t wish to add to the process unduly, but given 26 

that we just had a preferred alternative for thirteen inches for 27 
commercial, we’ve heard a lot of testimony that the recreational 28 
sector does not like the difference in size limits. 29 
 30 
Mr. Adams pointed out, and I agree, that he doesn’t believe that 31 
many of them understand the implication of the match-up and the 32 
reduction of season.  Back in Action 1, which is where we 33 
started, our preferred alternative was 3, setting the TAC at 34 
five million pounds, and it addressed sub-options of sixteen, 35 
fifteen, and fourteen inches. 36 
 37 
I think it would -- Although I am not in favor of the option, I 38 
think it would help in clarification of stakeholder 39 
understanding of the issues here that we have an option that 40 
looks at the thirteen-inch and whatever the associated season 41 
with that is so that they understand the implications of the 42 
wishes that many of them have expressed. 43 
 44 
I therefore move that we add an additional sub-option to 45 
Alternative 3, Action 1, to look at a thirteen-inch minimum size 46 
limit and I would ask for assistance in determining what the 47 
season would be. 48 
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 1 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Second. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Seconded by Mr. Daughdrill. 4 
 5 
MR. PERRET:  It’s for recreational. 6 

 7 
MR. GILL:  I’m sorry, recreational.  8 

 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a motion and a second by Mr. 10 

Daughdrill.  The motion is to add a new sub-option under Action 11 
1 -- 12 
 13 
MR. GILL:  Probably Sub-Option E. 14 

 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That would present the data regarding a 16 

thirteen-inch minimum size limit for the recreational fishery in 17 
that suite of options. 18 
 19 
MR. GILL:  I think there has to be an associated season with 20 

that, does there not?  Julie has pointed out that she had the 21 
options with a two fish bag limit and that would be a June 1 22 
through July 31 season. 23 
 24 
MS. WALKER:  How many days? 25 

 26 
MS. MORRIS:  Sixty-one. 27 

 28 
MR. GILL:  It’s a total of sixty-one days. 29 

 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve got that added as an alternative in 31 

Action 1 or we have a motion to add that in Action 1 and as it 32 
speaks to what Mr. Adams and you are saying, which is to 33 
basically illuminate that up early in the document, where that 34 
whole discussion occurs.  Is there any other discussion 35 
regarding this motion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the 36 
motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 37 
 38 
MR. PERRET:  With regard to Action 5, the committee maintained 39 
the preferred alternative to require the use of non-stainless 40 
steel circle hooks when using natural bait in the harvest of red 41 
snapper from the EEZ and require the use of venting tools and 42 
dehooking devices when harvesting red snapper from the EEZ for 43 
both commercial and recreational fisheries.  Action 5 is on page 44 

45. 45 
 46 
If we’ve already taken action at our last meeting as this being 47 
the preferred and the committee concurred, do we need to do 48 
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anything and take any action, unless someone wants to change 1 
something? 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  This never got before the full council in 4 

August.  We have a committee motion that maintains the preferred 5 
alternative in Action 5 to be non-stainless steel circle hooks 6 
when using natural bait in the harvest of red snapper.  Is there 7 
any discussion? 8 
 9 
DR. CRABTREE:  I have a question.  The committee did not, 10 

though, select a sub-option last time, did they?  It’s not 11 
indicated in the document.  There’s an Option A, commercial 12 
fishery, and Option B, recreational, and then both commercial 13 
and recreational and then all reef fish fisheries. 14 
 15 
MR. PERRET:  It was Option C. 16 

 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  As Mr. Perret clarified the committee 18 

report. 19 
 20 
DR. CRABTREE:  Then what you might wish to consider on that is 21 

that would not likely get you any benefits in the closed season 22 
fishery, whereas if you did require it in the reef fish fishery, 23 
presumably the closed season red snapper would be caught on 24 
circle hooks and their survival rate would be higher when they 25 
released them. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m trying to find the option that would 28 

refer to that here, Roy.  Could you help us? 29 
 30 
MR. ADAMS:  Roy, I think we’ve discussed that before and I think 31 

the intention of the council is that whenever any reef fish 32 
amendment comes up, that we would try to insert a requirement 33 
for circle hooks, but with this amendment being 27 addressing 34 
red snapper, that it was inappropriate for us to make a 35 
requirement across the board to other species besides red 36 
snapper. 37 
 38 
I’m trying to get it right.  If we can do it right here and say 39 
require use for all reef fish species, then that’s fine, but I 40 
just didn’t think we could do it. 41 
 42 
DR. CRABTREE:  Remember this is an amendment to the reef fish 43 

plan and so you could do it here.  I think the confusion I had 44 
is I looked in the DEIS that was published and that did have an 45 
alternative in it that said all reef fish fisheries, which I 46 
guess is not in the E-5 that we’re looking at now.  We did add 47 
all reef fish fisheries into the DEIS as an alternative. 48 



  184 

 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  But it hadn’t been included here at this 2 

point in time. 3 
 4 
MR. MINTON:  I have a question for Coast Guard.  Would you look 5 

at this and tell me how you’re going to enforce this, please, on 6 
the part with the non-stainless circle hooks using natural bait?  7 
When you approach a boat for boarding and they have a snapper on 8 
the line with a stainless steel hook and they just tell you that 9 
I wasn’t fishing for red snapper and therefore, I didn’t have to 10 
have one of these on there and how are you going to make a case? 11 
 12 
LT. CMDR. KEISTER:  It’s going to be tough, at best.  Any time 13 

you start talking about dealing with just the hooks, it makes it 14 
very difficult to make a case. 15 
 16 
MR. MCLEMORE:  If the regulation were written in terms of 17 

possession, those reef fish species with that gear, that would 18 
make it more enforceable, would it not? 19 
 20 
LT. CMDR. KEISTER:  That would fix part of our problem.  Again, 21 

the issue that we deal with is -- As everybody knows, this is a 22 
civil penalty process.  If it were a criminal penalty process, 23 
it would be very different in terms of the evidence that you 24 
need to actually prosecute a case.   25 
 26 
It’s harder to prosecute them and you have to manifest intent.  27 
If somebody tells you that we weren’t targeting snapper, but 28 
they have one on a hook, that’s kind of where we get caught up. 29 
 30 
DR. CRABTREE:  My thought, and we’ve had discussions of this, is 31 

the way the regulation would be written was that to possess red 32 
snapper you must have onboard the vessel a venting tool, 33 
dehooker, and circle hooks and not that you have to use them, 34 
but you’ve got to have them. 35 
 36 
I think we all understand this is an educate and try to persuade 37 
the public.  We probably can’t make sure they use them every 38 
time, but we can make them have them onboard the boat and then 39 
we can try to convince them that they ought to use them. 40 
 41 
We required seatbelts twenty years ago in this country and I 42 
would argue that’s probably unenforceable, but I think almost 43 
everybody today wears seatbelts, but twenty years ago, most 44 
people probably didn’t. 45 
 46 
I think we’ve done this in other parts of the country, but if 47 
you wrote the regulation that way, where you just require them 48 
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to have that equipment and have those hooks, I think that is 1 
enforceable. 2 
 3 
MS. MORRIS:  In order to have a vote on what Dr. Crabtree is 4 
suggesting, I would propose an amendment, that the preferred 5 
sub-option be a new Option D, all reef fish fisheries.  It could 6 

be at the end where you make that change, all reef fish 7 
fisheries, instead of both commercial and recreational 8 
fisheries.  You would just say “all reef fish fisheries.” 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The maker of the motion may want to go ahead 11 

and delete “when harvesting red snapper.” 12 
 13 
MS. MORRIS:  I’m not really changing the wording of Alternative 14 

2, just the sub-option wording.  That’s the way it’s set up in 15 
Tab E-10.  I’m just trying to mimic that and I’m sure there’s 16 
some analysis that goes along with that. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do I have a second for this?  Mr. Williams 19 

seconds. 20 
 21 
MR. GILL:  I would note that Action 5 is talking about the 22 

directed red snapper fishery and so I’m not sure it’s 23 
appropriate to add a sub-option which goes beyond the action. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m not necessarily -- I’ll just step in a 26 

little bit here.  I’m not necessarily opposed to making a sub-27 
option for reef fish, but I will note that we don’t have all of 28 
the analysis within our current document that would allow us to 29 
do that.  It is in the DEIS, as Dr. Crabtree pointed out. 30 
 31 
MR. MINTON:  Mr. Chairman, we have received, and there’s been 32 

several publications and I think Karen Burns did one, about the 33 
use of certain types of tools for venting that actually cause 34 
more damage than were good, like ice picks and hooks and stuff.  35 
Shouldn’t we insert, in front of the “use of venting tools” 36 
“NMFS approved” or something like that?  We’re working with Sea 37 

Grant on some things with needles and whatnot to put them out, 38 
but to me, it would just make it simpler right now.  If you 39 
would accept that, Julie, as a friendly amendment. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The maker of the motion is nodding her head 42 

yes. 43 
 44 
DR. CRABTREE:  In the DEIS, we actually put some -- There is 45 

some discussion of that in there and in fact, some photographs 46 
of appropriate venting tools and so we could put some language 47 
in there about what is an allowable venting tool. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve had quite a bit of discussion 2 

regarding this particular motion and now substitute motion.  Is 3 
there any other discussion?  Hearing none, let’s vote this 4 
substitute motion up or down.  I’ll let the maker of the motion 5 
read it again. 6 
 7 
MS. MORRIS:  In Action 5, add a Sub-Option D, require the use of 8 
non-stainless steel circle hooks when using natural bait in the 9 
harvest of reef fish from the EEZ and require the use of an 10 
NMFS-approved venting tools and dehooking devices when 11 
harvesting all reef fish from the EEZ. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Morris, it’s my day for confusion, but I 14 

thought you were still going to keep Alternative 2 within your 15 
motion or are you trying to separate this and do it in two 16 
steps? 17 
 18 
MS. MORRIS:  This is not a substitute motion.  This is an 19 

amendment to the committee motion and so that part of the 20 
committee motion is -- 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I understand now and I apologize.  Let’s 23 
vote the amendment up or down then.  Hearing no further 24 
discussion, all those in favor of the amendment say aye; all 25 
those opposed like sign.  The amendment passes. 26 
 27 

Now that takes us back to the amended motion.  We’ve had quite a 28 
bit of discussion surrounding both what I would consider the 29 
amendment and the previous committee motion.  Is there any other 30 
discussion?  Hearing no further discussion then, all those in 31 
favor of the amended committee motion say aye; all those opposed 32 
same sign.  The motion passes. 33 
 34 

With that, folks, we’re at 5:37.  We’re about to hit a point 35 
where we’re going to be shuffling between documents and it’s 36 
probably going to take us a while to finish this report and we 37 
have one full report left.  I think it would probably be an 38 
appropriate time to recess today and reconvene in the morning.  39 
With that, we will recess and reconvene in the morning. 40 
 41 
(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 5:40 o’clock p.m., January 42 
25, 2007.) 43 
 44 

- - - 45 
 46 

January 26, 2007 47 
 48 
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FRIDAY MORNING SESSION 1 
 2 

- - - 3 
 4 

The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council reconvened in the 5 
Azalea Ballroom of the Grand Hotel Marriott, Point Clear, 6 
Alabama, Friday morning, January 26, 2007, and was called to 7 
order at 8:30 o’clock a.m. by Chairman Robin Riechers. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN ROBIN RIECHERS:  If we could, let’s go ahead and begin 10 

again this morning.  Before we get started, Doug was not with us 11 
when we handled Other Business and he had another other business 12 
item he would like to cover. 13 
 14 
MR. FRUGE:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The staff just distributed 15 

this little brochure to you and Columbus asked me to distribute 16 
this to everyone.  It’s just a brochure on the Southeast 17 
Waterbird Conservation Plan that the Fish and Wildlife Service 18 
has recently put together. 19 
 20 
Of interest to the council in this is, of course, interactions 21 
between pelagic birds, open-ocean birds, and fishing gear.  On 22 
the inside first page, the plan acknowledges that the major 23 
threat to waterbirds in the Southeast is habitat loss and 24 
degradation, but it does acknowledge that lack of information 25 
regarding impacts of commercial fishing gear on pelagic seabirds 26 
is an example of a lack on information on our part with regard 27 
to these things. 28 
 29 
It does, under recommended conservation priorities on the next 30 
page, it highlights concerns with regard to loss of brown 31 
pelicans from breeding areas on Breton Refuge, as well as terns 32 
that have also disappeared or are no longer breeding on those 33 
areas. 34 
 35 
It highlights, on the last page, several species of pelagic 36 
birds.  I assume that they occur in the Gulf.  Bermuda petrel, 37 
magnificent frigate bird, and Audubon shearwater and common tern 38 
is species that are viewed as in need of some kind of critical 39 
management action.  This is just distributed for your 40 
information.  Thank you. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Fruge.  With that, we will 43 

resume our business under the Joint Reef Fish/Shrimp Committee 44 
and turn to Mr. Perret to get us started again. 45 
 46 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I’m sure everyone recalls 47 

where we finished up yesterday.  We’re going to be working from 48 
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two documents, E-5 and E-10, and so you’ll have to flip back and 1 
forth.  Page 49 of E-5 and then page 39 of E-10 is what we’re 2 
going to be referencing now and so, if I may -- 3 
 4 
Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, 5 
to substitute Actions 5, 6, and 7 of NMFS DEIS of October of 6 
2006, Tab E, Number 10, for Actions 6 and 7 currently included 7 
in the August 2006 draft of Reef Fish Amendment 27/Shrimp 8 
Amendment 14. 9 
 10 

Actions 5 and 6, pages 39 and 41, and what we’re doing is 11 
substituting control and reduce effort and restrict shrimp 12 
fishing that are in E-5 to E-10.  With that, that’s a committee 13 
motion, Mr. Chairman. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Does everybody understand what we’re doing 16 

here that may not have been in committee? 17 
 18 
MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, will that then be numbered 6, 7, and 19 

8? 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Yes, assuming we haven’t taken any other 22 

alternative out or action out before that.  That’s the intent, 23 
Ms. Walker.  Any further discussion regarding the committee 24 
motion?  Hearing none, all those in favor say aye; all those 25 
opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 26 
 27 
MR. PERRET:  Following addition discussion, the committee 28 
recommends, and I so move, to add the following options under 29 
Action 7, Alternative 2 of the DEIS of October of 2006 and that 30 
would be: Option A, the Southeast Fishery Science Center provide 31 
an annual report to the council on the assessment of shrimp 32 
effort for the ten to thirty fathom area in the western Gulf and 33 
that’s Zones 13 to 21; Option B, a shrimp effort assessment team 34 
of scientists will do annual assessment of shrimp effort for the 35 
ten to thirty-fathom area in the western Gulf, Zones 13 to 21, 36 
and provide a report to the council. 37 
 38 
DR. MCILWAIN:  Mr. Chairman, I have a substitute motion to offer 39 
for this and the substitute motion would have reworded Sub-40 
Options A and B.  Basically what this does, there is a -- As Mr. 41 
Delaney pointed out yesterday in our questioning, that would 42 
give us an opportunity to have the previous year’s effort in the 43 
ten to thirty-fathom area reviewed by a panel from the Southeast 44 
Fishery Science Center, either from -- In B it would be a shrimp 45 
assessment team and then report these results back to the 46 
Regional Administrator in time to either extend or -- Whatever 47 
action needed to be taken to get that full thing.  I think this 48 
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corrects some of the activity.  That’s my substitute motion. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think this has to do with the reporting of 3 

the shrimp effort data to Jim Nance.  Jim, could you get to a 4 
mic and explain that to us, just for a second? 5 
 6 
DR. JIM NANCE:  The timing of receiving the effort? 7 

 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Yes, sir. 9 

 10 
DR. NANCE:  Typically, we get all of the catch for a given year 11 

-- Like for 2006, it typically takes until about May 1st until we 12 
get all the 2006 data in.  You’re about four to five months 13 
behind schedule.  In order for this to happen, we really need to 14 
get all the trip tickets and all the port agent data and things 15 
in by April so we can have an analysis done for the May meeting. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let me get a second before we go any further 18 

here.  Mr. Horn seconds.   19 
 20 
DR. CRABTREE:  Jim, if the data was late -- I assume the data 21 

comes in over the course of the year and not all in one time. 22 
 23 
DR. NANCE:  It does. 24 

 25 
DR. CRABTREE:  Would it be possible to use, for example, the 26 

data for the first three quarters as a proxy for the year’s data 27 
and moved based on that, so that we could ensure that we had it 28 
on time?  Do you think that would be a problem or would that be 29 
pretty close, if we had to do that? 30 
 31 
DR. NANCE:  We could look at it.  You’re saying like use the 32 

first two seasons and then say that typically, in a given year, 33 
we have 80 percent of the effort there and so we’re assuming an 34 
additional 20 percent?  We could take a look at that and see. 35 
 36 
DR. CRABTREE:  I can just see it happening that we get to April 37 

and we’ve got to make a decision and we have most of the data, 38 
but not all of it.  Rather than just being dead in the water and 39 
stuck, it seems to me that we would go with what we have.  I 40 
just wonder if you could take a look at that and maybe report to 41 
us at the next meeting as to how close those usually track and 42 
if they’re pretty close, it seems like that might be an option. 43 
 44 
DR. NANCE:  We can certainly do that. 45 

 46 
DR. CRABTREE:  Mr. Chairman, while I have Dr. Nance, I have one 47 

other thing I would like to ask him.  It was suggested to me, 48 
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and I promised that I would bring this up, that we ought to 1 
consider using a running average of a couple of years in order 2 
to do this, Jim. 3 
 4 
The more I’ve thought about that, the more it seems to be a 5 
problem to me, because the industry right now is so dynamic and 6 
the direction of the effort is so one way that it seems to me 7 
that if you used a running average of two years or three years 8 
that’s going to be a much higher effort estimate than what 9 
actually happened in the last year and it could really lead you 10 
to very different conclusions.  Am I right on that, do you 11 
think, or what’s your view on that, Jim? 12 
 13 
DR. NANCE:  Yes, using the running average for our baseline, I 14 

think is appropriate, because we want to have an approximate of 15 
where we were, but I think it’s important to use the point of 16 
where we are. 17 
 18 
For 2005, I think it’s important to use the point estimate as 19 
opposed to using 2004, 2005, 2006, because that doesn’t really 20 
show us where we’re at.  I think it’s important to use just 21 
point estimates for where we are. 22 
 23 
MR. ADAMS:  Are you saying, Jim, that yes, we should run a 24 

running average or no? 25 
 26 
DR. NANCE:  I’m saying no.  For where we are at, I don’t think 27 

it would be appropriate to use a running average. 28 
 29 
MS. MORRIS:  I have two issues.  The first is that in Option B, 30 

it looks like there’s an outside group of scientists directly 31 
advising the Regional Administrator and we had some comments 32 
from Mike McLemore earlier in the meeting that we can’t do that 33 
because of FACA, that there would have to be a recommendation to 34 
the council for Option B to be workable. 35 
 36 
Then the second question is I don’t know if we have a fishing 37 
year defined for shrimp, but we could just define the fishing 38 
year to start some time in the fall and then we would have the 39 
data from the previous year ready in time for a January council 40 
meeting and we could make the determination that way. 41 
 42 
MR. PERRET:  We’re talking about different species of shrimp 43 

that have different life cycles and so the biological year -- 44 
Jim, in the shrimp plan, don’t we have biological years that we 45 
use for the various species of shrimp?  The parent stock is 46 
based on so many month-old white shrimp, brown shrimp, or pin 47 
shrimp? 48 
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 1 
DR. NANCE:  Yes and those are in different time elements, but 2 

typically -- I know in the assessment that we use calendar year 3 
and if we start changing those things, I think we’re going to 4 
start to get into trouble.  I would think we would want to stick 5 
with calendar year.  That’s what we’ve always used for the 6 
calculation of effort and that’s the input into the models and 7 
so forth. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. McLemore, do you have any clarification, 10 

based on Ms. Morris’s comment? 11 
 12 
MR. MCLEMORE:  If that team of scientists is referring to an 13 

external group of scientists, then yes, that would be a FACA 14 
problem.  I think there are ways you could address that.  You 15 
could set that team up as a council AP and have them make the 16 
recommendation to the council or some committee of the council 17 
or to the chairman.  The council could delegate to the chairman, 18 
to pass that on to the Regional Administrator, and just run it 19 
through the council that way and take advantage of the FACA 20 
exemption in the Act. 21 
 22 
Mr. Delaney had suggested earlier in the week that the team was 23 
a team strictly of federal internal scientists that would report 24 
to the RA.  That would not be a FACA problem, although as I 25 
understand, this is now changing that. 26 
 27 
As I read that proposal later though, it indicated that the 28 
shrimp industry would make recommendations as to who two of the 29 
scientists on the team would be and that nomination would be a 30 
FACA problem.  The best way to do this, in my view, is to set it 31 
up as a council AP and run it through the council or some subset 32 
of the council. 33 
 34 
DR. CRABTREE:  If that recommendation went to the council 35 

chairman and the council chairman then transmitted that to me -- 36 
 37 
MR. MCLEMORE:  That’s what I’m saying. 38 

 39 
DR. CRABTREE:  We would fine then, it sounds like.  It wouldn’t 40 

require a meeting or anything.  The council would delegate to 41 
the chairman the authority to just go ahead and do that. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve got a couple of things on the board 44 

here and that’s first a substitute motion that basically changes 45 
the wording, because of the timing issue.  We also have asked 46 
Jim to, before the next meeting, look into the timing of those 47 
issues and a partial effort year, to see how well that might 48 
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work, so that it could come before the full council. 1 
 2 
You’ve really got an option that would go back to the previous 3 
motion, if Jim comes back and says that would work okay, and 4 
then you have this as a substitute.  I’m just going to offer 5 
that if we put this not as a substitute, but just another 6 
option, you then have the capability of coming back with 7 
analysis for both of those options. 8 
 9 
DR. MCILWAIN:  That would be acceptable to me. 10 

 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is that okay to everyone?  I’m seeing nods 12 

of the heads. 13 
 14 
MS. FOOTE:  That’s fine with me, but I just had a comment.  On 15 

Option B, Tom, did you mean ten to twenty fathoms or ten to 16 
thirty fathoms?  It says ten to twenty right there. 17 
 18 
DR. MCILWAIN:  Ten to thirty, thank you. 19 

 20 
MS. FOOTE:  The other question is with this and the previous 21 

option, do we still have latitude to take advice to move a 22 
closure zone somewhere else if it makes more sense as data comes 23 
in?  I just want to make sure we have that built in there.  I 24 
don’t disagree with this at all, but I would like to make sure 25 
we have latitude to consider new information as it comes in. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Help me with the new information that you’re 28 

-- 29 
 30 
MS. FOOTE:  For instance, Sandra Diamond’s work, as it is 31 

perfected through the scientific process, combined with effort. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  As I’m understanding what we’re doing here, 34 

Karen, once we put ten to thirty and the particular stat zones, 35 
that’s where we’re locked into. 36 
 37 
MS. FOOTE:  This is a wide range of stat zones here, but I just 38 

want to make sure the previous one includes that wide range and 39 
is not limited to just offshore Louisiana if science says it 40 
might be better somewhere else. 41 
 42 
DR. SHIPP:  Along those lines, Sandra’s presentation, for 43 

several years, had some hot spots in Zones 10, 11, and 12.  I 44 
don’t know the procedure to do it, but I would certainly prefer 45 
to expand the zones from Zones 10 to 21 rather than 13 to 21. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let me work through this procedurally.  I 48 
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think what we’re going to have to do -- I think what you’re 1 
going to have to do, Dr. Shipp, to do that is to amend both of 2 
the motions to deal with that.  I think what we’re going to have 3 
to do to get back to our committee motion, if we want to create 4 
the two sets of options, is Mr. McIlwain and your seconder will 5 
have to agree to withdraw your motion at this time and then 6 
we’ll resubmit it as a separate motion.  Is that okay? 7 
 8 
DR. MCILWAIN:  That will work.   9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’re going back to the committee motion 11 

now.  All this will do then is establish both options, one 12 
coming back to the council and then when Mr. McIlwain re-makes 13 
his motion, one actually where the Regional Administrator is 14 
handling that through a process that’s directly reported to him 15 
or through the council and him. 16 
 17 
DR. SHIPP:  I would like to amend this motion to expand the 18 
range to Zones 10 to 21 rather than 13 to 21. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Motion made by Dr. Shipp and seconded by Mr. 21 

Minton.   22 
 23 
MR. PERRET:  While I appreciate Dr. Diamond’s work, it’s very 24 

preliminary and has not been peer reviewed.  We saw a various 25 
range of hot spots, warm spots, cold spots throughout the Gulf, 26 
but the primary area was the western Gulf. 27 
 28 
I think there’s other data that substantiates that, that the 29 
really high areas of snapper/shrimp trawl interaction is indeed 30 
in the western Gulf, in those zones 13 westward.  I don’t think 31 
we should add any additional areas at this time, until better 32 
scientific data comes in. 33 
 34 
MR. HORN:  Also, if I’m not mistaken, the area off of Alabama, 35 

that particular warm spot that she showed on her presentation, 36 
Ms. Diamond, that’s the special management zone, which is not a 37 
trawlable area anyway, if I’m not mistaken.  Supposedly that’s -38 
- I don’t see the reason to try to help expand that, because it 39 
is -- 13 to 21 is the primary shrimping area. 40 
 41 
MS. WALKER:  I speak in support of the amendment.  We’re not 42 

going to close 10, 11, and 12 unless we have scientific data to 43 
show that those areas need closing and, Mr. Horn, they do shrimp 44 
in those areas that are artificial reef zones. 45 
 46 
MS. MORRIS:  If you look at the Action 6 from E-10, which is now 47 

incorporated into the 14/27 document, it includes alternatives 48 
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that address Statistical Zones 10 to 21.  I think Action 7 that 1 
we have a motion to address up for consideration right now is 2 
supposed to be defining the process by which somebody determines 3 
the duration of a necessary closure to limit effort. 4 
 5 
Then Action 6 talks about the actual places that would be 6 
subject to those closures and so, Bob and Bobby, the 10 to 21 7 
statistical zones appear as alternatives in Action 6 and so 8 
maybe they don’t need to be specified in Action 7. 9 
 10 
MS. WALKER:  I need to get my numbers straightened up.  What 11 

number would that be in the new document, as we take it out from 12 
E-10 and put it into the amendment? 13 
 14 
MS. MORRIS:  I think Action 6 in E-10 would be Action 7 in E-5 15 

and Action 7 in E-10 would be Action 8 in E-5. 16 
 17 
MS. WALKER:  Let’s make sure everybody understands which ones 18 

we’re talking about. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Has everybody had a chance to look at what 21 

they’re trying to do there and make sure they understand what 22 
we’re doing?  Okay.  We’ve had some discussion about this, 23 
starting with Ms. Foote in the options to extend range. 24 
 25 
MR. WILLIAMS:  How would the reporting be done?  Would it 26 

amalgamate all eleven or twelve of those zones or would it be by 27 
-- It seems to me that at least it ought to be east and west of 28 
the Mississippi River.  It’s very likely that the -- The 29 
Mississippi River is a major zoogeographic barrier and I 30 
personally think that the red snapper east and west of it are 31 
probably separate stocks. 32 
 33 
If the reporting is going to be done, I think it needs to be 34 
done separately for those two regions and if that can be done 35 
within this amendment, then I would support it.  Otherwise, I 36 
won’t. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think we’re back to a reporting question 39 

with that, Roy.  Jim, could you try to explain the intent of the 40 
workgroup when they discussed this as far as -- I think what Roy 41 
is referring to, and I’ll let him clarify, is the reporting of 42 
effort as a proxy for where we are in total F. 43 
 44 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes, I think it should be reported separately 45 

east and west of the Mississippi River.  Most of the shrimp 46 
trawl bycatch is in fact -- 90 percent of it is west of the 47 
Mississippi River.  Only a small portion of it is east of the 48 
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Mississippi. 1 
 2 
Most of the problem is to the west and so I would just like to 3 
see the two -- It will give the council the most flexibility to 4 
optimally manage shrimping effort if the areas are reported 5 
separately and that’s what I would like to see done. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’ve got a lot of people on the list.  Let 8 

Jim try to clarify how it’s going to be done or what the 9 
original intent was. 10 
 11 
DR. NANCE:  We’ve looked at both and if you include 10 through 12 

17 or 13 through 17 in the analysis -- We always separate the 13 
analysis at the river.  You would get something that would have 14 
the 10 through 12 with its effort and its shrimp catch and those 15 
types of things, the reduction in F there.  You would get one 16 
for 13 through 17. 17 
 18 
Your biggest bang is 13 through 17.  That’s where most of the 19 
effort is and so forth, but you can look at -- I don’t have any 20 
problem looking at the 10 through 12 if that is what is also 21 
added. 22 
 23 
MR. MINTON:  That, I guess, was my point.  If we look at what we 24 

did under 6, where we chose 10 through 21 -- Then, if I can find 25 
it here, it talked about adjusting that based on -- To evaluate 26 
the level of effort and associated red snapper reduction and 27 
adjust the closure as necessary in accordance with the framework 28 
outlined in Action 7. 29 
 30 
Then if you go to Action 7, I think all we’re asking is that if 31 
in fact there’s not any need for going to 10 to 12, then we 32 
leave it alone, but I think we want to be able to look at it.  33 
Because we don’t add it in this part, I think we confine 34 
ourselves just to 13 to 21.  That’s the way I understand it. 35 
 36 
MS. WALKER:  I’m trying to understand, Mr. Chairman, and so 37 

please bear with me.  This particular motion deals with just 38 
collecting the data from Grids 13 to 21 to report to the council 39 
annually and is that what this motion does? 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Would you try to help clarify that as you 42 

were discussing it a moment ago?  This is just the collection of 43 
data and so I think you’re right, Ms. Walker.  This isn’t really 44 
where the closure will occur or the change in days.  Ms. Morris, 45 
is that correct, based on your understanding of what came out of 46 
committee as well or Mr. Perret? 47 
 48 
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MR. PERRET:  Dr. Leard, come on and have part of this fun, since 1 

you put this document together for us.  Why don’t you come up 2 
here and help us all, please. 3 
 4 
MS. MORRIS:  Bobbi, could you repeat your question? 5 

 6 
MS. WALKER:  My question is does this motion just relate to the 7 

collection of effort data that will be reported to the council 8 
on an annual basis? 9 
 10 
MS. MORRIS:  Yes, my understanding is that what was Action 7 at 11 

Tab E-10 just tried to set up the process by which this annual 12 
determination of the duration of any necessary closure.  It’s 13 
the process to decide the duration of the next year’s closure, 14 
if necessary, based on the previous year’s data.  Then Action 6 15 
in E-10 talks about where that closure would be located. 16 
 17 
MS. WALKER:  The amendment that Dr. Shipp has given -- All it 18 

basically does is extend the monitoring area so that the council 19 
will receive reports on effort now from Grids 10 through 21 20 
rather than 13 through 21? 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Based on where he chose to put his 23 

amendment, I think that is correct.  He probably did that based 24 
on my guidance and so I may have actually also created problems 25 
for him. 26 
 27 
What I think Dr. Shipp was wanting to do was not only expand the 28 
range of where the data came from, but also possibly expand the 29 
range of where the closure may occur.  I would also remind 30 
everyone that we’re trying to get the document ready for public 31 
hearing and so an expansion of options here is not necessarily a 32 
bad thing, to get some public feedback on both the zones of 33 
where the zones of where the closures would be or even 34 
procedurally how we would go about this.  35 
 36 
MR. PEARCE:  My only concern was, along with Corky, that the hot 37 

spots were clearly not in the 10 to 12 zone area at all.  It was 38 
always in that 13 to 21 situation and I just didn’t know if we -39 
- In Alabama, I think they had 248 boats land all of last year 40 
and so there’s clearly not an effort problem there and I was 41 
hoping we would keep it at that 13 to 21, because we do have 42 
options past that to close the zones anywhere we want, 10 to 21 43 
or 13 to 21, in Action 6 with the alternatives there.  I would 44 
like to keep it where it’s at, 13 to 21. 45 
 46 
MR. GILL:  I also speak in opposition.  It seems to me that the 47 

problem that I have with the amendment is that the focus is, as 48 
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Mr. Perret said, that the closure gets focused on the hot spots 1 
so you get the biggest bang for the buck and to the extent that 2 
we dilute that, then the problem gets to be even greater, 3 
because we’re considering areas that -- We’ve got a closure, but 4 
we get no impact on bycatch mortality.  I speak in opposition. 5 
 6 
DR. SHIPP:  First of all, that’s not what we’re trying to do.  7 

Secondly, I’ve got two or three points.  Sandra Diamond’s 8 
analysis, while it did not show hot spots off Alabama and 9 
Mississippi every year, some years they were the hottest of the 10 
hot spots.  It was very much a variable thing. 11 
 12 
Szedlmayer and Shipp in 1996 showed concentrations of juvenile 13 
snappers in that area more than a hundred times some of the 14 
adjacent areas, probably because of the artificial reefs.  15 
Lastly, from a zoogeographic point of view, the faunal break is 16 
not the Mississippi River.  The faunal break is Mobile Bay.  17 
 18 
Now, if you look at a map, it’s very convenient to make the 19 
break at the river and that’s the logical thing to do, but as 20 
far as the actual faunal break is concerned, it is Mobile Bay. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’re going to take a couple more comments 23 

and then we’re going to vote this up or down.   24 
 25 
DR. MCILWAIN:  I think part of the issue too is, as Mr. Pearce 26 

has pointed out, there’s not a lot of effort on the east side of 27 
the river.  Granted, there are times when there are juvenile 28 
snapper on that side and they do appear in the bycatch.  I don’t 29 
see any reason at this point in time to expand it.  I’ll speak 30 
in opposition. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It sounds like everyone knows how they want 33 
to vote on the amendment to the committee motion.  All those in 34 
favor of the motion raise their hand; all those opposed.  35 
 36 
MR. PERRET:  Crabtree is not voting? 37 

 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Crabtree did not vote.  The motion 39 
passes.  With that, we’ll move on to the committee motion as 40 

amended.  We’ve had quite a bit of discussion about this motion 41 
and the previous substitute.  I don’t really think we need to 42 
rehash that again.   43 
 44 
DR. MCILWAIN:  If we vote on this motion, will I still have the 45 

option to -- 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m going to turn to you next for your 48 
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additional option here.  This would be back to what came out of 1 
committee, which basically is having the reporting come back to 2 
the council.  It would deal then with the option that Mr. Nance 3 
is going to look into, to determine if you could use possibly a 4 
partial year, something like January through October, to 5 
determine so that we would actually have a council meeting prior 6 
to making this determination and have it come through the 7 
council, is the way I see this.  Any further discussion?  All 8 
those in favor the committee motion say aye; all those opposed 9 
like sign.  The motion passes. 10 
 11 
DR. MCILWAIN:  I would like to offer another amendment, to add 12 

two additional options to the committee motion. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s a motion at this point to add two 15 

options. 16 
 17 
DR. MCILWAIN:  I would like to make a motion to add two 18 
additional options to the recently passed motion. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve got those up on the board and those -- 21 

Again, we’ve had a lot of talk about this already and so we’re 22 
going to vote this up or down.  Basically, this is going through 23 
a procedural process that runs most of the decision making 24 
either through a council process where we may not have a council 25 
meeting and then to the RA or directly to the RA, depending on 26 
the group of scientists. 27 
 28 
MR. GILL:  In light of the discussion we had earlier, I would 29 

like to propose a friendly amendment to Option D, that we 30 
rewrite that to -- I could use some help here from the motion 31 
moguls like Julie. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  As a point of order, what I guess I’m going 34 

to suggest is that by consensus if we voted yes to expand the 35 
range on the other options that it’s going to be carried out 36 
through all the options, but I -- 37 
 38 
MR. GILL:  That’s not where I was going.  I was trying to 39 

address the problem that we have in terms of Option D, reporting 40 
to the RA.  I wanted to readdress that to setting it up as AP 41 
and designating the reporting to the chairman and he having 42 
authority to carry it to the RA, whatever the wording is, if Tom 43 
would entertain that as a friendly. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Since we will flesh this out in discussion 46 

within the document, I think if we flesh that out in discussion, 47 
Mike, will that be clear enough? 48 
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 1 
MR. MCLEMORE:  So long as it’s clear.  I want to make sure I’m 2 

understanding what you’re doing.  You’re setting this up so that 3 
there will be a clear criteria and it will be pretty much an 4 
administrable task of the RA and not necessarily an exercise of 5 
discretion, correct?  Okay. 6 
 7 
MS. WALKER:  I know that you said that you’re going to change 8 

the zones and I would like for us if we could go ahead and do 9 
that.  That would be Zones 10 through 21 and then I would ask 10 
Mr. McIlwain -- It says the duration of the closure in 11 
Statistical Areas 13 through 17.  Is that -- That would be just 12 
allowing a closure in those areas? 13 
 14 
DR. MCILWAIN:  Based on that amount of effort that takes place 15 

in that area, that’s the area, as I understand it, that would 16 
get us the numbers that we’re looking for.  The way it’s worded, 17 
in my understanding, would preclude closing an area east of the 18 
river or 10 through 12. 19 
 20 
MS. WALKER:  Your Option C and D would preclude enforcement of 21 

closures in any statistical area other than 13 through 17? 22 
 23 
DR. MCILWAIN:  This would be also done in conjunction with the 24 

Texas closure.  That would be 13 through 21. 25 
 26 
MS. WALKER:  I speak in opposition, Mr. Chairman, to the motion.  27 

We continue to tie our hands on trying to gather the information 28 
and to reach the reductions that we’re required to in the shrimp 29 
fishery and I don’t think that by us limiting the statistical 30 
areas that can be closed -- It’s almost like just tying our 31 
hands.  We may not be able to reach those reductions. 32 
 33 
MS. MORRIS:  I think I agree with Bobbi’s analysis in that this 34 

should be Statistical Areas 10 through 17 in Option D.  That’s 35 
because if you go back and look at the Action 6 on page 44 of E-36 
10, we have alternatives that -- If you look at Alternative 3 37 
and Alternative 4, the A sub-option in each of those addresses 38 
the possibility of a closure in Statistical Zones 10 through 21 39 
and the B sub-option in each of those addresses the possibility 40 
of a closure in Statistical Areas 13 through 21. 41 
 42 
If these processes are going to work in conjunction with 43 
alternatives in Action 6, they should cover the whole range of 44 
10 to 17 and not be restricted to 13 to 21. 45 
 46 
MR. PEARCE:  I just don’t see the benefit of any closures in 47 

Areas 10 to 12.  You’re putting undue pressure on the shrimpers 48 
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in those areas for no reason.  We don’t have an effort problem 1 
in the Areas 10 to 12. 2 
 3 
Again, 200 boats landing in Alabama, that’s not affecting our 4 
pressure problem.  Our problem is going to be in that hot spot 5 
that Dr. Diamond showed us, which is not in those 10 to 12 6 
areas, and I don’t want to close the shrimping down in those 7 
areas just because.  Right now, it’s just because.  We don’t 8 
have anything to show us that we have an effort problem in those 9 
areas, none. 10 
 11 
MR. HORN:  The two-hundred-and-some-odd boats landing in 12 

Alabama, the odds of them shrimping in Mississippi or Alabama 13 
are slim to none, for the most part, and slim as buying a ticket 14 
on the last bus out of town.  Those folks are shrimping in 15 
Louisiana, primarily, and even further over.  Those are landings 16 
and not necessarily effort. 17 
 18 
MR. MINTON:  Maybe I’m totally confused, but after the analysis 19 

is done, then it’s my understanding that the area of closure 20 
would be determined based on the analysis of where we would get 21 
the return that we needed. 22 
 23 
If Area 10 or 11 or 12 shows in the particular year that it had 24 
very little effort and has very little bycatch in that area, 25 
then we wouldn’t include it.  Without having it listed, it 26 
couldn’t be analyzed and we wouldn’t know.  I’m not saying it 27 
would have to be every year, but is that not correct, Mr. 28 
Chairman, that we would then decide based on the analysis of not 29 
only the area, but the duration that it would be closed? 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That is my understanding, Mr. Minton.  You 32 

are exactly correct. 33 
 34 
MR. MINTON:  The argument is whether we even look or not and 35 

like has been said earlier, we may not get anything, but I am 36 
also, like Bobbi said, tired of just turning around and walking 37 
away and saying that’s going to be all right.  I say let’s look 38 
and let’s have the analysis and if it determines that it’s going 39 
to be beneficial, then we use it.  If it’s not, then we vote 40 
against it. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve got a couple of problems -- Not 43 

problems, but issues here.  As I see it, the current options 44 
that are in these options do somewhat tie your hands to 13 -- 45 
It’s already been changed up there and it’s now 10 to 21.  Mr. 46 
Leard, are you going to try to help, since this is your 47 
document? 48 
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 1 
DR. LEARD:  I thought I would try.  Since Dr. Nance said that 2 

they basically split the analysis at the river and so they’re 3 
going to do a separate analysis of 10 to 12 and then 13 to 17, 4 
in addition to on down to 21, if you just said “duration of the 5 
closure in Statistical Sub-Areas 10 to 12 and/or 13 to 17” you 6 
might solve your problem there, because it gives you the option 7 
to have some closure over there and you’re going to have the 8 
analysis done separately anyway from what you talked about 9 
before. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:   I think the real point, as Ms. Morris has 12 

tried to point out a couple of different times, is this is where 13 
we look to determine whether we need to have a closure in other 14 
areas and we could have ended this sentence at “western Gulf 15 
zones,” quite frankly, and not have anything and determine the 16 
closure beyond that. 17 
 18 
The closure, where it’s going to be, et cetera, is in the next 19 
option.  This one does ties our hands, because of the way it’s 20 
written, Bobbi, and you are correct.  I’m just saying that 21 
unfortunately it was written in the DEIS or maybe rewritten by 22 
Rick and included the “and the duration” part.  Let’s take a 23 
five-minute break and see if we can’t clarify how we’re going to 24 
get ourselves out of this quandary. 25 
 26 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s try to get back going again.  To start 29 

out again, I want either Dr. Crabtree or Alex to explain how 30 
they believe the aspects, not of the monitoring, but the actual 31 
closure aspects of this will work as we move outside of where 32 
the Texas closure currently is and as we move then towards the 33 
eastern Gulf.  Could you do that for me, Dr. Crabtree? 34 
 35 
DR. CRABTREE:  I had envisioned this that we would get this 36 

information and it would indicate where the effort is and let’s 37 
say that hypothetically it’s too high.  We would then look at 38 
the zone that you selected in the previous action and we would 39 
determine how long we would have to close that zone in order to 40 
get the effort reduction. 41 
 42 
If you selected that the zone was 17 through 13, the way I had 43 
viewed is that I would close 17 through 13 in its entirety for 44 
whatever period of time was necessary to get the required effort 45 
reduction and that might be the entire duration of the Texas 46 
closure, but it might be a shorter period of time. 47 
 48 
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I had not thought of it previously that I would close some 1 
subset of that area, but close it for the whole time.  It could 2 
be that way, but that’s a little more complicated and that’s not 3 
how I thought of doing it. 4 
 5 
MR. PERRET:  Roy, that’s what we’re going to do in the next 6 

action, Action 6, and it’s adjust the closure as necessary.  If 7 
you only need to close part of a zone or two zones out of five 8 
or three or whatever, that’s the way I’m reading it. 9 
 10 
DR. CRABTREE:  If you want to add some additional flexibility 11 

into that, we can.  I’m trying to think of whether that would 12 
just shift effort over into another portion of it where there 13 
are red snapper.  My thought had been get them out of the whole 14 
red snapper zone for some period of time, but we could look at 15 
that either way. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think the current language allows that 18 

flexibility.  It’s going to be dependent on the descriptions and 19 
discussions to kind of clarify that for both the public and the 20 
council when the document comes back after public hearing. 21 
 22 
MR. PERRET:  Maybe we should have taken 6 before this one, but 23 

each of the alternatives in 6 says to adjust the closure as 24 
necessary.  To me, that means you pick the geography of the 25 
closure. 26 
 27 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think you may well be right, Corky.  I hadn’t 28 

thought of it that way, but I think you’re right that that’s how 29 
it’s probably written. 30 
 31 
MR. PERRET:  If I may, the only thing I see the difference with 32 

the amendment that passed -- The closure was zones whatever to 33 
whatever and the amendment added two or three other zones and so 34 
it extends the scope, or the geography, of the possible closure. 35 
 36 
MR. GILL:  My thinking was exactly the way Roy’s was and the way 37 

I read, Corky, “adjust the closure as necessary” was in time 38 
duration and not spatial duration.  I think we need to have some 39 
clarity here in terms of what we’re doing so that it’s clear to 40 
anybody that reads the document what it is that we intend, 41 
because we’re all coming up with different responses to the same 42 
words and that doesn’t help us get to where we want to go. 43 
 44 
MS. MORRIS:  We’re sort of talking about Actions 6 and 7 at E-10 45 

at the same time, but it would be pretty easy to adjust the 46 
language in Action 6 to say adjust the area of the closure as 47 
necessary and Action 7 deals with the duration of the closure.  48 
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When we get there, we can talk about doing that. 1 
 2 
DR. LEARD:  That’s kind of why I suggested, under the last 3 

motion there in the report -- I bracketed just as an alternative 4 
language that would say, if needed, establish a seasonal closure 5 
in the thirty-fathom zone off Statistical Sub-Zones -- I put 13 6 
to 21, but I meant to put 13 to 17.  If you want to say “10 to 7 
12 and/or 13 to 17 and then annually evaluate the level 8 
associated and adjust the duration of the closure as necessary 9 
in accordance with the framework” and that way, you keep the 10 
Texas closure totally separate. 11 
 12 
The Texas closure is going to for whatever duration that Texas 13 
decides that it needs to be and in accordance with the existing 14 
framework.  Like I said yesterday, I don’t think it can be over 15 
ninety days and it typically starts on May the 15th. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It can’t be over sixty days. 18 

 19 
DR. LEARD:  Sixty days, I’m sorry. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s go back, because that is wording that 22 

deals with Ms. Morris’s -- As she said, we can adjust that 23 
wording in the next one and let’s try to get this action off the 24 
board. 25 
 26 
MS. WALKER:  Can I ask a question for clarification, Mr. 27 

Chairman?  When we’re saying Action 7, we’re referring -- I 28 
thought this went into the now Action 8 of the amendment and so 29 
when we’re saying Action 7 up here, we’re referring to that E-30 
10? 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Yes. 33 

 34 
MS. WALKER:  I think that needs to be clear in the record. 35 

 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think you just helped clarify it in the 37 

record.  Someone who helped develop what’s on the board and for 38 
purposes of clarification for the record, we’re basically trying 39 
to -- We’re trying to, I guess, clarify the last thirty minutes 40 
of discussion in regards to the suite of options that we want to 41 
have as far as how this procedurally will work. 42 
 43 
We believe we now have a motion on the board that combines the 44 
last action with this current action and gives us the most 45 
flexibility, I believe, and satisfies all of the options we were 46 
trying to present and I’ll have Mr. McIlwain try to read that 47 
for the record and then explain to us the rationale there. 48 
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 1 
DR. MCILWAIN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  This is a revised 2 
motion for Sub-Options under Action 7, Table E, Number 10, 3 
Preferred Alternative Number 2 and add two new sub-options: 4 
Option A, Southeast Fishery Science Center provide an annual 5 
report to the council on the assessment of shrimp effort yearly 6 
for the ten to thirty-fathom area in the western Gulf, Zones 10 7 
to 20; Option B would be the Southeast  Fishery Science Center 8 
will do an annual assessment of the previous year’s shrimp 9 
effort for ten to thirty-fathom area in the Gulf, Zones 10 to 10 
21, and determine the duration of the closure and report this to 11 
the Regional Administrator for administrative action.   12 
 13 

This gives us some flexibility in determining the length of time 14 
of the proposed closure to get the shrimp reduction effort that 15 
we need to achieve the reduction and bycatch of snapper. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve worked on this quite some time.  Any 18 

further discussions about the wording we now have on the board? 19 
 20 
MS. WALKER:   Just one question, Mr. Chairman.  These Sub-21 

Options A and B will now replace the Sub-Options A and B that we 22 
previously voted on and so we’re not looking at Sub-Options C 23 
and D anymore and is that my understanding? 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That is my understanding, Ms. Walker. 26 

 27 
MR. WALKER:  It was pointed out here and should that still be 28 

“western Gulf,” Tom?  Shouldn’t that be removed? 29 
 30 
DR. MCILWAIN:  I think you could just take out “western Gulf” 31 
and just “in the Gulf.” 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is it clear for everyone?  I’m seeing nods 34 
of heads.  With that, all in favor of the motion say aye; all 35 
those opposed same sign.  The motion passes.  Mr. Perret, please 36 

don’t lead us into another quagmire. 37 
 38 
MR. PERRET:  Mr. Perret is not even sure where we are anymore.  39 

We’ve had some modifications and so I’m not sure just how this 40 
one is going to fit.  The committee recommends, and I so move, 41 
that the preferred alternative for Action 7 be Alternative 2 42 
without a sub-option preference indicated: Establish a framework 43 
procedure to adjust the effort target and closed season for the 44 
shrimp fishery in the western Gulf of Mexico within the scope of 45 
alternatives identified in Action 6.   46 
 47 

Action 6 alternatives are the ones relative to the options with 48 
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the geography and within the ten to thirty and so on and so 1 
forth.  Since we had amendments to the previous motion and other 2 
options, Rick, does this recommendation still hold?  3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s a committee motion and so it has to be 5 

on the board.  Let’s turn to Ms. Morris and see if she has the 6 
adjustment of the wording that would satisfy the discussion we 7 
just had a moment ago. 8 
 9 
MS. MORRIS:  I don’t think we’re there yet.  This is, again, the 10 

Action 7 from E-10, which will be Action 8 in 14/27, and so this 11 
is just saying that the preferred alternative is the one we just 12 
developed instead of no action, do not establish a framework, 13 
and so I think this will receive a positive vote from the 14 
council. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Morris.  Does anyone want to 17 

discuss this?  This is making what we just did the preferred, as 18 
Ms. Morris explained. 19 
 20 
DR. CRABTREE:  Should it still say “western” there? 21 

 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  No, it shouldn’t.  All those in favor of the 23 
motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 24 
 25 
MR. PERRET:  Now we’re back to Action 5 of E-10, page 39.  The 26 
committee recommends, and I so move, to modify Alternative 3 as 27 
follows and Modified Alternative 3 would read: Establish a 28 
target reduction of shrimp trawl bycatch mortality on red 29 
snapper to be 74 percent less than the benchmark years of 2001 30 
to 2003, as opposed to 68 to 80 percent.  That modifies 31 

Alternative 3 under Action 5.  That’s a committee motion, Mr. 32 
Chair. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Do we have any 35 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing no 36 
discussion regarding the committee motion, all those in favor of 37 
the committee motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The 38 
motion passes. 39 
 40 
MR. GILL:  Before we move on, Mr. Chairman, I would like to 41 

offer another motion.  What we’ve got established now are -- Of 42 
the three alternatives, one is no action, one is 50 percent 43 
reduction, and we just changed the other one to be a 74 percent 44 
reduction. 45 
 46 
What we’ve got is alternatives that span the range.  They’re at 47 
the endpoints and they don’t leave any alternatives for 48 
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something in the middle and so I would move that we add an 1 
alternative to establish a target reduction of shrimp trawl 2 
bycatch mortality on red snapper to be 60 percent less than the 3 
benchmark years of 2001 to 2003.   4 
 5 

I’m just rounding to something in the middle that allows us to 6 
look at the analysis of an alternative to the endpoint so that 7 
we can see what -- Both the endpoints are problems.  The 50 8 
percent looks like the best available science says is inadequate 9 
and 74 percent sounds like it has its own set of problems in 10 
terms of practicability, as noted in the EIS.  We need to have 11 
something that says we’ve got an option to look in between and 12 
we can gauge off of that. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a motion.  Do we have a second?  Mr. 15 

Horn seconds. 16 
 17 
MR. ADAMS:  I have a question for Dr. Crabtree.  We changed the 18 

range in our document to match the alternatives that are 19 
analyzed in the DEIS at 50 and 74 percent.  If we insert a range 20 
that hasn’t been analyzed, is that going to cause problems 21 
timing-wise? 22 
 23 
DR. CRABTREE:  62 percent is within the range that’s been 24 

analyzed and remember too that you’re going to go out with a 25 
supplemental EIS anyway and so it will be analyzed in that.  I 26 
think what you can basically do with 62 percent is interpolate 27 
between 50 and 74 and the TACs are going to fall in that area. 28 
 29 
We can confirm that with the Science Center, but I think you can 30 
pretty well, right now, interpolate the implications of being in 31 
the middle.  You’re going to be about in the middle of the TACs 32 
we looked at.  That all, of course, depends on what changes of 33 
assumptions you might want to make and what other runs you may 34 
want to request. 35 
 36 
MR. GILL:  Trish, would you remove the “as opposed to” portion 37 

for clarity?  Thank you. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve got a motion on the board that 40 

basically puts a point between the two endpoints at this point 41 
in time.  Any further discussion?  Hearing none, all those in 42 
favor of the motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The 43 
motion passes. 44 
 45 
MR. PERRET:  Following further discussion of Action 5, the 46 
committee recommends, and I so move, that the preferred 47 
alternative be Modified Alternative 3, establish a target 48 
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reduction of shrimp trawl bycatch mortality on red snapper to be 1 
74 percent less than the benchmark years of 2001 to 2003, as 2 
opposed to 68 to 80 percent reduction. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The difference between this and the previous 5 

motion that Mr. Perret read is this makes that motion the 6 
preferred motion.  We have a committee recommendation. 7 
 8 
MR. GILL:  I would like to offer an amendment to that motion and 9 
my amendment is that the preferred alternative be no preferred 10 
alternative.  My rationale for that -- I’ll give rationale if I 11 

get a second. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ll consider that as a substitute motion 14 

and it was seconded by Mr. Horn. 15 
 16 
MR. GILL:  My rationale is that of all the alternatives we’ve 17 

got, we don’t have anything well established.  We just got the 18 
74 percent on Tuesday and we focused on that and we jumped to 19 
that as an alternative, but there’s a host of potential problems 20 
with the 74 percent being the preferred that we don’t even know 21 
or understand and I think we need to get an analysis of that to 22 
do so. 23 
 24 
The 50 percent doesn’t look like it’s going to fly because it’s 25 
inadequate and the 60 percent, we don’t know.  We’ve got a lack 26 
of information and I think we would be better advised to get the 27 
analysis and take a look at it and do a preferred at the March, 28 
when we’ll have a whole lot better basis for where we stand. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Crabtree, would you like to respond any 31 

at all? 32 
 33 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m trying to think of what more we will analyze.  34 

The impacts of 50 and 74 percent on the shrimp fishery are in 35 
the DEIS and have been analyzed and I don’t know that there’s 36 
much more that we can do with that.  37 
 38 
I think 60 percent clearly just falls in the middle of that 39 
somewhere.  Depending on what you may request for additional 40 
runs, there may be some additional TACs that could come out that 41 
we could look at the next meeting. 42 
 43 
Rick, are we planning to go to public hearing with this prior to 44 
the next meeting or are we going to look at after the next 45 
meeting, do you think? 46 
 47 
DR. LEARD:  Based on the actions that the council has taken, I 48 
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don’t think there’s any way that we can complete all the 1 
analysis to especially revise the EIS prior to the March -- Get 2 
that ready for public hearing prior to the March meeting. 3 
 4 
DR. CRABTREE:  I guess my concern is before we -- I think before 5 

you go to public hearing and before you publish the SEIS, you 6 
probably need to choose a preferred on this one, because this is 7 
a major decision. 8 
 9 
This is effectively an allocation decision.  I can’t advise you 10 
where you need to put this.  You’re going to have to weigh all 11 
those things and I’ll likely abstain on this one, but I think 12 
when you go to public hearing, because this is so central to 13 
what the TACs can be and the whole thing, that you’re going to 14 
need to make a decision on this. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Since Rick indicated -- It was our belief 17 

and hope that we would go to public hearing between now and the 18 
March meeting and certainly while our staff has some dependency 19 
on that, Dr. Crabtree, what kind of resources would the IPT team 20 
add to this over the course of the next two months? 21 
 22 
DR. CRABTREE:  We’ll put all the resources we have in on this.  23 

The Center is ready to go on runs and this is our number one 24 
priority in terms of what we need to get done.  We just have to 25 
see what the -- I can tell you that when you don’t choose 26 
preferreds that in general makes the analyses a little more 27 
difficult, because you don’t know which one to focus on.  We’ll 28 
put everything we have into getting this done as quickly as we 29 
can. 30 
 31 
MR. PEARCE:  Mr. McLemore, I have some questions for you.  32 

Refresh my memory on what the Magnuson-Stevens Act says about 33 
the shrimp and being an annual crop and what we can or can’t do 34 
to shrimp. 35 
 36 
MR. MCLEMORE:  If you’re talking about the new catch limit 37 

provisions, which are not yet effective, it requires catch 38 
limits in fisheries, but it exempts from that requirement 39 
species with a life cycle of one year or less.  You’re not 40 
required to have catch limits in shrimp.  Nothing says you can’t 41 
have it. 42 
 43 
There’s a provision about not impeding the OY, but there’s also 44 
discretionary provisions added to the new 303(b) section that 45 
says you can include management measures to conserve and manage 46 
both target and non-target species and habitat within an FMP.  I 47 
don’t see that there’s an effect on what you’re doing here from 48 
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those new provisions. 1 
 2 
MR. PEARCE:  The second question is how does the National 3 

Standard 1 with the OY affect what we’re doing here? 4 
 5 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I’m not sure, frankly.  I think you’ve heard for 6 

several council meetings now that the OY in this fishery needs 7 
to be adjusted.  The effort in the fishery, as I understand it, 8 
you’re not achieving OY and so you really do need to focus on 9 
the OY in the shrimp fishery and I think that’s critical to the 10 
red snapper. 11 
 12 
Those two fisheries need to have those management parameters 13 
reconciled, because they’re inconsistent, but I don’t know that 14 
this necessarily interferes with that, because it’s not going to 15 
have any effect on it. 16 
 17 
MR. PEARCE:  It’s clear that we’re not fishing to OY and I still 18 

think there’s a lot of parameters we need to look at before we 19 
pick the preferred alternative.  I think we need to think these 20 
things really through and see exactly what’s going on. 21 
 22 
If you start going to 74 percent in the shrimp industry on 23 
effort, that’s about 85 percent, is what’s going to happen.  24 
It’s going to affect communities and it’s going to affect just a 25 
number of different things and we’ve got to worry about what we 26 
do to people in the community.  That’s part of the Magnuson Act. 27 
 28 
I think that before we select this as a preferred alternative 29 
that we really have to think it through completely as to what 30 
we’re doing to everybody involved in this industry and I’m 31 
concerned about that.   32 
 33 
I’m concerned about the 74 percent and where it puts us and not 34 
only that, I’m concerned about the fact that the shrimpers are 35 
being treated -- They’re not getting their fair and equitable 36 
allocation.  You’re looking at -- I don’t want the recreational 37 
or the commercial or anybody else in the snapper business to 38 
have to come up with any more either, but we’re going to 74 39 
percent when these other guys aren’t anywhere close to 74 40 
percent when you come to bycatch reduction. 41 
 42 
MR. MCLEMORE:  At this point, this is selecting preferred 43 

alternatives for a public hearing.  You’re not bound by that in 44 
your final decision.  As Roy said, you should select a preferred 45 
alternative, whatever it is, to focus the analysis. 46 
 47 
Clearly, all those other concerns that you raised will have to 48 
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be analyzed and there are -- Fair and equitable is pretty much a 1 
qualitative analysis and there’s a long, long history of the 2 
interaction of these two fisheries.   3 
 4 
There are court opinions that touch on some of those issues as 5 
well and so I think that you raise legitimate points.  Those 6 
issues will have to be addressed in the analysis, but I think 7 
it’s premature to judge at this point how that’s going to shake 8 
out when we haven’t seen the analysis yet.   9 
 10 
I think it needs to be done and, again, to the extent you can 11 
select preferred alternatives here, I think you should.  You 12 
should let the public know the direction you’re leaning as much 13 
as you can.  It doesn’t mean you’re going to stay there in the 14 
final decision, but it’s a question of fairness and notice to 15 
people, including the shrimpers. 16 
 17 
MR. PEARCE:  I don’t think we’re being premature. 18 

 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s not go back and forth, Mr. Pearce.  20 

You made your point and Mr. McLemore has just suggested, again, 21 
that we pick a preferred if we can. 22 
 23 
MR. ADAMS:  I speak against the substitute motion.  I think the 24 

motion is asking the council to go back on its own line of 25 
logic.  The person that proposed the motion says that we’re 26 
awaiting a whole host of analysis for the 74 percent reduction.  27 
 28 
Dr. Crabtree tells us there’s not going to be further analysis 29 
on this and as a matter of a fact, the analysis with 74 percent 30 
was considered by the committee and is contained in the 31 
committee report, showing what possible TACs from 2007 to 2011 32 
could be reached on 74 percent. 33 
 34 
The council has already chosen the preferred alternative in 35 
Action 1 on what TAC we’re leaning to, which is five million 36 
pounds, and the analysis in the committee report tells us that 37 
even if we do choose a 74 percent bycatch reduction, it’s still 38 
not going to reach five million pound TAC until 2010.  We can’t 39 
even reach it in 2008 or 2009. 40 
 41 
If we’ve chosen a preferred alternative on the TAC and we’re 42 
telling the public that they should try to gear their industry 43 
towards that level in the future, we also need to tell the 44 
shrimp industry what level they should gear their reduction to, 45 
which would be at least 74 percent, in order to reach that TAC.  46 
Logically, we can’t move ahead without a preferred alternative. 47 
 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t believe I said there wouldn’t be any more 1 

analysis.  There may be more analysis, depending on what you 2 
want to do.  What I said is the DEIS analyzed 50 and 74 percent 3 
and so it has been analyzed.  There may be some more analyses 4 
that you want to see there, though. 5 
 6 
MS. WALKER:  I think we all know that the OY in the shrimp 7 

fishery and in the red snapper fishery is going to have to be 8 
addressed by this council.  The shrimp fishery, if they’re 9 
allowed to reach the current OY, the red snapper fishery isn’t 10 
going to have the opportunity to rebuild. 11 
 12 
I agree with everything that Degraaf stated.  We have already 13 
set a five million pound TAC as our preferred alternative.  We 14 
know that back in 1998 we were promised a 44 percent reduction 15 
in the BRDs that were placed in the nets.  That wasn’t reached.  16 
That wasn’t reached and we’ve been told that the reason it 17 
wasn’t reached wasn’t because the BRD wouldn’t do it, but it was 18 
because fishing practices were changed that did not allow the 19 
BRD to give us 44 percent and so we’re looking at 12 percent. 20 
 21 
Right now, I do not believe -- I believe that there is probably 22 
justification in the stock assessment that would show us, had we 23 
reached that 44 to 50 percent, we would not be sitting here 24 
looking at a five million pound TAC on the directed fishery.  I 25 
speak in opposition to this and I think it’s time that this 26 
council did as Russell Underwood said.  We need to stand up and 27 
rebuild this fishery and it’s going to be tough for all of us. 28 
 29 
MR. GILL:  One of the problems that I have is the EIS, in their 30 

bycatch practicability analysis, said it wasn’t practicable, 31 
given the information they had.  I have a hard time 32 
rationalizing that we’re going to a preferred alternative that 33 
may not be achievable. 34 
 35 
That doesn’t make a whole lot of sense to me.  I understand the 36 
other rationales and I appreciate those, but if we choose a 37 
preferred alternative, something that we’re not going to reach, 38 
it doesn’t make good sense to me. 39 
 40 
MR. HORN:  I have several comments and first off, I think Ms. 41 

Walker is mistaken about the BRD.  I believe the reason it 42 
didn’t work is it just didn’t work.  The BRD didn’t work like 43 
the feds told us it was going to and the shrimp industry did 44 
everything they were asked to do. 45 
 46 
They put it where they were told and it didn’t work, but in that 47 
light -- We’ve got several ideas with preferred options.  This 48 
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council has been to many, many final decisions with no preferred 1 
and made that decision at the last minute.  We’ve taken many 2 
documents with no preferred options on extremely contentious 3 
issues.  That’s not a justification for not having a preferred. 4 
 5 
Changing the OY, if we need to look at changing the OY, then 6 
maybe need to look at changing the goals of this plan for red 7 
snapper.  We’ve got an SPR that may or may not be real.  We hear 8 
about how many fish there are from all the segments of the 9 
fishery and yet, we’re being told how bad it is.   10 
 11 
There’s a lot of reasons for catches to go up and down.  There’s 12 
a lot of changes in effort and there’s a lot of environmental 13 
consequences that have taken place in the last number of years 14 
and we have no idea what those impacts have been on this 15 
fishery. 16 
 17 
We do know that an awful lot of folks did not go fishing in the 18 
last several years because of storm situations.  There’s a lot 19 
of folks still not fishing and, of course, the shrimp industry 20 
is a perfect example, because of the storm situations.   21 
 22 
I have one other question in terms of requiring an industry to 23 
be reduced down where they cannot achieve their optimum yield, 24 
cannot, and that excess stock is out there and can’t a foreign 25 
country petition our government to catch that?  If we’re not 26 
producing our fish, can’t they come in and ask to fish for that?  27 
Mexico could come in and say look, we want to go shrimping too, 28 
because you’ve got all this excess product and is that true? 29 
 30 
MR. MCLEMORE:  Yes, there’s a procedure for that. 31 

 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Can I get a point of clarification though?  33 

Within that context of that procedure, Mike, there would also be 34 
considerations of the interactions with other species, would 35 
there not? 36 
 37 
MR. MCLEMORE:  Absolutely. 38 

 39 
MR. PERRET:  I had a lot of things that I was going to say, but 40 

a lot of it was said.  Relative to the motion, I support that we 41 
not have a preferred.  There’s probably not an amendment that 42 
has gone from this council that on one action or more we had no 43 
preferred alternative and so this is nothing new.  We’ve done it 44 
before and we will do it again. 45 
 46 
In fact, there may be some other areas that we’ve taken up at 47 
this meeting that we have no preferred and so this is not 48 
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breaking new ground.  Now, what I heard Dr. Crabtree say was 1 
that he would have to put people to work -- People would have to 2 
go to work on this additional analysis, but he would do what he 3 
could. 4 
 5 
That’s great and I appreciate all the good hard work that the 6 
scientists do, but we’re dealing, like Mr. Pearce said, with 7 
people’s lives, with communities, with whole -- Look at the 8 
chamber -- The mayor was here and the chamber.  I’m like the guy 9 
yesterday. 10 
 11 
We’ve got $3.00 gas and we’re happy to pay $2.00?  I wish we 12 
could put this whole thing on hold, but then I’m afraid that we 13 
would get another interim rule that would be worse than the one 14 
we’ve discussed this week.  This whole process, there’s not a 15 
person sitting at this table that’s happy with where we are 16 
right now.   Not one person is happy with any part of it.  We 17 
are affecting so many people and yet, that’s where we are.  On 18 
the motion, I support no preferred. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I have last on the list Ms. Morris and then 21 

we’re going to vote this up or down.  I think we know how we’re 22 
going to vote at this point.  Ms. Morris passes.  We have a 23 
substitute motion.  All those in favor of the substitute motion 24 
signify by saying -- 25 
 26 
MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, I would like a roll call vote on 27 

this. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Would a hand vote do or do you want a roll 30 

call? 31 
 32 
MS. WALKER:  I want a roll call vote. 33 

 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Swingle. 35 

 36 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Horn. 37 

 38 
MR. HORN:  Yes. 39 

 40 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Williams. 41 

 42 
MR. WILLIAMS:  No. 43 

 44 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Gill. 45 

 46 
MR. GILL:  Yes. 47 

 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Adams. 1 

 2 
MR. ADAMS:  No. 3 

 4 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. McIlwain. 5 

 6 
DR. MCILWAIN:  Yes. 7 

 8 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Crabtree. 9 

 10 
DR. CRABTREE:  Abstain. 11 

 12 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Daughdrill. 13 

 14 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Yes. 15 

 16 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Minton. 17 

 18 
MR. MINTON:  No. 19 

 20 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Walker. 21 

 22 
MS. WALKER:  No. 23 

 24 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Hendrix. 25 

 26 
MR. HENDRIX:  Yes. 27 

 28 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Villere. 29 

 30 
MS. VILLERE:  No. 31 

 32 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Pearce. 33 

 34 
MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 35 

 36 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Morris. 37 

 38 
MS. MORRIS:  No. 39 

 40 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Shipp. 41 

 42 
DR. SHIPP:  No. 43 

 44 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Perret. 45 

 46 
MR. PERRET:  Yes. 47 

 48 
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EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Foote. 1 

 2 
MS. FOOTE:  Yes. 3 

 4 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Riechers. 5 

 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  No 7 

 8 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  It’s eight to eight. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The motion fails.  That takes us back to the 11 

original motion out of committee. 12 
 13 
MR. ADAMS:  I would like to call the question. 14 

 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve had a lot of discussion about this.  16 

We’re back to the original motion, which basically establishes 17 
Modified Alternative 3 as the preferred alternative.  All those 18 
in favor of the motion raise your hand; all those opposed same 19 
sign.   20 
 21 
DR. CRABTREE:  Again, I abstained. 22 

 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The motion passed eight to seven with two 24 
abstentions, the one I know and I’m not certain who the other 25 
was at this point.  With that, Mr. Perret. 26 

 27 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  We’re getting there. 28 

 29 
MR. MINTON:  When we have our SSC or APs and they abstain, we 30 

generally try to find out why and if you can, Dr. Crabtree, 31 
could you tell us why you’re abstaining on these last two votes? 32 
 33 
DR. CRABTREE:  This is essentially an allocation issue.  You’re 34 

allocating fishing mortality between the directed and the shrimp 35 
fishery on it and that’s not something I’m -- That’s something I 36 
feel like the council needs to decide. 37 
 38 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Following additional 39 
discussion of Action 6, and Action 6 is on page 44 of E-10, the 40 
committee recommends, and I so move, that the preferred 41 
alternative be Alternative 2, establish a seasonal closure in 42 
the ten to thirty-fathom zone off Louisiana in the western Gulf 43 
of Mexico in conjunction with the closure of the EEZ off Texas.  44 
Annually evaluate the level of effort and associated red snapper 45 
reduction and adjust the duration of the closure, as necessary, 46 
in accordance with the framework outlined in Action 7.  That’s 47 

the committee motion and I think Ms. Morris has a one or two-48 
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word insertion that may help clarify some of the questions we 1 
had earlier. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Would you like to help us out here, Ms. 4 

Morris? 5 
 6 
MS. MORRIS:  We talked about adjusting the area of the closure.  7 

That was my suggestion when we spoke earlier.  Do you want me to 8 
-- Do you want to talk about that a bit first or do you want me 9 
to offer it as an amendment? 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think we had a lot of discussion about it 12 

in the previous motion and so if you would offer it as an 13 
amendment, that would certainly help us move along, I think. 14 
 15 
MS. MORRIS:  I would move an amendment that would add the words 16 
“adjust the area of the closure.” 17 
 18 
MR. PERRET:  I second. 19 

 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It would read, if amended, “and adjust the 21 

duration and area of the closure?”  Okay.  We did have quite a 22 
bit of discussion about this in the context of previous motions.  23 
Is there anyone who has any other additional discussion point 24 
that wasn’t brought out previously?  I’m seeing no hands.  All 25 
those in favor of the amendment say aye; all those opposed same 26 
sign.  The amendment passes.  That takes us back to the amended 27 

motion then.  Mr. Gill, do you have a comment regarding the 28 
amended motion now? 29 
 30 
MR. GILL:  Yes, I do.  I would like to offer an amendment for 31 

clarification. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  A new amendment now at this point? 34 

 35 
MR. GILL:  Yes, sir.  It has to do with the terminology “in 36 

conjunction with.”  That’s fairly loose and doesn’t express the 37 
intent.  I would like to replace “in conjunction with” with “on 38 
the same day as the closure” so that the closure we’re talking 39 
about here will start when the Texas closure starts and goes for 40 
however long has been determined by the team. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If the maker of the amendment would allow 43 

that to just be clarified in the text below as we really 44 
describe what we’re trying to do -- I think we can do that 45 
without voting on an amendment at this point, but I’ll let Mr. 46 
Gill decide whether he wants to clarify it right here or clarify 47 
it in text. 48 
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 1 
MR. GILL:  I would like to clarify it here, because my 2 

discussions with Mr. McLemore and “in conjunction with” and my 3 
understanding of in conjunction with, it says anywhere around 4 
the closure, before, after, in the area of.  I’m trying to make 5 
it more precise and I think it’s needed as amended. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s vote that amendment to the current 8 

motion up or down. 9 
 10 
MR. PERRET:  Mr. Gill, you just want to make sure that if 11 

there’s an additional closure that it starts on the same date as 12 
the beginning of the Texas closure? 13 
 14 
MR. GILL:  Yes, sir, that’s correct. 15 

 16 
MS. MORRIS:  I’m concerned that Bob’s language here “on the same 17 
date as” doesn’t indicate the same start date.  Bob, would you 18 

accept that as a friendly -- Thank you. 19 
 20 
MR. GILL:  Yes, I’ll accept that. 21 

 22 
MS. WALKER:  For clarification, this means that the closure 23 

would only have to start on the date of the Texas shrimp 24 
closure, but could extend past or shorter. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Past or shorter and certainly the record 27 

that we’ve built for the last couple of days will indicate that. 28 
 29 
DR. LEARD:  I was just going to offer maybe a simple suggestion, 30 

that “in conjunction with” and then insert “the beginning of 31 
the.” 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think we already have the amendment on the 34 

board.  That’s an additional clarification, but let’s just go 35 
with what we’ve got on the board right now.  I think it’s clear.  36 
Certainly the intent is clear at this point. 37 
 38 
MS. FOOTE:  Is there a possibility that if this amendment is 39 

passed that it could be read that the closure off Louisiana 40 
would extend past the Texas closure and only the closure off 41 
Louisiana? 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think that’s what Ms. Walker was just 44 

referring to, was that the duration of the closure could either 45 
be shorter or longer, depending on the additional effort 46 
reduction that was needed. 47 
 48 
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MS. FOOTE:  Then if the effort group is recommending that 1 

there’s effort over in Texas, when Louisiana is staying closed 2 
in ten to thirty-fathoms, would this preferred alternative say 3 
that only Louisiana is closed?  That’s how I read it. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Could you go back to the original motion?  6 

The way the preferred is written, it does limit it to off of 7 
Louisiana, Ms. Foote. 8 
 9 
MS. FOOTE:  I would have to speak against that.  I don’t have 10 

any problem with the amendment, but I guess I’ll wait until we 11 
get back to the main motion. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think, again, this is probably just some 14 

issues with wording in the original preferred alternative.  What 15 
we probably should do is vote this amendment up or down and then 16 
if you want to offer an additional amendment, it seems that that 17 
would be an appropriate time to do that. 18 
 19 
Given this, let’s go ahead and vote this amendment up or down.  20 
Those in favor of the amendment say aye; all those opposed like 21 
sign.  The amendment passes.  Now we have a new amended motion 22 

again. 23 
 24 
MR. PERRET:  Karen, I see your problem and I share it with you.  25 

The only thing I can maybe offer for the group’s consideration 26 
is I sat through the shrimp effort group and these were the 27 
guys, ladies, that we selected from throughout the Gulf and that 28 
group unanimously supported offering, if additional closures are 29 
necessary, to have them in that ten to thirty-fathom zone. 30 
 31 
I can appreciate the problems that may be created if indeed 32 
Texas opens and Louisiana’s ten to thirty is closed and so I 33 
understand where you’re coming from on that. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion regarding the 36 

committee motion? 37 
 38 
MS. FOOTE:  I would like to offer an amendment to remove “off 39 
Louisiana.” 40 
 41 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 42 

 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s been moved and seconded to remove the 44 

“off Louisiana” portion of the committee motion as an amendment.  45 
Any further discussion regarding this? 46 
 47 
MS. WALKER:  Does this alternative conflict with when we say off 48 
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Louisiana in the western Gulf of Mexico in conjunction with the 1 
closure of the EEZ?  Wouldn’t this prohibit us from any closure 2 
in the eastern Gulf? 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Can we get back to that, Ms. Walker?  I 5 

think that point is a zonal question in regards to the stat 6 
zones that are referred to and not as much as whether or not 7 
it’s just Louisiana or not.  Is that okay or am I 8 
misunderstanding your point?   9 
 10 
Just for clarification purposes, this amendment, and I’ll speak 11 
from a Texas perspective, we will have some difficulties in 12 
closing state waters for a longer period of time if -- As I 13 
understand your amendment, by removing “off Louisiana,” you’re 14 
wanting it to be off Louisiana and Texas if you have to go 15 
additional days. 16 
 17 
Within the context of that, we would have difficulty in closing 18 
state waters under current statute, just because of our 19 
procedural acts that we have to go through.  We can close for 20 
sixty days with minimum notice, but any other thing would 21 
require thirty days public notice. 22 
 23 
MS. FOOTE:  We only have the luxury of a three-mile limit and so 24 

although we would have great problems if it was just off 25 
Louisiana, we wouldn’t have a choice, I guess. 26 
 27 
MR. PERRET:  Karen, I sympathize with you, but I’ve got to vote 28 

against you on this one and the reason is, again, because of the 29 
unanimous recommendation that came out of our Shrimp Advisory 30 
Panel. 31 
 32 
MS. FOOTE:  Unfortunately, there were no Louisiana 33 

representatives at the Shrimp Advisory Panel.  They were too 34 
busy trying to scrape together their lives, I guess, but that’s 35 
why I’m speaking for this.  I don’t know if it was fully thought 36 
out that it would possibly go beyond the Texas closure time 37 
period and that’s why I would like it in here. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s go ahead and vote this up or down.  40 
All those in favor of to remove “off Louisiana” say aye; all 41 
those opposed same sign.  The amendment passes.  Now that takes 42 

us back to an amended motion.  Once we get it amended, we’ll 43 
turn to Ms. Walker’s question.  Ms. Walker, would you like to 44 
try to elaborate on that again? 45 
 46 
MS. WALKER:  I would like to make a motion to remove the word 47 
“western” so that it would read: Establish a seasonal closure in 48 
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the ten to thirty-fathom zone in the Gulf of Mexico. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Your point here is, again, getting back to 3 

the area that would be affected by the additional closure.  4 
You’re suggesting that it could extend beyond what is typically 5 
considered the western Gulf.  Do I have a second to that 6 
amendment?  Dr. Shipp seconds.  Do we have any discussion? 7 
 8 
MR. PERRET:  Bobbi, for the same reason I told Karen I didn’t 9 

support her amendment, the same thing here, because our advisory 10 
group unanimously voted on the other way. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I just might add that pretty much all of the 13 

motions that have amended this are just broadening the context 14 
of it so that it gives us the greatest deal of flexibility at 15 
this point. 16 
 17 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I think it goes without saying, but it is the 18 

intention of this that it’s -- We’re not trying to include the 19 
pink shrimp fishery in the eastern Gulf of Mexico in any of 20 
this.  That’s how I understand it. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there any further discussion regarding 23 
this amendment as well?  Hearing none, all those in favor of 24 
removing the word “western” say aye; all those opposed like 25 
sign.  The motion to remove passes. 26 
 27 

I believe that takes us back to the amended committee motion.  28 
There’s nothing like writing an alternative by amendment in 29 
committee.  We’re back to that.  Do we have any further 30 
amendments?  I think we’ve clarified everybody’s concern through 31 
the amendment process. 32 
 33 
Hearing none, then let’s vote this up or down.  Again, this is 34 
making this alternative now the preferred alternative in Action 35 
6, as it was labeled in the EIS.  All those in favor of the 36 
motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 37 
 38 
MR. PERRET:  Dr. Leard, would you read and explain your 39 

alternative suggestion, please. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We just took care of that through the 42 

amendment process. 43 
 44 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you.  I told you I was confused.  At this 45 

time, the committee time had expired and the committee deferred 46 
action on the public hearing locations and options for Draft 47 
Reef Fish 31/Shrimp 15 to the full council.  Mr. Chairman, that 48 
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concludes the report. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Leard, I think there was some location 3 

of thought about sites.  Could you bring those up to us? 4 
 5 
DR. LEARD:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  That’s Tab E, Number 12.  These 6 

are basically the same sites that you selected when we were 7 
trying to get this document to go to public hearings back in 8 
October, I think it was.  I just brought this up to see if you 9 
wanted to make any changes or adjustments to these locations. 10 
 11 
MR. PERRET:  Mr. Horn and McIlwain, we have Pascagoula and 12 

should we say or Biloxi and wherever we can get a location, if 13 
that’s okay?  Thank you. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further questions or discussions?  Ms. 16 

Kennedy is trying to get these on the board for us. 17 
 18 
MS. FOOTE:  I don’t remember how we got to Belle Chase.   Maybe 19 

I said that.  Can we put Belle Chase or New Orleans, please? 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Yes, we can, I believe. 22 

 23 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Even though it would be a lot easier on me to 24 

be in Panama City, I wonder if we ought to do this one in 25 
Destin.  There’s just a lot of snapper fishery there. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m going to make one too and be just like 28 

everyone else, I think.  I’ve heard a lot of issues regarding us 29 
having those hearings in Corpus, though I know that’s the 30 
easiest location to find rooms.  If we could find something in 31 
Aransas Pass, we would probably be better off.  Corpus Christi 32 
or Aransas and we’ll do it -- I’m not certain what’s large 33 
enough in Aransas Pass, whether we have a building that will 34 
handle all of us. 35 
 36 
MR. PERRET:  I move adoption of these locations. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a motion by Mr. Perret and a second 39 

by Mr. Gill.  Any other concerns or discussion regarding these 40 
locations?  Hearing none, all those in favor of those public 41 
hearing locations say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The 42 
motion passes. 43 
 44 
MR. GILL:  Before we leave the snapper area, I would like to 45 

proffer a few thoughts I had, that I would like to make in the 46 
form of a motion.  The first one I would like to do is I think 47 
it’s clear to all of us that the management of the red snapper 48 
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fishery recreationally -- Well, the management of the red 1 
snapper fishery has been unsuccessful no matter what we did. 2 
 3 
Part of it is that, in my mind, that we follow down the same 4 
paths of bag limits and closures and size limits, et cetera, and 5 
I think it’s overdue, and I know it won’t hit 27/14, but maybe 6 
it will hit 31/15, to start with a fresh sheet of paper and see 7 
what folks have for alternative ideas. 8 
 9 
A number of them have been suggested in public testimony.  I 10 
know there’s various groups that are doing the same exploration 11 
and I think what we ought to do is formalize that and give them 12 
a charge -- Form an ad hoc group and give them a charge to say 13 
come back with an innovative idea on how to manage the red 14 
snapper fishery in the recreational sector. 15 

 16 
We’ve heard on tags and all sorts of possibilities and I have no 17 
idea what they’ll come up with and I have no idea whether we’ll 18 
agree with it and my recommendation is that we form one to 19 
report to the Reef Fish AP and to refer the report to the 20 
council and let them go free form and see if perhaps there is an 21 
idea that comes forward that makes some sense that we can 22 
discuss at council and take a fresh approach on how we might 23 
approach managing the recreational red snapper fishery and 24 
darned if we might even be successful. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do we have a second for Mr. Gill’s motion? 27 

 28 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Second. 29 

 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Daughdrill seconds.  Let’s make sure we 31 

get it up here correctly for everyone to read.  Mr. Gill, when 32 
you’re satisfied, let us know. 33 
 34 
MR. GILL:  That will work. 35 

 36 
MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, don’t we already have a Red Snapper 37 

AP? 38 
 39 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Yes, that’s correct.  We have a Red 40 

Snapper AP. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Could you illuminate on the composition of 43 

that AP a little bit, Mr. Swingle?   44 
 45 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  It’s probably half commercial and 46 

half recreational and it’s got some others on it. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  What’s our total membership? 1 

 2 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  It’s on the order of eighteen, I 3 

think. 4 
 5 
MR. WILLIAMS:  This is entirely different, though.  This is an 6 

ad hoc group that he’s suggesting to look for ways to manage 7 
recreational fishing mortality in the red snapper fishery.  This 8 
is totally different. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I see this along the lines of some of the 11 

other groups we’ve formed, with a particular succinct charge and 12 
then a time limit.  You work until that’s done and then you’re 13 
over is the way I see it. 14 
 15 
MR. ADAMS:  I think I’m going to have to vote against this until 16 

I understand exactly what type of information we think is going 17 
to be gleaned that we haven’t seen in the last twenty years.  18 
There’s an organization out there, the CCA, with over 90,000 19 
members that would be happy to send one letter to the council 20 
that could probably perform this task as easily as putting 21 
together an ad hoc group and spending a bunch of money trying to 22 
get people together. 23 
 24 
I would have to remind Mr. Gill that the recreational fishery 25 
and the TAC and the measures of rebuilding the recreational 26 
fishery is primarily dictated by the co-efficient of shrimp 27 
bycatch mortality and so if this recreational group can come up 28 
with a map to the holy grail, but doesn’t have any ability to 29 
control shrimp bycatch mortality, it’s not going to do anything. 30 
 31 
MR. PERRET:  Mr. Gill, would this recreational group include the 32 

for-hire sector?  I don’t know if you’re planning other motions 33 
after this one, but I can support this.   If we’re going to have 34 
a group for recreational, I guess then the commercial guys will 35 
say hey, you left us out and the for-hire guys are going to say 36 
you left us out.  Let’s think this out a little bit. 37 
 38 
DR. CRABTREE:  I just want to come to a statement that Degraaf 39 

made and make sure the record is clear.  The recovery of the red 40 
snapper stock is more sensitive to reductions in fishing 41 
mortality in the directed fishery than to the shrimp fishery and 42 
so it is inaccurate to say that shrimp fishing mortality is the 43 
main cause.  That’s simply not correct.  It is one of many 44 
causes. 45 
 46 
MR. WILLIAMS:  In the western Gulf of Mexico, the major sources 47 

of red snapper mortality are shrimp trawl bycatch and commercial 48 
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fishing.  East of the Mississippi River, the major source of red 1 
snapper mortality is recreational fishing and in particular, 2 
charterboat fishing. 3 
 4 
I think it’s time to do something like this and I would hope we 5 
would start looking at some privatization schemes as well, just 6 
like we have with commercial fishing, and I think you ought to 7 
try to put some of the NGOs on this, some of the conservation 8 
people, like Pam Baker and Vishwanie Maharaj, that might have 9 
ideas about how to begin to privatize some of this.  I’m going 10 
to support this.  I think it’s a good idea. 11 
 12 
MR. PERRET:  Roy, I have to get you one last time.  After what 13 

we heard yesterday, you’ll all wrong.  The porpoises are killing 14 
most of the red snapper. 15 
 16 
MS. MORRIS:  In the directed commercial fishery, we were using 17 

seasonal closures and trip limits and we finally decided that 18 
that wasn’t working as a management scheme and so we developed 19 
an IFQ program as an alternative so that we could have -- We 20 
wouldn’t have to have closed seasons and all those other slow-21 
down-the-harvest kinds of issues. 22 
 23 
I think it’s time to start looking at things beyond bag limits, 24 
size limits, and open and closed seasons to manage the 25 
recreational harvest for red snapper.  I support the concept of 26 
this group. 27 
 28 
I think there are a lot of other things we could be looking at.  29 
We could be looking at angling management organizations and we 30 
could be looking at things that would avoid the bycatch.  We’ve 31 
talked a lot about -- Yesterday, we heard a lot about each 32 
sector being responsible for their bycatch.  I’m thinking about 33 
strategies that would reduce that. 34 
 35 
I think this is an important forward-looking kind of idea and I 36 
support it.  We might want to move slowly in this direction and 37 
maybe develop a charge for the group at the next meeting and 38 
figure out who would be on it after we develop the charge or we 39 
could both try to develop a charge at the next meeting.   40 
 41 
I think it’s real important to introduce this idea at the time.  42 
I think it’s important for the council to show support for the 43 
idea and then, maybe at the next council meeting in the Joint 44 
Shrimp/Reef Fish Committee, we could flesh out the idea a bit 45 
more and develop a charge. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’ve got Ms. Walker last on the list at this 48 
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point and then I’m kind of going to want to move on with this. 1 
 2 
DR. CRABTREE:  I just was going to nominate Roy Williams to 3 

serve as the non-voting chairman. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  After he goes and works with his son for a 6 

little while, he may be volunteering for that activity.  This is 7 
kind of a conceptual motion of this point of creating this 8 
group, with some futuristic thinking.  Let’s vote it up or down 9 
and then we can maybe do as Ms. Morris suggested, be a little 10 
more detailed about what the charge and so forth would be at a 11 
later time.  All those in favor of the motion say aye; all those 12 
opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 13 
 14 
DR. SHIPP:  Mr. Chairman, I guess this is a request to Roy and 15 

maybe it’s something we can do and maybe not, but during the 16 
SEDAR process, the assessment workshop group and the review 17 
workshop group had a fair amount of disagreement about the 18 
mortality causes for zeros and ones. 19 
 20 
It was a conceptual disagreement, but it did have an impact on 21 
the final recommendations.  The SEAMAP trawl survey, after the 22 
hurricanes -- We’re hearing and it’s not been substantiated, but 23 
some of the people that were there have reported much, much 24 
higher red snapper juvenile concentrations than ever before.  I 25 
don’t know if that’s true and it may not be a direct answer to 26 
this question. 27 
 28 
However, with the reduction in shrimping after the storm, I 29 
think it would be very interesting to see what those trawl data 30 
look like.  If it’s possible, at the next meeting, I would like 31 
NMFS to give us some sort of a run-down on this most recent set 32 
of trawl surveys in the western Gulf. 33 
 34 
DR. CHESTER:  Bob, I’ll talk with the Pascagoula people and see 35 

if those analyses can be done in time for March.  There’s 36 
obviously a lag time in how fast we can put that together, but 37 
we’ll do our best. 38 
 39 
MR. SIMPSON:  I’ll work with Jeff, who coordinates SEAMAP to 40 

also -- We’ll see if in conjunction, or separately, he might 41 
could do some rough stuff. 42 
 43 
MS. WALKER:  Since we’ve chosen our preferred alternatives and I 44 

know that one of them is to go with circle hooks and venting and 45 
dehooking devices, I noticed that in the document we don’t have 46 
percentages of what reduction those utilities will have towards 47 
the directed fishery. 48 
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 1 
There’s only one study that’s mentioned in there and it was on 2 
circle hooks and I think that it used 50 percent reduction.  3 
There were other studies in there, and one was even fifteen 4 
years old, I think, that included dehooking or venting devices 5 
and I would ask Dr. Crabtree what does he think an appropriate 6 
percentage of reduction on recreational mortality of discards 7 
would be, considering circle hooks, venting, and dehooking 8 
devices.  What are we going to be looking at? 9 
 10 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t have a number to give you on that.  It 11 

involves a number of things.  How many people are already using 12 
circle hooks and how many people are already using venting 13 
tools?  I don’t have any numbers on any of that and as you 14 
pointed out, the studies I’ve looked at give a wide range of 15 
answers. 16 
 17 
I think that’s something that you’re just going to have to make 18 
a qualitative judgment on what it might do.  I don’t have a 19 
number to give you, but it does come to what I was going to 20 
raise in a minute, which is what runs do you want the Science 21 
Center to do for you that would look at the assumptions we made 22 
on the runs that we’re kind of operating now and that includes 23 
some of these. 24 
 25 
We haven’t assumed any improvements in the release mortality 26 
rates due to this gear.  They are the 15 and 40 percent and then 27 
the commercial rates and that’s what we’re using.   28 
 29 
We need to have some discussion about what sorts of runs do you 30 
want to look at and if you have some feel for what you think you 31 
might get from these devices, then we could try to come back at 32 
the next meeting with some idea of how sensitive the TACs are to 33 
that and how that might affect things.  I don’t know how to 34 
calculate a number like that. 35 
 36 
MS. WALKER:  To that point, Mr. Chairman, I know that in our 37 

current document, it states that the commercial fishery is 38 
almost all exclusively using circle hooks, but the recreational 39 
sector was not. 40 
 41 
I would assume then that the recreational sector should be able 42 
to achieve a 50 percent reduction in release mortality 43 
associated with regulatory discards based on just using circle 44 
hooks alone. 45 
 46 
The venting devices and dehooking, I haven’t read those studies 47 
and so I don’t know what percentages they came up with, but I 48 
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would think 10 percent for each device, the requirement of it, 1 
wouldn’t be exorbitant.   2 
 3 
DR. CRABTREE:  You’re getting into the land, it sounds to me, of 4 

about a 70 percent reduction in the release mortality rate, 5 
which I’m not sure we have anything to support that.  6 
Furthermore, we asked -- You may recall at the public hearing, 7 
not this one, but I think the one before, we asked large numbers 8 
of people who got up what kinds of hooks they’re using and it 9 
was clear that a lot of the recreational fleet, particularly the 10 
charterboat fleet, is using circle hooks. 11 
 12 
When they started using them, I don’t know.  That’s something 13 
you guys have to discuss.  Just remember that if we are too 14 
optimistic on our assumptions about these things, we’re going to 15 
put ourselves back in the same boat we got in with BRDs and 16 
things. 17 
 18 
If you assume these are going to have all these wonderful things 19 
and then when we get the updated assessment in 2009, we’re going 20 
to all be disappointed that it didn’t happen and so we need to 21 
be realistic and we probably ought to even be conservative about 22 
what we’re doing. 23 
 24 
We’ve gotten burned in the past by making overly optimistic 25 
assumptions about how these are doing.  I don’t mind making some 26 
assumption that there will be some improvements from this.  I 27 
assume we wouldn’t require circle hooks and venting tools and 28 
things if we didn’t think we were going to get some improvements 29 
out of it, but I think you need to have some discussion about 30 
that. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I don’t want to get into too much discussion 33 

about it today, because we do have one more committee report. 34 
 35 
DR. CRABTREE:  Mr. Chairman, we need to know what runs you want 36 

specifically and we need to know today or we’re not going to be 37 
able to deliver them in the March meeting.  I don’t have one run 38 
yet that I’ve been requested to deliver. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve had many discussions about this, Roy.  41 

While I appreciate that you say that you don’t have a run, we’ve 42 
been talking about issues that would -- Circle hooks and other 43 
issues.  Certainly, you could create some sensitivity analysis 44 
associated with the differences in those discards. 45 
 46 
DR. CRABTREE:  Then I’m going to ask -- Do you, the council, do 47 

you want me just to go back and me decide what all this is going 48 
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to be?  I don’t think you do.  I think that’s opening the door 1 
to come back in March and have everybody say well, that’s not 2 
what we wanted to see.   I know people want to go home, but now 3 
is not the time to go home.  Now is the time -- 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m not saying we’re going home, Dr. 6 

Crabtree. 7 
 8 
DR. CRABTREE:  Robin, what I’m telling you is that I do not have 9 

one specific request for a single run from the Southeast Fishery 10 
Science Center from this council right now.  We need to have 11 
that. 12 
 13 
MS. WALKER:  I’m ready to make a motion, Mr. Chairman, if you’ll 14 

accept one. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Absolutely. 17 

 18 
MS. WALKER:  As far as runs for the recreational sector and 19 
regulatory discards, I would recommend that they do runs that 20 
will produce a 40 percent, which is 10 percent less than what’s 21 
in the report, in mortality associated with discards for the 22 
recreational sector, based on the requirement of circle hooks.  23 
Then I would suggest that they do a run based on a 10 percent 24 
reduction in release mortality associated with regulatory 25 
discards for using venting tools.  Then I would suggest a 10 26 
percent reduction in release mortality associated with the 27 
recreational sector’s discards for dehooking devices, if I can 28 
get a second. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Shipp seconds.  Mr. Strelcheck has his 31 

hand up in the back of the room and would like to add something. 32 
 33 
MR. STRELCHECK:  I have just a point of clarification.  These 34 

aren’t going to be mutually exclusive when the projections are 35 
run.  If you’re talking about a certain percent reduction you 36 
want us to consider in terms of release mortality rate, then it 37 
should be couched in that way, rather than partitioning it out 38 
into specific reductions that you would get from each type of 39 
gear. 40 
 41 
MS. WALKER:  I’ll leave my motion as it sits, if my seconder 42 
will agree, with an assumption that we’re going to receive a 60 43 
percent reduction in release mortality associated with 44 
recreational discards from these three tools. 45 

 46 
DR. SHIPP:  I’ll accept it, but I also want to offer an 47 

amendment.  48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Go ahead. 2 

 3 
DR. SHIPP:  I think it is unrealistic to consider these as 4 
additive and so I would amend it that a total reduction of 50 5 
percent, due to all three of these factors, be considered and 6 
the runs be made and also that this would apply to the closed 7 
season as well, because they will have them onboard and the 8 
impact during the closed season may be even more than the open 9 
season. 10 

 11 
MS. MORRIS:  I speak in opposition to this motion.  It seems 12 

like it’s deciding what you want the bycatch reduction to be at 13 
the outset and then asking for a run to come up with that 14 
result.  It goes counter to my commonsense that we would be able 15 
to achieve these kinds of reductions from circle hooks and 16 
dehooking and venting devices. 17 
 18 
When Dr. Crabtree asked for a list of runs, what I thought we 19 
needed to do was go back and reflect on the discussions that we 20 
had and make a list based on the things that we had asked about 21 
during those discussions earlier in the meeting, but I can’t 22 
recall them myself, and not something along this order. 23 
 24 
I think this is a not very well thought out and not justifiable 25 
set of assumptions about the bycatch reductions that we could 26 
get from these gear changes.  I was thinking of much lower 27 
percentages and anticipating that and I speak in opposition to 28 
the motion. 29 
 30 
MS. WALKER:  In response to that, Julie, in our paper, Cooke and 31 

Suski, a 2004 study, found that hooking mortality rates were 32 
reduced about 50 percent by using circle hooks relative to j-33 
style hooks.  This study also identified ease of hook removal as 34 
a major contributor to the mortality. 35 
 36 
Burns and Porch are in the middle of a fifteen-year study on 37 
venting and they suggest that venting increases survival in red 38 
snapper caught in deep water.  Burns also shows a higher tag 39 
return for fish caught on circle hooks to be greater than j-40 
hooks. 41 
 42 
There’s another study, Sullivan et al, 1999, and Hinwood that 43 
found increased catch rates and mean length at capture size with 44 
circle hooks and there’s also an additional study by Powers and 45 
Shipp that shows lower catch rates for circle hooks compared to 46 
j-hooks.  I think that the documentation does exist to 47 
substantiate a reduction of, I believe, 60 percent, but I’ll 48 
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support my colleague, Dr. Shipp’s, 50 percent. 1 
 2 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I have a question for Roy or Andy.  Is it a lot 3 

more difficult to do two or three of these?  Say I wanted to see 4 
a run of 10 percent and 25 percent and then maybe her 50 5 
percent? 6 
 7 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, I think it’s considerably more time to do 8 

multiple runs and I just would encourage you to be realistic.  9 
I’m looking at the DEIS and the Burns study on the tag returns, 10 
you’re talking a difference of 8 percent. 11 
 12 
If you really believe 50 percent -- Bear in mind, number one, 13 
fish that eaten by dolphins, which we’ve heard about, this isn’t 14 
going to have any impact on that.  I would urge you to be 15 
realistic about this and we could do one run, but do you really 16 
believe this is realistic? 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve got -- Is yours an amendment to the 19 

previous motion or what was that, Dr. Shipp? 20 
 21 
DR. SHIPP:  Yes, that was an amendment to the previous motion.   22 

 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’re first going to vote on the amendment. 24 

 25 
MR. WILLIAMS:  If I voted for this, to keep it alive, but then I 26 

wanted to change that percentage, that would still be available 27 
to me in a subsequent motion? 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Crabtree expressed a moment ago the 30 

desire to have a list from us of the runs that he would like and 31 
so, yes.  All those in favor of the amendment say aye; all those 32 
opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 33 
 34 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I don’t think that 50 percent is realistic.  I 35 

think we’ve got to lower it down.  It’s hard for me to know what 36 
the right -- I would have been happy with 3 to 5 percent, but as 37 
a compromise, I’m going to substitute 10 percent for that 50 38 
percent. 39 

 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I have a point of order.  I messed this up.  41 

Yours was an amendment and so we’ve got to go back to the 42 
original motion.  Let’s go ahead and dispense of that.  The 43 
original motion now was amended by Dr. Shipp to say 50 instead 44 
of 60. 45 
 46 
DR. CRABTREE:  Is this -- Roy, I don’t want to -- We can’t look 47 

at every different combination and so is Roy making a substitute 48 
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or -- 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Roy was making an additional motion and it 3 

was my fault that I didn’t dispense of the earlier motion.  The 4 
earlier motion was an amendment. 5 
 6 
MR. WILLIAMS:  How does it read right now?  Can I offer just a 7 

substitute motion? 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  You voted against -- No, you voted -- Never 10 

mind. 11 
 12 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I voted for Bob’s motion. 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  You just amended and so you’re going to 15 

offer another amendment or a substitute motion? 16 
 17 
MR. WILLIAMS:  I’m going to offer a substitute motion. 18 

 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Offer your substitute motion. 20 

 21 
MR. WILLIAMS:  That we look at a total reduction of 10 percent. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Understand that the substitute replaces the 24 

earlier motion, so that if the substitute passes, the previous 25 
motion, we do not go back to it. 26 
 27 
DR. SHIPP:  For discussion, I know Roy said he can’t do multiple 28 

runs, but I don’t think we have any real feel at all for what 29 
kind of an impact this would have.  I would favor one low run 30 
and one high run, just to get some idea if this is going to be a 31 
significant factor at all.  What can I do? 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  He has always used the word “runs” and so he 34 

has been talking about plural when he visited with me about it a 35 
moment ago.  You can amend it to -- You can make an amendment to 36 
Mr. Williams’s substitute that would list two percentages, or 37 
multiple percentages. 38 
 39 
DR. SHIPP:  I would amend that the runs be 5 percent and 50 40 
percent, to give us some feel for what kind of significance this 41 
is going to have. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have an amendment to the motion that 44 

basically creates a 5 and 50.  I thought that Mr. Williams was 45 
10. 46 
 47 
MR. WILLIAMS:  He’s substituting that. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Okay.  Mr. Minton seconded the amendment.  2 
All those in favor of the amendment say aye; all those opposed 3 
same sign.  The amendment passes.  Now we’ll go back to the 4 

original motion now that basically illuminated how you may be 5 
getting those percentages.  Is there any further discussion 6 
about this? 7 
 8 
MR. WILLIAMS:  In fact, can’t we drop everything beyond the 9 

first sentence, “to request that runs be completed to 40 percent 10 
reduction mortality associated with discards?”  It’s just a 11 
cumulative one.  That’s the only thing we really care about, 12 
isn’t it, Bob?  I would move that we strike everything after 13 
“closed season” in the first sentence. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s just take that as a friendly 16 

clarification of the amendment, since I see the motioners 17 
nodding their head. 18 
 19 
DR. CRABTREE:  This is fine, but I’m just going to say this for 20 

the record and caution you.  I haven’t seen anything that 21 
suggests to me that 50 percent is at all defensible and frankly, 22 
I find it to not be realistic at all. 23 
 24 
MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, the original motion was made based on 25 

only the recreational sector and so I would suggest that 26 
“recreational sector” be placed in this motion and that our 27 
representatives from the commercial industry offer us some 28 
percentages along the same line that they feel like the 29 
commercial sector will experience with the venting and the 30 
dehooking.  I know they already use circle hooks, but there’s 31 
going to be some reduction in their discard mortality associated 32 
with those venting and dehookers. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Did the makers of the motion intend this to 35 

be only recreational or a combination?   36 
 37 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes, recreational. 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Recreational, that was the intent. 40 

 41 
MR. HORN:  I’ll just make a comment.  In my mind, the majority 42 

of the commercial harvest is in waters deeper than a hundred 43 
feet and everybody I ever talked to, including some of guys that 44 
work for Chuck Wilson, who did some of the cage study work on 45 
survivability of a fish brought up from different depths of 46 
water -- Two or three different times, I talked to two or three 47 
different people and they all told me that fish are kind of like 48 
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people. 1 
 2 
If you go down below basically a hundred feet and you come up 3 
too fast, you’re going to get the bends and fish do the same 4 
thing.  Unless you can do to that fish the same thing you would 5 
do to a person, then that scoundrel is going to probably die.  I 6 
don’t care if you stick a hole in him or what. 7 
 8 
I just don’t know that anybody can tell you how much 9 
survivability you have by poking a hole in a fish and whether he 10 
lives or not.  I know I’m not offering a whole lot of 11 
information, but I’m of the opinion that in the commercial 12 
sector when you bring him up and if you throw him back, he’s 13 
dead. 14 
 15 
MR. ADAMS:  I agree with Phil and the other thing too is the 16 

commercial sector is telling us if we go to a thirteen-inch size 17 
limit that they’re not going to be throwing any back and they’re 18 
not going to have any discard mortality. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  This only deals with the recreational sector 21 

and let’s remember that.  If we don’t want to offer a motion for 22 
the commercial sector, we don’t have to. 23 
 24 
MS. WALKER:  I was just going to make the comment to Mr. Horn 25 

that we’ve got that fifteen-year study and maybe we can get it 26 
prior to the next meeting, by Burns and Porch, where they have 27 
been studying venting increasing survival in deep water.  28 
Perhaps that might give us some justification. 29 
 30 
MR. HORN:  I’ll just make the comment again that -- I’m not that 31 

familiar with the recreational fishery, but I know from the 32 
recreational participants, not charter folks, in our area the 33 
majority of that fishing is done a hundred feet and deeper now. 34 
 35 
I know it’s different everywhere else, perhaps, but that’s what 36 
is going on in our area and every television show, outdoor 37 
sportsmen show, that I ever watched has a fisherman reel in a 38 
fish and none of them were taking it easy.  They were bringing 39 
that rascal in as hard and fast as they could, whether he was a 40 
big fish or a little fish. 41 
 42 
Sometimes it took longer, but I don’t see any gentleness going 43 
on in trying to keep that fish alive and so I think it’s really 44 
a fruitless effort to try to do these sorts of things. 45 
 46 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would like to offer a substitute motion and 47 
that would be that we conduct runs based on a total reduction of 48 
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5 percent and 10 percent.  The rest of the motion would remain 1 
the same. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think we have one more spot left on the 4 

board.  Is that correct, Mr. Parliamentarian?  Most of these 5 
were amendments and they’ve either been up or down since then, I 6 
think.  Is that right, Trish?  All right. 7 
 8 
It was moved by Dr. Crabtree that we have runs that deal with a 9 
5 and 10 percent reduction in mortality rate and it was seconded 10 
by Mr. Williams.  Are there any further discussions now 11 
regarding this? 12 
 13 
MS. WALKER:  Dr. Crabtree, I just don’t understand why we would 14 

have an option in a fishery management plan, especially one 15 
that’s going to require venting, dehooking, and circle hooks and 16 
you’re only anticipating a 5 to 10 percent reduction in 17 
mortality. 18 
 19 
You’ve accused me of highballing, but I think you have been 20 
conservative to the point of not even giving them credit.  21 
What’s going to be the incentive for them to use this? 22 
 23 
MR. MINTON:  I thought the intent of doing the 5 to 40 or 50 was 24 

to give us a range where we could interpolate and if we see that 25 
it’s not going to be practical, we just won’t do it, but I don’t 26 
see why not look at it to see what it could possibly benefit.  I 27 
don’t understand that, Roy.  To me, if we look at it and say 28 
it’s not going to work or whatever will be fine, but right now, 29 
you’re telling us that you don’t even want to look and I don’t 30 
agree with that. 31 
 32 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m not telling you that I don’t want to look, 33 

but I’m telling you that I don’t find that 40 or 50 percent -- I 34 
simply find that to be unreasonable.  I think reasonably this is 35 
probably pretty close, based on what I’ve seen.  You’re going to 36 
have compliance issues and you’ve got people who have already 37 
been using these and I think we need to be somewhat conservative 38 
about what we make on these assumptions, because we don’t know.  39 
I think this is more reasonable. 40 
 41 
MR. MINTON:  To that point, Mr. Chairman.  We’re looking to get 42 

information.  We’re not making decisions.  What we’re asking for 43 
is to get information and then we make decisions.  What you’re 44 
telling us is you’re going to give us information that’s kind of 45 
got blinders on both sides of it, rather than an array of 46 
information that we could make decisions later on. 47 
 48 
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Later on, I may agree with you, but right now, I don’t see why 1 
we couldn’t look at it.  I don’t understand that and so I can’t 2 
support this. 3 
 4 
DR. CHESTER:  I’m going to speak in support of Roy on this.  I 5 

don’t know of fisheries, particularly fisheries at depths like 6 
this, that we’ve ever been able to realize the kinds of 7 
reduction in mortality you’re talking about. 8 
 9 
I’m not familiar with the fifteen-year study that Bobbi is 10 
mentioning and that would be quite interesting, but there’s 11 
recent review paper by Bartholomew and Bohnsack looking at 12 
release mortality and the results for venting in general are 13 
quite equivocal, particularly for fish at depth. 14 
 15 
Then I’m also concerned about the fraction of fish that are 16 
being caught in deep water here and question whether circle 17 
hooks or dehooking are going to do anything to alleviate the 18 
barotrauma those fish are going to experience. 19 
 20 
DR. SHIPP:  I agree with Vernon here.  We’ve got Roy preempting 21 

the study to look at the range.  He’s making a decision that 5 22 
to 10 percent is it.  Let me just go on a little bit about this. 23 
 24 
We’ve heard so much about the dolphins.  We’ve been supported on 25 
our tagging studies for about fifteen years now and I’ve been 26 
quantifying the number of times we encounter dolphins and it’s 27 
running right about 20 percent.  20 percent of our stations, we 28 
have a dolphin and usually, it’s just one or two. 29 
 30 
You hear all this testimony and after a while, you get the 31 
feeling that boy, the dolphins are terrible, terrible and 32 
they’re getting fat and there’s so many of them and they’re 33 
learning how to do it.  They’re there and they take a certain 34 
percentage of it, but to reduce the possibility that we might 35 
improve our mortality release just to me doesn’t make sense 36 
right now. 37 
 38 
Again, Vernon said it.  We’re looking for a range.  We’re 39 
looking for a range and if you’re going to do 5 and 10 percent, 40 
you just might as well do seven-and-a-half and be done with it, 41 
because you’re not going to get much of a range with 5 to 10 42 
percent.  I speak against the motion. 43 
 44 
MS. MORRIS:  I speak in support of the motion.  We’re not asking 45 

for analysis of what the actual -- There’s nothing about the 46 
analysis that you’re asking for that would help us figure out 47 
whether 50 percent or 5 percent is a more reasonable mortality 48 
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rate reduction connected with these measures. 1 
 2 
You’re just asking for the model to say if we had a 50 percent 3 
reduction, this would be the implications for the recovery of 4 
the species and I just -- It defies commonsense for me that we, 5 
because so many people are already using circle hooks and 6 
venting in the charterboat industry, that we could see those 7 
kinds of gains.  I think this motion is a far more reasonable 8 
approach and I support it. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve had a lot of discussion regarding this 11 

motion already, given the other previous motions that we talked 12 
about here.  I’ll entertain two more individuals, Dr. Crabtree 13 
and then Ms. Walker. 14 
 15 
DR. CRABTREE:  Just real quick, I’m not trying to preempt you 16 

and I don’t want to make this decision.  You guys are going to 17 
vote.  When I see something that is just unrealistic, I feel an 18 
obligation to say something, but you’re going to make this 19 
decision.  You vote on it. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  As far as the preemption, I was going to 22 

speak to that myself.  Certainly Dr. Crabtree is a member of the 23 
council and has the ability to make and proffer motions or 24 
amendments.  That’s all this is at this point, is an amendment, 25 
or a substitute motion.  We need to vote it up or down. 26 
 27 
MR. MINTON:  To that point, earlier, on two different motions, 28 

he abstained because he wanted the council to make the decision. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  He, like any other council member, can 31 

choose to abstain on various votes. 32 
 33 
MS. WALKER:  I have just one point that I would like to make 34 

that hasn’t been made.  We’re fixing to go to a two fish and 35 
probably shortly thereafter, a one fish bag limit.  Who is going 36 
to travel out to a hundred-foot of water with the expense to 37 
catch one or two fish? 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think everyone knows how they’re going to 40 

vote on this motion and then we will entertain any other 41 
business under this particular item.  All those in favor of the 42 
substitute motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  Let’s 43 
do a show of hands, please.  All those in favor of the 44 
substitute motion raise your hand, eight; all those opposed same 45 
sign, seven.  The motion passes.   46 

 47 
You want a recount?  The first numbers were greater than the 48 



  237 

second numbers.  I will have everyone raise their hands again.  1 
I think we were missing a couple of hands, but that’s not 2 
questionable at this point.  They chose not to vote.   3 
 4 
MR. SIMPSON:  The chairman don’t need no help.  He just needs 5 

cooperation. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m getting very little, Mr. Simpson, though 8 

I appreciate it.  Is there any other business to come now, under 9 
this area of business, before we go to the aquaculture 10 
amendment, the three-committee amendment? 11 
 12 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  I’ve got a motion and hopefully this won’t take 13 
near as long, but we’ll give it a whirl here, that the Southeast 14 
Fishery Science Center give the Gulf Council a study on release 15 
mortality in relationship to depth of water and porpoise feeding 16 
of released fish in the eastern Gulf.   17 

 18 
My reasoning for this is that I believe release mortality is 19 
much higher in the eastern Gulf than 15 percent.  If it’s much 20 
higher, then lower size limits is going to help that call and 21 
that’s my reason for it. 22 
 23 
I also, like Phil said earlier, I think people are fishing in a 24 
hundred feet of water and I think those fish are coming up dead 25 
and I can tell you when you go off of Panama City that the 26 
porpoises meet you right there at the pass and they go out there 27 
with you and you’re feeding the porpoises.  Thank you.  My 28 
wording may need some work there. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  First, we have a motion.  Do we have a 31 

second?  Mr. Gill seconds.  Mr. Chester I think wanted to weigh 32 
in quickly on this one. 33 
 34 
DR. CHESTER:  I would like some clarification.  If you’re asking 35 

for an actual field study to investigate this, it would be very 36 
difficult.  We perhaps could do a literature study.  My 37 
inclination is to think that there probably is not an awful lot 38 
of information on that or are you asking for us to make a model 39 
run, which would incorporate a higher discard mortality in the 40 
existing model? 41 
 42 
MR. ADAMS:  I’m just asking for a clarification, Bill.  You’re 43 

asking for the relationship of release mortality in depth of 44 
water and dolphin predation.  Are you saying that dolphin 45 
predation has something to do with depth of water or you’re 46 
asking for two separate studies, one on mortality rates at depth 47 
dependency and separately, mortality rates due to predation? 48 
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 1 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Really, Degraaf, I’m talking about two 2 

different studies there.  I just believe that the dolphins are 3 
taking a lot more fish out there than 15 percent and I also 4 
think that the depth of water is taking a lot more fish than 15 5 
percent. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Can I ask a point of clarification as well, 8 

Mr. Daughdrill?  Are you really asking for a study or would you 9 
like us to have a presentation at the next meeting that deals 10 
with some of these issues? 11 
 12 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  I think the presentation is actually what I’m 13 

looking for.  I just think we’re going to find out some details 14 
there that are going to help the cause of lowering the size 15 
limit. 16 
 17 
MR. HENDRIX:  I was going to make the same recommendation.  I 18 

think what Dr. Chester was talking about was a review of the 19 
literature and presentation and a review of current studies.  I 20 
understand Alabama has a study going on now associated with this 21 
very issue. 22 
 23 
We had a thirty-minute presentation from NOAA Fisheries 24 
yesterday that there’s been well over 100 percent increase in 25 
dolphin predation in shallow waters in Florida studies.  I think 26 
it’s something we ought to look at again and as it relates to 27 
recreational fishing and changing the sizes from sixteen inches 28 
down to thirteen inches. 29 
 30 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think the Center could come in and give us some 31 

discussion about how this is handled in the model and the 32 
various assumptions and where fish are being caught and 33 
different ways to look at that, but I think if you believe that 34 
the release mortality rates -- They are uncertain and if you 35 
believe the biases that they may be higher than we think, then 36 
the way to bring that into all this is to be more predisposed 37 
towards reducing the minimum size limit and taking those kind of 38 
steps, which you can do. 39 
 40 
I don’t know that we’ll resolve this question.  I know that 41 
SEDAR did discuss the issue of dolphin mortality and they 42 
concluded that while it may be locally significant in some areas 43 
that across the Gulf that they didn’t feel like it was probably 44 
a major component. 45 
 46 
Things are changing and we’re hearing more and more about this 47 
and so this may be one of those situations that’s dynamic and it 48 



  239 

may be becoming more of a problem.  If that’s the case, then the 1 
release mortality rate on these fish may be getting worse and 2 
not better and that’s an issue.  I think we could have the 3 
Center provide us with some discussion of how all this is 4 
handled and how we might look at the uncertainties. 5 
 6 
MR. ADAMS:  I have maybe a friendly amendment or an explanation 7 

from Mr. Daughdrill.  Do you think that this is a particular 8 
problem only in the eastern Gulf or are you only asking for this 9 
because that’s where you’re from?  I think maybe you could take 10 
“eastern” out. 11 
 12 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  The only reason I put the word “eastern” in 13 

there is that in the eastern Gulf it’s 15 percent and if I’m not 14 
mistaken, it’s 40 percent in the western Gulf and so I just 15 
think it’s more than 15 percent and that’s what they’re saying 16 
in the eastern Gulf, but I don’t have a problem with taking the 17 
word “eastern” out. 18 
 19 
MR. HENDRIX:  Maybe Dr. Crabtree can help me out here.  The 20 

reason we want to do this is there’s, particularly in the 21 
recreational sector, is this is true, then we would have a 22 
double benefit from the recreational sector from the standpoint 23 
of you would be reducing release mortality, as well as you would 24 
reduce the fishing effort on the larger fish and have an 25 
additional contribution to the spawning effort and is that 26 
correct? 27 
 28 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think those kinds of things, yes, are factored 29 

into the way it’s analyzed.  One way to get at this, Bill, and I 30 
don’t know if -- We could do a sensitivity run and say what if 31 
the release mortality rate in the recreational fishery is 40 32 
percent Gulf-wide, just to see what that would lead to in terms 33 
of things, but that’s not the base run and not where SEDAR came 34 
from and I don’t think we can deviate from what the peer review 35 
came down to.  I’m sensing that’s not what you’ve asked for yet 36 
at this point. 37 
 38 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  It’s not what I’m asking for, but I think at 39 

this point I just want presentations on this.  I really think 40 
we’re going to see some changes here. 41 
 42 
MS. WALKER:  Bill, I understand your concern with the testimony 43 

that we had the other day, but my recommendation to you would be 44 
to go back through the data workshop, which I’ve read those 45 
release -- There’s more than one paper that substantiated the 15 46 
percent release mortality and you need to be aware that dolphin 47 
predation was discussed at the data workshop and the assessment 48 
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workshop and I think at the review workshop. 1 
 2 
This issue was discussed there and there are numerous papers 3 
that will substantiate the percentages that that peer review 4 
came up with and I would encourage you to read those papers, 5 
read those studies, and figure out if you really think this is 6 
necessary. 7 
 8 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  I stand by my motion. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a motion on the board.  We’ve 11 

elaborated on the intent, for the record, which I believe the 12 
intent is basically to try to have a presentation that would 13 
summarize some of those previous reports that Ms. Walker just 14 
mentioned, as well as how the model handles it, the best we can.  15 
Let’s vote it up or down.  All those in favor say aye; all those 16 
opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 17 
 18 
MS. MORRIS:  I’ve been trying to reconstruct some of the 19 

requests for runs that had come up during the discussion and so 20 
I just talked with Andy about that and he is actually keeping a 21 
list of things that they’re going to go back and analyze, Dr. 22 
Crabtree. 23 
 24 
Just a couple of the things to remind us of is that we decided 25 
under that Alternative 3 for the five million pound TAC in the 26 
directed fishery -- We wanted to look on the recreational side 27 
at the weekends only option.   28 
 29 
I don’t know if that’s a run or not, but just emphasize that 30 
that’s something we wanted to see and then we also asked Andy if 31 
he could look at this first two fish, first three fish, first 32 
four fish, regardless of size limits, and what that would do to 33 
the projections.  Just to get in the record that those are a 34 
couple of things we’ve asked them to do that he is intending to 35 
do. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Morris, and that’s in 38 

addition to the one we had a great deal of discussion about a 39 
few moments ago. 40 
 41 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Yesterday, we talked some about possibly making a 42 

recommendation to lower the TAC in the interim rule from six-43 
and-a-half to five-and-a-half million, to be able to spread that 44 
extra million pounds over the next two years and try to keep 45 
seasons open. 46 
 47 
I don’t know if other council members other than me have any 48 
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interest in this.  Based on what I’m hearing people say 1 
yesterday, I would like to help them keep their seasons open and 2 
if I can help them get a week here and two weeks there, I would 3 
like to do it. 4 
 5 
I would personally like to know how other council members feel 6 
about it.  I’m not going to waste time with a motion if it’s not 7 
going anywhere, but -- I see a couple of people nodding.  I’m 8 
going to make a motion that we ask National Marine Fisheries 9 
Service to lower the TAC to five-and-a-half million pounds in 10 
the interim rule. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s been moved by Mr. Williams and seconded 13 

by Mr. Horn to lower the TAC in the interim rule to 5.5 million 14 
pounds. 15 
 16 
MS. WALKER:  I just think this may be a little premature and I 17 

would ask Dr. Crabtree -- Based on new runs that will be done 18 
that take into consideration reductions in bycatch mortality, 19 
won’t those projections of TAC change and if you assume that -- 20 
I guess you’re still going to assume just a 10 percent bycatch 21 
mortality rate reduction in the commercial sector also, but 22 
won’t those change? 23 
 24 
DR. CRABTREE:  At this point, the only runs we’ve been asked for 25 

were the ones assuming 5 percent and 10 percent reductions in 26 
the recreational discard mortality.  I haven’t heard any 27 
requests to change the 10 percent closed season discard.  Those 28 
would be those two.  Yes, they probably will come out showing 29 
slightly higher TACs, but remember we’re at four-and-a-half 30 
million pounds without that. 31 
 32 
If this motion was made, then we’re probably up to five or maybe 33 
those runs come out a little better.  I don’t know what will 34 
come out until we see them.  I just can’t tell you what will 35 
happen until they’re done. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Roy, your motion is to make our suggestion 38 

to NMFS to lower it in the interim rule.  It’s not to get the 39 
data regarding that.   40 
 41 
MR. PERRET:  I’m going to speak against this.  The public 42 

comments, I think, close today on the interim rule and Dr. 43 
Crabtree has repeatedly said during this meeting that he doesn’t 44 
know exactly what the final outcome is going to be.   45 
 46 
The interim rule, some of the things in the interim rule, may 47 
change and as a biologist who learned basic biology, just 48 
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because we lower the take of an animal, be it one, one hundred, 1 
or one thousand, it doesn’t necessarily mean those animals are 2 
going to be around there next year for somebody else to take.   3 
 4 
It sounds good.  We’ll lower it a million, or we’ll lower it to 5 
five-and-a-half, and we’re going to have more year for the 6 
succeeding year or two years.  We don’t know if that will 7 
happen.  Crabtree says that would be a half-million added in the 8 
next year and a half the next, but the way things are changing, 9 
I think we may not like the interim rule, which we’ve expressed 10 
ourselves on that, but if they’re proposing a certain number, I 11 
think we ought to stay with it and not go to a lower number.  12 
Thank you. 13 
 14 
MR. MINTON:  I have oyster men tell me all the time that we need 15 

to raise the limits because this next storm is going to take 16 
them out and so I agree with Corky.  Roy, you say we could add 17 
here and there and over the history of this fishery, when we’ve 18 
had underages, under harvest of quota in the commercial or 19 
recreational, we’ve never added it on.  I can’t vote for this. 20 
 21 
MS. WALKER:  I also speak in opposition to this motion to lower 22 

it.  This is the National Marine Fisheries Service’s interim 23 
rule and I think the council ought to let them do what they feel 24 
is appropriate and I would also request a roll call vote on this 25 
vote. 26 
 27 
MR. HORN:  I find it odd that we don’t want to talk about this, 28 

but yet, in the previous documents we discussed no more than a 29 
five million pound TAC in these other amendments that we’re 30 
working on.  I think that the industry, from my standpoint, the 31 
commercial industry, would rather have some sort of -- If you 32 
believe all this stuff and it’s kind of like watching the news 33 
on television and if you believe what you hear -- They would 34 
rather have some continuity of some quota that would somewhere 35 
be -- Rather than have a higher quota this year and then a much 36 
lower quota next year, because other than fuel prices going up 37 
and down and crazy, I don’t think anyone’s expenses are going 38 
down in fisheries. 39 
 40 
I know ours aren’t.  I think they would be much happier with 41 
more of a flat line than a spike and a drop and again, it’s if 42 
you believe all this. 43 
 44 
If all this information, Vernon, is incorrect, and Corky, if it 45 
is incorrect -- I’m not really happy with it.  I don’t have a 46 
lot of confidence that what we’re doing is correct.  I really 47 
don’t.  I’m no scientist and so nobody wants to hear what I have 48 
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to say of why and so I don’t say it too many times. 1 
 2 
If we have to live by what’s on paper, which is what we’ve done 3 
-- We’ve managed people with paperwork and so if we have to, I 4 
would rather see a flat line in quotas and TACs, rather than a 5 
high one this year and a low one next year and the guarantee or 6 
the promise that we’re going to have 17.2 million pounds of fish 7 
to catch in four or five years.  I think that’s what I would 8 
rather see.  Thank you. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Crabtree, could you refresh folks what 11 

this would mean, given the distribution of IFQ quota share that 12 
has already occurred, as well as the recreational fishing season 13 
and trips, et cetera, or days, given that the calendar year has 14 
begun already. 15 
 16 
DR. CRABTREE:  For the IFQ fishery, this would mean that we 17 

would release the additional 51 percent of a half-a-million 18 
pounds, since we’ve already released 51 percent of five million 19 
pounds.  This will mean a shortening of the recreational season 20 
and it would have to be -- I’m guessing it would come in 21 
somewhat more days that what we looked at in terms of preferred 22 
alternatives in the amendment under the five million pounds. 23 
 24 
Probably this would be from fifteen to thirty more days than 25 
what we looked at under the alternatives in the document.  Is 26 
that approximate, Andy? 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Fifteen to thirty more than the alternative 29 

of 6.5, which was your preferred? 30 
 31 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, that didn’t change it.  In the document, we 32 

selected a preferred alternative of five million pounds and you 33 
recall under a two fish bag limit and sixteen, there was a 34 
specific season in there with this.  This is higher than that 35 
and so it would probably be fifteen to thirty more days added on 36 
to that.  We can look and see what that was in the document.  I 37 
think Andy is looking now. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  What was your preferred in the interim rule? 40 

 41 
DR. CRABTREE:  The interim rule doesn’t propose any change to 42 

the season and remember too that in the analyses in the document 43 
under the preferred there was no assumption about hurricane and 44 
we are working, in this rule, under 10 percent on that.  It 45 
would probably have even more days than what is in the document. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m sorry because I’m asking a question and 48 
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not making myself clear.  I think when I said what was your 1 
preferred -- I know the interim rule didn’t propose a seasonal 2 
change, because you went with the two fish bag limit, but your 3 
preferred was 6.5, correct? 4 
 5 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, that’s correct. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  This will take additional days away.  If the 8 

National Marine Fisheries Service went to 5.5, it will take 9 
additional days away from the current recreational fishing 10 
season, because you have a two fish bag and a 6.5 million pound 11 
TAC right now. 12 
 13 
DR. CRABTREE:  I believe that you’re correct, that this would 14 

require a shortening of the season. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Assuming you all went with what we suggest, 17 

assuming it passes. 18 
 19 
MR. WILLIAMS:  It adds them on to subsequent years.  It’s pay me 20 

now or pay me later, right? 21 
 22 
DR. CRABTREE:  I believe that’s correct, Roy. 23 

 24 
MR. PERRET:  That’s not necessarily so.  This past Friday, we 25 

got all sorts of new information.  What happens if six months 26 
from now we all of a sudden, whomever, the Science Center, comes 27 
out with all sorts of new information that it’s got to go even 28 
lower?  That’s a million pounds that we may never see. 29 
 30 
MS. WALKER:  What I’m concerned about is -- I know that we’ve 31 

been told this countless times, that when we adopt an FMP or a 32 
plan that we cannot choose alternatives that are more 33 
restrictive than what has been considered in the plan. 34 
 35 
The interim rule that the National Marine Fisheries Service has 36 
put out has told recreational anglers that they will have a six-37 
month season, a two fish bag limit, and a six-and-a-half million 38 
pound TAC. 39 
 40 
To shorten that season and lower the TAC by a half-million 41 
pounds is certainly, in my opinion, more restrictive than what’s 42 
out there now and I would ask Mike -- I feel like that you would 43 
be forced to go out for public comment again by changing it so 44 
drastically. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Before Mike responds, I would remind that 47 

all we would be doing is making a recommendation.  National 48 
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Marine Fisheries Service would consider that and all the other 1 
testimony that they’ve received.  Mike, please respond. 2 
 3 
MR. MCLEMORE:  Generally, the rule is that you can’t go more 4 

restrictive, but it’s not an absolute rule and I think you asked 5 
yesterday, or the day before, about whether it could be less and 6 
I mentioned a logical outgrowth doctrine.  7 
 8 
Based on the record that’s developed between the proposed and 9 
final rule, if there is a record that supports a more 10 
restrictive alternative and it was foreseeable that the more 11 
restrictive measure would be the logical outgrowth of what was 12 
proposed, then yes, agencies do that all the time. 13 
 14 
There’s a whole body of law in administrative law that addresses 15 
that.  Whether you have the record here, I don’t know.  I don’t 16 
know what else is in the record about going more restrictive, 17 
but I do know that the preamble to the proposed rule talked 18 
about the need to reduce fishing mortality and discussed 19 
different TACs. 20 
 21 
MS. WALKER:  Without a request from the council to lower the TAC 22 

by a million pounds, I’m not aware of anybody from the public 23 
that has commented yesterday that wanted to lower the TAC.  24 
Would it be more difficult for the National Marine Fisheries 25 
Service to lower the six-and-a-half million pound TAC without 26 
the council’s request? 27 
 28 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I think the council’s request would certainly add 29 

weight to the argument, but the comment that was received during 30 
the public testimony here is not the only comment that NMFS has 31 
received.  I’m told there are 4,000 public comments on it.  I 32 
don’t know what they say, but that’s not the only record that 33 
exists. 34 
 35 
MR. MINTON:  Are we getting this on record? 36 

 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Yes, we are taping it.  Yes, we are. 38 

 39 
MR. PERRET:  The single sheet that’s been handed out, additional 40 

red snapper rebuilding projections that end overfishing in 2009, 41 
the last bullet, and I quote: Higher TACs could be considered in 42 
2008 to 2010, but only if the TAC proposed in the interim rule 43 
is further reduced or additional reduction in bycatch are 44 
achieved.  It doesn’t say we’ll get those fish back.  It says it 45 
could be considered and who knows what will happen between now 46 
and then. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think, since we’ve discussed the interim 1 

rule the last meeting as well, or had updates on it, let’s go 2 
ahead and decide whether or not we want to make this 3 
recommendation or not.  I think Ms. Walker has asked that we 4 
document this. 5 
 6 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Foote. 7 

 8 
MS. FOOTE:  No. 9 

 10 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Morris. 11 

 12 
MS. MORRIS:  Yes. 13 

 14 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Villere. 15 

 16 
MS. VILLERE:  No. 17 

 18 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Pearce, gone.  Mr. Daughdrill. 19 

 20 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  No. 21 

 22 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Gill. 23 

 24 
MR. GILL:  Yes. 25 

 26 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Adams. 27 

 28 
MR. ADAMS:  No. 29 

 30 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Horn. 31 

 32 
MR. HORN:  Yes. 33 

 34 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Shipp. 35 

 36 
DR. SHIPP:  No. 37 

 38 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Crabtree. 39 

 40 
DR. CRABTREE:  Abstain. 41 

 42 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Perret. 43 

 44 
MR. PERRET:  No. 45 

 46 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Minton. 47 

 48 
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MR. MINTON:  No. 1 

 2 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Hendrix. 3 

 4 
MR. HENDRIX:  Yes. 5 

 6 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Walker. 7 

 8 
MS. WALKER:  No. 9 

 10 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. McIlwain. 11 

 12 
DR. MCILWAIN:  No. 13 

 14 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Williams. 15 

 16 
MR. WILLIAMS:  Yes. 17 

 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The motion fails. 19 
 20 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  It’s nine to five. 21 

 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other business?  Let’s take a ten-minute 23 

break.  We still have Joint Reef Fish/Mackerel/Red Drum 24 
Committee report.  We’re going to come back and move to that. 25 
 26 
MS. FOOTE:  Could you just ask if there will be a quorum if we 27 

come back? 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I hope there’s going to be quorum.  Who else 30 

may be leaving very rapidly?  Raise your hand if you will be 31 
leaving.  I see no hands, Karen, and so it sounds like maybe we 32 
will be able to move this committee report quickly, though in 33 
our history this morning, I’m not certain. 34 
 35 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I just had the question of Mr. Daughdrill of 38 

how much longer are we going to be.  I don’t want to hurry us, 39 
though we’re going to lose a quorum, I assume, at some point, 40 
since we were only scheduled to go through 10:30. 41 
 42 
I would like to at least try to move through the Joint Reef 43 
Fish/Mackerel/Red Drum Committee.  If we bog down, we may bog 44 
down and just have to adjourn at whichever point we get to in 45 
that committee report, but we’re going to try to at least move 46 
through it a little bit here.  With that, who is going to be 47 
giving the report today?  Ms. Foote. 48 
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 1 
JOINT REEF FISH/MACKEREL/RED DRUM COMMITTEE REPORT 2 

 3 
MS. FOOTE:  This is Tab J of the summary minutes of the Joint 4 

Reef Fish/Mackerel/Red Drum Committee.  We met on January 24th.  5 
All members of each committee were present for the review of the 6 
draft options paper for the Aquaculture Amendment, Tab J, Number 7 
3.  8 
 9 
Dr. Keithly presented the discussion of the economic and other 10 
analyses in Section 4, Alternatives of the Amendment. Based on 11 
this discussion, the members selected preferred alternatives for 12 
each of the Actions 1 through 8.  13 
 14 
The committee’s recommendations to the council were as follows.  15 
Action 1, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the 16 
Action 1 preferred alternative be Alternative 2, require a NMFS 17 
permit to operate a marine aquaculture facility in the Gulf EEZ. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion 20 
regarding the committee motion?  Is there any objection to the 21 
committee motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 22 

 23 
MS. FOOTE:  Action 2, the committee recommends, and I so move, 24 
that the preferred alternative be 2B, aquaculture permits are 25 
effective for ten years and the permits may be renewed in five-26 
year increments. 27 

 28 
MR. PERRET:  Karen, what does that mean, may be renewed?  Does 29 

that mean they can renew them for ten years or twenty years, but 30 
five is the shortest period? 31 
 32 
MS. FOOTE:  I think that gives an automatic point of 33 

reconsideration.  Maybe they’ve been really good the whole time 34 
and there’s no reason to revoke it, but it gives a point where 35 
they could be reconsidered and it doesn’t say have to be 36 
renewed, as I read this. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I remember that discussion in committee and 39 

I think that’s exactly correct.  It just gave a date certain to 40 
reconsider the whole facility, basically, and permit.  Any other 41 
discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the committee 42 
motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 43 
 44 
MS. FOOTE:  Action 3, the committee recommends, and I so move, 45 
that the preferred alternative be Alternative 3B, establish one 46 
or more of the following permit conditions: 1) limit genetic 47 
impacts on wild Gulf Stocks; 2) aquatic animal health 48 
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management; 3) collecting and spawning brood stock and rearing 1 
fingerlings; 4) environmental monitoring; and add 3A to the 2 
preferred alternative, obtain an assurance bond for the removal 3 
of aquaculture structures when an operation terminates. 4 

 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 6 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing no 7 
discussion regarding the committee motion, all those in favor 8 
say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 9 
 10 
MS. FOOTE:  Action 4, the committee recommends, and I so move, 11 
that the preferred alternative be Alternative 4, allow the 12 
aquaculture of all marine species native to the Gulf of Mexico, 13 
except highly migratory species and prohibited species, Nassau 14 
grouper and goliath grouper. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion. 17 

 18 
MR. GILL:  I would like to offer an amendment to that and I was 19 
the guy that put it in and now I would like to take it out.  I 20 
would like to strike all after “highly migratory species.”  If I 21 

get a second, I will explain my reasoning. 22 
 23 
MR. HENDRIX:  Second. 24 

 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s been seconded by Mr. Hendrix.  Go 26 

ahead, Mr. Gill. 27 
 28 
MR. GILL:  We’re at the early stages and as was pointed out in 29 

committee, things like red drum would be not allowed to be 30 
considered for aquaculture and it seems to me that we ought to 31 
be less restrictive and not more restrictive in terms of what 32 
the options may be. 33 
 34 
The permits, et cetera, can then consider how to handle such 35 
species at that time, but at this juncture, it’s premature to 36 
restrict a very viable potential. 37 
 38 
MR. PERRET:  I too support that, for that reason.  Also, if 39 

you’ve got a species in trouble, to me, private enterprise or 40 
private entity probably can come up with ways to work with those 41 
species that may help us get them reestablished. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion regarding the 44 
amendment?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the amendment 45 
say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The amendment passes.  46 

That reverts us back to the amended motion now.  I think we’ve 47 
got it correct now.  Any further discussion regarding the 48 
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motion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the amended 1 
committee motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The 2 
motion passes. 3 

 4 
MS. FOOTE:  In Action 5, the committee recommends, and I so 5 
move, that there be no preferred alternative and add a new 6 
action that would develop alternatives to establish criteria or 7 
a framework procedure for approval of aquaculture systems. 8 
 9 
DR. MCILWAIN:  I would like to offer a substitute motion.  The 10 
substitute motion would be to have NOAA Fisheries evaluate each 11 
proposed aquaculture system on a case-by-case basis to ensure 12 
reliable offshore growing system technology is used to provide 13 
environmental safeguards. 14 
 15 

Part of the discussion in committee was concern about impact of 16 
various types of gear and the idea that there were so many 17 
different types of gear that it would be difficult just to list 18 
all of those.  This would give us some means of evaluating each 19 
permit on a permit-by-permit basis to evaluate that gear. 20 
 21 
MR. HORN:  I’ll second it. 22 

 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The substitute motion was made by Mr. 24 

McIlwain and seconded by Mr. Horn.  Any further discussion? 25 
 26 
MS. MORRIS:  My understanding, Tom, is that this is a substitute 27 

motion for the committee motion, which had both a new action and 28 
no preferred alternative.  I think maybe what you want to do is 29 
have this be an added alternative in Action 5 and maybe that it 30 
be the preferred alternative in Action 5. 31 
 32 
DR. MCILWAIN:  That’s correct.  It would be an additional 33 

alternative and I would request that it be the preferred 34 
alternative. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That’s an additional motion as it’s now 37 

brought out. 38 
 39 
MS. MORRIS:  No, it’s a substitute. 40 

 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  You’re correct.  We will add an additional 42 

alternative that is the preferred, instead of picking the 43 
preferred that we had previously in committee.  Anyone have any 44 
further discussion about this? 45 
 46 
MR. HORN:  Tom, is this intended to have NOAA Fisheries evaluate 47 

it and then that’s it, where it takes it away from the council?  48 
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The Action 5 was also discussing establishing a framework 1 
procedure for approval, which would be the council system.  Does 2 
that still give the council the approval? 3 
 4 
DR. MCILWAIN:  It’s not my intent to take it away from the 5 

council, but to have someone look at it and assure us that it’s 6 
not going to be a bad system or do destructive things to the 7 
Gulf. 8 
 9 
MR. HORN:  In my mind, if this were to be part of it, it would 10 

be a step that would take place before the council made a 11 
decision about whether they wanted to allow it or not, if that’s 12 
the case. 13 
 14 
DR. MCILWAIN:  That would be my intent. 15 

 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Certainly, from the intent perspective, this 17 

document, I think, is far from through as far as we move through 18 
the process.  I think we’re capturing that intent and the 19 
council’s will.  I appreciate those comments, Mr. Horn and Mr. 20 
McIlwain.  Any further discussion?  Hearing none, let’s vote on 21 
the substitute motion.  All those in favor of the motion say 22 
aye; all those opposed same sign.  The substitute motion passes. 23 

 24 
MS. FOOTE:  In Action 6, the committee recommends, and I so 25 
move, that the preferred alternative be Alternative 3, do not 26 
establish marine aquaculture areas, but establish criteria for 27 
siting marine aquaculture facilities. 28 

 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve got a committee motion.  Do I hear any 30 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  Hearing no 31 
discussion regarding the committee motion, all those in favor of 32 
the committee motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The 33 
motion passes. 34 
 35 
MS. FOOTE:  In Action 7, the committee recommends, and I so 36 
move, that the preferred alternative be Alternative 1, no 37 
action, status quo, do not restrict access around marine 38 
aquaculture facilities. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion 41 
regarding this committee motion?  Hearing none, all those in 42 
favor of the committee motion say aye; all those opposed same 43 
sign.  The motion passes. 44 

 45 
MS. FOOTE:  In Action 8, the committee recommends, and I so 46 
move, that the preferred alternative be Alternative 2, establish 47 
one or more of the following reporting and recordkeeping 48 
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requirements for aquaculture permits.  You have to go to page 37 1 

to see what those are. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 4 

discussion regarding the committee motion regarding reporting 5 
requirements?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the committee 6 
motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 7 
 8 
MS. FOOTE:  The committee recommends, and I so move, the 9 
following public hearing sites: Tampa, Panama City, Orange 10 
Beach, Biloxi or Pascagoula as one, New Orleans, Galveston, and 11 
Corpus Christi. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve got proposed public hearing sites when 14 

this document gets ready to go to public hearing.  Do I see any 15 
additions or suggestions in regards to this list?  Hearing none, 16 
then all those in favor of the committee motion regarding public 17 
hearing sites say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion 18 
passes. 19 
 20 
MS. FOOTE:  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report. 21 

 22 
MR. HENDRIX:  I wanted to clarify something.  What we’re trying 23 

do, we would like to call for NOAA Fisheries to have a meeting 24 
of the IPT to finalize this document as an options paper for 25 
approval at the next meeting.  Is that correct? 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That certainly seems to be the time table 28 

that I think we appear to be on.  Wayne, would you like to 29 
clarify a little bit more there? 30 
 31 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  We would hope to have them prepare 32 

a public hearing document and then we would hold the public 33 
hearings in April, following the March meeting, and possibly, if 34 
it’s agreeable with this council, we would also like to have a 35 
review by the ad hoc advisory panel for aquaculture, which I 36 
guess Mr. McIlwain used to chair. 37 
 38 
MS. MORRIS:  That was going to be my request.  We got a letter 39 

from Marianne.  I just got it yesterday with it raising a number 40 
of ideas and concerns and she’s a member of the aquaculture AP 41 
and it would be great if she could raise these concerns with 42 
them and we could have their advice on this between now and when 43 
the document reaches its next phase. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It would be anticipated then, Wayne, that 46 

those meetings with the AP and the IPT and the new document 47 
draft would be brought, in what we would consider almost final 48 
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form, to leave the council at the March meeting for those public 1 
hearings and is that correct? 2 
 3 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  That’s the intent and we’ll 4 

certainly shoot to do that. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That AP had put in a lot of work previously 7 

and fleshed out a lot of things that I think can be incorporated 8 
into the current document. 9 
 10 
DR. MCILWAIN:  I assume you have to appoint a new chair, but I 11 

would like to be involved in the meeting. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion then to come before 14 

aquaculture or the joint committee that dealt with aquaculture 15 
or associated with this amendment?  Hearing none, we will 16 
adjourn. 17 
 18 
(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 11:55 o’clock a.m., January 19 
26, 2007.) 20 
 21 

- - - 22 
23 



  254 

TABLE OF CONTENTS 1 
 2 

Call to Order and Introductions................................3  3 
 4 

Adoption of Agenda.............................................4 5 
 6 
Approval of Minutes............................................4 7 
 8 
Shrimp Management Committee Report.............................4 9 
 10 
SSC Selection Committee Report.................................6 11 
 12 
Budget/Personnel Committee Report..............................7 13 
 14 
Other Business.................................................8 15 
 16 
Public Testimony..............................................20 17 
 18 
Mackerel Management Committee Report..........................25 19 
 20 
Data Collection Committee Report..............................26 21 
 22 
Migratory Species Management Committee Report.................29 23 
 24 
Open Public Comment Period....................................33 25 
 26 
Dolphin Depredation..........................................124 27 
 28 
Reef Fish Management Committee Report........................132 29 
 30 
Joint Reef Fish/Shrimp Management Committee Report...........155 31 
 32 
Joint Reef Fish/Mackerel/Red Drum Management Report..........248 33 
 34 

- - - 35 
36 



  255 

TABLE OF MOTIONS 1 
 2 

PAGE 5:  Motion that the council support the continuation of the 3 
Cooperative Texas Closure for 2007 throughout the EEZ off Texas 4 
to the 200-mile limit.  The motion carried on page 5. 5 
 6 
PAGE 5:  Motion that the council endorse the expanded use of 7 
government-funded electronic logbooks to enhance the annual 8 
shrimp fishing effort assessment process.  The motion carried on 9 
page 5. 10 
 11 
PAGE 8:  Motion to table the state liaison funding issue until 12 
the March meeting, until the actual 2007 funding is determined.  13 
The motion carried on page 8. 14 
 15 
PAGE 26:  Motion that the council approve Draft Amendment 18 for 16 
public hearings.  The motion carried on page 26. 17 
 18 
PAGE 27:  Motion that the council begin an amendment to develop 19 
a trip ticket reporting requirement for the for-hire sector in 20 
the Gulf of Mexico.  The motion carried on page 27. 21 
 22 

PAGE 27:  Motion that the council supports the federal 23 
registration of recreational anglers in the EEZ, as required in 24 
the Magnuson-Stevens Fishery Conservation and Management Act.  25 
The motion carried on page 29. 26 
 27 
PAGE 133:  Motion that Alternative 2a, b, and c be the preferred 28 
alternative for vermilion snapper.  The motion carried on page 29 
139. 30 
 31 
PAGE 139:  Motion that the council submit the regulatory 32 
amendment for vermilion snapper to the Secretary for 33 
implementation.  The motion carried on page 140. 34 
 35 
PAGE 141:  Motion that the council convene the SSC to review the 36 
discussion of MSY and MFMT and MSST, possibly in conjunction 37 
with the March meeting.  The motion carried on page 141. 38 
 39 
PAGE 141:  Motion that the council add Alternative 4 to Action 3 40 
of the scoping document to close the shallow water grouper 41 
fishery when the aggregate quota is reached.  The motion carried 42 
on page 141. 43 
 44 
PAGE 142:  Motion that the council add a one fish bag limit 45 
under Action 4.  The motion carried on page 142. 46 
 47 
PAGE 142:  Motion that the council move Alternatives 4 and 5 48 



  256 

under Action 5 to the considered but rejected section.  The 1 
motion carried on page 142. 2 
 3 
PAGE 147:  Motion to ask the Science Center to review questions 4 
regarding how the geographic scope of the fishery may affect the 5 
triggerfish stock assessment.  The motion carried on page 148. 6 
 7 
PAGE 148:  Motion to recommend the following public hearing 8 
locations: Naples for Southwest, Florida; Tampa or Madeira 9 
Beach, Florida; Panama City, Florida; Orange Beach, Alabama; New 10 
Orleans, Louisiana; Galveston, Texas; and Pascagoula or Biloxi, 11 
Mississippi.  The motion carried on page 148. 12 
 13 
PAGE 153:  Motion that the council’s intent, as far as landing 14 
for the IFQ program, was when the vessel arrived at the dock.  15 
The motion carried on page 154. 16 
 17 
PAGE 157:  Motion to add an Alternative 4 that would set TAC at 18 
3.0 million pounds.  The motion carried on page 163. 19 
 20 
PAGE 163:  Motion to add an Alternative 5 that would set TAC at 21 
zero for 2008 and 2009.  The motion failed on page 167. 22 
 23 
PAGE 167:  Motion that for Action 1 that the preferred 24 
alternative be Alternative 3, to add a new sub-option for a 25 
fourteen-inch minimum size limit and June 1 to August 15 26 
recreational fishing season, and to not have a preferred sub-27 
option.  The motion carried on page 174. 28 
 29 
PAGE 178:  Motion to substitute 5 percent for 25 percent in 30 
Alternative 2 of Action 2.  The motion was tabled on page 179. 31 
 32 
PAGE 179:  Motion that the preferred alternative is a zero bag 33 
for captain and crew.  The motion carried on page 180. 34 
 35 
PAGE 181:  Motion that in Action 4 the preferred alternative is 36 
a thirteen-inch minimum size limit for the commercial red 37 
snapper fishery.  The motion carried on page 181. 38 
 39 
PAGE 181:  Motion in Action 1 Alternative 3, to add a Sub-Option 40 
E for a thirteen-inch minimum size limit for the recreational 41 
fishery June 1 through July 31 fishing season, sixty-one days.  42 
The motion carried on page 182. 43 
 44 
PAGE 182:  Motion in Action 5 that the preferred alternative be 45 
Alternative 2D, to require the use of non-stainless steel circle 46 
hooks when using natural bait in the harvest of reef fish from 47 
the EEZ and require the use of NMFS approved venting tools and 48 



  257 

dehooking devices when harvesting all reef fish from the EEZ.  1 
The motion carried on page 186. 2 
 3 
PAGE 188:  Motion to substitute Actions 5, 6, and 7 of NMFS DEIS 4 
of October of 2006, Tab E, Number 10, for Actions 6 and 7 5 
currently included in the August 2006 draft of Reef Fish 6 
Amendment 27/Shrimp Amendment 14.  The motion carried on page 7 
188. 8 
 9 

PAGE 188:  Motion to add the following options under Action 7, 10 
Alternative 2 of the DEIS of October of 2006 and that would be: 11 
Option A, the Southeast Fishery Science Center provide an annual 12 
report to the council on the assessment of shrimp effort for the 13 
ten to thirty fathom area in the Gulf and that’s Zones 10 to 21; 14 
Option B, a shrimp effort assessment team of scientists will do 15 
annual assessment of shrimp effort for the ten to thirty-fathom 16 
area in the Gulf, Zones 10 to 21, and provide a report to the 17 
council.  The motion carried on page 198. 18 
 19 
PAGE 198:  Motion that for Sub-Options under Action 7, Table E, 20 
Number 10, Preferred Alternative Number 2 to add two new sub-21 
options: Option A, Southeast Fishery Science Center provide an 22 
annual report to the council on the assessment of shrimp effort 23 
yearly for the ten to thirty-fathom area in the western Gulf, 24 
Zones 10 to 20; Option B would be the Southeast  Fishery Science 25 
Center will do an annual assessment of the previous year’s 26 
shrimp effort for ten to thirty-fathom area in the western Gulf, 27 
Zones 10 to 21, and determine the duration of the closure and 28 
report this to the Regional Administrator for administrative 29 
action.  The motion carried on page 204. 30 
 31 
PAGE 204:  Motion that the preferred alternative for Action 7 be 32 
Alternative 2 without a sub-option preference indicated: 33 
Establish a framework procedure to adjust the effort target and 34 
closed season for the shrimp fishery in the western Gulf of 35 
Mexico within the scope of alternatives identified in Action 6.  36 
The motion carried on page 205. 37 
 38 
PAGE 205:  Motion to modify Alternative 3 and Modified 39 
Alternative 3 would read: Establish a target reduction of shrimp 40 
trawl bycatch mortality on red snapper to be 74 percent less 41 
than the benchmark years of 2001 to 2003, as opposed to 68 to 80 42 
percent.  The motion carried on page 205. 43 
 44 
PAGE 205:  Motion to add an alternative to establish a target 45 
reduction of shrimp trawl bycatch mortality on red snapper to be 46 
60 percent less than the benchmark years of 2001 to 2003.  The 47 
motion carried on page 206. 48 



  258 

 1 
PAGE 206:  Motion that the preferred alternative be Modified 2 
Alternative 3, establish a target reduction of shrimp trawl 3 
bycatch mortality on red snapper to be 74 percent less than the 4 
benchmark years of 2001 to 2003, as opposed to 68 to 80 percent 5 
reduction.  The motion carried on page 215. 6 
 7 
PAGE 215:  Motion that in Action 6 that the preferred 8 
alternative be Alternative 2:  Establish a seasonal closure in 9 
the ten to thirty-fathom zone in the Gulf of Mexico on the same 10 
start date as the closure of the EEZ off Texas.  Annually 11 
evaluate the level of effort and associated red snapper 12 
reduction, and adjust the duration and area of the closure, as 13 
necessary, in accordance with the framework outlined in Action 14 
7.  The motion carried on page 220. 15 
 16 
PAGE 221:  Motion to approve the following public hearing 17 
locations for Reef Fish Amendment 27/Shrimp Amendment 14 for the 18 
April or May period: Abbeville, Louisiana; Mobile, Alabama; 19 
Chauvin, Louisiana; Pascagoula or Biloxi, Mississippi; Belle 20 
Chase or New Orleans, Louisiana; Orange Beach, Alabama; Tampa, 21 
Florida; Destin, Florida; Fort Myers, Florida; Brownsville, 22 
Texas; Aransas Pass or Corpus Christi, Texas; Palacios, Texas; 23 
and Galveston, Texas.  The motion carried on page 221. 24 
 25 
PAGE 222:  Motion to form an Ad Hoc Recreational Red Snapper AP 26 
that would be charged with developing new ideas to manage the 27 
recreational and for-hire red snapper fishery and report back to 28 
the council.  The motion carried on page 225. 29 
 30 
PAGE 228:  Motion to request the Southeast Fishery Science 31 
Center to conduct runs based on total reduction of 5 percent and 32 
10 percent mortality rate of circle hooks, venting tools, 33 
dehooking devices based on open and closed season of the 34 
recreational sector.  The motion carried on page 236. 35 
 36 
PAGE 237:  Motion that the SEFSC give the council presentations 37 
on the release mortality in relationship to depth of water and 38 
dolphin predation on fish in the Gulf.  The motion carried on 39 
page 240. 40 
 41 
PAGE 241:  Motion to ask National Marine Fisheries Service to 42 
lower the TAC to five-and-a-half million pounds in the interim 43 
rule.  The motion failed on page 247. 44 
 45 
PAGE 248:  Motion that the Action 1 preferred alternative be 46 
Alternative 2, require a NMFS permit to operate a marine 47 
aquaculture facility in the Gulf EEZ.  The motion carried on 48 



  259 

page 248. 1 
 2 
PAGE 248:  Motion in Action 2 that the preferred alternative be 3 
2B, aquaculture permits are effective for ten years and the 4 
permits may be renewed in five-year increments.  The motion 5 
carried on page 248. 6 
 7 
PAGE 248:  Motion in Action 3 that the preferred alternative be 8 
Alternative 3B, establish one or more of the following permit 9 
conditions: 1) limit genetic impacts on wild Gulf Stocks; 2) 10 
aquatic animal health management; 3) collecting and spawning 11 
brood stock and rearing fingerlings; 4) environmental 12 
monitoring; and add 3A to the preferred alternative, obtain an 13 
assurance bond for the removal of aquaculture structures when an 14 
operation terminates.  The motion carried on page 249. 15 
 16 
PAGE 249:  Motion in Action 4 that the preferred alternative be 17 
Alternative 4, allow the aquaculture of all marine species 18 
native to the Gulf of Mexico, except highly migratory species.  19 
The motion carried on page 249. 20 
 21 
PAGE 250:  Motion to add an additional alternative and have it 22 
be the preferred alternative.  The motion would be to have NOAA 23 
Fisheries evaluate each proposed aquaculture system on a case-24 
by-case basis to ensure reliable offshore growing system 25 
technology is used to provide environmental safeguards.  The 26 
motion carried on page 251. 27 
 28 
PAGE 251:  Motion in n Action 6 that the preferred alternative 29 
be Alternative 3, do not establish marine aquaculture areas, but 30 
establish criteria for siting marine aquaculture facilities.  31 
The motion carried on page 251. 32 
 33 
PAGE 251:  Motion in Action 7 that the preferred alternative be 34 
Alternative 1, no action, status quo, do not restrict access 35 
around marine aquaculture facilities.  The motion carried on 36 
page 251. 37 
 38 
PAGE 251:  Motion that the preferred alternative be Alternative 39 
2, establish one or more of the following reporting and 40 
recordkeeping requirements for aquaculture permits.  The motion 41 
carried on page 252. 42 
 43 
PAGE 252:  Motion to recommend the following public hearing 44 
sites: Tampa, Panama City, Orange Beach, Biloxi or Pascagoula as 45 
one, New Orleans, Galveston, and Corpus Christi.  The motion 46 
carried on page 252. 47 
 48 


